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Erik sat alone.
The other apprentices huddled together on the far side of the hall. He heard
them laughing and jeering. He heard the clickity-clack of the dice rolling
across the floor.


“Hey, Erik,
won’t you join us?” one of the older boys teased.


“He can’t,”
another apprentice put in. “His master won’t let him.”


Erik rose from
his seat and laid his waster, a wooden long sword, on the cold, stone table in
front of him. “There is one game that my master does let me play,” he said. The
others fell silent for several moments. Erik knew that no one would accept his
challenge. They were afraid of him.


Awkwardly, the
others turned back to their game of dice. Erik ate the rest of his thick, meaty
stew alone, as he always did. He was more than ready to return to his studies
by the time the bell chimed, signaling the end of the meal period.


He carried his
waster, as Master Lepkin had instructed him, by the hilt and launched a
practice strike at imaginary enemies every three paces. He hated shadow
fighting while walking for two reasons. The first was the teasing and scorn it
earned him from the other apprentices. The second was that it slowed him down
so much that he was always late to his next class. As a result of his tardiness
Erik had received more demerit points than any other apprentice in the history
of Kuldiga Academy, but then he was also the first apprentice that Master
Lepkin had ever tutored.


The significance
of being Master Lepkin’s chosen apprentice was usually lost on Erik, except for
the few times when he had seen Lepkin’s flaming sword. The weapon was more
magnificent than anything Erik had ever seen. The long, curved blade was forged
of black, Telarian steel –the only metal strong enough to survive the Dragon’s
Flame enchantment. It was said that Master Lepkin had once wielded the sword
against three hundred men in defending Gelleirt monastery from Tarthun raiders.


Erik had asked
Master Lepkin to tell the tale many times, but Lepkin always refused. In fact,
Master Lepkin hardly spoke at all, except to give Erik new chores or
instructions. Erik found his master’s silence both aggravating and mysterious.
At times he felt despondent because of the solitude forced upon him by his
master’s silence. It accentuated the separation between him and the other
apprentices. Perhaps that was why Erik had challenged the others to a game of
swordplay. He had never done anything like that before.


Erik finished
his three hundredth practice strike just before he reached Master Lepkin’s
door. He slipped his waster into the frog, a leather loop on his belt, and
pushed the heavy, oak door open. He spied his master standing at the far end of
the chamber looking out the window. Erik assumed that his master was watching
the birds, or at least he was certain that’s what Lepkin would say he was doing
if Erik asked. 


“I heard that
you drew your sword during lunch today,” Lepkin said.


Erik froze. He
wasn’t sure how to respond. He was almost as unnerved by Lepkin’s speech as he
was at the thought of how many demerits this would cost him. 


“Yes, Master
Lepkin, I did,” Erik replied.


“Unsupervised
swordplay is forbidden,” Lepkin reminded him. “I heard that you told the others
that I allowed such games when you challenged them, is that true?”


“Yes it is,”
Erik said.


Master Lepkin
turned to face Erik. His face was hard, lined with a scar on his left cheek
that ran from his jaw-bone up to the top of his cheek-bone. The only other
marks on him were the crow’s feet caused by years patrolling the sun-washed
borderlands for Tarthuns. Despite the wrinkles, Lepkin’s blue eyes were fierce
and piercing, sparkling with the hard experience of battle. His mouth was
straight, giving no hint of smile or frown, nor did it open to utter any words.
Master Lepkin arched one eyebrow. It was the signal that he expected a more
elaborate answer.


“They were teasing
me again because I’m not allowed to play dice with them,” Erik explained.


“Close the door
and come in,” Lepkin instructed. “It is time to explain a few things.”


Erik obediently
closed the door and hurried to sit in a wooden chair opposite a large, high-backed
arm chair. A small, round table separated the two chairs, and was usually
covered with books that Master Lepkin was studying. Today only one book lay
atop the wooden surface. Erik recognized the characters along the spine as
those of the Peish language, the language of the dwarves, but he could not read
them. He was curious to know why this book was of such importance as to occupy
Master Lepkin’s reading table by itself, but now was not the time to ask. The
apprentice waited silently as his master approached and sat in the other chair.



“The others
tease you because they do not understand you,” Lepkin began. “Your rules are
different than theirs. Your methods of study are peculiar to them. Even the
other masters cannot comprehend the reasons behind your actions.” Lepkin leaned
back in his chair and crossed his right leg over his left knee. He looked up to
a tapestry on the wall and breathed in loudly. His eyes traced the pictorial
representation of his battle at Gelleirt monastery.
For a brief moment Erik was struck by the notion that Lepkin would finally talk
about the event. 


“Were there
really three hundred raiders at the monastery?” Erik asked, trying to shroud his
excitement in reverence and respect.


“We are not
talking about that today,” Lepkin replied.


“Oh, I just
thought…” Erik’s words trailed off and he shifted uneasily in his chair. 


“Never mind
about that,” Lepkin said with a nod toward the tapestry. “I want to know if you
understand why your regimen is so different from the other Apprentices of the
Sword here at Kuldiga Academy.”


Erik furrowed
his brow and thought for a moment. “I don’t know,” he said after a while. “I
assumed that swordplay was forbidden for our own safety, of course, but I don’t
understand all of your rules, Master.”


“Well,” Lepkin
began. “You are partially right about the swordplay, but we will discuss that
last. First I should explain that I chose you for a very specific purpose. I
will only train one apprentice during my time here at Kuldiga Academy, and that
apprentice is you.”


“Why me?” Erik asked hesitantly.


“Because you
understand things that the others cannot, and because you possess skills and
talents that others do not.”


“But, I’m no one
special,” Erik protested. “I’m not even a true-born noble.”


Lepkin uncrossed
his leg and leaned forward. His eyes gazed directly into Erik’s. “You may see
this as a disadvantage, another difference that separates you from the others,
but I see it otherwise. Your background is the foundation of your talents,
knowledge, and understanding.” Lepkin smiled, ever so slightly from the right
corner of his mouth. “Your youth as an orphan taught you to be self-dependent.
You learned many harsh realities of the world. But, unlike many other orphans,
you were adopted by a nobleman. He and his family have showed you compassion,
empathy, charity, and trust. These are things that all legendary heroes
understand. The ability to function in the harsh world while showing compassion
to others is a rare gift. It is this that sets you apart from the others. This
is why I chose you.”


“But why do I
have all of these restrictions?” Erik asked. “If I’m already better than the
others--” Erik was cut off.


“I didn’t say
you were better, I said you were different.” Lepkin’s smile disappeared and he
sat back in his chair. “Pride is a vice that is also common among legendary
heroes,” Lepkin explained. “That is why I give you the rules you have. The
other masters say that I forbid you to play dice because I despise gambling.
They think I make you practice sword-strikes as you walk to train your
sword-arm for battle. They say that I am silent because I want to instill
respect in you. These are all half-truths. There are more important reasons for
my methods.” Lepkin shook his head and glanced to the empty fireplace.


“What are the
reasons?” Erik asked.


Lepkin arched
his eyebrow and looked back at his apprentice. Erik fought the urge to look
away from his master’s gaze. Internally he was squirming around like a basket
of snakes, but he forced himself to keep his composure, despite being extremely
uncomfortable.


“Your innate
knowledge and understanding of loneliness and compassion are not enough. As I
said, it is only a foundation. I will build upon this foundation, and together
we will create a warrior out of you, worthy of the Bard’s sonnets and the
people’s admiration. I forbid dice games because I want you to understand what
it is to feel alone and cast out. For this is the only way to instill in you a
lasting empathy for those that society scorns. Remember the leper is as worthy
of protection by the knight’s blade as any princess.”


Erik nodded
thoughtfully. It was beginning to make sense to him. 


“You practice
sword-strikes as you walk so that others may judge you for it. This will give
you wisdom when you judge others so that you will seek to look beyond the
physical and judge not by what the world esteems, but by truth and empathy.
Remember that no matter how vile the monster, it was still created for a
purpose. People often fear what they do not understand. A knight must learn to
discern for himself what is evil and what is not.”


“Like the
Gelshon Witch Trials,” Erik said as it clicked for him. “The women were burned
as witches based only on the color of their eyes.”


“Exactly,”
Lepkin nodded. “At that time it was believed that women with green eyes were
the offspring of demons, imbued with dark powers. Now the people of Gelshon
know it is not so, but imagine the lives that were lost until Sir Roderik
arrived and stopped the trials.”


“The other boys
assumed many things about me because of my rules,” Erik noted. 


“Not the least
of which, I’m sure, was the assumption that you are learning special sword
techniques that make you superior to them. The others fear you because of this,
but that will change today.”


“What do you
mean?” Erik asked.


“An Apprentice
of the Sword must choose his words carefully, for his word is his bond. This lesson must be learned if you wish to attain
knighthood in the Order of Kelteshteg.” Master Lepkin rose to his feet
and walked to a wooden chest that lay on the stone floor. He pulled a key from
the right pocket of his robe and turned it over in his hand. “During lunch, you
made an open challenge to many of the other
apprentices. Now you will follow through and duel each of them, starting with
the youngest.”


“I can’t fight
all of them,” Erik protested. 


Lepkin arched
his brow and scowled. “You will follow through with your words. The other
apprentices will assemble in the courtyard.”


“Yes, master,”
Erik said. He dropped his gaze to the floor and slumped forward in his chair.
How was he supposed to beat all of them? Some of the boys were years older than
him. 


“I have some
training armor here,” Lepkin announced. He opened the wooden chest and flipped
the lid up to reveal old, brown leather pads. Erik shuddered as he watched
Master Lepkin pull out each piece. First came the
large, apron-like chest pad. It had a hole for Erik’s head and the back and
front panels could be tied together at the sides so that it remained in place.
Then Lepkin pulled out a chainmail shirt, made of Feather-steel, a special,
lightweight metal designed specifically to protect apprentices at Kuldiga
Academy while sparring with wasters. Lepkin also removed leather leggings,
padded boots with shin guards, padded gloves, and a barbute helmet from the
chest.


“Master, I can’t
beat all of them,” Erik said. The words were almost inaudible, for he feared
that he would anger Lepkin.


“I did not say
that you had to beat everyone,” Lepkin replied with a shrug. “I said that you
will duel each of them.”


Erik nodded as
though he understood but his expression revealed that he didn’t.


“Do you know why
I am quiet?” Master Lepkin asked. He tossed the chest pads over to Erik and
motioned for him to get ready. “Before today, I haven’t spoken to you more than
a sentence or two at a time and those were either instructions or criticisms.
The other masters will say that I behaved that way to instill in you a sense of
respect, or even to make you fear me, but that is not so. I talked little in
order to create silence. For you must learn to listen, and you can’t listen
–truly listen- unless there is silence. So start listening to everything around
you, then you will come to understand your surroundings.”


Erik nodded and
began suiting up. He could appreciate what his master was saying, but it didn’t
ease his nerves at all. Within minutes, he was fully suited in his training
armor and on his way to the courtyard. Every three steps, he swung his sword at
an imaginary foe. This time however, he imagined the other apprentices’ faces
as he sliced the air. Master Lepkin walked slowly behind him, reading a book.


The walk to the
courtyard was painfully slow, thanks to the practice swings, giving Erik plenty
of time to think about what might go wrong while he dueled with ninety-seven
apprentices. He tried not to dwell on the fact that well over thirty of them
were older than him by several years. It seemed to Erik that nothing would overcome
the building dread inside of his churning stomach. He was wrong.


As he and Master
Lepkin entered the courtyard a chorus of laughter erupted around him.


“Look at his
training armor, it’s so old!” someone shouted.


“Look at his
funny walk, he’s like a fat stork,” another added.


“More like a pig
walking on its back legs,” someone shouted.


Each outburst
gave rise to more laughter. Erik forced his eyes to focus on his shadow foes,
instead of the fingers pointing at him. Erik wished he could turn and run, but
somehow his feet kept dragging him closer to the center of the courtyard, and
every third step his arm swung his waster. Soon the crowd was shouting a
cadence, counting off each step until he swung his sword and then they all
roared with laughter. 


Erik numbed
himself to the crowd and continued on. He felt anger rise in him for a moment,
but he tucked it away for later. He would need his strength for his duels. He
imagined that he was Master Lepkin during the battle at Gelleirt monastery. The
fantasy helped him focus on his practice swings until he reached the center of
the courtyard, where he stopped and waited.


The crowd died
down immediately, as though they were overcome by a magic spell. Erik stood
silent, watching Master Orres, Headmaster of Kuldiga Academy. The man was older
than Master Lepkin by some twenty years. Amid the scars on his face were the
wrinkles of age. Time had also turned Master Orres’ hair white as the snow, but
he was no delicate has-been. Even at the age of sixty-seven his muscles were
taut and powerful. His shoulders were square, his arms were large, and his
chest was barrel like and solid as stone. Every time Erik saw Master Orres, the
apprentice remembered watching Master Orres demonstrate his strength by
participating in, and winning, the summer Strongman Games. Erik had been amazed
when Master Orres dominated much younger men in cable throwing, wrestling, and
stone lifting. 


Yet today,
despite Master Orres’ authority, and sheer physical presence, he did not speak
to Erik or the gathered crowd without Master Lepkin’s nod of approval.


“You have the
floor,” Lepkin told Orres after a polite bow.


“Thank you,
Master Lepkin,” Orres replied. His voice was so deep that Erik swore he felt
vibrations in his chest when Orres spoke. “At the request of Master Lepkin, we
have gathered all students here to witness his apprentice, Erik Lokton, adopted
son of Lord Lokton, honor an open challenge that he issued to the other
Apprentices of the Sword.”


A murmur ran
through the crowd. Master Orres raised his hand to silence them, but pockets of
students in the crowd continued to gossip. That is, until Master Lepkin crossed
his arms and cleared his throat loudly. Then they were all silent.


“Now,” Master
Orres continued. “We have invited all students of Kuldiga Academy to attend. I
wish to acknowledge the presence of each and every department, and welcome
them. First, let me welcome the Apprentices of the Hand, we are glad to have
our healers-in-training here at this event. Let me welcome the Apprentices of
the Way, we will be happy to have our priests-in-training pray for Erik’s
safety as he battles each of the other ninety-seven Apprentices of the Sword!”


The crowd
laughed and snickered. Erik looked up to Master Lepkin, but his master remained
stone-faced and silent.


“I would also
like to welcome our students of alchemy, the Apprentices of the Snake; our
rangers-in-training, the Apprentices of the Arrow; our soon-to-be wizards, the
Apprentices of the Staff; and our budding scholars-to-be, the Apprentices of
the Eye. I hope all of you enjoy today’s spectacle.” Master Orres bowed a few
times in response to the cheers of the crowd.


After a few
moments Master Orres brought Erik’s first opponent, a boy about fourteen years
old, to the center of the courtyard. Orres checked the boy’s training armor,
yanking on it and smacking it, before raising his arm to silence the crowd
again.


“The rules are
simple,” Orres shouted for all to hear. “If an apprentice falls on his back, or
his stomach, he has lost. If an apprentice drops his sword and it touches the
ground, he has lost. If an apprentice yields, then he has lost. Also, you must
stay inside the box, outlined in white chalk in the grass. Are these rules
clear?”


Both of the boys
nodded.


“There are two
more rules,” Orres added. “A swing at the head is acceptable, but do not thrust
your sword at your opponent’s face. The last rule is that, by order of Master
Lepkin, if Erik loses or yields a duel, he will continue the challenge until he
has dueled all ninety-seven Apprentices of the Sword,
except in the case of severe injury. If Erik is hurt, then Master Lepkin will
decide whether Erik can continue the challenge.”


Erik turned back
to Lepkin. He was both surprised and frightened by the prospect that he would
finish all ninety-seven duels even if he was beaten every time. He questioned
whether a broken bone would even persuade Lepkin to stop the duels. Just then,
as Erik contemplated how he would live through the day, Master Lepkin knelt
beside him and whispered three things.


“Keep your eyes
open, listen to understand your surroundings, and fight honorably.” Then Lepkin
stood up and backed away.


Master Orres
stood between the two boys. 


Erik quickly
studied the boundaries drawn on the grass. As Master Lepkin had taught him, he calculated
the space of the box. He knew exactly how many steps he could take in each
direction before crossing the boundaries. Next he concentrated on his opponent.
He saw the boy’s brown eyes. They were wide and frightened. Then he heard the
boy’s breathing. It was fast and shallow. Erik knew that his opponent was as
afraid as he was, perhaps even more so.


Erik knew that
this first fight would be pivotal. This duel would set the pace for the rest of
the challenge. Erik prepared himself. He was going to lay into this opponent
like a bull. He watched as Master Orres lifted his arm, signaling the boys to
get ready. Erik narrowed his eyes on his opponent and gripped his sword.


Then he heard
something. At first Erik wasn’t sure if it was a wheeze or cough. All he knew
was that his opponent made a weird sound. Then it dawned on him. His opponent
was Hal Sarmt. Erik knew that Hal suffered from asthma, and that his asthma was
much worse when exercising or excited. He had often heard the others tease Hal
because of his weakness. Master Orres dropped his hand to start the duel. Erik
wasn’t sure what to do. He knew he’d be teased if he yielded, but he couldn’t
bring himself to take advantage of Hal. Before Erik could decide how to act he
was whacked across the chest by Hal’s sword.


Erik blocked a
second blow and then took a knee on the field. “I yield,” Erik shouted. The
crowd jeered and laughed at him, but all he heard was Hal trying to catch his
breath. Erik ignored the teasing and watched Hal. Hal took off his helmet and
nodded to Erik. The asthmatic apprentice was still wheezing, but Erik was sure
that he would recover in a minute or two.


“If that is the
best you can do, this is going to be a long day for you, apprentice,” Master
Orres chided.


Erik shrugged
off Master Orres’ comment and got back into his ready position. The next
apprentice, Gergu Smuld, charged furiously as soon as Orres started the duel.
Gergu attacked with wild, uncontrolled swings, but Erik deflected them.


Suddenly Erik’s
helmet spun over his face and his ears rang like church bells. Gergu had landed
a hard blow straight to his right temple. Another stinging blow smacked him
across his belly.


Erik listened
closely and heard panting to his left. With all his might he lashed out with a
cross strike. He felt solid resistance against his sword and heard the two
wasters clack together. Erik leaned into his sword, not allowing his foe to
launch a counter-strike. Erik kicked his left foot out and planted it solidly
on the ground on a spot that he hoped would be behind Gergu’s leg. A moment
afterward Erik felt movement at the back of his left ankle. Using all of his
strength, Erik pushed forward with his right leg, driving his shoulders right
into his foe’s chest. A second later Erik heard a loud thud on the ground,
followed by some cheering from the crowd. Erik removed his helmet and
discovered that Gergu was flat on his back. 


“Well fought,”
Erik said as he helped the other apprentice up.


“You’ll have to
show me how you did that,” Gergu said.


“Perhaps next
week,” Erik replied.


“Alright,”
Master Orres cut in. “Off with you lad, there are still plenty of others
waiting their turns.”


Gergu scurried
off the field and another one took his place. Erik took a moment to readjust
his helmet before getting back into position. 


The next
challenger, Jared Highborn, swung his sword fiercely at the air in front of him
and got into place. Master Orres gave the signal and Jared rushed forward. Erik
deftly blocked Jared’s over handed strike. The wasters smacked together again
and again as the two danced in a circle.


Erik swept his
sword low, catching his opponent just above the left ankle. Jared’s feet flew
out from under him, but Erik wasn’t done. He didn’t want to risk his opponent
correcting himself so Erik came in hard and fast with an overhead chop to
Jared’s chest. The blow sent him straight down to land on his back.


The crowd fell
silent in shock and Master Orres rushed over to the duelers. He knelt down
beside Jared, who was still lying flat on his back, and removed the boy’s
helmet.


“Can you speak
boy?” Master Orres asked, slapping Jared’s cheeks. Jared groaned, and then he
rolled over and pushed up to his knees. Erik offered a hand to him and helped
him to his feet.


“Well fought,”
Erik offered. Jared nodded, but said nothing.


“Let’s get on
with it,” Master Orres shouted. He yanked the loser’s free arm and shoved him
toward the waiting Apprentices of the Hand. “Send out the next duelist.”


Erik quietly got
back into place and watched as Haddus Makh, a short, portly boy, waddled out
onto the grass. Erik readied his sword, but before Master Orres could give the
signal Haddus tossed his sword to the ground.


“I yield,”
Haddus shouted.


“You can’t yield,
the duel hasn’t even started yet,” Master Orres growled.


Erik could see
the anger clearly written on Orres’ face, but it did nothing to stop the pudgy
boy from waddling back to the crowd. Three more apprentices came out to the
designated dueling area and promptly threw down their swords as well. With each surrender Master Orres’ face grew redder and
redder.


“Is there any
apprentice that is not afraid to fight?” Orres shouted as he kicked the
abandoned swords away.


“I’ll fight
‘im,” someone yelled.


A very tall
apprentice strode forward with his waster resting over his shoulder. The new
opponent stood head and shoulders above Erik. Erik knew the apprentice by
sight. It was Timon Cedreau. He was a tall third-year apprentice, and though he
was not yet as broad-shouldered as most of the fourth-years, he was a strong
young man with a reputation for being mean.


“Ready
yourselves,” Orres instructed. Erik gripped his sword tightly and waited for
the signal. Timon kept his sword resting on his shoulder and let out a
belly-laugh.


Orres gave the
signal.


Timon rushed
forward and swung his sword at Erik’s side. Erik dropped his sword to deflect
the attack, but Timon was too strong. Timon drove into Erik’s side, despite the
block, pushing him a few feet to the right.


“That’s it
Timon, squish him like a bug!” someone shouted from the crowd. This time, only
a few in the crowd laughed. Most of the spectators remained silent as they
watched.


Erik defended
against an onslaught of heavy attacks. He made sure that he not only parried
with his sword, but also stepped out of the way. He couldn’t afford to take any
more heavy shots to the body this early on.


Timon bore down
on Erik, pressing the attack. Erik dodged each swing and thrust of Timon’s
sword, ever watching for an opening to exploit. He struck out twice, but Timon
knocked his sword away both times.


“You are not
good enough to challenge me,” Timon yelled. “You aren’t a true-blood like me.
You’re just the cast-away son of a poor beggar woman, adopted by an impotent
lord.”


Something in Erik
snapped at the insult of his birth mother and adoptive father. His eyes
narrowed, his cheeks grew hot, and a well of rage sprang from within him too
strong to control. Erik ducked under Timon’s sword and unleashed a savage swing
to Timon’s left knee. The blow was enough to knock Timon off balance, but not
enough to topple the tall third-year apprentice. Erik jumped up and landed a
strike on Timon’s head. Timon back-pedaled and tried to straighten his helmet,
but Erik was all over him. Erik scored three heavy hits on Timon’s ribs, then
he struck Timon’s knee again. His next strike slammed right into Timon’s
sword-hand. 


Timon winced and
turned away. Erik came down hard on the back of his opponent’s head. The entire
crowd gasped in unison as Timon fell flat on his face. 


Erik didn’t
bother moving to help Timon back to his feet. He was too blinded by his
rage.  Before Erik could say anything, Master Orres was there.


“Healers,” Orres
shouted in his thunderous voice. Orres removed Timon’s helmet, but made sure
not to disturb him too much. Erik watched Master Orres remove Timon’s leather
glove. Erik was stunned when he saw the hand was purple and red. It was already
swollen to twice its normal size.


Master Lepkin
approached Erik and placed a hand on his shoulder.  “You are not an animal, you must be able to control your emotions at all
times.” Lepkin pointed to the trio of healers kneeling around Timon. “Imagine
what would have happened if you had attacked Hal the same way.”


“I’m sorry,”
Erik offered. In his rage he had wanted to make Timon pay for his words, but
now he felt guilty. He did not revel or delight in Timon’s injury, in fact he
was ashamed. “I’m sorry,” Erik repeated. “I’ll do better.”


The crowd
cheered as the healers helped Timon back to his feet.  Timon, still not
firm on his legs, glared at Erik. “You’ll pay for this, cast-away,” Timon
snarled. 


Orres signaled
for the healers to take Timon away, and then he whirled on Erik. “What’s wrong
with you, boy?” Master Orres growled at Erik.


Erik felt his insides
quiver at Orres’ voice. He opened his mouth, but no words came out. Orres
closed the distance between them in two strides and grabbed Erik by the
neck-hole of his chest pad.


“I asked you a
question!” Orres shouted. “You split his head open with that stunt of yours.”


“That’s enough,”
Lepkin said.


Orres looked up
at Lepkin, but instead of reverence, Erik saw only rage and anger in Orres’
eyes. Lepkin slipped a foot between Erik and Orres, and then he wedged between
them and took Orres by the wrist.


“Let me go,
Lepkin,” Orres growled.


The crowd took a
collective step back.


“Release my
apprentice,” Lepkin demanded.


“Your dog
injured my nephew,” Orres countered. “I will not let him get away with this.”


“Your nephew
knew the rules. Perhaps the other masters should have prepared Timon better.”


“How dare you
say that,” Orres roared, Master Orres released Erik and took three steps back.
Orres’ hand hovered dangerously near the pommel of his sword. The crowd backed
away further still.


“Master Orres,
your nephew is seventeen, and Erik is only fourteen. This duel was even, if not
tipped in your nephew’s favor.” Lepkin gently pushed Erik back and then stood
to face Master Orres, with his hands relaxed at his sides.


“This has gone
far enough,” a woman shouted. Erik turned to see a tall, slender woman with
black hair emerge from the crowd. She seemed to almost float as she approached
the center of the courtyard. Her sky-blue eyes fixed themselves on Master
Orres, and her left hand was poised with the palm facing out. Even if she
hadn’t been wearing her dark blue gown, embroidered with a golden crescent-moon
on the front, Erik would have recognized the master sorceress by the missing
thumb on her left hand.


It was said that
Lady Dimwater’s thumb had been devoured by a dragon’s flame in a duel that
saved an entire cluster of villages on Kelboa Island. Whenever apprentices
asked her about it, she was quick to answer that her thumb was a small
sacrifice that she was proud of giving to save so many lives.


Erik had heard
stranger rumors about her that were not as nice or heroic. Some apprentices
said that Lady Dimwater had sold her soul to demons, or that she was born of
devils. Other rumors proclaimed that she gained her power by stealing the lives
of other wizards. Erik paid little heed to most of the rumors, but seeing her
now gave him the distinct impression that there was definitely more to her than
he had thought before.


Erik closely
watched Orres and Lepkin as Dimwater stood between them. Lepkin stood still,
but he fidgeted with his right hand. Erik had not seen Master Lepkin fidget
before, ever. Orres, on the other hand, seemed to get angrier. His whole face
turned red, he clenched his jaw and his hands curled into fists. Erik was
almost certain that Orres was going to explode, but as Orres stared into Lady
Dimwater’s face, all of the rage left him. 


“You always were
able to cast a spell over me,” Orres said.


“And you were
always quick to anger,” Dimwater replied. “Your nephew will be fine,” she
stated.


Everyone then
looked over to the healers. Timon’s head wound had already vanished thanks to
the healers’ magic, and his hand was beginning to regain its natural
complexion.


“He’ll be just
fine after a night’s rest, Master Orres,” confirmed a tall Apprentice of the
Hand that Erik didn’t recognize.


“Very well,”
Orres replied. There was an awkward silence then as Orres scratched the back of
his neck and shied away from Lepkin’s unwavering stare. Erik expected Orres to
apologize for his behavior, but it was Lepkin who spoke next.


“Forgive me,
Headmaster Orres,” Lepkin said. “I forgot my place.”


Orres searched
Lepkin’s face with his eyes. Then he looked to Lady Dimwater and sighed. “There
is nothing to forgive,” Orres told Lepkin.


Lady Dimwater
bowed graciously to Orres and helped the healers escort Timon out of the
courtyard. Erik noticed that both Orres and Lepkin watched her leave.


“Shall we resume
the duels?” Lepkin asked after Dimwater had gone.


“I think not,”
Orres replied. Murmurs swept through the crowd. Orres raised his hand to
silence them. “Today’s challenge was to prove the value of a knight’s word. All
Apprentices of the Sword must understand that they must follow through with
their words, for they will be expected to do so as Knights of the Order of
Kelteshteg. Erik has shown his merit by following through on his challenge, and
I have no doubt that he would continue to duel each remaining apprentice. He
has done more than anyone could ask of a first-year apprentice.” Orres turned
to address the remaining apprentices that had yet to duel. “As Headmaster, I
believe that it is unnecessary to risk further injury to any apprentices. Erik
has proved himself enough.”


Some of the
remaining apprentices were obviously disappointed. They whispered among
themselves and some of them shot Erik contemptuous glances. Erik felt a stab of
fear as he realized that his brutal victory over Timon had earned him only
contempt from the older apprentices. 


Lepkin then
stepped up beside Orres and addressed the apprentices.


“The Headmaster
has spoken,” Lepkin said. 


“Everyone is
dismissed. Go back to your regular studies,” Orres instructed.


If not for
Lepkin, some of the apprentices may have thrown out parting insults Erik’s way,
but the crowd dissolved peacefully as students returned to their classes.
Lepkin walked back to Erik and began to help him remove the training pads while
everyone else filtered out of the courtyard. Erik noticed that Master Orres
left without even looking at him or Master Lepkin.


“There is an old
fire between us,” Lepkin said. He must have noticed Erik watching Master Orres.


“Is it about
Lady Dimwater?” Erik asked.


Lepkin sighed.
“It was a long time ago.”


“Before your battle at Gelleirt monastery?” Erik pressed.


“Many years
before that,” Lepkin replied.


Erik slipped out
of his chest pad and feather-mail. “If it was so long ago, then why does it
still bother Master Orres?”


“Wounds of the
heart are not easily healed, and more difficult still to forget,” Lepkin
replied. Master Lepkin looked off in the direction that Dimwater had gone. Erik
realized then that it still bothered Lepkin as well.


“I’m sorry,”
Erik offered.


Lepkin gathered
all of the training armor without another word about Dimwater while Erik stood
there awkwardly, not knowing what to say or do. After everything was ready the
two of them walked back to the hall.


Erik took three
steps and sluggishly swung his sword. Lepkin stopped abruptly and put a hand on
Erik’s shoulder. Erik looked up at his master with a puzzled look.


“Do you think
you fought well?” Lepkin asked.


“I think so,”
Erik replied. “But I didn’t realize it would be so hard.”


“What was the
hardest about it?” Lepkin asked.


“I think the
hardest thing was watching the healers work on Timon while you and Master Orres
argued.”


“I see,” Lepkin
said. “Well, a knight must understand that the wounds he inflicts touch more
than one life. A man always has a mother, father, an uncle, or a friend that
care about him. When you hurt or kill someone, you must realize that other,
unforeseen consequences may arise from it.”


“It would have
been awful if Master Orres had drawn swords against you, Master Lepkin,” Erik
said. 


“Was your duel
with Hal difficult?” Lepkin asked, directing the subject elsewhere.


Erik thought for
a moment. “Only a little,” Erik said. “I wanted to win, but I didn’t want Hal
to have one of his asthma attacks.”


“Your forfeiture
in that duel was actually an honorable victory for you,” Lepkin said. A hint of
a smile appeared on his face. “It would seem that you are listening, and
learning your lessons well. We shall have to harness your temper a bit, but
I’ll make a legendary hero out of you yet, Erik Lokton. Come let us return to
your studies.”


Lepkin led the
way and Erik counted off three paces and swung his sword through the air.


“You no longer
have to do that,” Lepkin announced without turning around.


“Why not?” Erik asked.


“As I said
before, the purpose of your walking routine was so that others may judge you.”
Lepkin turned around with a smile. “For better or worse, I think that others
will judge your actions today for many days to come.”
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“Erik, grab the
bucket and follow me,” Janik said.


“Are we cleaning
windows again?” Erik asked.


“Well, you’re
good at it,” Janik replied with a chuckle.


Erik didn’t mind
washing windows. It was certainly better than sitting and writing lines to work
off his demerits. He also liked having the freedom to talk, and Janik seemed to
like having company as well. The two had become fast friends, or at least,
Janik was the closest thing to a friend that Erik had at Kuldiga Academy. 


Janik was not
like Master Lepkin, or any of the masters that Erik knew. He was warm and
friendly, even with strangers. His eyes were so green they seemed to sparkle,
and there was always a smile on his face. He wore an old, tan tunic under a set
of brown, grease stained coveralls. Most of the other masters in Kuldiga
Academy rarely, if ever, spoke to Janik, except to order him around, but Janik
never seemed to mind. Erik often thought that the two could be brothers they
were so similar, except that Janik was well into his fifties now. 


Over the months
Erik had spent working off his demerits by helping Janik the two talked about
everything. Almost everything, that is. Janik walked with a terrible limp, and
his left hand was curled at the wrist permanently like a fleshy hook. The cause
of Janik’s disfigurement was the only thing that Janik refused to talk about.
Erik had asked about it once, but after seeing the look on Janik’s face, he
decided not to bring it up again.


“I noticed you
aren’t swinging your waster when you walk anymore,” Janik said.


“Master Lepkin
said I didn’t have to do it anymore,” Erik replied. He scooped up the bucket
and turned to follow Janik.


“I suppose he
figured you used it enough during this afternoon’s swordplay,” Janik said.


“You heard about
that eh?” Erik asked.


“I watched it
from one of the second story windows on the south side,” Janik replied.


Erik nodded his
head. He wanted to ask what Janik had thought of it. After all, Erik had
defeated many of the other Apprentices of the Sword, but there was something in
Janik’s tone that stopped him.


“I hope your arm
is still strong enough to clean windows,” Janik said as he handed a rag to
Erik.


“I’m alright,”
Erik replied. “I’m getting sore though, especially my shoulders.”


“I thought you
would. Tomorrow you will likely be very stiff and achy.”


“Master Lepkin
had one of the Apprentices of the Hand take a look at me.”


“Bah, what do
they know about it?” Janik grumbled.


“Well, they are training
to be healers,” Erik replied with a shrug.


Janik waved his
crooked hand in the air and shook his head. Erik wondered why Janik seemed so
bitter about the healers. 


“Actually, why
don’t you set the bucket down and come here?” 


Erik put the
bucket on the floor and walked back to Janik. The old, crippled man hobbled
over to a counter, unlocked the top drawer, and pulled out a cobalt blue
bottle. He seized the cork with his teeth and yanked the stopper free.


“What is that?”
Erik asked.


Janik spit the cork
onto the counter and held the bottle out to Erik. “Rub a bit of this on your
shoulders. It’ll help keep you from getting too stiff.”


Erik took off
his shirt and poured some of the clear liquid into his hand. It had no smell,
but the oil felt cool in his hand. As he rubbed it onto his shoulders, the
cool, tingling sensation turned hot. The heat penetrated below his skin and
went deep into his joints.


“How’s that?” Janik asked.


“It’s
wonderful,” Erik replied happily. “What is this?”


“It’s a special
mixture that I use on my wrist and leg sometimes.”


Erik gently
placed the bottle back on the counter and replaced the stopper. “Where did you
get it?”


“Lady Dimwater
makes it for me,” Janik replied. “It sure beats anything those wanna-be healers
have, that’s for sure.”


“Do you know her
well?” Erik asked. “Lady Dimwater I mean.”


Janik raised an
eyebrow and turned to put the bottle back into the drawer. “I know her well
enough.”


“Is there
something between her and Master Lepkin?” Erik asked.


“It isn’t proper
to speak about others behind their backs,” Janik replied.


“But if you saw
the duels, then you must have seen the argument between Lepkin and Orres. They
would have drawn swords against each other if not for her.” Erik folded his
arms and waited for an answer.


“Actually, they
would have drawn swords because of her,” Janik replied. “A long time ago, that
is,” Janik clarified.


“What do you
mean, exactly?” 


“I have told you
too much already,” Janik replied. 


“I must know,”
Erik pressed.


“Why, what
business is it of yours?” Janik demanded. 


“Janik, don’t be
like this. Either you tell me, or I will find out for myself,” Erik promised. 


Janik smiled
slyly. “Very well, put the bucket back in the corner.”


Erik scurried
over to the bucket and put it away. Janik watched silently. After the bucket
was in its place, Janik pointed to the door. Erik was confused for a moment. He
was unsure whether he was being dismissed or asked to close the door. He
decided to close the door, hoping that Janik was about to disclose a great secret.


“Put your shirt
back on,” Janik instructed as he tossed Erik’s shirt at the apprentice’s face.


Erik caught it
and fumbled as he tried to quickly pull it over his head.


“I know you well
enough to know that you won’t stop pestering me about this,” Janik said. “But,
you will not mention to anyone what I am about to tell you.”


“I swear,” Erik
replied.


“Lady Dimwater’s
study is in the south tower,” Janik began. “If you want answers, you will have
to find them for yourself, but be forewarned that if you are caught this will
be far worse than any amount of demerits you can dream of.” 


Erik’s toes
fidgeted inside his boots. He was almost as excited about Lady Dimwater’s study
as he was scared of getting caught. “How do I get in?” Erik asked. 


“Luckily, I
happen to have the spare key.” Janik pulled a large key-ring from his coveralls
and searched through the seemingly endless keys. After a few moments he
separated a green key from the ring and tossed it to Erik. “As a janitor, I
have access to all rooms in Kuldiga Academy, except for Master Orres’ study.”


“If I get
caught, they will know you gave me the key then,” Erik mused.


“If you get
caught, I will say that you stole it,” Janik replied. “You do know the penalty
for stealing, yes?”


“I do,” Erik
replied with a heavy sigh.


“This is your
last chance to turn back. You can either help me clean windows, or you can
search for your answers. Which will it be?”


Erik thought
hard for a few moments. The risk of getting caught would likely get him
expelled, if not thrown in the stockades first, and dishonor his adopted family
as well. He would probably never be able to find work outside of his adopted
father’s manor either, unless he was willing to join the army as a regular.
But, on the other hand, he had long wondered about Master Lepkin’s history.
Maybe he would finally be able to unravel the mystery of the great battle at
Gelleirt monastery, and of course, what exactly caused a rift between Lepkin
and Orres. The trophy was too much for Erik to turn down. He reached out and
grabbed the key from Janik’s hand.


“I’ll go,” Erik
said decisively.


“Then, for both
our sakes, I suggest you not get caught.” Janik limped over to a small desk and
sat behind it in a padded chair. He shuffled a couple of papers on his desk and
then looked at Erik. “I have often seen a diary on Lady Dimwater’s desk. I
would imagine that the answers you seek can be found in it. Usually all of the
Masters and Ladies are gone around four-thirty. Since today is a Friday, no one
should be around at all tonight, except for me and Groundskeeper Rick. I will
need the key back tonight by eight o’clock. If the key is not back by then, I
will have to fill out a report stating that the key is lost. Do you understand?”


“Yes sir,” Erik
replied. He glanced over at the grandfather clock by the window. “It’s almost
five, shall I go now?”


Janik waved his
hand and sighed. Erik couldn’t be sure if Janik was happy about this, but Erik
had to know more about Lady Dimwater. What was between her and Master Lepkin?
Had she used magic to calm Master Orres in the courtyard? And what was the
potion she made for Janik? These, and many other questions about Master Lepkin,
ran through his head as he made his way toward the south tower.


As he walked
through the halls, Erik was careful not to make heavy footsteps. He kept an eye
out for people as well. He strained his ears, listening for any sign of others,
but the halls were empty. He relaxed a little after he passed through the
dining hall. He knew that he was going the right way when he noticed that he
was walking past paintings of great wizards of the past.  He didn’t know
much about wizardry aside from the fact that magic was a gift. You were either
born with natural ability or you had to turn to the dark arts to gain it. There
were many stories of dark wizards in the land that struck deals with demons in
exchange for great powers. In fact, the existence of the Shadowfiends, as they
were called, was almost the sole reason for the existence of Kuldiga Academy.
Since Kuldiga Academy’s founding, new problems and threats rose against the
kingdom and Kuldiga Academy was expanded until it finally became what it was
now, with several different types of apprentices learning and hoping to graduate
as professionals in their specific fields.


Erik paused to
gaze at a grand depiction of a sorcerer battling winged demons on a mountain.
The colors were striking and overall the painting was masterfully done, but
that is not what captured his attention.  In the painting there was a
second human. This man held an axe and shield, covered in blood. At the man’s
feet lay four slain demons, but it was the man’s face that Erik stared at. It
looked like Janik, if you took away the wrinkles from Janik’s face that is. 


Erik looked down
at the brass plate on the bottom of the frame and read the words etched
thereon.


“The rescue of
Lady Zana, daughter of Count Reginald,” Erik read aloud. Erik squinted at the
painting, trying to discern if the axeman really was Janik.


Out of the
corner of his eyes, Erik saw something move across the hallway. He turned, but
saw nothing. He listened carefully, but there was no sound. The hairs on the
back of Erik’s neck stood on end and a chill ran down his back. He gave the
painting one more look and then resumed walking toward the south tower.


As Erik exited
the hall with the paintings, he couldn’t help but turn and look over his
shoulder. He could feel something watching him. It was the worst feeling he’d
ever felt. He looked around the small chamber, which was merely an intersection
of four cold hallways, and checked for any sign of movement.


“Don’t let fear
take control,” Erik whispered to himself. “Janik walks here every day cleaning
the rooms. If it’s safe enough for him…” Erik stopped short as a strong wind
blew through the hallway behind him. It sounded as though the wind itself was
growling at him. He burst into a sprint straight down the next hall. He ran
past sets of armor on display, tapestries, paintings, and the occasional door
or window, but he didn’t stop to look at any of them. Something nipped at his
heels and the wind growled louder. Erik ran faster and faster. He dared not
turn around.


Soon he could
see the end of the hall. The door to the south tower loomed in front of him.
His feet carried him faster toward the dead end as the growling came nearer to
his head and something almost grabbed his pant leg. He knew he would have to
turn and face his hunter because there wouldn’t be enough time to unlock Lady
Dimwater’s door before it took him from behind.


Erik spied a set
of armor displayed on the right side of Lady Dimwater’s door. The gauntlet held
a spear upright. Erik knew it was his only chance. He raced for the spear and
ripped it from the stand with such force that the gauntlet was flung across the
hall and clashed against the wall. Erik dropped to slide on his knees. Just
before he reached Lady Dimwater’s door he spun around and pointed the spear
upward, digging the butt of the spear into the crack under the heavy, oak door
for support.


A silvery shape,
too distorted to identify, parted around the spearhead and flew right past Erik
and through the door. The growling was replaced by a hiss as the mist flowed
by. Erik remained on his knees, his hands relentlessly held the spear ready. 


What was
that? Erik wondered. He slowly stood up, keeping his muscles tense and
ready. He thought of going back to Janik and leaving Dimwater’s journal alone,
but he couldn’t go back now. Whatever it was, it was gone now. There was no
sense in abandoning his mission.


He stood the
spear in the corner and pulled the green key from his pocket. He slipped the
key into the hole and turned it slowly. The tumblers clicked into place and the
door budged open. Erik glanced around once more and then pushed the door open.
He poked his head in and searched the room for any sign of the apparition, but
all was still. Sunlight flooded in from a window, illuminating the room. A
large, open book lay on Dimwater’s cherry-wood desk amid strewn papers. A disorderly
pile of books leaned against the side of the desk. An empty, brass birdcage
stood in a far corner of the room. Erik saw many bookshelves lined with books,
beakers, and various animal skulls. Erik slipped through the door and closed it
gently behind him.


He went to the
desk. He sat in the chair and looked at the large, open book. It was an old
dusty and yellow tome that described the history of various regions of
Terramyr. He pushed the book aside and started to search for Dimwater’s diary.
He pulled open the drawer and rummaged through some old, stiff papers. Some
were potion recipes, some were anatomical drawings, and others were written in
strange languages that Erik did not understand. After a thorough search of the
drawer he found a small, leather bound book under the papers. He pulled the
book out and opened it. He hoped he had found the diary, but again he was
disappointed. The pages inside were blank. Erik replaced the book and closed
the drawer.


Something big
growled in front of him.


Erik slowly lifted
his gaze. A great, silver wolf stood with its front paws on the desk in front
of him. Its snarling lips curled back to reveal shiny, white fangs as long as
Erik’s fingers. The wolf lowered its head and stared directly into Erik’s eyes.
Erik’s body froze. The fear gripped him so tightly that he couldn’t move. He
sat paralyzed, helpless, as the wolf inched closer.


The wolf slid a
paw forward on the desk. Its ears were flat against its head and its eyes never
broke their gaze. Erik knew he had to do something, but he couldn’t. Even when
he felt the wolf’s breath on his face he could barely blink.


The wolf opened
its massive jaws and Erik could see its throat. He had nothing to fight with.
His waster was back in Master Lepkin’s study, and he had left the spear in the
hall, but he knew he had to try something –anything! Finally, he broke the
spell and lunged forward at the wolf with his fists. He let out a feral yell
and swung at the wolf, but his fist never connected.


The wolf was
gone, just as suddenly as it had come. Erik took a moment to catch his breath.
His heart was pounding like a hammer in his chest. He leaned back in the chair
and wiped his brow.


“I better find
that book and get out of here,” Erik told himself.


“I don’t think
so,” someone said.


Erik stiffened
and looked around. A purple light, no bigger than a candle’s flame hovered just
above where the wolf’s head had been. The light expanded slowly at first and
then it exploded. Erik threw up his arms to shield himself as the whole room
was washed in violet. Then, it collapsed inward on itself. An instant after the
light vanished all of the furniture in the room disappeared.


Erik landed hard
and hit his rump on the bare stone floor. Everything was gone. The books, the
beakers, the birdcage, and every single piece of paper had vanished.


 “What is
this?” Erik asked.


“It’s magic,”
the voice answered condescendingly.


Erik looked up
and saw a woman standing over him. “Lady Dimwater,” Erik said breathlessly. He scrambled
for something to say, but Lady Dimwater was first to speak.


“I know why
you’re here,” she said. “You have come to learn for yourself the truth about my
past. Is this not so?”


Erik wanted to
explain that his curiosity was just too strong. He had so many questions that
he hoped her diary would answer for him, but he was too shaken up to form an
explanation. Everything had happened so fast that he couldn’t collect his
thoughts.


“You don’t have
to speak,” Dimwater said. She waved her hand and a rectangular, wooden table
appeared off to the side. She snapped her fingers and Erik watched two chairs
materialize on opposite ends of the table. A red, silk table runner appeared
and unfolded itself along the length of the table. Next, two plates, a teapot, and
a large clear bottle filled with green liquid appeared.


“Come and have a
seat,” Dimwater instructed. She took a seat with her back to the wall.


“Yes, ma’am,”
Erik replied. He got up and walked over to the empty seat. He reached out and
grabbed the chair, just to make sure it wasn’t an illusion.


Dimwater
chuckled and motioned for Erik to sit. “The chair won’t disappear, I promise.”


Erik nodded, but
he kept his hand on the chair until he was completely seated. “Can I ask a
question?” Erik asked.


“May I
ask a question,” Dimwater corrected. “Of course you have the physical ability
to speak and arrange words into question form, but since you are asking for
permission the correct way is to say May I.”


“Yes, ma’am, I
meant may I ask a question?”


“You may.”


“What were those
things that attacked me?” The ghost and the wolf I mean.”


“Again you ask
questions to which you already know the answers,” Lady Dimwater tapped her
fingernails on the table and looked at Erik intently. “Surely Master Lepkin’s
chosen apprentice is not as stupid as he presents himself. I think you meant to
ask why they attacked you, as you have already correctly deduced what
they are, but the answer to that should be obvious as well. They are guardians
of my study. They keep intruders out.”


Erik sighed and
looked to the window high up on the wall. He was used to being teased by
others, but for some reason Lady Dimwater’s insults hurt more than most.


“What kind of
tea would you like?” Dimwater asked. She pointed to the teapot.


“I like mint
tea, may I have that?”


“Very well,”
Dimwater said. She muttered something that Erik couldn’t understand and seconds
later the entire room was filled with the aroma of fresh mint tea. Steam
escaped through the spout of the teapot and trailed off as it rose through the
air. “I find it better to discuss bitter topics over drinks,” Dimwater said.
She snapped her fingers and two tea cups appeared; one on each saucer plate.
The teapot gently floated toward Erik and poured tea into his cup. The bottle
of green liquid floated over to Dimwater, popped its own cork, and filled
Dimwater’s cup.


“What is that?”
Erik asked. He was feeling more comfortable now after being offered refreshment
in place of infinite demerits or immediate expulsion. 


“It’s absinthe,”
Dimwater replied. “It is a bit too strong for you, but I find it helps to clear
my mind.” She took a slow sip and set the cup back on the saucer.


Erik tested his
tea. It was almost too hot, but that was how he liked it. Hot enough to sting
the lips and be felt on the way down his throat. “It’s very good, thank you.”
Erik looked up and saw that Dimwater was still staring at him. Her face was as
stone and despite her beautiful features, looked scary. Her finger lightly
traced the rim of her cup as she stared. It was then that Erik remembered why
he was here. “I’m sorry. I shouldn’t have entered your study without your
permission.”


“Your apology is
accepted,” Dimwater replied. “However, we should discuss the matter of your
punishment.”


Erik set his tea
down and prepared for the worst.


“I deal with
intruders quite differently than other teachers here at Kuldiga Academy.”


“Other students
have done this before?” Erik asked incredulously.


“Of course,”
Dimwater chuckled. A smile broke her stone-faced expression. “There are many
rumors about me, young Erik. The rumors, combined with my powers and position
here at Kuldiga Academy make for an irresistible temptation for all kinds of
intruders, it seems. That is why I am so careful about guarding my study.”


“But why guard
it if you can make everything disappear?” Erik asked.


Dimwater laughed
out loud for several moments. When she calmed down a bit she wiped a tear from
her left eye. “This room isn’t my study,” she said.


“But what about the desk and the books?” Erik countered.
“And why would Janik tell me to come here if it wasn’t your study?”


Dimwater smiled
and took another drink before she answered. “So, Janik gave you the key did
he?” she asked.


Erik fidgeted in
his chair nervously. He tried to think of a story to save his friend, but
nothing came to his mind. “I made him do it,” was all he could think to say. 


“My dear boy,”
Dimwater chuckled. “Janik couldn’t be forced to do anything by a mere
apprentice, not even Lepkin’s chosen protégé.”


“He’s crippled,
ma’am, that gives me the advantage,” Erik replied smugly.


“His hand and
leg may be twisted, but even if you had Lepkin’s flaming sword, you could not
come close to defeating Janik. Perhaps you saw the painting of him in the
hall?”


Erik nodded
sullenly.


“Don’t worry; I
will not involve Janik in your punishment.”


“Thank you,
ma’am,” Erik replied.


“Now, so that
you understand what I meant about this room not being my study,” Dimwater
began. She finished her drink and then tossed the cup into the air, where it
vanished. “This room is a decoy. My real study is in the top of the tower.”


“But there
aren’t any stairs. How do you get there?”


“Your ignorance
of magic amuses me,” Dimwater replied. “Let me warn you that the other
guardians of my study make those you encountered look like church mice by
comparison.”


“Why didn’t
Janik warn me about the ghost and the wolf?” Erik asked. The question was
rhetorical, but Dimwater answered all the same.


“The guardians
are meant to keep intruders out. Janik is not an intruder, as it is his job to
clean Kuldiga Academy.”


“But he’s never
seen your real study, I’ll bet,” Erik replied.


Dimwater touched
her index finger to her nose and nodded. “Now you are starting to understand.”
She stood from the table and waved her hand at the wall on her right. A large
map of Terramyr unrolled from the ceiling to the floor. “Come and look here.”
Dimwater pointed to a small island.


Erik was
awestruck. The whole world of Terramyr was on a single map. He had never seen a
map this large before. He approached it eagerly. As he drew nearer his jaw
dropped open. There were waves on the ocean and seas, not just illustrated, but
actual, moving waves. The trees of the forests swayed with the wind. Clouds
rolled over the tops of mountains and valleys. Erik even saw a snowstorm on the
southern-most continent.


“This is
incredible,” Erik exclaimed.


Dimwater smiled.
“I created it myself,” she said. Then she touched the island she had pointed
out to Erik. “This is Kelboa. The island lies fifty miles to the west of here.
To reach it we will use a magical device, called a teleporter.”


“We?” Erik asked. His crooked expression showed he wasn’t
following. 


“When a student
breaks into my tower, I take them on an assignment with me. This way the
student can work off his offense as my assistant, and learn firsthand what kind
of person I am. Of course, I could also give you Kuldiga Academy approved
punishment if you prefer.”


“No, ma’am,”
Erik replied quickly. “But I’m afraid I won’t be much use to you, I can’t
perform magic.”


“I didn’t say
that I wanted you to. I said you would assist me. That can be done in different
ways. Just do as I tell you.”


“Yes, ma’am,”
Erik replied with a nod.


“My assignment
is two-fold. First I am to go to Spiekery and persuade a local priest to desist
preaching and practicing his religion in the town.”


“Why should we
do that? I thought we could practice any religion we wanted to in this
kingdom.”


“Mostly that is
true, but this man has created a religion that demands human sacrifices.
Therefore I have been charged to put an end to it.”


“You mean, they kill people?” Erik asked.


Dimwater nodded.
“The priest swears that it is the only way to appease a demon that ravages the
city, but I have been given new evidence in the matter and the religion will
end today, one way or another.”


“That’s awful,”
Erik said.


“After that, we
must travel to Kuressar. I must speak with a local official there.”


“What about?” Erik asked.


Dimwater went
silent for a moment. The map went blank, rolled up like a scroll and
disappeared. “I must swear you to secrecy before I tell you any more.” She
pulled a needle from thin air and grabbed Erik’s hand. “You must not tell any
apprentice what I am about to tell you. In truth, I only tell you because you
will play an important role in the events to come.”


“I won’t tell
any apprentice, but I can’t keep a secret from Master Lepkin.”


“Master Lepkin
should have told you himself,” Dimwater replied. “Perhaps he felt you weren’t
ready to know what purpose he chose you for, but I believe events are moving
too quickly to put this off.”


Erik furrowed
his brow. What is she talking about? Erik wondered. All he wanted was to
know more about Dimwater’s past with Orres and Lepkin.


“You may speak
of this to Lepkin, but no one else. Do you so swear?”


“I swear,” Erik
promised. Lady Dimwater pricked one of his fingers and the needle with his
blood began to glow. Erik wondered what could be so important, but nothing
could have prepared him for Dimwater’s next words.


“Erik, the
kingdom is fracturing from within while new, deadly threats throw themselves
across our borders every day. The Masters of Kuldiga Academy are preparing for
war.”


“What do you
mean we’re preparing for war?” Erik asked. “Who is our enemy?”


“It isn’t as
simple as that,” Dimwater replied. “It’s not just a war between the kingdom and
some invading force, or some legendary foe. This is a multi-faceted war. There
are many different factions vying for power in the realm. Some factions are
friendly to King Mathias, some are neutral, and others are extremely hostile.”


“But if the
enemy isn’t unified, how can it threaten us?”


“You aren’t
hearing what I am saying,” Dimwater said. Her tone grew impatient. “The kingdom
is not unified either. We have enemies from within and without. It’s too
complicated to lay it all out for you now. Just understand that even the noble
lords are divided against each other. I wouldn’t be surprised if some of the
Masters were also involved. You’ll catch on quick enough. After we return, you
can ask Lepkin about it. He’ll be mad that I told you, but I think even he will
see the wisdom in helping you understand your role in the events to come.”
Dimwater clapped her hands and a mirror appeared in the center of the room.


Erik watched as
green, blue, and purple streaks of lightning sparked over the mirror’s surface.
Each spark was heralded by a crackle just loud enough for Erik to hear before
the bolts streaked across the glass. After a minute of this, a pale light
emitted from the glass. The light became brighter as the lightning bolts
coursed through the mirror instead of over it. As Erik watched, the faint
outline of houses became visible in the mirror. The view became clearer and
showed pine trees, people, pigs, cottages, and a stone altar.


“Take my hand,”
Dimwater instructed. Erik took her hand and then Dimwater ran straight for the
mirror. Erik balked at first, but Dimwater dragged him through the portal. As
Erik passed into the mirror he was blinded by a searing white light. He tried
to say something, but his voice wouldn’t work. He tried to turn back, but
Dimwater’s grip was too strong. When the light vanished Erik found himself
standing on dirt in front of the stone altar he had seen in the mirror.


“Stand up
straight,” Dimwater commanded. “People are watching, and we must make a good
impression.”


Erik struggled
to keep his legs steady as he looked around. There were probably fifty or sixty
peasants standing around them. It was obvious that they hadn’t been expecting a
visit from a sorceress. Some of the men carried fire-wood on their backs in
large packs, while women carried buckets or baskets. Erik saw a few children
peeking around their mothers’ legs, while some older teenagers stood near a
pigpen watching intently. 


“I have come to
speak with Baltezer. Where is he?” Dimwater produced a wizard’s staff with a
snap of her fingers. She slammed the bottom of the staff onto the hard packed
dirt below her and a most terrible thunder clap roared over the town. Some of
the villagers fell on their knees, grabbing their ears.


“I am here,
sorceress,” a man called out from behind the altar. “There is no need for your
theatrics.”


“Nor is there
any need for yours, Baltezer,” Dimwater replied sharply.


Erik watched the
dark-haired man come forward through the crowd. He wore long, cream colored
robes of silk. A black crescent moon was embroidered on the front, just above
Baltezer’s heart. He walked with his hands clasped behind his back and a smile
on his face. His head was slightly bowed, yet despite his humble appearance,
Erik felt extremely uncomfortable.


“Pray tell, what
can the humble village of Spiekery do for you?” Baltezer asked.


“My business is
not with the people of Spiekery, it is with you,” Dimwater replied. She then
set a hand on Erik’s shoulder. “Pull the scroll from your pocket and read the
charges,” she instructed Erik.


Erik looked down
and was astonished to see that he was now dressed in black silken robes. He
pulled a scroll out of the pocket and opened it. His eyes went wide when he saw
the list of charges.


“Go on and read
them, and do try to sound authoritative,” Dimwater whispered.


Erik composed
himself and read the scroll out loud for all to hear. “Baltezer the Brown, by
the order of the Honorable Judge Alan McTeabe, you are hereby charged with
several crimes against the crown. These crimes include; fraud, extortion,
murder, and practicing the forbidden dark arts. It is the order of the Royal
Court that you be arrested and brought to stand trial and, if found guilty,
hanged for your crimes.”


“Get out of
here!” a large man shouted. The crowd echoed his sentiments. Baltezer stood
silent, still smiling as smugly as ever.


“Continue,”
Dimwater whispered.


“If you resist
arrest, then the agent of the court, Lady Dimwater, has been authorized to use
any force necessary to subdue you, including death. Any other persons who try
to hide or defend you shall also be subject to Lady Dimwater’s judgment.”


“This is an
outrage!” a woman shouted.


“The priest has
done nothing wrong, he has blessed our village,” another shouted.


“He’s done more
for us than the crown ever has,” yelled another.


Baltezer raised
has hands to silence the crowd. “Why do you come here with false accusations,
read by a beardless boy? I am insulted. You have no proof of these
allegations.”


“If you desire
proof, I will give it to you,” Dimwater replied. “I know that your religion
demands human sacrifices. I have three witnesses that have already testified to
this. Do you deny it?”


“The sacrifices
keep our town safe from demons that would destroy us,” a large, burly man
bellowed.


“He’s right,
Lady Dimwater,” Baltezer said. “I cannot deny that we do sacrifice on occasion,
but without these sacrifices the demon would devour our city whole.”


“What is the
name of this demon?” Lady Dimwater demanded.


Many of the
spectators gasped and covered their mouths.


“You know that
to speak a demon’s name is to summon it,” Baltezer said angrily. He took a few
steps closer and folded his arms. His smile was replaced by flushed cheeks and
sharp eyes. “I will not speak his name.”


“As the agent of
the Royal Court, it is my right to demand this and any other information I deem
appropriate.”


Erik took a deep
breath as Dimwater returned Baltezer’s steady-eyed stare.


“Baltezer the Brown,
I order you, on pain of death, to give me the name of the demon.” Lady Dimwater
lifted her staff and tipped it, pointing the top at Baltezer. Erik had not
noticed the brass lion’s head ornament on the staff’s top before. It seemed to
Erik that the lion’s head was snarling at Baltezer.


“Milady, with
respect, I must remind you that if I say the demon’s name it will be summoned
here. It will put all of us at risk. I fear the demon is too powerful, even for
a sorceress.”


“Enough games,
Baltezer,” Dimwater growled. “You know full well that you may write the name
and it will not be summoned.” A white piece of paper and a quill magically
appeared in the air in front of Baltezer. “Write the name and give it to me.”


“Baltezer was
right about the nobles,” the burly man shouted. “He said they would never help
us without seeing the demon for themselves.” The crowd murmured and shouted
derogatory comments about King Mathias, Erik, and Lady Dimwater. “Well, I ain’t
gonna let some high-and-mighty witch call a demon on us.” The burly man pulled
a broadsword from a sheath on his back and charged.


Erik had not
brought his waster, but he instinctively reached for it and was surprised when
he gripped the hilt of a sword of steel in his hand. He drew the sword and took
a high-guard stance, holding the blade above his head. The crowd laughed at
him, but Erik pushed the noise out of his head. He poured all of his focus into
his foe. This was not a duel with wasters. This was real. He studied his foe’s
heavy run, calculating how many steps it would take for the burly man to reach
him. In the span of a single second, Erik determined that the burly man was
right-handed, due to the fact that he gripped his sword with his right hand
over his left. He also knew that the man would reach him in seven more paces,
placing the man’s left leg forward. Erik figured that these two facts, combined
with the large man’s momentum, probably meant that the first attack would be a
crude forward thrust. Erik knew what to do. 


Two seconds
later the man’s left foot stomped hard on the ground. Then the man lowered his
sword and thrust straight at Erik’s exposed chest. Erik pivoted on the ball of
his left foot to dodge the thrust. As he moved he simultaneously flipped his
sword into an upside-down grip and sliced through the man’s right armpit. The
man wailed in agony but still held his sword. Erik stepped behind the man and
drew a red line across the man’s back as he slid his blade across. Erik
gracefully spun; placing himself on the burly man’s left side, and ended the
fight by slapping the burly man’s hands with the flat of his blade. The man
dropped his sword and fell to his knees.


“Yield,” Erik
demanded. The apprentice pointed the tip of his sword at the man’s neck. “Yield
and I will let you live.” Erik’s tone was confident and unafraid.


“I yield,” the
man relented. He was holding his left hand to his right armpit and panting
heavily.


“Baltezer, give
me the name before anyone else gets hurt,” Dimwater demanded after the duel was
over.


“I will not,”
Baltezer roared. “Take your beloved tyrant’s law elsewhere. You aren’t wanted
here.” Others in the crowd reached for their swords and slowly started to close
in.


Dimwater
narrowed her eyes. Erik was almost as scared of her in that moment as he had
been of the wolf guarding her study. After a few seconds Dimwater pulled a
parchment from her robes.


“People of
Spiekery, you have been deceived. The man you know as Baltezer is a
Shadowfiend. Your tormentor and savior are one and the same.”


The crowd
stopped advancing, but a wave of shouts protested Dimwater’s words. The
sorceress tapped the head of her staff on the ground, releasing a sound like a
great gong. The crowd covered their ears and shied away.


“If you desire
proof, here it is.” Dimwater unfolded the parchment and looked at the contents
briefly. “One of your accusers gave us the demon’s name. Now I will reveal the
truth behind your fraud, Baltezer the Brown, or should I say Be’alt the Black?”


The crowd
collectively gasped and started to scatter.


Dimwater tapped
the ground again to get their attention. “Stand and look at your priest, for he
is the beast. He is the one who ravages your village, demanding sacrifices be
made.”


“Curse you
woman,” Baltezer growled.


Erik stepped
back as he watched the priest’s mouth and nose elongate into a hideous, fang
filled snout. His hair turned black and coarse. His ears became pointed.
Bulging muscles filled the robes to their limits before the clothing finally
burst and fell to the ground. The coarse, black hair covered his entire body
now. 


“The demon is
now revealed,” Dimwater announced.


The crowd
shrieked and ran. Some men drew swords or knives, but most rushed their
families away to safety. 


“What do I do?”
Erik asked. His voice cracked and his hands shook, but he held his sword out,
trying to prepare for a fight.


“Get yourself to
a safe place, young apprentice. I will deal with this myself.” Dimwater pushed
Erik away and then advanced toward the beast. Erik hid himself around the
corner of a stone cottage, but he peered around and watched Lady Dimwater
confront the beast.


“Be’alt the
Black, today you die,” Dimwater shouted.


The beast
snarled, revealing its teeth. Long, pointed talons grew from the tips of its
fingers, but Dimwater was unafraid. She leveled her staff at the beast and sent
a fireball at it. Be’alt waved his hand and the fireball turned to a puff of
smoke.


“I have dealt
with meddling wizards before,” Be’alt growled. He lunged directly at Dimwater,
but was punched back through the air by a psionic blast.


“And I have
dealt with more than a few Shadowfiends,” Dimwater countered after Be’alt
landed on his back.


Be’alt shook his
massive head and roared defiantly. He charged again, this time unleashing a
series of magical blasts from his hands. Lady Dimwater held out her left hand,
palm facing out, and created a shield of golden light. Be’alt’s magical assault
slammed into the shield like thunder claps, but the shield held firm. Even
Be’alt was stopped by the shield. He clawed and punched the golden barrier but nothing
worked. Lady Dimwater calmly raised her staff and spoke the words of an ancient
spell. 


As Dimwater
continued the spell, Be’alt tried to go around the shield, but the shield moved
with him. No matter how fast he ran or switched directions, the shield was
always in place between him and Dimwater. Be’alt, driven to madness, slammed
his body into the shield time after time. He clawed at it, threw spells at it,
and even bit it, but the shield continued to hold. Finally he let out a roar
that shook the ground. His talons began to glow like hot coals, and then he
punched the shield with such force that a blast of wind picked up dust around
them. The shield began to crack. Be’alt struck again and it cracked some more,
but Dimwater held her concentration and continued to complete the words of the
spell.


The shield
broke. The golden light shattered and then dissipated like vapor in the wind.
Be’alt, eyes crazed with bloodlust, lunged for Dimwater’s throat. At that
moment, the sorceress completed the spell. She swung her staff as hard as she
could. The brass lion’s head connected first with Be’alt’s snout, then his
ribs, his throat, and finally his spine. Dimwater was so fast, and her magic so
strong that the beast spun in midair with each strike.


When Be’alt landed,
Dimwater struck him once more on the skull. Golden sparks shot out as the staff
connected with Be’alt’s head. Then the beast was still. Lady Dimwater knelt
down and placed her right hand on Be’alt’s forehead.


“Demon, be
gone,” she commanded. A small spark flew from her hand and onto the demon’s
head. She backed away several paces and then Be’alt’s body was consumed by
fire. After she watched the fire she turned and beckoned Erik to her side.


He hesitated at
first, but only for a moment. “What can I do?” Erik asked as he approached.


“When the fire
is done you will collect ashes in this vial. I must take them back with me as
proof of the demon’s death.”


“Alright,” Erik
said as he took the vial and watched the fire die down.


“I will speak
with the townsfolk. They deserve an explanation,” Dimwater said.


Erik nodded and
dutifully began collecting ash in the vial. The stench was unbelievable. He
tried to shield his nose from it, but it was too strong. He had to fight back
the urge to vomit as he scooped ash into the glass vial. He turned away from
the stink and saw a group of men talking with Dimwater.


Erik couldn’t
hear the conversation, but it seemed to be going as well as one could hope. The
men looked like they were in shock, but they behaved politely and were nodding
periodically. Erik couldn’t even imagine what the people might be feeling. He
tried to imagine what it might be like if this had happened in his town, or
Kuldiga Academy, but the notion was so far beyond him that he couldn’t adequately
evoke the emotions that the villagers likely felt.


He finished
collecting the ash, put a stopper in the vial and started to go back to
Dimwater. As he walked he looked to his left and saw the man he had fought just
minutes before. A young lady was bandaging his wounds as he sat with his back
against a wooden fence. The expression on his face was distant and glazed. Erik
wasn’t sure why, but he felt the need to talk with the man.


“Are you
alright?” Erik asked. The man looked up at him, and then looked back to the
pile of ashes.


“He will mend,”
the young woman said. Erik could hear the anger in her words. “You didn’t have
to slice him up so,” she scolded.


“Actually, I
did,” Erik replied with a shrug. “He meant to kill me, I couldn’t just stand
there.”


The young woman
huffed and concentrated on her work. Her face was flush and her shoulders rose
and fell angrily with each breath. “My father meant well, he didn’t know about
Baltezer. None of us did. You ought not to have treated him like that.”


“Be thankful that
young Erik showed mercy, girl,” Dimwater chided as she strode up behind Erik.
“I would not have been so kind.”


The young woman
seethed with anger. Her hands shook and she had to stop bandaging her father.
Her father finally broke from his trance and placed a hand over his daughter’s
hands.


“We owe them our
thanks,” he whispered. “I acted foolishly.”


“Well, Erik, it
is your choice whether we arrest this man for treason against the crown,”
Dimwater said.


Erik looked to
Lady Dimwater questioningly. He didn’t know what to say, or what to do. The man
had attacked Erik, but Erik could understand his motives. Furthermore, Erik
remembered Master Lepkin’s words about killing another and the effect it would
have on others. Treason was a crime punishable by death. “I think this village
has suffered enough. I don’t want to arrest him.”


“So be it,”
Dimwater replied. “We must go.” The sorceress turned and left. Erik turned to
follow but the man reached out and grabbed his arm.


“I won’t forget
your mercy, Sir Erik,” he said with a bow of his head.


“Thank you,” the
young woman added. The anger was gone from her face.


Erik nodded and
then caught up with Lady Dimwater. “Did I disappoint you?” Erik asked.


“No, why would
you ask that?” Dimwater replied.


“I wasn’t sure
if you approved of my decision,” Erik said.


“I think it was
wise,” Dimwater said. “He will remember your mercy long after the sting of his
wounds has faded.” Lady Dimwater snapped her fingers and the magic mirror
appeared before them. “I was impressed with your swordsmanship,” she added. “It
is a rare thing for an apprentice of your age to defeat a full-grown man. You
also showed wisdom in disarming him. Things would have gone far differently if
you had killed him.”


Erik smiled and
was about to thank her when she grabbed his arm and pulled him through the
magic portal.


“I really don’t
like that,” Erik said as he hunched over, clutching his stomach. 


“It takes some
practice to get used to it,” Lady Dimwater replied knowingly. “If it means
anything, you handle it quite well for a first-timer.” She bent down, reached
an arm under Erik’s left arm and pulled him up straight. “Come, the castle is
just up this hill.”


“Why didn’t the
portal take us all the way to the castle?” Erik asked. “It took us right where
we needed to be the first time.”


“It is forbidden
to teleport directly into the castle of a lord,” Dimwater replied. “Times being
as troubled as they are now, no one much likes the idea of wizards popping into
their homes uninvited.”


“I never
realized we lived in so much danger,” Erik commented.


“Children should
not have to know war,” Dimwater said soberly. “But, for good or for ill, you
will learn of it soon enough.”


Erik grew silent
then as his thoughts drifted off. He did his best to follow Lady Dimwater as he
imagined archers lurking in the lush pine forest on his right, or orcs spying
on him from the field of boulders to his left. Like the events at Spiekery, it
was hard for Erik to fully comprehend war and all of its woes. All he knew of
war came from history books and the songs of bards. Soon his mind wandered and
thought of other things as he followed Dimwater on the road.


As the two of
them began hiking upward, Erik stopped and took a good look around. The road
switched back and forth as it climbed up toward the castle. The front wall of
the castle was crude, made of stone with a wooden drawbridge, two towers in the
gatehouse and two more at the corners of the wall. Erik could also make out the
sharp points of a wooden pike fence around the outside of the stone wall. He
couldn’t imagine a place like this needing such fortifications. He turned
around and surveyed the forest and field below him. Everything looked peaceful
and still.


“Don’t dawdle,”
Lady Dimwater called out.


Erik turned and
saw that she was quite far from him now. He jogged to catch up with her and
apologized. “I was trying to get a feel for the area,” he explained.


Lady Dimwater
said nothing; she just kept walking up the road until they reached the top and
stood outside of the wooden fence.


“Who goes
there?” a guard called out from one of the gatehouse towers.


“I am Lady
Dimwater, sent to speak with the Lord of Kuressar Castle.”


Erik looked up
at the tower. His heart skipped a beat when he saw that other guards were also
in the tower, and they were aiming crossbows at him and Dimwater.


“Lord Hischurn
is not seeing guests today,” the guard replied.


“He will see
me,” Dimwater insisted. “I am here as an agent of King Mathias.”


“I am sorry
ma’am, but my orders are to refuse everyone,” the guard said.


“You would do
well to remind Lord Hischurn that he does not have the right to refuse an
emissary from the king, whom he is bound to serve.”


“I will give him
your message, Lady Dimwater,” the guard promised.


“Let’s go,
Erik,” Dimwater said. She snapped her fingers to summon her magic portal, but
before she left she gave the guard a warning. “I am not known for my patience.
You tell Lord Hischurn that I will be back in one week. If he turns me away
again, it will be at his own peril. Pray that your master remembers where his
loyalties lie.”
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“You had no
right to take Erik without my express permission,” Master Lepkin scolded. “He
could have been killed.”


“It is my right to
punish intruders as I see fit,” Lady Dimwater countered. “Besides, he was not
in any danger while he was with me, you know that.” Dimwater sighed and crossed
the room to sit at her desk. “Perhaps you shouldn’t keep him in the dark.” She
pulled a paper from the desk drawer and set it in front of her.


“My secrets
protect him. He isn’t strong enough yet.” Lepkin folded his arms and glared at
Dimwater, ignoring the paper.


“Your secrets
shelter him too much,” Dimwater replied. “He is stronger than you think.”


“What is that
supposed to mean?” Lepkin demanded. His tone becoming more animal-like as his
patience stretched thinner.


“Did Erik tell
you how I found him?”


“He said only
that you caught him after he tried to enter your room with a key that Janik
gave him.”


“He was too
strong for the Natu,” Janik said from a seat on the opposite side of the room.


“You let him
face Dimwater’s wolf?” Lepkin’s face turned red and his muscles tensed. “Erik
has no knowledge of such beings! You could have sent him to his death.”


“Easy, my
friend,” Janik replied apologetically. “I had no idea that he could get past
the Natu. The ghost normally stops even the best apprentice wizards.”


“You should have
followed him to ensure his safety,” Lepkin chided.


“I did,” Janik said.
He leaned down and patted his twisted left leg. “I must have made some noise.
I’m not as quiet as I used to be you know. Erik took off running after the hall
with the wizards’ portraits. I tried to keep up, but he was far too fast for
this old cripple.”


“I’ve already
spoken with Janik,” Dimwater put in. 


“As Erik’s
master it is my decision what to do with Janik for contributing to
Erik’s delinquency,” Lepkin replied. “Why did you send Erik to the tower?”
Lepkin asked Janik.


“Because he asked about you and Lady Dimwater. I thought it
would be best to send him here for answers. Tell me, Lepkin, should I have told
him the truth about you and Master Orres?”


Lepkin thought
for a moment before answering. He was angrier now than he had been in a very
long time, but there was nothing he could do to fix the situation now.


“Lepkin, Natu is
harmless,” Dimwater said. “The ghost prays on a person’s fear and uses its
powers to render would-be intruders unconscious. Janik couldn’t have known that
Erik would be too strong for the Natu.”


“Even so, you
ought not to have sent him here. He may have been strong enough to fend off the
Natu, but her wolf could have easily finished him.”


“No offense, but
I wasn’t going to spend the rest of my evening being interrogated about the two
of you. You know how stubborn and determined the boy can be at times. If you
want to protect the boy, then perhaps you should answer his questions before
his curiosity gets him into real trouble.” Janik rose to his feet and stretched
his creaky limbs.


Lepkin nodded
somberly. “I admit his incessant questions have driven me to imagine similar
solutions to shut him up, especially when he nags me about Gelleirt monastery.”


“I, too, have
some questions about the monastery,” Dimwater added.


“Not now, Dimwater,
please,” Lepkin said.


“Very well,”
Dimwater said with a nod. “You should look at this.” She slid the paper across
her desk. 


Lepkin picked up
the paper and watched the magical image unfold. He was stunned to see Erik
standing and throwing a punch at Dimwater’s wolf. “He attacked your wolf?”
Lepkin whispered incredulously.


“With his bare
fist,” Dimwater added. “You know as well as I that Silverfang has killed
several Shadowfiends who have made the mistake of invading my study. If the boy
is strong enough to break the wolf’s paralysis spell, then he is ready to learn
of his true calling.”


Lepkin folded
the paper and set it down on the desk. “He is stronger than I thought.”


“He is stronger
than any of us thought,” Janik said. “But, considering his bloodline, I suppose
his strength really shouldn’t surprise us.”


“Did you tell
him about that?” Lepkin asked Dimwater sharply.


“No, I did not,”
she replied.


“Good. He must
not learn of that until he is completely ready.”


“He’s your
apprentice,” Dimwater said reluctantly.


Lepkin knew her
well enough to know that she disagreed with his decision, but he also knew that
she would respect his wishes. “Janik, forgive my temper.”


“It’s alright,”
Janik replied. “I would have been a lot worse if someone had done the same thing
to one of my apprentices.”


“Yes, well you
and your brother always did have bad tempers,” Dimwater chuckled.


“Speaking of
Master Orres, he wants to see you about Spiekery and Lord Hischurn,” Lepkin
said dryly.


“You spoke with
him?” Dimwater asked.


“I ran into him
on my way to see you,” Lepkin replied.


Lady Dimwater
started to tap her fingernails and chew her bottom lip. “Did you tell him about
Erik?”


“No, I will
leave it up to you whether you tell him about that,” Lepkin replied.


“With the way Erik
beat up our nephew, I might avoid bringing it up,” Janik suggested.


“I have to
report about the wounded swordsman in Spiekery,” Dimwater noted. “Orres will be
furious if I don’t account for all uses of force.”


“He is quite
particular about writing his reports for the king,” Lepkin agreed. “Either way,
I wish you luck.”


“You’ll need
it,” Janik agreed.


 


*****


 


Erik lay on his
back in a pool of sweat. His arms ached, his legs were numb, and his stomach
burned. He tried to get up, but his body was depleted of energy. Even the late
night breeze from the window of his training room wasn’t enough to revive him.


The door creaked
open and then slammed shut, echoing off the walls of the room. Erik tried to
turn his head, but he was so exhausted that he was only able to move his eyes.
The soft slap of leather boots stepped closer to him. Pit…pat…pit…pat.
Then the sound stopped. A large shadow loomed over Erik. He could see Master
Lepkin standing next to him.


“How many
pushups have you done?” Lepkin asked.


“All one
thousand,” Eric whispered breathlessly.


“Did you
complete the thousand squats as well?”


Erik nodded
slowly.


“What about your
sit-ups?” Lepkin inquired.


Again, Erik
nodded.


“I also assigned
one thousand pull-ups, did you complete those?”


“No,” Erik
whispered.


“How many did
you do?” Lepkin folded his arms and arched his left brow.


“Eight hundred
and forty seven,” Erik replied.


Lepkin bent down
and examined Erik’s hands. “The skin has torn in a couple places. I will
bandage your hands. You will be alright in a few days.”


“I’m sorry for
sneaking into the tower,” Erik offered.


Lepkin stood up
and walked over to a small cabinet to get dressing for Erik’s hands. “I was not
punishing you for that,” Lepkin said. “I was punishing you for not telling me
the whole truth when I asked you.”


“You know about
the key?” Erik guessed.


“I do,” Lepkin
replied. He walked back and started to clean Erik’s hands. “But I was more
upset that you didn’t tell me about the ghost and the wolf. A master must be
able to trust his apprentice. I can’t trust you if you keep things from me.”


“I’m sorry.”


“I’m sorry too,”
Lepkin said. “I am partly to blame. I know I keep things from you too. Someday
I will tell you of Gelleirt monastery, but not until the appropriate time.
There are many things for you to learn first.”


“Will you tell
me about you and Lady Dimwater?” Erik asked.


“No, that is not
something you need to know. That is a private matter.” Lepkin sighed and began to
wrap Erik’s hands. “However, since Dimwater has told you about the state of our
kingdom, I will include you on some of my assignments, as long as Lord Lokton
is alright with that of course. Would you like that?”


“Very much,”
Erik replied. He smiled for a moment, but his joy was robbed by the stinging in
his hand as Lepkin tied off a bandage.


“If you
accompany me, you must follow my instructions instantly and exactly.”


“I will,” Erik
promised.


“And I must be
able to trust you at all times.”


“Yes, Master Lepkin,
I understand.”


“Good. Your
father is waiting outside to take you home. On Monday morning I will pick you
up from Lokton manor. Instead of coming back to Kuldiga Academy, we will be
going to Livany. Now go and get some rest.” Lepkin hoisted Erik up and gently
pushed him toward the door.


Erik walked
through the hall as though he was under a spell. It seemed that his feet were
carrying him out to his adopted father without any conscious effort from his
brain. He didn’t look at the paintings or other decorations. He didn’t notice
that the clock in the entrance lobby chimed as it struck midnight. He didn’t
even greet the carriage’s driver before opening the door and climbing inside.


“I understand
today has been a long day for you,” Lord Lokton said.


Erik dropped
onto the other padded bench and lay down. He nodded his head in answer to his
adopted father’s question.


“Well,” Lord
Lokton said with a kind smile. “Let’s get you home so you can rest.” He reached
out and closed the carriage door, since Erik was too tired to remember to do it
himself. Then Lord Lokton removed his long, green overcoat and laid it across
Erik, who was already fast asleep.


“Are we ready,
sir?” the driver called out.


“Yes, Louis,
we’re ready,” Lord Lokton replied.


The carriage
jolted forward. The first few yards were quite bumpy. Lord Lokton put his hand
on Erik’s shoulder to keep the boy from being jostled around. Finally, the two
horses drawing the carriage fell in step with each other and the ride became
smooth.


“Sorry, milord,
I had to replace Strider because he threw a shoe earlier today. I had no choice
but to use Sable,” Louis said.


“It’s no
problem,” Lord Lokton replied. “Sable has to learn sometime. It may as well be
tonight.” Lord Lokton leaned out the left window and examined Sable in the
moonlight. She wasn’t as big as Clopper, the veteran draught horse next to her,
but like any Clydesdale, Sable was quick to take to the work. Lord Lokton
admired the young mare’s shiny, black coat for a moment and then untied the
curtain on the inside of the window. As he unrolled the thick, green cloth he
checked to make sure that the light of the full moon was blocked from Erik’s
face. For good measure, he untied the other curtain, the one next to Erik’s
bench, and pulled it down as well.


When he was sure
that Erik could rest without being disturbed by the bright, silvery light Lord
Lokton slid over to the right side of his bench and watched the trees roll by.
The great pine trees were offset by stark white, tall birch trees. Bushes,
hedges, and ferns clumped together around the trees in all shapes and sizes.
Lord Lokton always took pleasure in nature, especially during the night time.
Although things were more vibrant in the daylight, Lord Lokton preferred the
serenity of night. In the still of the night Lord Lokton felt more attuned with
nature, as though he were part of it. That was something he could not feel as
strongly during the day when the forest teemed with life and bustled with
activity.


For the duration
of the hour-long trip Lord Lokton watched the forest roll by, stealing
occasional glances at his son –for he loved Erik as though the boy were his own
flesh- to make sure he was comfortable. As the trees started to thin out, Lord
Lokton poked his head out of the carriage. He could make out several buildings
down the road. The faint odor of smoke caught his nostrils. He peered through
the air and saw thin, dark trails of vapor rising from several small cottages
on the edge of the forest.


“Almost home,”
Lord Lokton whispered. He leaned back in his seat and watched the forest give
way to the cottages, and then the cottages gave way to a vast field, enclosed
with a wooden horse fence that Lord Lokton had helped his grandfather replace
as a boy. A few minutes later the carriage pulled through the wrought iron gate
of the inner fence. The large, gray stone manor swung into view as Louis turned
the carriage to the left.


“We are here,
sir,” Louis announced as he drew the carriage to a stop.


“So we are,”
Lokton replied.


The carriage
door was opened by Braun, Lord Lokton’s man-at-arms. “How was your trip?” Braun
asked. 


“Fine, thank
you, Braun,” Lord Lokton unclasped his sword belt and handed his weapon to
Braun. “I trust you received the message I sent,” Lord Lokton said.


“Yes sir, the
falcon arrived from Kuldiga Academy shortly after nine o’clock. Thank you for
the update.”


“Well, I didn’t
want you to call up all the guards and storm the forest to look for me when I
didn’t show up on time,” Lord Lokton chuckled.


Braun smiled and
then nodded to Erik, who was still asleep. “So, why were you late this time?
Was Erik still washing windows?”


“No,” Lord
Lokton replied, “not exactly.” Lord Lokton reached back and took his overcoat
off his son. “Take this as well, Braun,” Lokton instructed.


Braun took the
coat, and caught sight of Erik’s bandages. “What happened to his hands?” Braun
asked.


Lord Lokton
noted Braun’s tone became stern and he couldn’t hold back a chuckle. “Erik was
attacked by a pull-up bar. Shall we mount up and avenge him, brave Braun?” Lord
Lokton teased.


Braun frowned.


“Forgive me,
Braun. I’m afraid you take the brunt of most of my jests. I ought not to reward
your loyalty so, but sometimes your over-protectiveness is amusing.”


“Shall you
require anything else from me, milord?” Braun asked with the frown still
stamped across his face.


“No, I can
manage on my own. Just place my things on the desk in my study.”


“As you wish.” Braun turned and walked away.


Lord Lokton felt
a little guilty for insulting Braun. He knew that Braun meant well. Perhaps he
would check on him in the morning. For now, he just wanted to get Erik to bed.
Lord Lokton gently shook his son.


Erik’s eyes
fluttered open lazily. “Are we home?” he asked.


Lord Lokton
nodded and helped Erik out of the carriage. “Can you walk?”


“I can make it,”
Erik replied through a groggy yawn. The boy trudged
off without another word. Lord Lokton stood there by the carriage, watching his
son until he disappeared inside the manor.


“He sure is
beat,” Louis noted.


Lord Lokton
nodded. “After you are done with the horses would you give this note to Mr.
Stilwell?” Lokton pulled an envelope from his pocket and held it out for Louis.


“I will,” Louis
agreed. “Is something wrong, milord?”


“No,” Lord
Lokton replied as he pressed the note into Louis’ hands. “I just have a feeling
that we may have some unexpected visitors over the weekend, and I think Mr.
Stilwell should know.”


“Who are you
expecting, if you don’t mind my asking?”


“I’m sorry
Louis, but I want to keep this quiet. I would appreciate it if you deliver the
note and then not mention it again. Mr. Stilwell will know what to do.”


“As you say,”
Louis replied with a bow.


 


*****


 


Erik opened his
eyes. The golden light of the sun poured into his room through the tall, arched
window. Erik groaned and turned over. He pulled his pillow over his head to
shut out the morning. It was Saturday and nothing was going to get him out of
bed until he was good and ready.


Boom boom boom. The heavy knocking startled
Erik. He poked his face out from under the pillow.


“Who is it?”
Erik asked.


“Your father
requests your presence in the solarium,” a voice said. 


Erik groaned in
protest and slammed his fist on his bed. The sharp sting in his palm reminded
him of the previous day’s events. “Oh no,” Erik whispered to himself. His
father would surely have something to say about breaking into Lady Dimwater’s
study.


“Did you hear
me, young Erik?” the voice boomed from outside the door. “Your father is
waiting for you.”


“Yes, I heard,”
Erik replied. He sat up in his bed and stretched his stiff, aching back. “I
wish Janik had given me four bottles of that potion of his,” Erik moaned. He
stood up and started to change out of his pajamas, except, when he looked down
he realized that he was still wearing yesterday’s clothes. The dried sweat
assaulted his senses as he sniffed under his armpit.


“Whoa,” Erik
exclaimed. His eyes shot open and he threw his arm back down. “Not the most
pleasant smell in the morning.” He scrambled out of his old clothes and hurried
into fresh garments as fast as his stinging hands would let him. Then, he threw
a dash of cologne on and stiffly marched down to the solarium.


He paused before
opening the glass paned door to the solarium. What would his adopted father
say? What would he do? Erik had gotten into trouble plenty of times before, but
his past demerits were usually attributed to tardiness. Lord Lokton had laughed
when Erik had explained the funny walk that Lepkin made him do which caused him
to be late, but this was not the same. Erik was sure that Lord Lokton would not
be laughing now. A strange thought occurred to Erik. What if Lord Lokton
disowned him?


Erik took a deep
breath of courage and pushed the door open. He saw Lord Lokton sitting in a
green, high backed chair in between two miniature Bird of Paradise plants. Lord
Lokton sat with one leg crossed over the other, so Erik could see the black
pajama leg underneath the green and gold robe that Lord Lokton was wearing. He
was facing the east wall, which was made entirely of glass windows, and peeling
an orange.


“Good morning,
Erik,” Lord Lokton said. He pointed to a wooden stool and said, “Come, have a
seat.”


Erik pushed
aside a leaning orchid plant and walked toward the stool. Normally the aroma of
all the flowers in the solarium would have been pleasant, but Erik was too
nervous. He sat on the stool, looked at his feet and began his explanation.


“Forgive me for
any shame I have caused, Lord Lokton,” Erik said.


“How many times
must I tell you not to call me that?” Lord Lokton handed the freshly peeled
orange to Erik and smiled warmly. “I understand you may not feel comfortable
calling me father, but I will not have you address me by my title as though you
were my servant.”


“Yes, sir,” Erik
replied. He took the orange and separated one of the wedges.


“Sir is just as
bad, Erik. Call me father, or call me by my first name.”


Erik nodded, but
he said nothing. He popped the orange wedge into his mouth and crushed it with
his tongue, letting the tangy, sweet nectar flow through his mouth.


“As for your
actions, I didn’t bring you down to discuss that,” Lokton said. He picked
another orange from a bowl on his lap and began to peel it.


“You aren’t mad
at me?” Erik asked incredulously.


“Come now,
Erik,” Lokton said. “Even I spied on a professor or two at Kuldiga Academy.”
Erik’s eyes went wide and Lord Lokton laughed. “I broke into Master Baird’s
study when I was a first year, he was an alchemy professor. I was curious about
all of the creatures that he kept in jars.”


“Did you get
caught?” Erik asked.


“I sure did. The
headmaster himself walked in just as I knocked over a small set of beakers
filled with different potions.”


“Whoa, I bet
that cost a lot of demerits,” Erik whispered.


“Actually, the
headmaster wanted to expel me,” Lokton corrected.


“What did your
father do?” Erik asked. He expected a horror story about dishonoring the family
and so on. Surely Lord Lokton’s father would have been extremely angry.


“My father was
very wise,” Lord Lokton replied with a wistful smile. “He took me to meet with
Master Baird. During the meeting I apologized, and my father arranged for me to
become Master Baird’s assistant. I spent about as many hours with Baird after
school as you spend with Janik to work off your demerits. I also worked as
Master Baird’s stable boy during the summers.”


“So you didn’t
get expelled?”


Lokton chuckled,
“No, to the headmaster’s chagrin, I was never expelled.” Lord Lokton ate a
wedge of his orange, chewing slowly. “My father understood that a heavy hand
was not the correct tool for me. Instead, he spoke with me, taught me, and
showed what he expected of me by his own example. That is a smart way to deal
with intelligent children, I think.” Lord Lokton opened his mouth wide and
pushed the rest of his orange in.


“So will I need
to go and meet with Lady Dimwater again?” Erik asked.


“I suppose she
will have other things for you as time goes on,” Lord Lokton replied through a
half-full mouth. He swallowed the rest of his orange in a single gulp. “But,
that is a decision for her and Master Lepkin to make. I brought you down this
morning for something else entirely.” Lord Lokton stood up from his chair and
walked to the glass wall. “I was extremely impressed with Master Lepkin’s
account of your swordsmanship. It’s no easy thing to duel so many challengers
in a single day, especially when some of them are older, stronger, and have
more training under their belts.”


Erik smiled ear
to ear. “Thank you,” he said.


“Unfortunately,
I am afraid that your duel with one of the boys will cause some problems for
you at Kuldiga Academy.”


“Master Orres’
nephew,” Erik said. His smile disappeared and his shoulders drooped down.


“Well, that may
cause some problems, I suppose, but Master Orres is not who I am talking
about.” Lord Lokton walked back to his chair and sat on the arm, with his left
leg on the floor and the right leg on the chair cushion. “I am speaking of
Timon’s father,” he said. “I know Lord Cedreau very well. We went to Kuldiga
Academy together. He values family honor second to nothing. I am sure that he
will call on us either today or tomorrow.”


“Why would he
come here?” Erik asked.


“You broke his
son’s hand. He will demand some form of repayment for it.”


“Can he do
that?”


“According to
the law, he has the right to demand restitution.”


“I’m sorry, I
didn’t mean to hurt him, and I would never wish to cause you or Lady Lokton any
grief.”


“You only cause
us grief when you address us by our titles. She may be Lady Lokton to our
servants, but you should call her either mother, or by her given name, Raisa.”


“Sorry,” Erik
said sheepishly.


“I will handle
Lord Cedreau,” Lord Lokton announced. “As we speak I am preparing a boar hunt.
You haven’t ever gone on a boar hunt, have you?”


“I’m only
fourteen, I can’t hunt boar until I am sixteen.”


“Ah yes, that’s
right.” Lord Lokton got up from the arm of the chair and crossed his arms.
“Well, in light of your exceptional feats yesterday, perhaps we should make an
exception.”


Erik looked up
anxiously with bright, wide eyes. “Really?”


“If you can best
several apprentices in combat and face down Dimwater’s wolf, you can certainly
join a boar hunt. I have already commissioned your first hunting sword.
Demetrius said that he would have it finished by noon today.”


“Thank you!”
Erik exclaimed as he jumped from his stool. “I shall be the first to find the
boar!”


Lord Lokton
laughed heartily. “I don’t doubt it.” Lord Lokton walked over and put a hand on
Erik’s shoulder. “You are growing into a fine young man,” he said with a smile.
“As you are receiving more responsibilities at Kuldiga Academy, you will learn
all you need to know about the sword, and of other subjects that Master Lepkin
sees fit to give you. I will teach you the other things of the kingdom. From
this point on, you are the heir to all of my holdings. Raisa and I are unable
to produce children of our own. That is why we searched for someone like you.
You have the potential to be a great lord someday. I will expect you to spend
with me every day not spent at Kuldiga Academy. You will attend audiences with
me, go on patrol with me, and –of course- go on hunts with me.”


Erik had no
words to reply with. His mouth fell open loosely and his eyes were the size of
saucers. How can I be the heir? Erik wondered. I am not of noble
blood.


Lord Lokton
laughed knowingly and squished Erik in a great hug. “Go and eat,” he said.
“Oranges alone will not sustain you on the hunt.”


Erik nodded and
rushed off to the dining hall.


 


*****


 


“Erik, come
forward and kneel before me,” Lord Lokton boomed for all to hear.


Erik glanced
around at all of the people. He knew most of the servants, at least their faces
if not their names. He also knew a couple of the children that lived in the
cottages near the manor, but most of the faces that now smiled at him he had
never seen before. He tried to look confident as he walked toward his father,
but on the inside he was nervous. Don’t trip…don’t trip, Erik kept
telling himself. He wanted to run, or perhaps have rain drive most of the
people away so he didn’t feel so awkward and exposed with everyone watching
him. Yet, his discomfort disappeared as he knelt before Lord Lokton, his
adopted father.


“Today, my son
becomes a man,” Lord Lokton announced. He placed his right hand on Erik’s head
and his face beamed with pride as he looked out to the crowd. “Yesterday, my
son was proved by several challenges. First, he dueled
several Apprentices of the Sword, defeating each foe that challenged him. Then
he accompanied Lady Dimwater to confront a Shadowfiend and bring the demon to
justice. During this assignment, Erik bested a full-grown man in combat with
live steel, but he honorably spared the man’s life. These feats exemplify
Erik’s courage, strength, honor, and mercy. Some may say that it is unusual to
present Erik with his first Boar Sword at such a young age, but to them I would
say, show me a sixteen year old who better exemplifies the qualities of a
Lokton noble.”


The crowd
cheered and applauded. Many shouted accolades to Erik and others invoked the
blessings of the Gods on House Lokton. Lord Lokton surveyed the festive crowd,
but his smile diminished as three individuals pushed through.


“Lord Lokton, I
cannot allow this,” the tallest individual said. The crowd ceased cheering, but
a few whispered and murmured among themselves. “This orphan-child of yours has
dishonored my family. Look at Timon’s hand,” Lord Cedreau pushed Timon forward
and the boy lifted his broken hand, wrapped in a cast. “The law demands that
restitution be made. So, to repay my son, your cast-away shall not receive his
hunting sword today.”


Erik turned and
saw Lord Cedreau for the first time. He was taller than Timon, but had the same
dark, wavy hair accented by gray eyes that were narrow-set. The noble’s nose
was prominent, with a slight upturn at the end. Though the man had grown to be
rounder in shape than his sons, it was obvious to Erik that he still possessed
great physical strength. His arms and legs were large, and his shoulders broad.
The blue and gold tunic was secured in place by a large sword-belt, from which
hung a silver-handled long sword. Lord Cedreau then caught Erik’s gaze with his
own steely stare. At first, Erik wanted to look away, but he did not. He met
Lord Cedreau’s stare and narrowed his eyes on the man. 


“You twist the
law, Lord Cedreau,” Lord Lokton countered. “The law does not demand
restitution, it allows it. Furthermore, today’s festival is a rite of
passage. In this ceremony Erik becomes a man. The payment you ask for is not
equal with the offense against your son that you claim.”


“It is fair
payment,” Lord Cedreau countered.


“No,” Lord
Lokton replied. “My son broke Timon’s hand. Erik would’ve had to break
something else to justify denying this ceremony.”


Chuckles rippled
through the crowd.


“How dare you?”
Lord Cedreau roared. “My son is noble-born, yours is a cast-away, an orphan! He
is not worthy of the ceremony you are throwing for him now.”


“How dare I?”
Lord Lokton echoed. “No, sir, how dare you? How dare you crash Erik’s
Konn Deta! How dare you call my son a cast-away, and how dare you demand more
than a fair restitution before my entire household and all of these witnesses.
Your offense today is far worse than any offense Erik gave. You have insulted
my son, me, all of my house, and the law that you profess to uphold.”


“Watch your
words, Trenton Lokton, or we may be forced to end this feud by blood,” Lord
Cedreau growled.


“Is that a
challenge?” Lord Lokton hissed. “I don’t recall you ever coming close to
beating me in a duel at Kuldiga Academy, so perhaps you should choose your
words carefully.”


“I will summon
the magistrate, and he will settle this,” Lord Cedreau promised. “I wouldn’t be
surprised if he granted me a portion of your holdings for denying restitution
to my family.”


Another man
pushed through the crowd, followed by a large man with a hood drawn over his
head. The first man had gray hair and a full, gray beard. His skin was tanned
and leathery. He wore a simple, blue tunic with green trim and black trousers.
Over his shoulders he wore a long, flowing black cloak, clasped across the
front with a brooch in the shape of a golden eye. Erik knew at once who the man
was.


“I am already
here, Lord Cedreau,” the magistrate announced.


Lord Cedreau
stiffened and clenched his fists. “I see your wit is still sharp, Lord Lokton,”
Lord Cedreau said under his breath.


“Sharp enough
for the likes of you,” Lord Lokton replied sourly.


“As of right now
I see no cause for this intrusion, Lord Cedreau,” the magistrate said. “As you
know, Kuldiga Academy reports all incidents of injury directly to me.”


“I did not think
you would hear of this until Monday,” Lord Cedreau replied with the slightest
of bows.


“That was your
first error,” the magistrate replied. “Your second was to demand restitution
without the support of the local magistrate behind you.”


“The law allows
me to seek restitution without speaking with you,” Lord Cedreau replied
bitterly.


“True, but
tradition begs that you act prudently, first seeking the support of the
magistrate. If you had done that, this whole mess could have been avoided.”


“Who spoke to
you of the incident?” Lord Cedreau asked. “I have a right to know, so that I
may challenge the account the witness gave.”


“There are two
professors from Kuldiga Academy,” the magistrate replied. “The first is your
brother in law, Master Orres.” The magister pointed across the crowd and Master
Orres stepped out. He was in simple clothing, without sword or armor, but his
massive arms and stone-cold expression drew a gasp from the crowd.


“I gave my
account of the event last night. As I said then, I find Erik innocent of any
offense. It was a training accident, nothing more.”


“Lest you
question Master Orres’ opinion,” the magistrate began, “remember that Timon is
his nephew as well as your son.”


Lord Cedreau
scowled at Lord Lokton. The two locked eyes and seemed to be dueling with their
stares until the next witness came forward.


“I am the second
witness.” The hooded man behind the magistrate stepped forward. Erik knew the
strong, confident voice. It was Master Lepkin. As the hood was pulled back to
reveal Lepkin’s face, Lord Cedreau cheeks turned scarlet.


“I suppose I
should thank Mr. Stilwell for this.” Lord Cedreau spat on the ground near Lord
Lokton’s feet.


“Are you
insinuating that the magistrate would fail to be objective?” Lord Lokton asked.


“Mr. Stilwell is
the magistrate’s cousin,” Lord Cedreau replied.


“But he does not
control me,” the magistrate countered. “I say again, I find that no offense was
given to House Cedreau, and therefore your claims to restitution are erroneous.
Furthermore, considering the timing and manner of your demands, House Cedreau
has insulted House Lokton most grievously, and is hereby found liable for
damages to Lord Lokton’s honor.”


“This is an
outrage!” Lord Cedreau shouted.


“Watch yourself, Lord Cedreau,” the magistrate warned. “Remember
that the power of the court is with me at all times. Wherever I am is therefore
a court of the kingdom and you must respect me and my proclamations. If you
challenge me, or have one more outburst, there are knights present who are more
than capable of arresting you.”


Master Lepkin
took a couple steps forward and pushed the side of his cloak back to reveal his
famous, black sword. Erik also watched Mr. Stilwell, Master Orres, and a
handful of others step forward, effectively surrounding Lord Cedreau and his
two sons. Erik watched the standoff nervously, but it only lasted a second or
two before Lord Cedreau gave a great, sweeping bow to the magistrate.


“I am always at
the service of the kingdom,” Lord Cedreau announced. Erik was sure he detected
sarcasm in the statement.


“Then stand firm
and receive what is coming to you,” the magistrate ordered. “Lord Lokton, as we
are on your land, and the offense by House Cedreau is of such a personal nature,
I will allow you to decide the appropriate restitution from the following
choices that I find reasonable.”


Lord Lokton
bowed his head and waited, while Lord Cedreau stood up straight, face red and
jaw clenched.


“You may ask for
one of the following: fourteen horses of good stock, seven acres of grassland
from House Cedreau’s holdings that border House Lokton’s lands on the east, or
a one time payment of fourteen thousand gold pieces, plus seven steel ingots to
be used as you see fit.”


The crowd was
quiet as Lord Lokton mulled the decision in his mind. The options were fair,
but he knew that Lord Cedreau would never understand that. Any one of the
options would likely push Lord Cedreau into a deeper wrath than Lord Lokton had
ever seen. On the other hand, he could not allow House Cedreau to insult his
son, his only heir, without consequence. He had to hold Lord Cedreau
accountable.


“If it will
please the magistrate, may I propose a slight alteration?” Lord Lokton asked.


“What is it you
wish to propose?” the magistrate asked.


“Perhaps we
could allow Erik to choose one horse out of House Cedreau’s herds. My son does
not yet have a horse, and we all know that House Cedreau breeds the finest war
horses in the entire realm. This would be payment enough. Then after the
restitution is paid, I would invite Lord Cedreau, and his elder son to
participate in the boar hunt this afternoon.”


“If that is all
that House Lokton requires, then it is well with me. What say you, Lord
Cedreau?” the magistrate asked.


Erik could see
the indignation all over Lord Cedreau’s face. The man’s fists were curled tight
and the veins in his forehead pulsed. He turned back to face Erik’s adopted
father, but he was silent for a long time. Finally, Lord Cedreau uncurled his
fists and stuck out his hand.


“I will return
home and prepare the horses,” he said bitterly.


“Then it is
settled,” the magistrate declared. “Lord Cedreau will go immediately and
prepare all of his horses to show to Erik. After the Konn Deta is finished, I
will accompany Lord Lokton and verify that restitution has been made.”


Lord Cedreau
turned on his heel and stormed away through the quick-parting crowd. His sons
almost had to run to keep pace with him.


Lord Lokton
calmly walked back to stand next to Erik. “Now,” Lord Lokton said loudly.
“Where was I?” Instantly the tension in the air was gone and the crowd laughed
together. “Demetrius, bring me the sword.” Lord Lokton placed his right hand
back on Erik’s head.


Erik watched
Demetrius approach. He wore a new, clean smith’s apron over his brown tunic and
trousers. On his feet he wore leather boots with beads sewn onto the sides in
the shape of a hammer. It was the only time Erik had ever seen the blacksmith
without soot on him. Even his hands were clean. 


Then Erik saw
what Demetrius held.


Erik couldn’t
see the sword because it was wrapped in a green cloth. Erik knew that it was
customary to wrap the Boar Sword in a cloak bearing the family colors and coat
of arms or sigil on it. Erik understood the significance and was almost too
excited to wait for his adopted father to give it to him. He was almost a man
of House Lokton. A nobleman as sure as if he had been born to Lord and Lady
Lokton. 


“Erik Lokton,”
Lord Lokton began as he took the bundle in his left hand. “As you knelt, you
were a boy, but now it is time for you to stand with men. I give you your
cloak, so that you may officiate in the affairs of House Lokton. All who look
upon you will now know who you are.” Lord Lokton paused. Raisa came forward, unwrapped the cloak, and placed it on Erik’s shoulders.


The crowd
cheered. Lady Lokton took Erik’s right hand and slid a gold ring with a large
emerald onto his finger. “I give you this ring, so you may remember your place
in House Lokton. The emerald in the middle of the gold band represents you,
just as you are between those who came before, and those who are yet to come.
If you look through the gem, you will see a golden lion. This symbolizes the
nobility within you, and serves as a reminder of your duties.” Raisa then bent
down and kissed Erik’s hand. She backed away as the crowd sucked in a breath.


“As a man of
house Lokton,” Lord Lokton began. “Your duties are to your family, your
holdings, and your king. You will learn your responsibilities in that order.
Therefore it is fitting that as you become a man, you will receive your first
Boar Sword. This symbolizes that you will take it upon yourself to care for
your family. You will provide food, shelter, and clothing. The cloak and ring
symbolize your duties to your holdings. Care for the people on your land.
Defend them and preside over them.” Lord Lokton took his hand from Erik’s head.
He grabbed the hilt of the Boar Sword and thrust the point into the dirt in
front of Erik. “Rise,” Lord Lokton instructed.


“I cannot,” Erik
said, concentrating hard to remember his scripted part. “My cloak hangs loose,
and without a brooch it will fall.”


Lord Lokton
pulled a brooch from his pocket and held it briefly for all to see. “As the
cloak can not stay in place on your shoulders without a brooch, House Lokton
can not stand in its place without fulfilling its duty to the kingdom. Uphold
the law, and House Lokton will flourish. Forsake the law, and House Lokton will
fall as an unclasped cloak in the wind.”


Lord Lokton bent
down and connected the cloak with the brooch. “This brooch represents your
pledge to complete your training at Kuldiga Academy, and to one day become a
knight in the Order of Kelteshteg, willing to serve and protect the kingdom.”
Lord Lokton rose to his feet and backed away three steps. “Rise,” he
instructed. “Rise and pull your sword.”


Erik stood and
reached for his sword. As his hand went out, the brooch snapped and the cloak
fell to the ground. The crowd gasped. Erik reached back with his left hand and
caught the left corner of his cloak. He looked back to Lord Lokton, who stood
still as stone. Erik could hear the crowd murmuring behind him.


“This is an ill
omen,” Demetrius whispered.
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Erik stood
peering through the slightly open door, listening intently to his father and
others as they discussed the Konn Deta.


“The cape fell
before the boy even grabbed his sword. I tell you, it’s a bad omen!” Demetrius
shouted.


“Sometimes
things just fall, Demetrius,” Lord Lokton replied. “It doesn’t always have to
be a sign or an omen.”


“Still, it is
unusual that the brooch snapped in two,” Mr. Stilwell added. “Things like that
do not just happen.”


“Especially not
during Konn Deta ceremonies,” Demetrius agreed.


“If this is an
omen, Lord Lokton, you know it can only mean one thing,” Master Orres said.


“House Lokton
makes its own destiny,” Lord Lokton replied. “I will not tuck my tail because a
piece of cloth fell.” Lord Lokton waved everyone away.


Erik backed away
from the door just as Demetrius shoved it open. The large, muscular blacksmith
looked down at Erik contemptuously. Erik locked stares with him, unsure what to
say or do. Then Mr. Stilwell came up from behind and pushed Demetrius onward.


“Come on, we
have duties to tend to,” Mr. Stilwell said.


Demetrius pushed
Erik aside with a sweep of his massive arm and then walked by. Mr. Stilwell
raised a curious eyebrow at Erik for a moment, and then he followed after
Demetrius. Next, Master Orres exited the room and walked past Erik without so much as a glance in his direction. He was followed by Sir
Duvall, another one of the knights in Lord Lokton’s service. Finally, Lord
Lokton came out. He smiled at Erik, but Erik could see the concern in his
adopted father’s eyes.


“I didn’t mean
for the cloak to fall,” Erik said.


“Never mind
about that,” Lord Lokton replied. “You didn’t do anything wrong.”


“The bad omen
that Demetrius spoke of, it’s me isn’t it?”


Lord Lokton
rustled Erik’s hair and then grabbed the boy’s shoulder. “Demetrius takes
things too seriously. Don’t you pay any mind to his talk of omens.”
Lord Lokton turned Erik around and gently pushed him as he began to walk down
the hall. “Besides, we have bigger fish to fry today. There will be a hunt, and
you do not yet have a horse to ride.”


“I do have a
horse,” Erik replied without thinking. “You gave me the paint named Sky,
remember?”


Lord Lokton
chuckled softly. “Yes, you do own the paint horse, but now you are a man. You
should have a man’s horse. Lord Cedreau has the finest stock of warhorses in
the kingdom. House Cedreau has worked for generations to perfect their breeding
program. They use only the best bloodlines to produce warhorses without equal.
The horses are strong and without fear. They are also so loyal to their master
that if the master is unhorsed in battle, the horse will fight and protect its
fallen master.”


“Wow, I don’t
think Sky would do that for me,” Erik said.


“No,” Lord
Lokton agreed, “but Sky was bred for other purposes.”


“How will I know
which horse to choose?” Erik asked.


“That is
something you will have to feel inside you,” Lord Lokton replied. “Come, we
should be on our way.”


 


*****


 


“House Cedreau
wishes to welcome House Lokton, and other distinguished guests,” Lord Cedreau
greeted as he exited the manor.


“Lord Cedreau,
we thank you for your hospitality,” Lord Lokton replied.


Erik noted that
both men seemed to be merely going through the motions. There was no sincerity
in either’s words.


“I have gathered
the horses for Erik to choose from,” Lord Cedreau announced. “Please, follow me
to the west corral.”


“I trust you
gathered all of the horses,” the magistrate said.


“Of course.” Lord Cedreau bristled. “Save only the horses
that already have riders. As you know, our horses are loyal to one master for
their entire lives.”


“That is well,”
Lord Lokton said knowingly. “We expected only those horses without masters.”


Lord Cedreau
nodded shrewdly and led them all to the west corral. Erik was astonished at the
size of it. At first he saw only a small, fenced in area around a large barn,
but as they walked closer Erik realized that the fence extended down a gently
sloping hill for several acres beyond the barn. Inside the fence were hundreds
of strong, majestic horses.


“We sell our
horses to knights throughout the kingdom,” Lord Cedreau stated. “I am certain
that Erik will find one that is suitable for him.”


“How do I know
if a horse already has a rider?” Erik asked. Lord Cedreau sneered at him and
Erik felt stupid for asking.


“Horses with
masters have a set of colored beads woven into their mane, just behind the left
ear,” Lord Cedreau replied. “But don’t concern yourself with that. All of the
horses in the west corral are available. All of the horses that already have
masters are in the small corral over there.” Lord Cedreau pointed to another
corral on the north side of the manor. It was only a fraction of the size of
the west corral and Erik noted that there were only thirty or forty horses
there. “Please, don’t be shy. Go and select a horse,” Lord Cedreau said.


“Your spirits
seemed to have lifted, Lord Cedreau,” the magistrate commented as Erik slipped
through the corral fence and slowly walked among the horses.


“Yes, well,
let’s just say that I’ve had some time to cool down a bit,” Lord Cedreau
replied.


Erik could hear
them talking, but he chose to tune them out. He had seen enough of Lord
Cedreau’s behavior to know that his current gestures were anything but genuine.
No doubt he had some plan already in motion to pay back House Lokton for the
slight he received at the Konn Deta. Erik was just thankful that Lord Cedreau
had not seen what happened with the cloak.


A large,
chestnut colored horse snorted and hoofed the ground. The horse’s behavior was
enough to bring Erik’s mind back to the task at hand. He checked the chestnut
horse first. He admired the coloring of the large beast. The head was light
chestnut with a diamond shaped area of white between the eyes. The rest of the
massive body was darker brown, save for the white feathering on the back of the
legs.


“That’s a fine
horse,” Lord Cedreau called out.


Erik nodded and
kept walking through the herd. He studied each horse as he walked. He noted not
only each horses color, but also its size, conformation, and how it reacted to
him. Some of the horses shied away, others watched him and stood still like
four-legged sentinels, but most seemed indifferent to him. He walked among the
animals for close to an hour before returning to his father. 


“Did you find
one you like?” Lord Lokton asked.


Erik noticed
that his father and the magistrate were standing much farther from Lord Cedreau
than when he left them.


“I can’t
decide,” Erik replied with a shrug.


“Are you saying
that my horses aren’t good enough for you, boy?” Lord Cedreau quipped. A pair
of stable hands snickered.


Erik didn’t miss
a beat. “On the contrary, Lord Cedreau,” he replied. “It is more that they are
all of such quality that it is hard to decide between them.” Erik watched how
his words disarmed Lord Cedreau’s anger and replaced it with a hint of pride.


“Well then, just
pick any of them, boy, they are all fine animals,” Lord Cedreau said.


Lord Lokton
bristled and turned to address Lord Cedreau, but Erik beat him to it.


“Lord Cedreau,
with respect, it is customary to call me Master Lokton, as I have passed
through my Konn Deta. The ring on my finger should remind all who see it of
that fact.”


“Well said,” the
magistrate whispered to no one in particular.


Lord Cedreau
glowered at Erik, but the young man stood tall and returned the glare with
unflinching confidence. “My apologies, Master Lokton, it must have slipped my
mind.” The words were dripping with venom, but Erik did not balk. He turned
back to Lord Lokton, who was beaming ear to ear with a proud grin.


“You do need to
choose a horse, Master Lokton,” the magistrate insisted.


Erik nodded and
looked back at the horses in the corral. His eyes fell back upon the chestnut
stallion with the diamond on its forehead. He was about to choose it, but was
stopped by a commotion in the other corral.


All of the
horses were snorting and baying. One horse in particular was making a lot of
noise. Erik quickly followed Lord Cedreau and the stable hands as they ran over
to the other corral. As they got closer he saw a great, solid black stallion
rearing back on its hind legs and pawing the air with its front hooves.


“What spooked
it?” Lord Cedreau asked.


“I’m not sure,”
one of the stable hands replied.


Erik watched the
two stable hands try to calm the horse, but their presence only seemed to
further agitate it.


Erik climbed up
on the fence to get a better look. Lord Lokton put his hand on Erik’s shoulder,
but Erik shrugged it off and hopped into the corral. He cautiously approached
the horse, ignoring everyone’s shouted warnings. Erik walked closer, not even
flinching as the giant horse kicked one of the stable hands and sent him flying
through the air.


“Easy boy,” Erik
coaxed. The horse reared again and came down hard on its front legs. Dust
erupted around Erik, but he paid no mind. Something inside told him that he was
safe. There was a connection between him and the horse. Erik looked the horse
in the eye for a moment and then, unafraid, reached out with his hand. The horse
snorted and then dropped its head to Erik’s hand. Erik petted the horse behind
the ear and then realized that there were no beads.


“I want this
horse,” Erik said to the magistrate.


“That horse is
spoken for,” Lord Cedreau barked.


“There are no
beads in his mane,” Erik replied.


“Who is the
horse’s master?” the magistrate asked.


“He belongs to
my son,” Lord Cedreau boomed.


“Has this horse
been ridden by your son?” the magistrate asked.


Lord Cedreau
jabbed the air hard with his finger, pointing at the horse as he fumed. “This
horse was bred and trained specifically for Timon,” Lord Cedreau growled. “He
is spoken for. Master Erik can choose from the other horses, but not this one.”


“Answer my
question,” the magistrate demanded. “Has this horse been ridden?”


Veins throbbed
in Lord Cedreau’s forehead. Erik swore that the man was going to explode on the
spot. “No,” Lord Cedreau growled at last. “He has not yet been ridden.”


“Then Master
Erik has the right to choose this horse,” the magistrate declared.


“Lord Lokton,
tell your son to choose another horse,” Lord Cedreau insisted.


Lord Lokton
shook his head. “The deal was that my son could choose any horse that did not
yet have a master. As this horse does not have one yet, although he may be
intended for your son, Master Erik has the right to choose him. Speak with him
if you wish to make a new arrangement.”


Lord Cedreau
clenched his jaw tight. Erik could tell that Lord Cedreau wanted to say
something else to his adopted father. Something very unkind by the looks of it,
but Lord Cedreau didn’t say anything more. He stared at Lord Lokton for a long
while, throwing daggers with his cold eyes, before finally turning to him. Lord
Cedreau grabbed the top rail of the fence, exhaled heavily and took a new
breath before speaking to him. “Perhaps I could persuade you to choose a
different horse? I could even throw in something else to sweeten the deal, what
do you say?”


Erik thought for
a moment. He didn’t want to cause more bad blood between his adopted father and
Lord Cedreau, but he also felt that this horse was choosing him as much as he
was choosing it. He turned back to the horse and looked into the deep, brown
eyes. The horse gently nudged Erik with its massive head. “I choose this
horse.”


“I will not
forget this, Lord Lokton,” Lord Cedreau growled. “As soon as the horse is
ready, I want all of you off my land, and don’t you ever come back.” There was
harshness to his words that Erik had not detected before. Erik looked to his
adopted father, wondering what his response would be.


Lord Lokton
smiled slyly. “So, am I to understand that you will not be joining the hunt
today?” 


Lord Cedreau
spat on the ground and stormed off.


“Get your horse
son,” Lord Lokton said, turning to him. “It’s time to go home.”


Erik moved his
saddle from the paint horse to his new horse. He had to loosen the strap all
the way to the last notch to reach around the horse’s massive body, and even
then the saddle didn’t quite fit right.


“We’ll need a
new saddle,” Erik said.


“We have one in
the stable at home that should fit,” Lord Lokton replied. “What’re you going to
call him?”


Erik jumped into
the saddle and grabbed the reins. “Goliath.” Erik
gently tapped his heels into the horse’s side and Goliath trotted obediently
around the corral.


“Seems to be obedient
now,” the magistrate commented as he watched Erik ride the horse.


“Apparently it
just needed the right master,” Lord Lokton agreed with a nod.


After a few
minutes Lord Lokton opened the corral door and Erik rode out. Erik pulled on
the reins and stopped Goliath while he waited for his adopted father and the
magistrate to mount their own horses.


“I’ll pull Sky
along with me,” Lord Lokton said. He held a guide rope in his left hand and led
the paint horse down the road. “You can go ahead if you like, son.”


“Do you think
the saddle will hold if I let him run?” Erik asked.


Lord Lokton came
up beside and yanked on the saddle a few times. “We’ll put the bigger saddle on
for the hunt, but this should hold if you want to let loose a little. Just keep
an eye on it, and don’t go too fast.”


Erik smiled
wide. “See you at home then?”


Lord Lokton
nodded with a sigh of resignation. Erik dug his heels in and gave a shout.
Goliath tore off down the road. Clumps of dirt flew out as the mammoth horse
galloped and quickly disappeared from view as the road turned into the forest.


“I dare say that
there is more of you in your adopted son, than one would ever guess,” the
magistrate said.


“Sometimes I
wonder if he is too much like me,” Lord Lokton replied. The magistrate chuckled
heartily and offered an understanding nod.


 


*****


 


“I am surprised
you didn’t stay for the boar hunt,” Master Orres said. “I am sure Erik missed
you.” The massive man gracefully dismounted from his horse and joined Master
Lepkin on the front porch of a small wooden cabin surrounded by the dense
forest.


“The boy is my
apprentice, but that doesn’t mean he should become overly dependent on me for
support,” Master Lepkin replied.


“Still, it is
common to attend an apprentice’s first hunt after the Konn Deta.” Master Orres
sat on a wooden bench and leaned back against the exterior of the cabin. “I
always marvel at the fact that you live here Lepkin. A small cabin in the
woods, it doesn’t seem good enough for a knight of your rank.”


“I like the quiet,”
Master Lepkin said evenly.


“A manor can
also be quiet,” Master Orres pointed out.


“A manor is
meant for a family. I have no children of my own, nor do I have a wife.” The
edge to Master Lepkin’s tone was not lost on Orres.


Master Orres
sighed and folded his arms. “You could have dueled for the right to her hand,”
he gruffed.


“Have you come
to open old wounds, or is there another purpose for your visit?” Master Lepkin
quipped.


Master Orres
shook his head and looked away from Lepkin. “I came to discuss the boy.” 


“What about
him?” Master Lepkin asked.


“Given the
recent developments I think it would be wise to keep Erik out of Kuldiga
Academy for a while.”


“You want to
expel him?” Lepkin asked. His brow arched sternly and he stood up from his
chair.


“No, he doesn’t
deserve that,” Master Orres replied, still not meeting Lepkin’s gaze. “But with
tensions rising between House Lokton and House Cedreau, I think it could be bad
for Erik if he stayed in Kuldiga Academy. There are a lot of apprentices who
were thoroughly embarrassed by Friday’s tournament. I wouldn’t be surprised if
they were planning something to get back at Erik.”


“Are you truly
worried about Erik? Or is it the risk of losing House Cedreau’s financial
support of Kuldiga Academy that steals your sleep at night?”


“Master Lepkin,
you know me better than that,” Orres snarled. Finally he turned his eyes up to
meet Lepkin’s. They were stern and fierce, but Lepkin sensed that he was hiding
something as well. “You also know the houses of the great lords. You know their
ways, their customs, and the reach of their power. I am not suggesting a
permanent withdrawal; I am only proposing a short term solution.”


“How long?” Lepkin asked.


“Until the end of Erik’s first year.”


“What! You can’t
be serious.” Lepkin turned on his heels and slammed his fists into his hips. 


“Lepkin, hear me
out. A week or two won’t be long enough for anyone to forget what happened on
Friday. And think about the Konn Deta. You know as well as I that Lord Cedreau
will not be willing to let that go easily, nor the horse that Erik has chosen.
Erik’s first year will be over in six months. Take him into the field with you
and train him out there. It will be better this way. Besides, field studies are
common for Apprentices who have gone through the Konn Deta.”


“Erik is no
common apprentice, you know this. We don’t have six months to spare.”


“Then train him,
and do it well, Master Lepkin. I also know what is coming, but before I can
deal with that, I must be able to see to other matters. You know I can not do
that if Kuldiga Academy is thrown into chaos. It was your own stunt that got us
into this mess, and it is you who will fix it. Erik finishes the year in the
field. That is final.”


“As Headmaster
of Kuldiga Academy, you have the authority to run the school as you wish.”
Lepkin turned around and stepped close to Orres. “But be warned, there is more
trouble coming than a few wayward kings or knightly orders. The Shadowfiends
are growing in numbers and strength. They are planning something. If we make
even the smallest mistake, we will not live long enough to protect the realm.”


Master Orres
stood silently. He nodded grimly and pushed around Lepkin to walk off the
porch. “Can I count on you to stay away from Kuldiga Academy?”


“I will be in on
Monday morning to pick up a few things, and then I will do as you have
requested,” Lepkin replied.


“Thank you,
Master Lepkin,” Orres said. “I’m glad I can count on you.” Master Orres smiled
and stuck his foot in the stirrup of his saddle. He pulled himself up and waved
goodbye. “Be safe, my old friend, and may the Gods
help you train that boy of yours.” Orres turned and set his horse off through
the woods at a quick trot.


Master Lepkin
stood there watching the trail long after Master Orres had vanished into the
trees. The words “be safe” kept echoing in his head. Something about Master
Orres’ tone gave him cause to wonder whether it was a threat.


 


*****


 


Erik looked
around with smiling eyes. All of House Lokton and many guests were seated around
the hall to share in the feast. He sat at the main table, on his father’s right
while Raisa, his adopted mother sat on Lord Lokton’s left. The magistrate also
sat at the table, along with Mr. Stilwell, and Sir Duvall. Two more tables
joined each side of the main table, running down the sides of the great dining
hall. Lord Lokton had spared no effort for this feast. The fanciest table
runners made of green silk with gold trimming ran along each table. Atop the
runners were set two ornate, silver candelabras that bathed the room in warm
light. The boar was being served among trays full of fruits, meats, and sweet
breads. The aroma of the feast filled the great dining hall of the manor. A
juggler performed in the center of the room while the guests talked among
themselves.


It seemed that
all had forgotten what had happened at the Konn Deta as they feasted. Loud
laughter bubbled up occasionally in different areas of the hall. Erik could
tell that it was the jovial laughing brought on by good food and good times.
Everything seemed to be in perfect order. That was when a puff of smoke
appeared in the center of the hall.


The juggler
scurried back from the smoke like a frightened chicken, squawking awkwardly as
he grabbed for his juggling clubs. The smoke swirled out with black tendrils
waving smoothly as light emerged from the center. Streams of green, yellow, and
white poured out until finally a man stepped through the smoke. With a wave of
his hand the smoke vanished. All conversations ceased, replaced by gasps and
growls. Some of the men, Mr. Stilwell and Sir Duvall among them, drew their
swords and rose to their feet in defense of their master.


The stranger
smiled again and snapped his fingers. All of the torches, candles, and oil
lamps went dark. Not even the light of the moon could pierce the fathomless
darkness that held the room. Erik held his hand in front of his face, but he
could not see it. Then he felt a shiver. The heat was gone with the light. It
was deathly cold in the hall. If anyone screamed or moved, Erik couldn’t hear
any sound over his beating heart.


“Tukai,” someone
said after a moment. Erik could only faintly hear the words, as though the
spell of darkness muffled their sound. “That is enough,” the voice continued.


“Oh, but I was
just beginning to have fun,” someone else replied. The darkness vanished and
was replaced by light as bright as the noon-day sun. Erik looked around, but
none of the torches, candelabras, or lamps burned. There was only the man in
the center of the hall.


“Put away your
swords, men,” Lord Lokton instructed. It was then that Erik realized that his
father had been the one who spoke first in the darkness.


“But, milord,
he’s broken the law and come straight into your house without invitation.
Surely no good can come from this,” Sir Duvall countered.


“While I
appreciate your sentiments, Sir Duvall, our swords will be of no avail if he
does decide to do evil to us,” Lord Lokton replied. “Put your weapon down.”


Erik felt fear
grip his stomach and twist it into knots as he studied the intruder. The man
wore black robes with shiny, purple trim on the sleeves. A long hood hung
loosely over the stranger’s face, covering his features. Strands of silver hair
poked out from the hood like old snakes. The man wore a medallion around his
neck. The gleaming triangle of gold enclosed the image of an open eye. A staff
of wood appeared in the man’s left hand and he took three steps toward Lord
Lokton.


“That is far
enough, Tukai,” Lord Lokton announced. “What have you come for?”


“I was disappointed
when I heard that House Lokton had not invited me to witness the Konn Deta of
its newest son. Tukai turned to face Erik. Erik couldn’t see the man’s face,
but he was certain that Tukai was staring right into his eyes.


“House Lokton
does not hold company with warlocks,” Lord Lokton replied.


“Ah, yes,” Tukai
hissed with a finger poking the air. “I am an evil man, I forgot.” Tukai
removed his hood and Erik saw his face. The orbs of Tukai’s eyes were pure white,
without any color at all. His long, hooked nose came to a pointy end above a
curled set of thin lips. “House Lokton may not wish to deal with warlocks, but
I know of the ill omen that shrouded the boy’s ceremony today.”


“Was it your doing, old snake?” Lokton quipped.


“Come come, why
would I care to do something like that?” Tukai replied wickedly. Without
warning he floated into the air and glided over to stand at the main table,
just opposite Erik. 


Sir Duvall
lunged forward with his sword and pierced the warlock through the chest. Tukai
reeled back, grabbing the blade with his hands and crying out in agony. Tukai
stumbled a few steps to Erik’s right and then, tired of the charade, started to
laugh.


“I have not had
someone try to do that to me for a long time,” Tukai hissed. “It tickles
something fierce.” Erik couldn’t believe his eyes. Tukai pulled the sword from
his chest and tossed it onto the table in front of Sir Duvall. There was no
hole in his body, or even in his robes. Tukai was untouched by the blade
despite the fact that it had coursed straight through him.


Sir Duvall took
his sword back and reluctantly sheathed it. 


“I have come
with a warning for you, because the omen concerns not only House Lokton, but
the whole of the kingdom.” Tukai turned back to Erik and shoved his open palm
up close to Erik’s face. It stopped just a half inch away from his nose. Tukai
closed his eyes and let his head fall back. Erik didn’t dare move, nor did
anyone else. Tukai started to tremble slightly and groan. Erik sat still,
transfixed on the warlock. All of a sudden Tukai pulled his hand back and
opened his eyes.


“Your son will
destroy your house, Lord Lokton. There is a power that runs through him, and it
is a very dangerous power. If he is allowed to discover it, the power will
awaken one day and consume all living. You will have to choose now.”


“Choose what?”
Lord Lokton asked hesitantly.


“You will choose
whether to kill him, or let him destroy the kingdom. A curse is over your son’s
head.” Tukai glided over to Lord Lokton and placed a dagger on the table in
front of him. The emerald encrusted hilt sparkled in the magical light. “Kill
him now and save your house, save us all.”


Lord Lokton
became very still. He locked eyes with the warlock for a moment before pulling
the dagger up in his hand and throwing it back. “Get out of my hall, now. I
will not kill my son.”


“But, Lord
Lokton, if you do not kill your son this very night, he will kill you,” Tukai
countered.


“I will not!”
Erik roared angrily. He felt rage boil up in him until he could sit and watch
no more. He pulled his dinner fork in his hand and ran over the table to get at
Tukai. He lashed out, stabbing Tukai in the shoulder with his fork.


Tukai reeled
back as he had before, only this time he made no sound. His eyes were wide with
terror as he looked back at Erik. The warlock pulled the fork from his shoulder
slowly. Blood coursed from the wound and seeped into the torn robes. With a
hiss, Tukai disappeared, taking the magical light with him. Again the room was
dark, but not as before. The moonlight streamed in through the windows, casting
its silvery calm over the hall.


“Lights, now,”
Lord Lokton commanded. Many people rushed to light the torches and the lamps.
“I want every man sworn to my service to come into the center of the hall and
kneel before me and my son.”


Erik watched
with a confused expression as all of the men in the hall rushed to kneel before
him. Only the magistrate did not kneel before him, as he was sworn to serve the
kingdom, and not Lord Lokton.


“I want each of
you to swear your loyalty now to my son, Erik,” Lord Lokton commanded.


“With respect,
my lord,” the magistrate interjected. “The Warlocks of the Eye do not lie. The
prophecies they give are true and always come to pass.”


Lord Lokton nodded
his head. “I know that, my friend, but the prophecies are not always as they
seem. The warlocks twist their words to turn the prophecy to their own
purposes. I have been schooled in these matters by the Keeper of Secrets,
himself. Tukai is not to be trusted, even if his prophecy does come true.” Lord
Lokton turned back to the men before Erik and drew his sword. “Swear loyalty to
my son now, each and every one of you. I don’t care what you think of me, my
son, the omen, or this prophecy. None of you will harm a hair on my son’s head,
ever. Swear loyalty now, or die by my sword.”
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Erik lay in bed
that night with too much on his mind to sleep. Whenever he did manage to close
his eyes, the image of Tukai came and made him spring up in his bed. He
wondered if the omen was true, and if the prophecy would come to pass. After
dinner, Lord Lokton had sent everyone out of the manor, except Braun, who was
told to double the guard and stand watch over Erik. 


Erik looked at
the crack under the door. Two shadows broke the line of light streaming in from
the hall. The shadows were cast by Braun’s legs, he knew. The captain of the
guard was always most dedicated when it came to protecting House Lokton, and
Erik was comforted by the fact that Braun had never failed to stop any threat.
He found himself wishing that Braun could somehow step into his head and clear
the image of Tukai from his mind.


The warlock had
frightened him more than anything, even more than Dimwater’s wolf. Yet,
somehow, he had managed to hurt Tukai with a fork. Erik didn’t know much about
magic, but from the look he saw on Tukai’s face, he knew that it should not
have been possible to injure the warlock. Erik marveled at his success when
only moments before Sir Duvall had tried to slay the warlock and his sword had
passed right through Tukai’s chest without harm. It didn’t make any sense.


Something tapped
at the window. 


Erik turned
quickly to see a raven sitting on the sill, tapping the glass with its beak. He
regarded the bird curiously for a minute. The yellow eye reflected the pale
light of the moon as it glared at Erik. It tapped the glass three more times.
Erik rose to his feet and started to walk to the window. He flapped at the bird
to scare it away, but the raven just cackled at him. It tapped the glass three
more times and then cocked its head, looking right at him.


Erik was about
to call Braun in, but he stopped short. He felt silly. Why would Braun care
about a bird? He was standing watch to protect Erik from people, not birds. Erik
drew the curtains over the window and went back to his bed. The tapping
continued, growing more insistent with each set of three taps.


“Ah, sticks and
stones!” Erik wailed as he jumped back out of bed.


“Everything alright,
Master Erik?” Braun inquired from the other side of the door.


“Yeah,” Erik
replied. “There’s just a stupid raven tapping on my window, and I can’t sleep.”
Before Erik took a step the door flew open and Braun was inside the room with
an axe in his left hand. The large, muscular man shoved Erik to the bed and
tore the curtains from the walls. “It’s just a raven,” Erik said as he rubbed
his chest.


The raven flew
away at the sudden commotion and Braun slowly put his axe back on his belt.
“You said it was tapping on your window?” Braun asked.


“Yeah, but I
could have scared it away myself,” Erik said. 


“How many taps?” Braun asked, ignoring Erik’s complaint.


“What?” Erik
asked.


“How many taps,
boy?” Braun asked.


“I’m not a boy
anymore, Braun,” Erik gruffed, still rubbing his chest.


Braun crossed
the bedroom in three steps and picked Erik off the bed with a fistful of shirt
in his right hand. “The raven comes at night to tap the message of death. Six
taps means that a friend of yours will die tonight, five taps means that
someone in your house will die tonight, four taps means that you will die
tonight, and three means that death comes for you but can be avoided. Tell me
now, how many taps were there?”


Erik couldn’t
think. He gasped for air and finally managed to squeeze out a word as he
thought about the tapping. “Three,” Erik wheezed. “The raven tapped many times,
but each time it was a set of three taps.”


Braun dropped
him like a sack of rotten fish and threw the window open. “You two,” he shouted
to a pair of guards leaning against the wall below Erik’s third story window.
“Be on guard, we are soon to be attacked. Sound the alarm!” Erik heard the
sharp, piercing sound of a whistle being blown from below. An instant later a
bell sounded in response. “Get dressed, Master Erik, and be quick about it. You
may have to leave tonight.”


Erik didn’t
argue. He ripped his nightshirt off and threw on the closest clothes he had,
his brown training tunic and simple tan trousers. He slipped his feet into his
leather boots, without socks, and then grabbed a cloak from a hook inside the
wardrobe door. “I’m ready,” he said as he threw his cloak around him.


Lord Lokton
rushed through the doorway holding a great sword with an emerald in the pommel
and crossguard. “What is it?” Lord Lokton demanded. His shirt of mail shimmered
in the torchlight from the hall as he heaved to catch his breath.


“A raven tapped
three times on Erik’s window,” Braun replied.


Erik half
expected his adopted father to burst out laughing, or perhaps to chastise
Braun, but he didn’t. Lord Lokton didn’t even crack his usually confident smirk
or make any comeback remark at all. His eyes steeled over and his jaw set as
though it were made of stone. “Then we have no time to lose,” Lord Lokton said.


Braun shoved Erik
forward. Even if Erik had forgotten something, it was too late now. Lord Lokton
led the way down the hall and Braun was pushing Erik on like a crazed bull.
They ran until Lord Lokton stopped at a painting in the hall and ripped it from
its place. He tore the false plaster the painting had covered and pulled an
iron ring, connected to an old, strong chain, out of the wall. A heavy clicking
sound was heard through the wall and then the sound of gears and cogs spinning
and creaking. A section of the wall was pulled back to reveal a secret
passageway. Before Erik could say anything, the three of them rushed in.


The tunnel
quickly gave way to a set of spiraling stairs that led down dizzyingly. Erik
tried his hardest not to trip as Braun kept shoving him relentlessly forward.
Erik wasn’t sure how far down they had gone, but it seemed like a lot more than
three stories worth of stairs. Once they were at the bottom, Lord Lokton ran to
a metal box on the wall and opened it. Inside the box were several levers and chains.
The first lever Lord Lokton pulled opened a hole under the spiral staircase and
the metal stairs flew straight down into the hole, like a prairie dog darting
into its mound, until they disappeared from view. The second lever opened a
hallway inside another wall.


“Get him out of
here, Braun,” Lord Lokton ordered.


“What about you
and Raisa?” Braun asked.


“Go, Lady Lokton
will be safe, but I must stay and help our men.”


“With respect-”
Braun started to argue but Lord Lokton came up fast and hard, grabbing him by
the collar. Erik had been afraid of Braun when the large guard had picked him
up, but the rage boiling in his father’s eyes seemed to dwarf the large guard
completely.


“Do as I say,”
Lord Lokton yelled. “Protect my son, and don’t you fail me Braun, or I will
find you, and you will pay for it.”


Braun said
nothing. He grabbed Erik and swept him into the hall. The door to the hallway
slid closed. For a second it was completely dark. Then Erik heard another
clicking sound followed by a loud hiss. Light exploded through the hall as fire
ignited across the walls of the hall in parallel lines above Braun’s head.


“Don’t be
afraid,” Braun said as he kept pushing from behind. “The fire was lit by your
father, to light our way. There are two troughs of oil that run the length of
these walls.”


“Where does this
tunnel lead?” Erik asked.


“First to a
secret chamber where we can outfit with weapons and equipment, then out to the
stables. Our horses will already be waiting for us.”


“How do the
stable hands know to prepare our horses?”


“The alarm,”
Braun said simply as he pushed harder. “Run your mouth less and your legs more,
if you want to live.”


Erik ran for all
he was worth, but it still wasn’t fast enough to keep Braun’s enormous hand off
of him. It was like trying to run in front of Goliath. Soon the end of the
tunnel was in sight. A large, brown metal door stood closed. Erik tried to slow
down but Braun kept pushing. The door was coming closer and closer. Erik felt
his heart skip when he saw that there were spikes jutting out toward him from
the metal door. 


“Braun?” Erik
asked weakly. The big guard pushed harder, and Erik went hurtling towards the
long, shimmering spikes.


 


*****


 


Master Lepkin
sat back from the table and stared at the papers in front of him. He had spent
the last few hours studying the ancient texts in the library at Kuldiga
Academy. He had told Master Orres that he would be back Monday morning, but
something inside had told him that he couldn’t delay. So, shortly after Orres
had left, Lepkin mounted his horse and raced back to Kuldiga Academy. First he
had gone to his study to retrieve an old, brown tome. He had also gathered a
few things that he felt were necessary for Erik’s training and packed them onto
his horse, hidden out in the nearby forest. After that, he came back to the
library, where he now sat looking over charts and diagrams.


“Doing a bit of
reading, are we?” a familiar voice called out to him from the shadows.


“Yes, a few last
minute preparations,” Master Lepkin replied. He turned in his chair and smiled
as Janik came into the candlelight. “I was sure I had snuck past you this time,
old man.”


“Who are you
calling old?” Janik replied disdainfully. He pulled a chair up quietly
and sat it down next to Lepkin. His eyes studied the papers on the table. “The
spell of the nighthawk,” Janik said as he traced one of the papers with his
finger. “What exactly are you preparing for?”


“Your brother
has sent me and Erik away for the rest of the year,” Lepkin replied.


Janik raised a
curious eyebrow for a moment, but continued to scan the papers. “I see.”


“You aren’t
surprised?” Lepkin asked.


“No, there are
not many things that Orres does that surprise me. I have known him for a very
long time, after all.” Janik pulled a small book from behind his back and laid
it on the table. “Perhaps this will help you.”


Master Lepkin
took the book in hand and read its title aloud, “Anecdotes of the Forgotten
Traveler.” Master Lepkin opened the cover and gently flipped a few of the
pages. “What is this? The pages are blank.”


“The pages are
blank, but there are words on the pages, as sure as I am breathing now. It is
my brother’s journal. He writes in it most nights before he goes to sleep. He’s
had it since he was a boy.”


“Why would I
want your brother’s journal?” Master Lepkin asked skeptically.


“I have a
suspicion that he is not playing on the same side as you and I,” Janik replied
evenly.


“What makes you
say that?” 


Janik got up and
went to the window, limping and rubbing his sore leg as he went. “Come here,”
he whispered. “But leave the candle where it is.”


Lepkin rose and
walked over beside Janik. His gaze followed Janik’s finger and looked down to
the courtyard. There, in the moonlight he saw Master Orres standing with his
arms crossed over his chest. Janik tapped Lepkin’s shoulder and pointed across
the courtyard. Master Lepkin looked up and saw a light through a window on the
third floor. It was his window. 


“That’s my
study,” Lepkin said.


Janik nodded and
gently pushed the window open as three men entered the courtyard and approached
Orres. Janik held a finger up to his mouth, telling Lepkin to be quiet.


“Well, did you
find it?” Orres demanded.


“No, it wasn’t
there,” one of the men replied.


“What do you
mean it wasn’t there?” Orres fumed. “He is the Keeper of Secrets; I know he has
the book!”


“Master Orres is
after the book?” Lepkin whispered. Janik placed a finger to Lepkin’s mouth and
gave him a stern look.


“Maybe Master Lepkin
has come back and taken the book,” one of the three men said.


“No,” Orres
growled. “I saw Lepkin myself, back at his cabin. He said he wasn’t going to
come back until Monday. Besides, he would never come here while Erik’s life was
in jeopardy.”


Lepkin removed
Janik’s finger and glared at him. “What is your brother talking about?”


Janik grabbed
Lepkin’s face and made him look back down to Orres.


“I am sure Lord
Lokton would have sent for Lepkin after Tukai paid him a visit. Lepkin would
not have come here if he knew about the prophecy given at Erik’s Konn Deta
feast. Now go back up there and don’t come back to me until you have found
Nagar’s Secret!” Orres slugged one of the men, hard, knocking him to the
ground. The other two were quick to help their companion up and then run back
into the building.


Janik closed the
window and pushed Lepkin back to the table. “I was making my rounds when I
heard Orres give the initial order to search your study. I thought it would
attract too much attention to stop them, so instead I snuck into Orres’ study
and took his journal. I’m not sure why he seeks the dark tome, but I suspect
you’ll find the answers in that journal, if you can figure out how to make the
words appear.”


“You did right,”
Lepkin said. He started organizing the papers and hurriedly stuffed them into a
saddle bag that he had brought up. “Orres can look all night. They won’t find
the book here.” 


“You’ve hidden
Nagar’s Secret elsewhere then?” Janik asked. Master Lepkin didn’t respond.
Janik paused for a moment and inhaled deeply. “Did you hear about Tukai?”


“Yes, I heard
your brother mention the warlock,” Lepkin said grimly. “If that is true, then
it is likely too late for Erik.”


Janik grabbed
Lepkin by the shoulders. “Look at me,” Janik implored. “If Erik is strong
enough to defeat Dimwater’s wolf, he can probably hold off a warlock, for a
while at least. You have to get to him.”


“There is little
chance that Erik is still alive,” Lepkin said, colder than he meant to.


“If he dies,
then there is little chance that any of us will live.” Janik sighed heavily.


“Alright, I’ll
go. You keep an eye on your brother, but don’t do anything until I return. I
will deal with him later.”


“May the gods
grant you strength,” Janik said. “I will tell Lady Dimwater that you regretted
not being able to say good-bye to her.” The two clasped wrists and then Lepkin
grabbed the saddle bag and bolted for the door.


Janik cleared
the rest of the papers and books from the table and put them back in their
rightful places on the bookshelves. He had just put the last book back when
three men, dressed in plain, dirty clothes came through the doorway. One of
them had a split bottom lip.


“Gentlemen, I’m
afraid Kuldiga Academy is closed for the weekend. You’ll have to come back in a
couple days.”


“Do you think he
knows anything?” one of the men asked. Janik noted that the man’s hand lowered
to the hilt of a sword hanging from his belt.


“There is one
way to find out,” one of the others said. 


 


*****


 


Erik stumbled
right through the spikes and then the door and fell flat on his stomach. Braun
ran right over him and stopped at a rack of swords. He grabbed a short sword
and quickly belted it to his waist. “Get up, Master Erik,” Braun said dryly.


Erik looked back
at the door, but it was gone. All he could see was the hallway they had been
running in. “Where is the door? I swear I saw a door with spikes, and you
pushed me right at them.”


Braun looked
back and regarded Erik for a moment before smirking. “Warlocks aren’t the only
ones with magic. It’s an ancient spell meant to slow down any intruders that
may have found the tunnel.”


“You mean the
door wasn’t real?” Erik asked incredulously.


“That’s exactly
right.” Braun reached to a rack on the wall and grabbed a pair of battle-axes.
“C’mon, boy, we need to move. Get up here and choose a sword.”


Erik pushed up
to his feet and went to the sword rack. He grabbed the nearest long sword and
held it up, testing its balance. Deciding it would do just fine he took the
sword and went to a nearby wardrobe to find a belt. Braun marched over and
pushed Erik back from the wardrobe. He eyed him quick, measuring him, and then
grabbed a leather hauberk, leather leggings, and a leather helmet. 


“Put these on as
fast as you can,” Braun ordered. “Right over the top of your clothes,” he
added. Erik did as he was told. By the time he was finished Braun had chosen a
chainmail shirt and steel helmet to complete the ensemble. “Here, arms up boy,”
Braun said. Erik lifted his arms and Braun pulled the heavy mail over Erik’s
torso. Then Braun placed the helmet on his head and tightened the chin strap.
“It ain’t the best armor, but it will do till we get to some place where we can
buy you a proper suit.”


Braun helped
Erik belt the sword onto his waist and then looked at the boy for a moment.
Braun turned around and pulled a bow from a rack near the wardrobe. He slid the
bow over one of Erik’s shoulders and then he grabbed a quiver with a dozen
arrows and strapped it to Erik’s back.


“I’ve never shot
a bow before,” Erik said.


“We’ll worry
about that later,” Braun replied. “Let’s go.” Braun grabbed the back of Erik’s
neck and pushed him onward again.


Erik had to
focus hard not to topple over on his face this time. The chainmail made him off
balance, the padded leather armor slowed him down, and the helmet was much
heavier than he had expected. All Braun needed to do was add just a little more
effort to his pushing and Erik would be stuck on the ground like an over-turned
beetle. Luckily, the three times Erik did start to fall, Braun’s hand yanked
him back upright and kept him going straight.


When the tunnel
finally ended in a ladder, Erik wasn’t sure he could climb. He was tired from
running and unable to move half as well as he was used to. Braun didn’t wait.
He grabbed Erik and pushed him up the ladder until Erik was finally able to
scramble up himself. When the hatch popped open, Erik saw four guards standing
there, protecting his escape. A fifth guard rushed over and reached down to
pull Erik out of the hole.


“Come on, Master
Erik, let’s go,” the man said as he hoisted Erik up and onto the ground.


Erik looked
around and his mouth fell open. Some of the sheds and guard houses were ablaze,
overrun by yellow and orange flames that reached upward, licking at the night
sky. Men were shouting everywhere. Erik saw men running with buckets of water,
while the guards dismissed the fires and chased other things through the
darkness. Screams and shouts of pain were accompanied by ringing sounds, and
the occasional howl. Erik had no idea what was happening.


A hand dropped
on his shoulder. “Move, your horse is over there,” Braun shouted. Erik hurried
over to Goliath. His mammoth horse was not only fitted with a proper saddle,
but also had saddle bags in place. Erik realized that he would not be coming
back home any time soon. With help of several guards Erik finally got onto his
saddle. Braun wasted no time. He mounted his own horse and then grabbed
Goliath’s reins as he charged off, taking Erik into the night and away from
danger.


Erik held on
tight, keeping his eyes focused on the trail ahead and trying to force the
sounds out of his ears. They rushed over the fields of his father’s land,
toward the forest. As they neared the tree line Erik heard shouting from one of
the nearby cottages. Something inside crashed, it sounded like a table and
dishes falling to the floor. Erik looked to the cottage and realized that it
was Louis’ home. He knew the old man lived with his wife, and neither of them would
be able to protect themselves against an intruder. Erik felt a strange emotion
come over him. He reached forward and, with strength previously unknown to him,
yanked the reins out of Braun’s hand. Erik turned Goliath toward the cottage
and drew his sword.


“Erik, no,”
Braun shouted. Erik ignored the warning.


The young man
leapt from atop the horse and crashed through the doorway. He quickly gained
his footing and assessed the situation. For an instant everyone inside was
completely motionless, as if his presence had frozen them in place. Erik saw
two men, wearing dirty, old tunics and leather breeches. One man held a knife
to Louis’ throat and the other held Louis’ wife on the bed. Their beady, yellow
eyes stared back at him for what seemed like an hour. 


Rage boiled up
inside Erik.


He dashed over
and cut down the man that held the knife to Louis’ throat before anyone in the
room could blink. Then, he turned to face the other man, with the rage burning
in his eyes. The man released Louis’ wife and ran for the doorway, but Braun
was already there with his axe. Braun ended the man’s life and let the body
slump to the floor.


“Erik, we must
go, now,” Braun ordered.


Erik looked
around him for a moment. “We must protect the people,” he replied. He looked
down to the man he had killed and the color drained from his face. The man’s
agony was forever etched into the expression that looked back up to Erik.
Suddenly the boy felt weak in the knees. Louis caught him before he fell and
Braun was there in an instant.


“Come on, Master
Erik,” Braun said coolly. “We must go.” Erik nodded slowly as Braun helped him
regain his footing. 


“Thank you,
Master Erik,” Louis offered with a bow of the head.


Louis’ words
helped remind Erik of the urgency of the situation, and helped to lessen the
feelings of guilt and horror in Erik’s gut. The young man looked up to Louis
and offered a smile before Braun pulled him out of the cottage and flung him
back atop his horse.


“That was a
brave thing,” Braun commented. “Stupid, but brave.”
Braun took Goliath’s reins again and the two sped off for the forest. They had
to slow down once they were inside the trees, but Braun seemed to be much more
at ease now despite the slower pace. 


He led them to a
huge, thick wall of briar bushes. Braun dismounted and slowly, gently, pushed
the thick briar bushes apart so they could pass through. Erik noticed that the
ground sloped down steeply into a sort of earthen bowl. The briar bushes
stretched over the top of the bowl like a thorny, wooden roof. Erik was surprised
that there was enough room in the bowl for him to sit atop Goliath without even
worrying about the thorns above.


“This will keep
us safe for a while,” Braun said. “We will pass the night here.”


Erik looked back
over the way they had entered the bowl. The bushes had moved back into place
behind them, completely blocking the view of the forest. “We are still quite
close to the fighting,” Erik said.


“True, but any
pursuers will try to go around this area. The briars are treacherous to pass
through. The thorns can rip through chainmail if you hit them right. Even if
someone managed to get through the briars, they will have to answer to my axe.”


“What of all the
people?” Erik asked. “Shouldn’t we help them?”


“We are helping
them, Master Erik. We are helping them by protecting you.”


Erik shook his
head. He didn’t understand that. “Wouldn’t it be better if the enemy got me?”
Erik asked. “If they came for me, then all of this will stop if I give myself
up.”


Braun came over
and grabbed the boy from his saddle, throwing him roughly to the dirt below.
“Listen to me, boy,” Braun growled. “My job is to protect you from all dangers,
including yourself. If you gave yourself to the enemy do you really think they
would call off the attack?” Braun tightened his grip on Erik’s chainmail. “Your
father would never allow them to get away with you in their grasp. He would
come for you. The fighting would continue down to the last man, do you hear me
boy?”


“Yes, Braun, I
hear you,” Erik replied.


“Even if the fighting
did stop, some of my men have already died. I can not think that they died for
nothing. Some will suffer, that is the way of war, but if we hold to our
course, we can save many more from suffering. Do you understand?”


Erik nodded with
a tear in his eye. He didn’t like the thought of people suffering to protect
him. “Is this about the omen, Braun?”


Braun was silent
for a long time. He released his grip on Erik and walked away. Something
rustled the briar branches from the side of the bowl. Braun looked to Erik and
held a finger to his lips. Erik nodded and rolled over to his knees. Both of
them silently prepared their weapons and waited.


All at once a
trio of men burst into the bowl. They howled savagely and had crazed looks in
their eyes. Two of the men went for Braun and one went for Erik. Braun sliced
at the men, but caught only air. A knife flashed across Braun’s chest, but he
was protected by his armor. Braun struck out with the pommel of his axe and
caught one of the savage men square in the face, splatting the man’s nose.


Erik jumped to
his feet and held out his sword, but his attacker came straight at him,
unafraid. Erik couldn’t see well enough in the dark to calculate how many steps
it would take the man to reach him so he took a wild swing at the man as he
drew close. The man rolled on the ground and shoved a knife up into Erik’s
abdomen with one hand while he swung a hatchet into Erik’s side with the other
hand. Erik’s eyes went wide. The force of both blows was astonishing. Erik
crumpled to the side, but he held the grip on his sword tight. His attacker
howled with delight and rose over Erik’s head to deliver the killing blow. 


Erik swung his
sword back, clumsily, but his attacker grabbed him at the wrist and came down
with his hatchet. Just before the blade connected with Erik’s cheek, a flash of
fur and metal and hoof caught the attacker in the ribs. Erik felt the force of
the impact as though it were thunder. The attacker’s ribs cracked like dry
sticks and then he went sprawling to the side of the bowl. 


Goliath trotted
around Erik and stood defiantly between the attacker and his master. Erik gave
silent thanks to his horse and promised to reward the animal later. He then
looked up to see how Braun was faring. Braun had his back against the side of
the bowl. Something dark and shiny ran down his left arm and over some other
parts of his armor. Both of the other attackers were working ferociously on the
guard. Erik rose to his feet. He had to help his friend. The crazed man with
the broken ribs also rose to his feet, but Goliath kicked and stomped. The man
jumped this way and that, trying to evade the horse and get to Erik, but
Goliath held his ground and pushed the man back.


Erik nodded to
Goliath and then charged the pair hacking at Braun. He stabbed his sword at the
back of the closest attacker, but the man somehow knew what was coming and
jumped away at the last second. Erik had to scramble to keep from stumbling
forward and running his blade through his friend. The attacker he had tried to
kill jumped back at him with the speed of a forest cat. Erik was on his back,
looking up into the wild man’s eyes. Erik reached up and grabbed the man’s
wrist just before a dagger could be driven into his neck. Erik tried to move
his sword hand, but the man was kneeling on his other arm and Erik couldn’t
muster the strength to free himself. The two were at a stalemate for the
briefest of moments, and then the dagger started inching forward. Erik pushed
against the man’s arm with all of his might but the attacker leaned forward and
let his bodyweight overpower Erik.


Erik glanced
over to Braun with his eyes, hoping that his friend could help and save him,
but his hopes were dashed apart when he saw Braun was still locked in combat
with the third attacker, and there was no way for him to reach Erik before the
knife point would plunge into him. Erik yelled in anger and frustration,
pouring all of his strength into the fight. Still the dagger came down toward
his throat. Erik called out for Goliath and then the man on top of him was
snatched off and Erik heard growling and cries of agony.


Erik looked
over, expecting to see his horse stomp the man into the dirt, but the animal
before him was not a horse. It was a wolf. The man suddenly twitched and arched
his back, then was still. The wolf looked back to Erik with intense eyes and a
wet, shiny maw. It was Dimwater’s wolf. Erik froze for an instant. A flurry of
thoughts swarmed his mind. Had the wolf come to finish him off? Was Dimwater
part of the assault on his home?


The wolf leapt
back toward Goliath. The two animals made quick work of their foe and then the
wolf dashed across the earthen bowl and ripped the last attacker away from
Braun. The man emitted a horrible scream as the wolf tore into the back of his
neck and flung him around like a rag doll. The man’s neck snapped with a
deafening crack, and then the man went limp. As quickly as the fight had
started, silence overtook the bowl.


Erik sat staring
at the wolf. Braun slumped to his knees, breathing heavily. Goliath came up
beside Erik and pawed at the dirt next to him. Erik absently reached up and
petted his horse’s leg, staring at the wolf all the while. The wolf gazed into
Erik’s eyes for just a moment before it leapt out of the bowl through the
briars, without even disturbing a single thorn of the massive entanglement.
Erik shuddered and then went over to Braun.


“Are you
alright, Braun?” Erik asked.


“Yes, I will be
fine. I will need you to fetch a small leather bag out of my saddle bag though.
I need to patch up a few places.”


Erik nodded and
rose to his feet and then he remembered that the first attacker had gotten him
as well. Slowly he slid his left hand to his abdomen, where the knife had
entered. There was warm liquid, but not as much as he expected. He then cupped
his right hand to his side where the hatchet had struck him and found no blood
at all.


“Let me look,”
Braun said. Erik removed his hands and let Braun look at him. Braun traced his
index finger over his side. “This side is fine, the chainmail withheld the
blow. Let me see your stomach.” Erik turned and Braun tenderly touched around
the stab wound. “You’re fine,” he said after a few seconds. 


“But, I was
stabbed. There is blood too,” Erik protested.


“It isn’t so
bad, Erik,” Braun reassured. “The knife never touched you. A couple of your
links broke through your hauberk and dug into your skin, but that’s all. Go and
get my bag.”


Erik was
dumbfounded, but he did as he was told. He opened the saddle bag and felt
around. He pulled out a wrapped leather bag closed with a thong tied around the
opening. “Is this it?” Erik asked.


Braun nodded and
held out his hand. Erik brought him the bag. “Now, I need you to get a candle
so I can see what I am doing. You should find one in the other saddle bag.”


“Would you
rather I make a torch?” Erik asked.


“No,” Braun
said. His breathing was still heavy, but his words were getting softer. “Just
get the candle, like I asked. A torch would be too much light.” 


Erik went to the
other saddle bag and retrieved a candle and some matches. He set the candle
down in front of Braun and lit it. The earthen bowl threw shadows around as the
light flickered. Erik looked up and his mouth fell open. Several large gashes
hung open on Braun’s left arm. Blood streamed steadily from the wounds. As Erik
followed the path of the blood he noticed that there were several gashes along
the side of Braun’s left thigh as well.


“Here, heat this
needle in the flame,” Braun instructed. Braun finished unrolling the leather
wrap and Erik saw many tools inside. Scissors, large needles, white thread,
gauze, scalpels, and even a small hand saw. “It’s a field surgeon’s kit,” Braun
said without looking up. “I’m going to sew these gashes closed after I stop the
bleeding.” Braun grabbed some gauze and held it to the worst of the gashes in
his shoulder. Erik was amazed that Braun didn’t even flinch. His face was as
calm as ever. “There is a white cloth bag near where the field surgeon’s kit
was. Go and grab it for me.”


Erik jumped up
and ran to get the white bag. He brought it back and loosened the black
drawstring for Braun. Braun casually dumped the contents into the dirt and
fumbled through the many small bottles, jars, and boxes. When he found a glass
jar with a green, powdery substance inside, he smiled and opened it. 


“What is that?”
Erik asked in a whisper.


“It’s a mixture
your father makes. It will help stop the bleeding, and prevent infections.
Here, hold out your hand.” Braun dumped a copious amount of the powder into
Erik’s hand and then set the jar down. “All right, now when I take the first
gauze off, you rub it right into the wound.” Erik nodded and got his hand close
to the gash. Braun removed the gauze and Erik rubbed in the powder. Again, Erik
was surprised that Braun didn’t grimace or cry out. When Braun was satisfied he
grabbed a new piece of gauze and held it out for Erik. “Hold this while I sew.”
Braun took the needle out of the candle’s flame and threaded it with dark
thread. He then stitched his flesh together, sealing the green powder inside. When
he was done he bit the end of the thread and nodded to Erik. “Wrap the strip of
gauze around and tie it off.” 


Erik did as he
was told and then Braun grabbed the glass jar again. “Now, we need to repeat
the process for each of these gashes.” Erik nodded and the two sat for close to
an hour dressing the more serious gashes. Sometimes Erik would point to a long
gash and suggest that it also be sewn, but Braun would just rub some of the
powder on it and call it good, saying that it wasn’t deep enough to warrant
stitches. After they were done Braun leaned back against the dirt rim of the
bowl and sighed. Erik put the kit and white bag back in their places and then
came to sit next to Braun.


“You lost a lot
of blood,” Erik commented.


“A thousand cuts
will kill you just as sure as a quick stab to the heart,” Braun replied
noncommittally.


“That is the way
of the Blacktongues,” a man’s voice called from the opposite side of the bowl.
Erik couldn’t see the man’s face, but Braun was back on his feet in an instant
with axe in hand.


“Identify
yourself or die,” Braun growled.


“Easy, Braun,
it’s Master Lepkin,” the voice replied. “May I come in?”


Braun didn’t
relax his stance. “Come slowly, and make sure I see your face before I even
catch a hint of a weapon.” Erik was tense. He couldn’t be certain that the
voice belonged to his mentor, but he hoped that it did. There was no one he
would rather see right now than Lepkin.


The briar bushes
gently moved aside and down came a man. Slowly, the man pulled back his dark
hood and stepped into the candlelight. Lepkin stood there, smiling knowingly at
the two of them as his eyes surveyed the scene around them. “Blacktongues
prefer to use their speed and dexterity to kill stronger opponents,” Lepkin
said as he looked around. “They would have continued slicing you down until you
were too weak to fight, then they would have finished you.”


“Master Lepkin,
it does my heart good to see you here,” Braun said with a nod of his head. 


“Erik, your father
and mother are safe. The battle is over.” Lepkin walked over and rustled Erik’s
hair. 


“Over?” Braun asked, stunned. “Who was it?”


“Don’t know,”
Lepkin replied with a shrug. “I would suspect it had something to do with
Tukai, but the rest of the enemy pulled out shortly after I arrived.”


Braun gave a
knowing smile. “They were smart to do so.”


“Did Lady
Dimwater come with you?” Erik asked.


Master Lepkin
arched an eyebrow and regarded Erik curiously. “No, she didn’t. Why do you
ask?”


“Her wolf was
here,” Erik replied.


“It’s true,”
Braun confirmed. “As much as it hurts my pride to admit it, the wolf saved both
of our lives. These Blacktongues almost had us.”


“I see,” Lepkin
said as he stroked his chin. “Well, we shall have a chat with her later.”
Lepkin placed a hand on Erik. “You must come with me now.”


“What? Can’t I
go and see my father first?” 


Lepkin shook his
head. “I’m afraid not.”


Braun stepped up
and let his left arm hang loosely around Erik’s shoulders. “Master Erik should
be allowed to go and see Lord Lokton. I was given the sole responsibility for
keeping Erik safe and I must return to Lord Lokton with him.”


“No,” Lepkin
said with a decisive shake of his head. “I spoke with Lord Lokton. There are
events already in motion and we must work quickly to avoid disaster. Erik goes
with me now. You will return to Lord Lokton and tell him that you handed Erik
off to me.”


“As you say,
Master Lepkin,” Braun relented. 


“One more
thing,” Master Lepkin said. “Take Erik’s horse back with you.” Erik and Braun exchanged
glances for a moment. “Just do as I say.”


Braun nodded and
left as quickly as his wounds would let him. Erik and Master Lepkin climbed out
of the earthen bowl and carefully picked their way through the briars. They
walked on through the forest for a long time. Every once in a while Master
Lepkin would gently push Erik down toward the ground and place a finger over
his lips. After the danger had passed Lepkin would let Erik back up and they
continued walking deeper into the forest. Neither of them spoke for the space
of two hours. The only sound came from their breathing and the padded steps of
their feet on the dirt, or occasional twig. Finally they came to a copse of
dark trees and sat next to them. Lepkin held out a biscuit for Erik, but Erik
didn’t take it. He wasn’t hungry.


“I heard about
the warlock,” Master Lepkin said quietly.


“Who told you?”
Erik asked.


“That isn’t
important,” Lepkin replied. “I want to know how you managed to hurt the
warlock, when even Sir Duvall couldn’t touch him.” Lepkin turned hard eyes on
Erik, waiting for an answer.


“I don’t know,”
Erik said with a shrug. “I just remember being so angry at him for saying those
things he said.”


“Ah,” Lepkin
said with a nod. “So you were not afraid of him?”


“I was at first.”
The two sat for a while. Erik wondered what Lepkin was thinking about. He
seemed to be off in distant thoughts for a long time. “Do you know of the
prophecy that the warlock spoke of?” Erik asked after a while.


“Yes,” Lepkin
said with a nod. “It would appear that your house is doomed, boy.”


There was
something about the way Lepkin said “boy” that made him shiver. It reminded him
of the warlock, and the way that he had looked at him. He remembered the cold,
deadly hand in front of his face, as though Tukai had been searching his soul
with some sort of dark magic. Erik brought his knees up to his chest and
wrapped his arms around them. 


“What are you
feeling now?” Lepkin asked.


“I am afraid,”
Erik answered. 


“Afraid you will
kill your father?” Lepkin asked.


“Yes,” Erik
replied weakly. Tears filled his eyes.


“Afraid that you
will repay his kindness with death and evil, is that it?”


“Yes,” Erik
whispered. Tears slid down his cheeks now at the thought of it.


“First the omen,
and now the prophecy,” Lepkin whispered harshly. “Perhaps you are a cursed
boy.”


Erik nodded, but
said nothing.


Lepkin rose to
his feet and put his hands on his hips. “There is one way to solve this
problem,” he said hesitantly.


“What is it?”
Erik asked. He looked up through watery eyes at his mentor. “I’ll do anything
to spare my father pain.”


Lepkin nodded
solemnly and then pulled a knife from his belt. He threw it to the ground in
front of Erik. “The prophecy states that Lord Lokton’s son will kill him,
unless he is killed this night. You can spare your father’s life, but you must
act quickly, boy.”


Erik reached out
for the knife and drew it from the sheath. He watched the moonlight reflect off
the curved blade as he gripped the handle and held it up. “Is there no other
way?” Erik asked.


“There is no
other way,” Lepkin replied. “Evil rises all around and we need every good man
we have in the kingdom to fight it off. The loss of Lord Lokton would be a
crushing blow to this region of the kingdom.” Lepkin knelt down beside Erik and
put his mouth to his ear. “Think of it, boy,” Lepkin whispered harshly. “You
must choose between the two evils. Either you die, tonight, or your father dies
later. Which is worse? The death of a noble and just lord at the hands of his
traitorous son, or the death of an orphan boy that was not even important
enough for anyone to mark his day of birth.” Lepkin leaned back as Erik nodded.


“If I die
tonight, I could at least spare my father, and protect the kingdom,” he
whispered through streams of tears. He set the knife down and clumsily removed
his chainmail and leather hauberk.


“And you will be
remembered as an honorable boy, one who gave himself to save others. You would
like that, wouldn’t you?” Lepkin coaxed as he helped remove the armor.


Erik nodded.
Slowly he raised the dagger with his left hand and pointed the tip towards his
chest. “Will you tell my father that I love him?” Erik asked. He turned to
Lepkin and their eyes met.


“I will,” Lepkin
said. 


“Thank you,”
Erik said. He reached out and patted Lepkin’s left shoulder. Lepkin winced and
pulled away. Erik scrunched up his face and looked at Lepkin’s arm. “Are you
hurt?” Erik asked.


“It is nothing,”
Lepkin reassured him. “Go on, boy, before it is too late.”


Erik hesitated.
Master Lepkin had never called him “boy” like this before. Something was wrong.
He thought about Lepkin’s shoulder. There was no blood that he could see, so
the wound couldn’t be very great. His mind raced back to Braun sewing himself
up without even flinching. Wouldn’t Lepkin be just as strong as Braun? No,
Lepkin was stronger than Braun, Erik knew. Erik jumped to his feet and held the
dagger out at Lepkin.


“What are you
doing?” Lepkin demanded with his eyebrow arched. “Stop this.”


“You aren’t
Master Lepkin,” Erik shouted. “You are Tukai, aren’t you?” Erik backed away a
few steps and held the dagger out threateningly. Lepkin rose to his feet and
picked up the sword the Erik had laid down next to his discarded armor.


“You are
stronger than I thought,” Lepkin said with a wicked sneer. His face seemed to
lose its features, as if covered by a sheet of water. Lepkin’s face vanished
and was replaced by that of Tukai. “It is not easy to break a warlock’s
hypnosis spell. But it does not matter.” Tukai waved his hand and the dagger
Erik held vanished. “I have left you without a weapon, boy,” Tukai hissed.
“What will you do now?”


Erik bent down
and picked up a long stick. He slammed one end of it against a tree and snapped
a third of the wood off, leaving a sharp, jagged point. “Come at me if you will,
warlock,” Erik growled. “I am not afraid of you.” Erik focused all of his anger
into the stick he held. He could not let fear take him again. He had come too
close to the edge already.


Tukai laughed.
“You can not defeat a warlock, boy.”


“I hurt you before,”
Erik replied sternly. “With a fork.”


Tukai nodded,
but his sly smile did not disappear. “I let you get too close the first time,
but I will not make that mistake again.” Tukai pointed a hand at Erik and a
large ball of green flame erupted in the air. The fireball flew for Erik, but
he dove behind the tree. The fireball slammed through the tree and engulfed the
trunk in green and yellow flames. The trunk burst open and the burning tree
fell to the ground, cracking and breaking as it slammed through the forest.
Erik rolled out of the way only to see another ball of fire zipping toward him.
He ducked behind a rock. The flames licked his makeshift spear and tickled his
shoulders, but he was safe as the fire died away.


Erik jumped to
his feet and launched the spear at the warlock. Tukai waved his other hand and
the spear turned to dust. “Nice try, my boy, it would make your old master
proud to know that you fought to the end.” Tukai clapped his hands together and
a force of thunder blew through the air. Trees snapped from their trunks or
were ripped from the ground. Erik was thrown to the dirt, hard. After he
regained his senses he pushed up and felt a trickle of warm liquid across his
forehead. He put his hand up and felt a small, stinging cut.


“Impressive,”
Tukai commented. “Not many can withstand the warlock’s clap. But now you can
see you have no place to run.”


Erik looked
around. All trees in a radius of approximately fifty yards around Tukai had
been cleared more efficiently by the spell than loggers could have done in a
month. There was no place to run, and no cover to hide behind. Erik pushed
himself up to his knees and felt the aching in his bones. His strength was
gone. The warlock had him.
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Tukai took a few
steps toward Erik, smiling all the while. Then he turned at a sound off in the
trees. Erik followed his gaze and out from the forest came Dimwater’s wolf. It
charged in with blinding speed. Its gray and black fur was little more than a
blur as it raced through the open area. Tukai turned and stretched his hand at
Erik. Three green fireballs erupted into life and were sent toward him. 


Somehow Erik
managed to dodge each of the magic fireballs, though he was grazed on his right
ankle by some of the flames. He looked up, expecting another ball of fire
coming at him, but the wolf was already at Tukai, biting and snapping. Tukai
roared in anger. A crack of thunder boomed through the area and a bolt of
lightning streaked down for the wolf. The wolf jumped away just as the bolt of
lightning crashed through the ground and ripped a hole in the dirt. Tukai
summoned his staff into his left hand and continued to call forth lightning
bolts to kill the wolf.


Erik didn’t know
what he was going to do, but he had to use this moment of distraction before
the warlock regained the upper hand. He first thought of running, but then what
good would that do? If the wolf was killed the warlock would pursue him. Erik
gritted his teeth and ran toward the warlock. If he could get to the sword, and
then attack Tukai, he just might win.


He sprinted for
all he was worth. His body still ached from the warlock clap, but he forced the
pain out of his mind. Silverfang seemed to know what was happening. The wolf
advanced on the warlock from the opposite side, keeping Tukai’s back to Erik.


Lightning
scorched the ground, thunder assaulted the clearing, but Erik kept his eye on
the sword. He ducked his head as the hairs on his neck rose to stick straight
out. He swore he could smell the stale scent of the lightning in the air. Smoke
rose around him as the ground groaned under the magical assault. Then, without
warning he was flying backwards through the air. The wind was gone from his
lungs and his eyes stung. He landed hard, but barely made a sound. His ears
rung so badly he clutched his head with his hands and wailed at the pain.


He heard a yelp
off in the distance and knew that Silverfang had finally gotten struck by the
lightning.


When he was able
to open his eyes he saw Dimwater’s wolf lying on its side, several yards away from
Tukai. Tukai had turned and was heading toward him now. His eyes shimmered with
delight as he approached.


“It will take
more than the sorceresses’ dog to beat me, boy,” he hissed.


Thunder rolled
across the sky and the moon was covered by the sudden arrival of an intense,
black cloud. Tukai stopped cold in his tracks and looked up. The smile
disappeared from his face as a hail storm broke out. Hail the size of oranges
fell from the sky.


Tukai raised his
staff and yelled something that Erik didn’t understand. A shield of light,
similar to the one Erik had seen Dimwater use against Be’alt, appeared over
Tukai’s head and protected him from the icy assault.


A hand slipped
under Erik’s arm. He jumped, but relaxed when he saw Master Lepkin lifting him
up. “Is it you?” Erik asked in a daze.


“It is, Erik,”
Lepkin replied grimly. “Get behind me.” Lepkin pushed Erik behind him, similar
to when he had argued with Orres, but with more force and purpose. “Tukai, why
have you come for Erik?”


Tukai growled
and sent a fireball hurtling toward Lepkin and Erik. Erik had not the strength
to move. He watched the ball advance. In a flash, Lepkin drew his sword and it
burst into bright red flames. He took three steps forward and made a simple
slash through Tukai’s fireball. The green fire was quenched instantly. Erik
watched in wonder as his master stood with the bright sword in his hands. The
fire was more than enough to make up for the darkened moon. The entire clearing
was bathed in warm, red light that danced along with the shadows.


“Warlock, answer
my question, and I will be merciful,” Lepkin ordered.


Tukai clenched
his fists, but let his arms hang at his sides. His staff was level now,
parallel with the ground, its head aimed at Lepkin. “You can not withstand all
of my magic, Keeper of Secrets,” Tukai yelled. “Stand aside.”


“He has no need
to withstand your magic, Tukai,” a thunderous voice boomed from the sky.


Erik looked up
to see a woman floating down on a silvery cloud. The hail stopped as she
descended. Her dress was blue, with gold trim around the hem. Her hair was
black. Erik knew it was Dimwater.


“Ah, so the
sorceress has come to fetch her dog,” Tukai growled. “If you know of the
prophecy, then you know that Lokton’s son will slay him if he is allowed to
live through this night. Can you live with that Lepkin?” Tukai hissed.


“I do not fear
your prophecies, wretched snake,” Lepkin said evenly. 


“But a warlock’s
prophecies always come to pass,” Tukai countered. “Are you willing to watch
Lokton die at his son’s hands?”


“Why do you want
Erik?” Lepkin asked again.


“Is it not
obvious?” Tukai yelled. His pure white eyes took on an orange hue in the light
of Lepkin’s sword. “I said that if Lokton’s son is allowed to live this night,
then Lord Lokton will die.”


“So you keep saying,”
Lepkin said. He looked up to Dimwater, who now floated ten feet from the ground
on her cloud. “What do you say?”


“I say we toast
him, he will not give us the information we wish to know,” Dimwater replied.
Her voice echoed as it left her mouth, giving it an ethereal quality that
frightened Erik. “It is true that the prophecy of a warlock will come to pass,
but I have yet to see a warlock explain all of the prophecy. They always twist
it to suit their own purposes. This one uses this prophecy to hunt Erik. We can
not allow him to succeed.”


“You fools!” Tukai howled. “You know as well as I that Lord and
Lady Lokton can not bare children. What other son could the prophecy speak of?”


“What other son
indeed,” Lepkin said. 


“It is true,”
Erik said. “Lord Lokton told me himself that the reason I was adopted was
because they could not have children. It must be me.”


“Listen to the
boy, Lepkin,” Tukai warned.


“Your hypnosis
will not work on me,” Lepkin replied. He turned to Lady Dimwater “Toast him.”


Tukai’s eyes
went wide. “No!” 


Dimwater
stretched out her hand and a tornado of fire extended forth, devouring the
warlock’s magic shield and enveloping Tukai in its fiery death. Erik watched
the scene, stunned. 


When everything
was done, Dimwater stepped from her cloud and glided down beside Erik.
“Silverfang has taken quite a liking to you,” she said. “If not for him, we may
not have found you in time.”


Erik looked over
to the wolf’s body. It lay limp and lifeless on its side. “I’m sorry your wolf
is dead,” he whispered.


Dimwater laughed
and rustled his hair. “You have a lot to learn about magic, my boy,” she said
with a smile. He looked up at her with questioning eyes. She returned his gaze
with a wink that assured him all was well. “Silverfang, though he looks like a
wolf of Terramyr, is not actually from this plane. His wounds are significant,
but as long as I send him back to his plane, he will heal and be ready again
for action very soon.” She waved her hand and Silverfang disappeared from the
clearing. “He is a most loyal companion. He called to me from his plane,
alerting me to your trouble. I of course allowed him to come immediately to
help, and then I went to find Master Lepkin before we caught up.”


“The warlock
tricked me,” Erik said sheepishly. “I thought he was you.” Erik pointed to
Lepkin. He expected a harsh reprimand, but he saw only a smile on Lepkin’s
face.


“Erik, it is
very hard to break a warlock’s hypnosis spell. I am very impressed that you
were able to do it. I don’t think I have ever been prouder of you than I am
now.” The sword ceased to glow with fire and Lepkin slid it back into the
sheath hanging from his belt.


“Really?” Erik thought about that for a moment. 


“Erik, a warlock
uses fear as a way to control people. He controls what they see, hear, and
think. Most victims caught by this spell are found dead afterwards. It is a
most terrifying magic, and one that warlocks use often when their lesser tricks
fail them. How did you realize that it wasn’t me?”


Erik thought
about his conversation with Tukai. “I patted him on the shoulder, and he winced
in pain because that was where I stabbed him with a fork when he came into my
father’s dining hall earlier tonight. I knew it wasn’t you because you could
withstand anything. You wouldn’t have winced.”


Lepkin looked up
to Dimwater and the two exchanged glances for a moment. Master Lepkin looked
down with an arched eyebrow and stared at Erik for a long time. “You stabbed
the warlock?”


“Uh huh,” Erik
confirmed. “Sir Duvall had tried with a sword first, but I was able to get
him.”


Master Lepkin
nodded and looked back to Dimwater. “We should camp here until the dawn. It’s
only a few hours from now.”


“Then what?” Lady Dimwater asked.


“We will return
to Lokton manor and explain what happened here tonight. Then Erik and I will
travel east. I have some business for the king, and then I will take Erik to
Valtuu Temple. It is time he learned some things.”


“Lord Lokton
will be worried about his son all night,” Dimwater commented. “I could send a
bird with a message saying he is safe.”


“Very well, but
don’t give our location. I don’t want to inadvertently alert others. Remember
what I told you about Orres.”


“I will be
careful to be discreet,” Dimwater replied.


Erik wondered what
the two were talking about. What had happened with Master Orres, what was
Valtuu Temple, and why had Lepkin looked so surprised when Erik talked about
stabbing the warlock? Suddenly he felt very tired. His eyelids hung low and he
let out a long yawn that seemed to take the rest of his energy away. He lay
down on a blanket that Lepkin stretched out beneath him and clasped his hands
beneath his head. He barely felt the weight of the blanket over him as Lepkin
wrapped it around, and then there was complete calm. 


“He will sleep
well,” Dimwater said.


“Yes, well, your
sleeping spells seem to have that effect,” Master Lepkin replied with a grin.
Lepkin sat on the ground cross-legged next to his apprentice and laid his hands
over his knees. “Did you hear him say that he stabbed Tukai?”


“I did,”
Dimwater replied solemnly as she held her left arm out in front of her,
parallel to the ground. “I told you he was strong.” An owl came down from the
sky and rested on her arm. She looked to the owl and locked eyes with it for a
moment. Then she pushed the owl up and it flew off in the direction of Lokton
manor. “He will deliver the message for us,” she said.


“The Order of
the All Seeing Eye is not a low level band of warlocks,” Lepkin said. “We will
have to stay alert.”


Dimwater nodded
her head and sat next to Lepkin. She gently slid her left arm behind him,
grazing his side. Lepkin’s heart jumped, but he tried not to show it. She
pointed her right hand out to the ground and lit a small fire to keep them
warm. The flames danced above the ground, needing no fuel to burn other than
the spell that had created them. “You will take him to learn of the Ancients?”
Dimwater asked.


“I will,” Lepkin
replied with a nod. 


“Not a moment
too soon, either,” Dimwater said. “He looks peaceful, doesn’t he?”


Lepkin looked
over to Erik and smiled. “Yes, he does.”


“We could have
started a family of our own, Lepkin,” Dimwater said wistfully.


Lepkin shook his
head slowly. “We should not talk about this.”


“Can I ask you
something?”


“Sure,” Lepkin said
as he turned back to Dimwater. Her eyes captivated his and the two gazed at
each other for a long while. He felt his heart pound in his chest. Her beauty
was so intense. He wished he could reach out and hold her, but he did not move.
Instead, he broke the gaze and looked back to the campfire.


“Did you want to
duel Orres for my hand?”


“You know I
did,” Lepkin replied softly. “But my duty prevented me from returning. There
was nothing to be done about it.”


“You could have
abandoned Gelleirt monastery,” Dimwater replied.


“Let’s not talk
about this,” Lepkin said through teary eyes.


“Alright,”
Dimwater said. She reached around and gently pulled Lepkin’s shoulder back so
that she could lay her head down on it. “Then let me ask you something else.”
She waited for a moment before continuing. Lepkin found himself
wishing that they could stay by the campfire for the rest of their lives as she
snuggled into him and got comfortable. “If Orres is a traitor, then you can
duel him now. You would have the right to call him out.”


“I can not call
him out until I have proof,” Lepkin replied. Lepkin pushed her back from him
and looked into her sad eyes. He wanted to tell her of the journal that Janik
had given him, but he couldn’t. He knew that in order to preserve the integrity
of the journal, to be sure it was Orres’ own hand that wrote it, he could not
tell Dimwater about it. Any help she could give in unlocking the journal would
present the possibility of her tampering with the contents magically. Lepkin
had to find the answers on his own. “I will figure it out. There must be proof
of his misdeeds somewhere.”


“Yes, there must
be,” she said softly. “I wish I could help you find it.” Dimwater laid her head
back down and sighed. “Lepkin, if times were better could we win? I mean, if
Orres wasn’t a traitor, if Janik wasn’t crippled, if the lords of the major
houses all united with us, if you had several years to train Erik, and we had
both of the books, would we stand a chance against what is coming?”


Lepkin breathed
in and sighed heavily. He thought carefully about the dangers, the darkness,
that approached and was threatening the realm. “No.”


 


*****


 


Erik shifted in
his saddle for the thousandth time. His mind was wracked with worry over his
father. The prophecy hung over him like a dark cloud that even the bright
morning sun couldn’t vanquish. He had asked Lady Dimwater about it before they
left the manor this morning. She had told Erik to ask Master Lepkin, but Lepkin
never explained much, especially not today. He seemed quieter today than he had
ever been. Erik figured that he was lost in his own thoughts.  A lot had
happened the night before, and the brief conference with Erik’s adopted father
back at the manor didn’t seem to ease any of the tension.


At least Lord
and Lady Lokton were safe. That relieved Erik quite a bit. Braun had been there
too, though he had a few more bandages than Erik had seen last night. The fight
at the manor had been hard, according to Braun’s own words. In addition to the
three Blacktongues that attacked Erik in the briars, there were seven more
slain around the manor. It was this news that seemed to bother Master Lepkin
the most. All he said was “I see,” and then he never said another word.
Dimwater had gone back to take care of some things at Kuldiga Academy, though
no one told Erik what those things were. And now, Erik and Master Lepkin were
riding east. 


“Look over
there,” Lepkin said, yanking Erik from his thoughts. “If you look down the road
a ways you can see the walls of Buktah. We’ll stop there and see what we can do
about getting some proper equipment.”


Erik looked and
saw gray walls jutting up from the ground, with a tower at each of the four
corners. “Do you think there will be more warlocks?” Erik asked.


Master Lepkin
drew his horse up beside Goliath and patted Erik on the back. “I don’t think
they will come after you for a while now, my boy.”


“Why not?” 


Lepkin arched an
eyebrow and smiled slyly. “Because, they are afraid of you,” he said.


“Afraid of me,
why would they be afraid?” 


“I can not
explain everything right now, but soon I will. I promise.” Lepkin leaned in a
little closer. “I will even tell you all about Gelleirt monastery.”


Erik looked back
at Master Lepkin. He could tell by the grin on Lepkin’s face that that last bit
had been meant to cheer him up. It didn’t. Erik was too worried about his
family, and what he might do to them, to care about Gelleirt monastery right
now. 


“It’s because I
could hurt Tukai and no one else could, isn’t it?” Erik asked after a bit.


“It is,” Master
Lepkin confirmed. “There is a power in you, Erik that can overcome the dark
arts. That is what enables you to hurt warlocks with normal weapons, and even
to defeat Dimwater’s ghost and wolf. Tukai was no ordinary warlock either. He
was one of the three chiefs of the Order of the All Seeing Eye, an especially
powerful group of warlocks consumed by their lusts for power. Your father has
dealt with Tukai before.”


“He has?” Erik
asked.


“Yes,” Lepkin
said. “Tukai trained at Kuldiga Academy at the same time as your father, though
he was known by a different name then. His talents far surpassed the skills of
the other wizard apprentices. He had visions come to him in his sleep. These
visions always came to pass, just the way he had seen them. So, he started to
tell people of them in an effort to help people. Some of the people listened,
and others said that he was mad. Tukai felt that his gift was taken for
granted, so he started to demand payment for his help. Some people paid, others
didn’t, but when the headmaster found out that he was selling his gift like a
street vendor he expelled Tukai from Kuldiga Academy. Since then Tukai has
twisted his gift the way that all warlocks of his order do. He pronounces a prophecy
and twists the meaning to further his own agenda.”


“So he lies,
then?” Erik asked.


“No, the words
he says are true,” Lepkin replied. 


“So I will kill
my father, because I was not killed last night,” Erik muttered.


Master Lepkin
placed a hand on Goliath’s neck and the beast stopped instantly. Lepkin reached
up and turned Erik to him. “No. That is not necessarily the case. As I said,
the warlocks of his order twist the meanings of their prophecies. The words he
speaks are true, but they do not always mean what you think they do.”


“How can it mean
other than what I think it does?” Erik asked. “I am Lord Lokton’s only son.”


“Perhaps,”
Lepkin replied with a shrug. “Perhaps there is another son somewhere.”


“My father can
not have children, he told me so.”


“Did he tell you
that he couldn’t, or that they couldn’t?” Lepkin asked with an
arched eyebrow. “Think carefully, Erik. What did your father say?”


Erik paused for
a second. “He said they couldn’t have children.” Erik scrunched up his
face. “But my father would not dishonor Lady Lokton.”


“Well, think of
all the possibilities, Erik. How could there be another son without dishonoring
Lady Lokton?”


Erik ran his
fingers through his hair as he thought. “Well I suppose there is some chance
that they could still bare a son in the future, or maybe my father had another
son before he married Lady Lokton.”


“You see?”
Lepkin said with a grin. “There are too many possibilities to decide that the
prophecy must speak of you. Besides, what would Tukai gain by killing you? The fall
of House Lokton would only help him and his order gain more power, so why would
he try to strengthen House Lokton?”


“So, he twisted
the prophecy to make someone kill me?” Erik asked.


“That is my
guess. I bet that he and his order fear you and your power. So, when he had
this vision he saw an opportunity to exploit other peoples’ fears and eliminate
you. That is why I have tried to teach you to listen, and to judge carefully
what is right and what is wrong. If you cannot discern the truth from the lie, you
will fall prey to the designs of evil men.”


“That has made
me feel better,” Erik said with a nod. “I felt deep down that the prophecy
couldn’t be talking about me. I could never hurt my father.”


“You judge too
quickly again,” Master Lepkin said with a frown.


“What do you
mean?” Erik asked.


“There are other
possible explanations. Perhaps your father will end up joining the wrong side,
and you will slay him because he turns evil.”


“That won’t
happen!” Erik hollered.


“Erik, calm down.
I am only suggesting that it is possible. If your father aligned himself with
Tukai’s order, for one reason or another, then that would give Tukai a reason
to kill you before you could stop your father.” Lepkin patted Erik on the back
again and started down the road once more. “I’m just showing you that there are
many possibilities.”


Erik huffed and
tapped his heels to Goliath’s side. He didn’t believe that his father could
turn evil any more than he thought he could slay his father. Neither option seemed
natural. Erik decided that there must be another son somewhere. Either in the
future, or from the past, but he was somewhere. “If there is another son, what
do we do?” Erik asked.


“I can’t tell
you the answer to that Erik,” Lepkin replied. “That is a mystery that only time
will unravel for us.” 


Neither of them
spoke again until they reached the gates of Buktah. Erik watched the walls
seemingly grow as the two of them came nearer. The towers loomed over them,
with guards inside each one. The gatehouse was simple, but formidable. Large
spikes protruded out from the center of each iron door that closed the city
walls. After Lepkin identified himself the doors were drawn open by teams of
oxen, attached to long, thick chains that creaked and groaned at the strain of
the heavy door. Once the doors were open Erik saw a heavy iron portcullis being
raised by chains connected to even more oxen on the inside of the walls.


“Do they always
keep the gate closed during the daytime?” Erik asked.


“Not always, but
they have been doing it increasingly more often in the last few months,” Master
Lepkin replied.


Erik nodded and
followed his master into the city. He could smell the ox dung as they passed
through, but the odor quickly gave way to the smells of the market. Dust,
sweat, and other animal scents mixed in with the fragrances of sweet breads,
fruits, spices, and roasting meats. Several vendors approached holding out
handfuls of jewelry or flowers, but they were quick to back away once Master
Lepkin slid his cloak back to reveal his sword. Many of the vendors bowed their
heads and apologized as they walked back to the side of the road, others just
turned and ran.


“Do you have
that effect on people often?” Erik asked.


“I do,” Master
Lepkin replied evenly. “Follow me.” Master Lepkin turned his horse to the left
and Erik fell in line behind his master. They rode for a few minutes down an
old, dusty road. It was narrower than the main road and was flanked by short,
brown wooden buildings. The doors were simple and there were usually one or two
windows facing the street, but occasionally there were buildings without
windows. Erik marveled at how close together everything was.  


A short, fat
woman came out into the street from one of the buildings on the right. The sour
look on her face and the way she threw the dead rat into the street made Erik
decide to give the lady a wide berth as he rode by.


A road of
cobblestones crossed the dirt road they were on. Lepkin turned his horse onto
the cobblestone and beckoned for Erik to keep up. Lepkin sped his horse to a
light trot. The horses’ hooves danced across the road with a pleasant clippity-clop
as they road by several inns. Erik saw many signs. Some were ornate with fresh
paint or elaborate engravings. Each sign was cut in a different shape and hung
above the front door of the respective inn. There was the Rosewood, the
Midnight Traveler, The Spotted Owl Inn, and then there was one plain sign that
simply had the word “Inn” etched lightly into its side. Lepkin stopped in front
of the inn with the plain sign and secured his horse to the hitching post.


“Are we going to
stay here?” Erik asked.


Lepkin looked up
at Erik with a grin. “What’s the matter, doesn’t it look good enough for a
lord’s son?” Erik shrugged and climbed down from atop Goliath and hitched his
horse to the post. Lepkin tapped Erik’s shoulder and motioned for Erik to
follow him around the back instead of going in the front door. Erik followed
without a word. The two of them had to turn sideways as the space between the
inn and the building next door was very narrow. As they came around the back of
the inn Lepkin pointed to a blacksmith shop that was joined to the back of the
inn. “That’s where we’re going. It’s time to get you some equipment.”


“From here?”
Erik asked, puzzled. He wondered what kind of a blacksmith could work here, in
this small shop. He followed Lepkin into an open area where the coal for the
furnace was piled higher than Erik was tall. He could feel the heat coming from
the open door of the shop, but what surprised him was that he could smell the
heat. It made the air heavy and somewhat difficult to breathe in, but it had an
alluring quality to it as well. Erik followed Lepkin inside, and then his mouth
fell open.


“Top of the
mornin to ya, or, what’s left of the mornin at least,” the blacksmith said as
he turned around.


Erik eyed the
blacksmith with wonder. He was only a little over three feet tall, with a red
beard that swept the tops of his boots as he walked. His long, red hair was put
into a single plait in the back. He wore a black apron and held his massive
hammer in his left hand. 


“You’re a
dwarf,” Erik said without thinking.


“Hey, looks like
you have a genius for a companion, Master Lepkin,” the blacksmith said, poking
his hammer at Erik. “Only took him one look to figure it out.”


“Sorry,” Erik
said quickly. “I didn’t mean anything by it. It’s just that I’ve never seen a
dwarf before.”


“Don’t worry
about it lad, I’m more than used to it. I’ve spent the last three hundred years
above ground with you tall folk, and it’s always the same. Someone walks in and
sees me and they always say ‘it’s a dwarf’ as though they expected the best
blacksmith in Buktah to be a pygmy goat or somethin.” The dwarf laughed
heartily and shook his head. “The name is Al,” he said as he stuck out his
right hand to Erik.


“That doesn’t
sound like a dwarf name,” Erik said as he shook Al’s hand. 


“Well, another
thing I know about tall folk is their tongues don’t work well enough to
pronounce my name, so I shortened it.”


“What’s your full
name?” Erik asked.


“Aldehenkaru’hktanah Sit’marihu. Would you like to try to
say it?”


Erik shook his
head. “I think I’ll just stick with Al if that is alright with you.”


Al laughed and looked
up to Lepkin. “I have it ready. It’s in the back. Wanna take a look at it?”


“Why don’t we
send Erik back there with your apprentice,” Lepkin replied. “I’d like to talk
with you a bit.”


Al eyed Lepkin
keenly and then called out over his shoulder. “Hey, boy, come ’ere.”


A tall man
emerged from the back wearing a white apron, or at least that’s the color Erik
thought it was supposed to be, and black breeches. “I’m not a boy, Al,” the man
chided. “I’m thirty-four years old.”


“Exactly, that’s
just the age of a wee lad back where I’m from,” Al countered. “Why, take Master
Lepkin for example; he has done some amazing things in his time, but he’s only
forty-seven. That’s still a child by my reckoning.” Al shot Lepkin a wink and
then turned back to his apprentice.  “Take this lad back and try on the
armor I made for him. Make sure it fits nice and tight, and don’t screw it up!”


“I know what I’m
doing Al,” the man replied sharply. “I’ve been working with you for over twenty
years now. Why, with anyone else I’d already be a journeyman, or possibly even
a master by now.”


“Bah, stonebubbles boy!” Al gruffed.
“It takes hundreds of years to become a master in this trade.” Al pointed his
hammer at his apprentice and squinted his left eye at
him. “If you don’t like the way I work, perhaps you should go and be someone
else’s apprentice, though they wouldn’t be able to teach you a fraction of the
things that I can. Smithy work runs through a dwarf’s blood boy, and if you
want to learn my ways, then you need to behave and do as I say.”


The apprentice
huffed and pulled Erik into the back room.


“I see your
apprentice is as impatient as ever,” Lepkin commented with a smirk.


“That’s the
problem with you tall folk,” Al quipped. “Always have to have everything done
right away. If you can’t do something the first time like a master, you go off
and try something else. That’s why you tall folk never master anything. You’re
too busy scurrying around for the next thing instead of sticking with what
you’ve started ‘cause it takes too long to work at
something. That’s why I gotta keep that boy in line. He’s got a good head on
his shoulders, and his hands are fit for the work but…” Al stopped and looked
up at Lepkin. “I don’t suppose you really came to talk about my apprentice.”


“No,” Lepkin
said as he leaned back on a work bench.


“Sorry,
sometimes my tongue gets away from me,” Al said.


“No problem,”
Lepkin replied. “Erik is the one.”


“The one what?” Al asked with a scrunched up face. Then it
dawned on him. “It can’t be,” Al said. “You mean that little boy in there is the
one?”


“He is.” Master
Lepkin crossed his arms over his chest. “Already he has faced down magical
beings, and a warlock to boot. The power runs strong through him, but he isn’t
quite ready for what’s to come yet.”


“How much time
do you think you have before the others find him?”


“Not long. Tukai
already found him and prophesied about him.”


“That could not
have ended well,” Al said. “Where is Tukai now?”


“He is dead, by
Lady Dimwater’s hands.”


Al smiled from
ear to ear at the name. “I always said you two would make a fine pair.”


“Save it, Al.
That’s not what I want to talk about.”


“Suit yourself,
but you may as well take the lass and be done with it. By my reckoning we don’t
have much time left on this plane before the magic wipes us all away to the
underworld. Why not live happily in the meantime?”


“Erik was able
to stab Tukai,” Lepkin said, deliberately changing the subject back.


“Well, now that
is something,” Al said as he stroked his beard. “What else can he do?”


“I’m not sure,”
Lepkin replied. “I’m taking him to Valtuu Temple to finish his training as best
as I can, but there isn’t enough time I’m afraid.”


“What do you
mean?”


“You know the
state of the kingdom, Al. It won’t last much longer like this. I suspect that
even some of my old friends have turned to the other side too. Sooner or later
something will break. The kingdom will crumble because of the nobles’ greed and
the others will swoop down and take control before anyone knows what is going
on.”


“Have you gone
to Roegudok Hall yet?”


“No, but I must
stop in Livany and I thought I could go to Roegudok Hall on the way to Valtuu
Temple after I left Livany. I was going to ask you to come along.”


“No,” Al said.


“What do you
mean no?” Lepkin asked. “Your people know the Ancients better than mine, and you
know the Ancients best.”


“True as that
may be, my brother is not in favor with the Ancients. He and my people have
turned their backs on the Ancients. That’s why I left.” Al turned and threw his
hammer onto the workbench and went to the pile of coal. He grabbed a shovel and
grunted as he heaved the black substance into the furnace.


“You could
reason with him,” Lepkin pressed.


“No one can
reason with that fat toadstool,” Al snipped. “He’s never listened to anyone,
least of all me.”


“So you will
refuse to help, and let the others gain the upper hand because you don’t want
to face your brother?” Lepkin grabbed Al’s hammer and threw it at the dwarf. Al
dropped the shovel and plucked the hammer out of the sky simpler than an apple
from a tree. “I see your reflexes are still sharp. It’s too bad your will and
spirit have dulled over time.”


“Watch yerself,” Al warned. “I would cross the whole of Terramyr,
bashing in troll heads along the way, if you asked me too, but I refuse to go
back to my brother. It will do no good. You’ll see the truth of this when you
go for yourself. My people have abandoned the Ancients. There is no honor in
Roegudok hall anymore.”


“So, you won’t
help,” Lepkin sighed.


“I didn’t say
that,” Al snapped. “I just said I won’t go and try to talk sense to that moving
bit of stone that my mother calls my brother. All it will do is waste my time
and you already said that we don’t have any of that to waste.”


“Then, what will
you do?” Lepkin asked. 


“Let me take the
boy to Valtuu Temple,” Al started. Master Lepkin held a hand in the air and
waved the notion away. “Hear me out, ya tall bean pole,” Al said. “Let me take
Erik to the temple and start him on his training. I assume you want him to
study the history of the Ancients, right?”


“Among other
things,” Lepkin said.


“Well, you
already said that I know the ways of the Ancients better than anyone else
alive, so let me start tutoring him. Meanwhile, you get up to Livany and do
whatever it is you have to do up there. On the way back, if you feel like
talking to a wall and beating your head against a post for a few hours, then
stop off at Roegudok Hall and speak with my brother. Then come down to Valtuu
Temple when you can and resume your training of the boy. After that, I can help
with whatever needs doin’ around the temple, or anywhere else for that matter.”


Lepkin looked at
Al for a moment, thinking it over in his head. The dwarf’s steely gaze never
broke from Lepkin’s. “Alright, but the road may be more dangerous than you
think,” Lepkin warned. “If Tukai has already come after Erik then there is no
telling what else may come for him before you can get to the temple.”


“All the more
reason for me to take him now while you go and finish your other business,” Al
insisted.


At that moment
Erik came out from the back room in a full suit of plated armor. “Well, what do
you think?” Erik asked Master Lepkin.


Lepkin turned
and looked at Erik for a moment. He walked over and inspected the suit. It fit
the boy perfectly. It provided maximum protection while affording almost
complete mobility. “I think it’s exactly what we need,” Lepkin said, turning to
Al.


Al nodded,
knowing full well that Lepkin was not just talking about the armor.
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“Master Lepkin,
the Lievonian Order welcomes you. I trust the porter treated you well when you
arrived?” Maxim asked. 


“He did,” Lepkin
replied with a nod. “Are the others coming?”


“The others will
be here shortly. We will meet in the round hall.” Maxim bowed slightly and
gestured for Lepkin to follow him, and then he spun on his heels and headed
off, his long, white hair bouncing slightly with each step, mimicking his black
cloak that seemed to swallow Maxim’s thin frame. 


“Very good.” Master Lepkin followed Maxim through a narrow
hall. Contrary to the custom of the day among other knightly orders, the castle
of the Lievonian Order was not lavishly decorated. The walls were painted light
brown, with the occasional sword or shield hanging on either side of the hall
in memory of knights fallen. The floors were made of wood, worn smooth and
dulled by constant foot traffic. Large windows faced the east and west,
allowing for the sun to light the halls during the day, and oil lamps hung from
the arched ceiling to illuminate the halls by night. Despite the simplicity of
it, Lepkin had always admired this castle. Not only were the halls and rooms
comfortable for him, but he found the knights to be equally as humble as their
abode, which was refreshing to him.


The knights of
the Lievonian Order, humble as they might be, were not to be underestimated,
Lepkin knew. The seven knights of the order were among the finest warriors on
any battlefield. Lepkin had ridden with them before, when hordes of the warlord
Hurin had invaded from the eastern slopes of the Jaggathea Mountains. With
three hundred spearmen and forty archers under their command, the Lievonian
Knights won a ferocious victory over Hurin’s three thousand horsemen and
footsoldiers. Their success had ensured that Hurin’s forces were utterly wiped
out, and secured peace for the region. Until now.


“Please, Master
Lepkin,” Maxim offered as he pulled on a brass ring hanging from a metal lion’s
head on the large, oak door. “After you.”


“Thank you,
Maxim,” Lepkin replied as he stepped through the doorway. The round hall was
empty, save for the eight chairs, each sitting at one of the ends of the
golden, eight-pointed star outlined with gold inlay on the floor. The star’s
eighth point was elongated, to mimic the design of the North Star, and pointed
toward the door Lepkin had passed through. This hall was the only place where
gold was used in the entire castle, Lepkin knew. The inside of the star was
filled with glass tiles that sparkled like diamonds under the ever burning oil
lamp that dangled from the domed ceiling. The rest of the floor that surrounded
the star was covered with a glossy, black paint that was renewed each month, at
the time of the new moon, to keep it from dulling over time. 


“You may sit at
the bench until they call for you,” Maxim said in a reverent tone. Lepkin
nodded his head and broke his gaze from the grand star in the floor to move to
his place. A simple, wooden bench of cherry wood sat behind the chair at the
star’s eighth point, just to the right of the door. As Lepkin sat on the bench,
Maxim went and sat in the chair in front of him. They passed the time in
silence as the seven knights filtered into the room and each took their places.


Each knight wore
black pants, maroon tunics, with a golden emblem of a dragon above their
breast, and a simple cape, black in color, draped over their shoulders. None of
them said a word, or even acknowledged Lepkin or Maxim as they entered and
quietly sat. Shortly after each knight was seated Maxim rose to his feet and
walked to the center of the star. He slid his hands into the opposite sleeves
of his robe, as a monk might do, and kept his head slightly bowed as he
addressed the knight that had sat in the chair at the star’s first point.


“Grand Master Penthal,”
Maxim began. “It is my pleasure to present to you, and the other esteemed
knights of the Lievonian Order, Master Lepkin, the Keeper of Secrets, Defender
of the Realm, and Blade of the Ancients.” Maxim bowed deeply, almost touching
his head to the floor, and looking as though he might topple over before coming
back up.


“What business
does Master Lepkin have with the Lievonian Order?” Grand Master Penthal asked. 


“He has come on
behalf of the king to ask us to renew our loyalty to the kingdom,” Maxim
replied.


Lepkin sat
silently, as protocol dictated, while Maxim addressed the Grand Master. This
ceremonial initiation of meetings was the one thing about the Lievonian Order
that bothered Lepkin. He felt they were a waste of time. He chuckled silently to
himself then, thinking about the lecture he would get from Al over not wanting
to wait through a five minute tradition before being allowed to speak. Thinking
of the dwarf taking Erik to the temple gave Lepkin a sudden worry. He did not
like being away from Erik, especially in light of recent developments, but Al
was correct that this would be the most efficient use of time. Lepkin just
hoped that he had chosen wisely. If anything happened to Erik, there would be
no hope for the realm. 


“I sense great
urgency in Master Lepkin,” Grand Master Penthal said. The man rose to his feet
and motioned for Maxim to sit back in his chair, foregoing the rest of the
ceremony. “Under normal circumstances, I would not do this, but as I know very
well the heart and mind of Master Lepkin, I will allow him to speak without
going through the entire opening ceremony.”


Lepkin slowly
rose to his feet and walked to the center of the star. He bowed his head to
Grand Master Penthal and spoke. “Thank you, Grand Master Penthal. I do indeed
have an urgent message, and time is the one luxury I do not have. As you may
know, many orders are realigning within the kingdom. Some have sworn themselves
to certain nobles, who claim to have a right to the throne when the king dies.
Other orders have sworn allegiances to foreign powers, and many other orders
have created armies of their own and aim to take control of the area they
govern currently.”


“I have heard of
this,” Grand Master Penthal said with a single nod. “Our loyalty has ever been,
and will continue to be given to the king. We will protect the rightful ruler
of the realm.”


“Here, here!”
the other knights shouted as they knocked the arms of their chairs with their
knuckles.


“I commend the
Lievonian Order for its honor,” Lepkin said as the knocking died down. “I am
afraid that the fracturing of our kingdom is not the worst threat to the people
of the realm, however. The worst threat comes from other orders that aim to
exploit our weakened state to gain power over all of us.”


“What orders do
you speak of?” Grand Master Penthal asked.


“There are many
smaller orders, of course, but I speak mainly of two orders. The first is an
order of rogue wizards, known as the Wyrms of Khaltoun and the second is a
small but powerful order of Shadowfiends. They call themselves the Black Fang
Council.”


“Ah, the
followers of Tu’luh,” Grand Master Penthal said. “Why would these wizards join
forces with Shadowfiends?”


“The Wyrms of
Khaltoun are necromancers,” Lepkin replied.


“Necromancers, I
thought the kingdom was rid of those dark arts long ago? Isn’t that the whole
point to having a Keeper of Secrets, appointed by the Ancients themselves? Your
job, as was the job of every Keeper before you, is to ensure that there are no
necromancers in the kingdom.”


“Yes, that is
part of my job, but there is more to it than that,” Lepkin replied evenly. “The
Lievonian Order assisted the first Keeper put down the necromancers that
threatened the kingdom, over three centuries ago. I ask you now, to honor your
pledge of loyalty to the king by swearing yourselves to me in the fight that is
to come with the Wyrms of Khaltoun.”


“You ask that
which is already yours,” Grand Master Penthal said, rising to his feet. “As the
Grand Master of the Lievonian Order, I pledge my sword and my life to the
Keeper of Secrets.”


The knight on
Grand Master Penthal’s right rose from his chair, adding his pledge to Master
Lepkin. One by one, each of the seven knights swore their swords to him. When
they had finished, Lepkin nodded and asked them to sit down. 


“The Wyrms of
Khaltoun are a different order of necromancers,” Lepkin began. He hesitated for
a moment, guessing whether the knights were ready to hear the words that were
to come out of his mouth. He looked around, meeting each pair of expecting eyes
in turn and trying to read their faces. He needed help, and he knew that this
order of knights was the most honorable in the realm, but if any of them proved
to be false companions, it would spell disaster. He swallowed hard. His mouth
turned dry. At last, he decided to tell them. “The Wyrms of Khaltoun are
descendants of the authors of Nagar’s Secret.”


No one moved.
The only sound louder than Lepkin’s beating heart was the quickened breathing
of the knights. Lepkin could tell by their stunned reactions that they knew
what this meant. 


“I thought that
they were wiped out long ago?” Maxim asked.


“It was believed
to be so,” Lepkin said with a nod.


“How do you know
for certain that it is them?” Grand Master Penthal asked.


“Lady Dimwater
dealt with a Shadowfiend recently that had been in the process of preparing a
town for harvest by the Wyrms of Khaltoun. The demon’s name was Be’alt the
Black. We were lucky that a few of the townsfolk had escaped and alerted the
Wizards Council. Be’alt the Black had the town so bewitched that they were
practicing human sacrifice. These sacrifices fed his power, and helped him gain
even more control over the region. If Lady Dimwater had not stopped him, he
could very possibly have taken over the whole island of Kelboa in a matter of
months. It would have been a perfect staging area for the Wyrms of Khaltoun.
From that island they could have infiltrated the kingdom slowly, all the while
prodding around for the book.”


“So,” Grand
Master Penthal said as the shock left. “They have finally come.” The large man
closed his eyes and cupped his forehead in his hands. “Gods be
merciful.” 


 


*****


 


The dense forest
rose above Erik and Al on both sides of the dirt road. Dry leaves skitted
across the ground as a breeze blew through the trees. Branches and vines swung
lazily, carrying the fresh aroma of the forest after a night’s rain. The road
wound its way through the forest like a brown, slinking serpent. The horses
clipped along at a steady trot, as they had for most of the journey, except for
mealtimes. 


Erik looked to
his companion, the dwarf, and watched him bob up and down on his horse. Erik
had always thought that dwarves rode ponies because of their short legs, but Al
proved to be quite the horseman despite his short stature. When Erik had asked
once if all dwarves could ride horses, Al had just laughed and muttered
something about tall folk that he couldn’t quite hear.


Al turned and
caught Erik looking at him. “What?” he gruffed. 


Erik felt
awkward, so he made up a question to escape the dwarf’s searing gaze. “When
will Master Lepkin catch up with us?” Erik asked.


“As soon as he
is able,” Al replied. Pots and pans clanked together as the pack horse he led
trotted behind them. The dwarf was not fond of missing meals, so he made sure
to pack all he could possibly need for each trip. Erik had expected Master
Lepkin to make Al leave the pack horse and travel lighter, but he had only
rolled his eyes and laughed.  


In some ways, Al
was a lot like Master Lepkin, Erik thought. The dwarf was prone to answer
questions with one or two words, a sentence if he had too, and a single nod
without words if he could get away with it. He was just as rigid about Erik’s
training too. Over the last day and a half of riding, Al had made Erik train
with his waster at each meal before being allowed to eat. It was difficult to
fight the dwarf. His short stature rendered many of Erik’s techniques useless.
Erik could still feel every place on his body that the dwarf’s hammer had hit
during the training sessions. With each strike of the hammer Erik would protest
that Al was too rough. Al would just laugh and tell Erik not to get hit. Then,
if that wasn’t enough, Al would insist that he was being as gentle as a dwarf
knew how. 


“Al, have you
and Master Lepkin known each other for a long time?” Erik asked. Al grunted and
nodded his head, but he kept his eyes to the road. Erik sighed. He felt mixed
feelings about everything around him. Lady Dimwater said that he would play a
vital part in protecting the kingdom, but wouldn’t tell him how. If he asked
Master Lepkin, he would just say that he would explain it all “soon”. And if he
asked Al, well he got even less out of the dwarf than from Master Lepkin. His
curiosity had long since given way to frustration. He felt powerless to help
his adopted father, and stuck in a fight that wasn’t of his choosing. He wanted
answers.


The two of them
rode for two more hours before they came to a great, rolling hill and the
forest thinned. As they came over the top of the hill Erik saw a great citadel
wall surrounding a red pagoda tower. The sight was enough to take Erik’s breath
away. Great, thick walls of white stone rose up topped with battlements
enclosed by a green tile roof. At each corner a square tower rose up from the
ground, half again as tall as the wall, with red and gold flags flying over
them. Despite Erik’s distance from the building, he could see that each corner
of the pagoda style roof on each tower was fashioned into the head of a dragon.
He looked beyond the wall to the tower in the center. Erik estimated that it
must be at least seventy feet tall. It was the most magnificent structure he
had ever seen before.


“That, is Valtuu Temple,” Al said, pointing with his hammer.
“This is where we will wait for Master Lepkin. In the meantime, you have some
studying to do.” Al prodded his horse gently and waved for Erik to follow.


Erik tapped
Goliath’s sides and the mammoth horse lurched forward. He never took his eyes
from the building. As they came closer he could see more detail built into the
walls and the tower. The outside walls were not plain white, as he had thought.
The closer he came the more he could see that the stones used were yellow,
white, gray, and even a few darker stones. At first it seemed as though they
were placed at random, but Erik soon realized that they were placed in a
weaving pattern. It reminded him of a cream colored snake he had seen once. The
effect of the sunlight reflecting off the wall was dazzling, almost blinding in
fact. The large green double doors matched the color of the tile roof above,
but it was not made of wood as Erik had thought. It was made of some kind of
metal, though Erik didn’t know what. It wasn’t copper, he knew that. The green
was too dark, and seemed to be natural, instead of brought on by age as happens
with copper. The doors were studded with round protrusions. They weren’t
spikes, but they weren’t like anything Erik had seen before. They looked almost
like the round tops of black helmets.


“Stop here,” Al
instructed, yanking Erik from his thoughts. The dwarf tossed the guide rope to
Erik for the pack horse and slowly prodded his horse closer to the gate.
“Guardians of the Valtuu Temple, I am Aldehenkaru’hktanah Sit’marihu, brother
to Threntonsirai Sit’marihu, the King of Roegudok Hall. I have brought this boy
by command of Master Lepkin, the Keeper of Secrets. I am here to teach him of
the Ancients, and to prepare him for his duties.”


Erik looked up
to the battlements on the walls, but he saw no one. He looked to the towers,
but again he saw nothing. He wondered if maybe all of the people were inside
eating, or if something had happened to them. There was silence for a long time
after Al had called out and introduced them. Only the wind ripping through the
spaces in the tile of the roof could be heard. Then the door on the right
creaked open, slowly at first, then a little faster as the dust fell from its
surface and it gained momentum. A tall, lean man in white robes came out from
the doorway and held his hand up greeting them.


“Hello, Al,” the
man said.


“Heh, even they
can’t pronounce my name,” Al snickered under his breath.


“We have been
expecting you. A falcon arrived yesterday from Master Lepkin. He wanted you to
know that he will be leaving Livany tomorrow. He says that he has spoken with
the Lievonian Order and will be making a stop off at Roegudok Hall, to visit
your brother.”


“Headstrong
lubbocks,” Al grumbled. Erik had heard Al try to talk Master Lepkin out of
going to Roegudok Hall before the three of them parted ways, but Master Lepkin
was not one who would easily be dissuaded.


“Perhaps, it
will please you to know that Master Lepkin also informed us of your arrival and
we have prepared everything that you require. I will show you to your quarters,
and then you may begin your studies as soon as you wish.”


“Well, first I’m
gonna need something to eat,” Al said.


The man smiled
and looked at both of them kindly. Erik noticed that the man’s eyes seemed to
be covered by some sort of cloudy film. The color in the orbs was very dull,
almost gray. Erik realized that the man was blind. “Let us go inside,” the man
said. “Please, dismount from your horses and leave them here. They will be
taken to the stables out back and your belongings shall be brought to you.” The
man then turned and walked back through the doorway.


“Horses are
forbidden on the temple grounds,” Al said over his shoulder to Erik. Al hopped
down from his horse and started to walk. Erik did the same.


As he walked
through the doorway he looked up to the enormous tower. The base was made of
gray granite, reaching up a third of the way until it gave way to darker
stones. Windows were evenly spaced along the tower in a vertical column. Erik
assumed that each window marked a new story in the tower as they were
approximately ten feet apart. He noticed that the top third of the tower was
wider than the base of the tower, with wooden porches protruding out and
encircling the structure. He wondered how such a tower could stand. It seemed
to him that a strong wind would take the top-heavy thing down to the dirt
below, but Master Lepkin had told him previously that this temple was thousands
of years old.


A sudden slap to
his gut brought Erik out of his wonder and back to the present.


“Stop gawking
boy, this ain’t a sight-seeing trip,” Al chided. “Get goin.”


Erik quickly
fell back in behind the blind man and tried to maintain pace, though his eyes
didn’t stop feasting on everything around him. He noticed a pair of men
standing on either side of the red, arched door at the base of the tower. Their
heads were shaven, except for a single braid of hair that hung from the back of
their heads and draped over the front of their shoulders. They wore red, loose
fitting suits of silk, with gold buttons up the front. Their shoes were tan
leather. In their hands they held great staff weapons with blades the likes of
which Erik had never seen before fixed at the top of the shaft and wicked
looking flanged steel points on the bottom. Erik looked from the weapon to one
of the guards eyes and noticed that he too had the same silvery film covering
his eyes. Erik was puzzled by this, but he decided he would ask Al about it
later. He didn’t want to get slapped again for not keeping up.


The man in the
white robes opened the red door and walked inside. Erik followed him in and
stopped dead in his tracks, letting Al slam right into him. Al pushed Erik
aside and groused about tall folk being easily impressed and walked on,
following the man in the white robes. Erik paid no mind. He craned his head up
and marveled at the painted scenes above. Great dragons of all colors soared
through the painted clouds and sky. Fireballs and streams of yellow split the
scene as the magnificent beasts battled each other. Erik let his eyes fall down
to the wall and noticed that the scene continued. The walls had scenes of men
fighting each other through a great valley by a blue river. There were wizards
throwing lightning bolts, knights on horseback, spearmen slaying great beasts,
and archers letting loose their arrows. Erik spun around slowly, taking each
inch of the mural in. It was all depicted so realistically. The men painted
were life-size, with the men in the background shrinking to give the illusion
of distance. Erik felt as though he were in the middle of the great valley
himself, watching a moment of history unfold before his very eyes. He looked
back up to the ceiling and noticed that the dragons, too, were painted so that
their size fit in with the battle scene around him. The beasts high in the sky
were smaller, and those that cast their fiery breath at humans from above were
much, much bigger.


Erik turned to
say something to Al, but then realized that the dwarf was gone, and so was the
man in the white robes. All at once he felt uneasy, as though he were inside a
nobleman’s house without permission and rifling through personal items. He
quickly shuffled his feet along the green carpet, which he realized was colored
to fit in with the mural as well. As he quickly left the room he wondered who
had painted it if all of the people here were blind.


The next chamber
was just as large as the entrance area. It also had a completely enclosed mural
painted on every wall and on the ceiling, but it was not a scene of battle.
This room showed the inside of a grand hall with columns of gold holding up
high, vaulted ceilings. The left wall had a throne painted with a dwarf sitting
on it. There was a great gathering of dwarves all around the throne. Sections of
them wore distinct colors on their tunics and held different banners aloft. The
markings of different clans, Erik assumed. Erik looked closely at the dwarf
sitting on the throne and thought the dwarf looked a lot like Al, at least in
the respect that the dwarf also had a ridiculously long beard of red and seemed
to be scowling all the time. Erik looked at the dwarf for a while before
turning to the opposite wall. There he saw another throne, with a man sitting
on it. There were hordes of warriors around the man, all kneeling, but not
looking at the man on the throne. Erik followed the gaze of the men in the
painting to the wall behind him. His jaw hit the floor when he saw a giant leg
painted on either side of the doorway through which he had entered the room.


He backed up and
gaped at the large, golden dragon. Its wings covered the breadth of the entire
wall, and they weren’t even extended. The head of the short necked dragon
reached onto the ceiling, as though he were towering over Erik and looking
right into his eyes. Its arms were extended, the one pointing at the human on
the throne, and the other pointing to the dwarf. The dragon’s mouth was open
and beams of gold were extending from it.


“It is
beautiful, isn’t it,” a man called out from behind. Erik almost tripped over
himself as he tried to turn
around.            


“I’m sorry, I
wasn’t trying to be nosy,” Erik replied quickly. He saw the man in white had
returned, probably to look for him.


“It’s alright,
young lad. I too have spent many hours in this very room, marveling at the
wonder of this moment in time.”


“But, I
thought…” Erik tried to think of how to ask the question without being
offensive.


“That I was
blind?” the man asked with a crooked, knowing smile. Erik nodded his head.
“Come, I will show you to the library. Al is there, eager to begin your
studies. Perhaps we can talk some more another time.”


“Can you answer
one question first?” Erik asked.


“I suppose I can
grant you that,” the man replied.


“There are a lot
of dragons painted on the other room. Here there is only one. He must have been
important. Who was he?” Erik pointed up to the painting.


“His name is
Hiasyntar’Kulai. He is the progenitor of the Ancients,” the man replied.


 


*****


 


“Read page four
hundred and ninety-seven, third paragraph down,” Al instructed.


Erik wearily
flipped through the pages. He had been reading for hours already and his vision
was beginning to blur. When he found the page, he traced the words with his
finger until he found the third paragraph. He began reading to himself.


“Read it aloud,”
Al said.


Erik sighed.
“Page four hundred and ninety-seven, third paragraph: In the days of Nagar
the Black and Tu’luh the Red a great and powerful magic was discovered. The
words of this magic are written in a magical book entitled Nagar’s Secret, and
can not be repeated in any other book. Know only that the magic contained in
Nagar’s Secret has the power to transform all life into dark and sinister
servants of the underworld. Tu’luh and Nagar the Black used this power in an attempt
to control the Middle Kingdom. Many lives were lost, and many dragons turned
from the ways of the Ancients and became vile demons and beasts, devouring the
land and every living thing.”


“Skip to the
first paragraph of the following page,” Al Interrupted.


“The great
Battle of Hamath Valley was the final chapter in Tu’luh and Nagar’s reign of
darkness. The Ancients, with the help of the armies and wizards of men, were
able to turn back the tides of darkness using the magic of Allun’rha. Nagar and
Tu’luh were slain at Hamath, and during the winter following that battle, the
Ancients hunted the rest of the dark army that had swept across the land like a
plague.” Erik looked up to Al, who was pacing back and forth in front of
him with his hands clasped behind his back and his head aimed at the red rug on
the floor.


“Go on, I didn’t
tell you to stop,” Al insisted.


Erik looked back
to the book and continued. “After the dark army was destroyed, the Ancients
took Nagar’s Secret back to a secret temple in the mountains. They tried to
destroy it, but the magic that had created it prevented its destruction. Worse
than this, over time the Ancients realized that the magic within Nagar’s Secret
called out to them, and wormed into their minds with its dark powers. Several
more of the Ancients were twisted by the book and had to be slain in order to
keep the magic from being loosed again.


“After many
years living under the fear of the book’s dark magic, Hiasyntar’Kulai, the
Father of the Ancients, understood what had to be done. He had come to
understand that the book’s magic did not reach out to the minds of men the same
as it called to the minds of dragons. He knew that men would have to guard the
book, as it could not be destroyed and dragons could fall victim to its charms.
He selected from among the human kind a man of great integrity, a man of
strength, character, and an unyielding sense of duty and honor, to become the
Keeper of Secrets.”


“You can stop
there for a second,” Al said. “What have you learned, boy?”


Erik thought for
a moment, rehashing the words he had read over the previous few hours and
combining them with this new passage. “The Ancients are a race of dragons that
were here before the Old Gods. When the first beings appeared in this part of
Terramyr, the Ancients helped watch over them.”


“And who were
the first beings in this part of the world?” Al asked. Erik hated being quizzed
like this, but he had been hungry for answers, and now he was getting his fill
of them.


“Dwarves were
the first beings created by the Old Gods to dwell here. They built Roegudok
Hall and became very close with the Ancients. Then, humans, orcs, goblins, and
elves came as well.”


“Very good, my boy. What else have you learned?”


“The Ancients
protected the land from the demons and Shadowfiends in that time. There were
many battles, most of them minor, until the rise of Nagar the Black. He must
have been a very powerful wizard.”


“He wasn’t just
a wizard, boy, he was a necromancer. The book you’re reading now won’t describe
the magic that Nagar’s Secret contains, but my grandfather was there. He saw
it, and he told my father about it. Then my father told me and my brother about
it. Nagar the Black discovered how to harness powers of the underworld that
were so great he could bring dragons back from the dead, only when he raised
them from death they were not the same as they were in life. The magic twisted
them, and made them utterly evil. They were stronger than living dragons, and a
lot more cunning. It took everything the Middle Kingdom had to stop them.”


“That’s awful,”
Erik said.


“And that ain’t
the half of it,” Al groused. “The magic had the power to reach into a man’s
heart and pull out the wickedness that hides there. No man is all good. There
is always some amount of evil in a man, just usually we learn to control it as
we grow older. We learn the difference between right and wrong and choose to
try to be good. But this magic, it preyed on the shadows in men’s hearts. Thus,
Nagar used it to warp and control not only the dead that he called back from
the underworld, but also the living.” Al shuffled over to a chair and flopped
down, staring at the floor. “It used man’s greed and jealousy against him. The
war turned brother against brother, and father against son. That is why it is
so important that Nagar’s Secret never be found again by those who would try to
use its power. If it is ever found again, we will have no chance of stopping
it.”


“What about the
magic of Allun’rha, can’t it defeat the dark magic?” Erik asked.


“It did once,
but no one knows how it was done. The wizard who discovered the power died
using it to save us all from darkness. There are some references in obscure
texts about a book that is said to hold the writings of Allun’rha, The
Illumination, but no one knows where that book is. The Ancients never found it,
and the Keeper of Secrets has never found it. It is lost, if it ever existed at
all.”


“Al, where did
the Ancients go?” Erik asked.


Al looked up
from his chair and smiled half-heartedly. “Go to page one-thousand and
sixty-eight. Read the last paragraph aloud.”


Erik flipped
through the tome until he found the page and scanned down to the last paragraph
on the page. “Two hundred years after the Battle of Hamath, the Father of
the Ancients lay dying, being called to the underworld by the dark forces
within Nagar’s Secret. He knew that the book would continue to warp dragons as
long as they remained in the Middle Kingdom, so he decreed that all of the
Ancients would leave. After all of the others had left, the Father of the
Ancients took a group of devoted followers into his lair. He granted them the
gift of True Sight, so that when one Keeper of Secrets died, or became unworthy
of his calling, they might select another in his stead.”


“No one knows where
they went,” Al said with a sigh. “Some say they flew over the oceans and made a
new home on the far away continents of our ancestors. Others say that they have
all died out, killed at last by the book’s terrible power. I don’t know for
sure where they went, or if they still live, but I doubt they will ever come
back. As long as Nagar’s Secret remains, they can not return. Tu’luh and Nagar
may have lost the Battle of Hamath, but it appears that their cunning may prove
to get the better of us in the end. If the book is found and opened, there is
no magic that can counter it, and without the Ancients to help us fight off the
Shadowfiends that would swarm to the book’s call, the whole of our kingdom
would crumble in the span of two months, maybe less.”


“The people that
attacked Lord Lokton, and that warlock that came after me, they are trying to
find Nagar’s Secret, aren’t they?” Erik asked.


“Yes, Erik, I
think they are,” Al said with a somber nod. The dwarf hopped out of the chair
and snatched a brown leather tome from the second shelf of a tall bookshelf
that spanned the entire wall. He walked over and thunked
the book down in front of Erik. “Master Lepkin will return soon. He will have
more information for us when he returns, but until then, read as much of this
book as you can.”


Erik picked it
up and read the title aloud. “‘Shadow and Light’, written by Misgerahh’tanah
Sit’marihu.” Erik paused after he stumbled through the difficult name on the
cover. “It sounds a lot like your name,” Erik said to Al.


“That’s because
the book was written by my grandfather,” Al replied.
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Lady Dimwater
threw the old tome to the ever growing pile of discarded books on her desk. She
leaned back in her high-backed arm chair and sighed heavily. Her hands went up
and she rubbed her temples in circular motions to dim her headache. It didn’t
help. She snapped her fingers and a small goblet of absinthe appeared on her
desk before her. She took a drink and allowed the liquid to course down her
throat unimpeded. When the goblet was drained she leaned forward and pointed to
the bookshelf across the room. Five books removed themselves from the middle
shelf and floated over to her. They neatly arranged themselves in a pile to her
right, with the spines facing her so she could see the titles.


She examined
each title, looking for any hint that a book may contain the information she
sought. The first book, The Life and Times of Adamus Garr, was discarded
immediately from the pile. The second book, Arts of the Soul Thief, was taken from
the pile and set in front of her. The other three, Flight of the Krilo, Ician
Barriers of Magic, and Forging the Saddhumah, were all sent back to the shelf
with a wave of her hand.


Determined, she
opened the book she had set aside and searched through the pages. As with many
other books written in ages past, it was hard to glean the information she
needed from this book because there was a lot of content added to it to make
the book’s true message harder to understand. This practice was common, she knew.
The masters of the past had, in their wisdom, decided to shroud their knowledge
and secrets in an effort to keep unworthy, lesser minds, from discovering the
great powers of the arcane arts. But, Lady Dimwater was not one with a lesser
mind. She picked apart the riddles, saw through the misleading phrases, and was
able to make short work of understanding each of the tomes in her possession.
She had always had a great gift for deciphering the codes in ancient tomes. She
was even able to read the language of the Ancients themselves, and learn from
those great sages.


Finally, she
found what she was looking for. Buried within the text of Arts of the Soul
Thief, there was an obscure reference to Nagar the Black, and Tu’luh. She
followed the clues in that passage until she found instructions for several
rituals that, once enacted, would help the followers of Tu’luh find Nagar’s
Secret and unlock its power.


A knock on her
door forced broke her concentration. The door opened without her consent and in
walked Master Orres. “Lady Dimwater, I have been looking for you.”


“I was unaware
of that,” Lady Dimwater lied. She stealthily closed the book and weaved a spell
of invisibility over it, to keep it hidden from Master Orres.


“I’m afraid I
have some disturbing news,” Master Orres said.


“What is that?”
Lady Dimwater asked. Mentally she prepared a charm spell. She knew that if
Orres was indeed a traitor, as Master Lepkin suspected, then
it was Lepkin’s right to enact a punishment. So, if Orres proved to have ill
intentions, she had decided to capture his mind and hold him in a magical cell
until Lepkin could return with the proof that the law required.


“Janik is gone,”
he said.


“What do you
mean?” Lady Dimwater pressed. 


“Over the
weekend, he fled Kuldiga Academy.” Master Orres closed the door and walked in
to sit across from Dimwater. “I am afraid he may be working against us.”


Dimwater’s
eyebrows arched.


“What I am about
to tell you must not leave this room,” Orres said with a glare more fierce than
she had ever seen before. Lady Dimwater nodded in assurance and waited for him
to continue. “The other night, I was searching Kuldiga Academy for Nagar’s
Secret.”


“What? Why would
you do that? You have no right.”


“I know,” Orres
said as he glanced to the floor. “It wasn’t my choice, believe me.” He fidgeted
with his thumbs in his lap for a moment before continuing. “I received word
that Lokton Manor had been attacked by a powerful warlock. I was told that
Master Lepkin was there, protecting Erik.”


“That does not
explain why you sought after that which is forbidden,” Dimwater said. The
warning was apparent in her tone.


“The message was
sent to me under the seal of House Lokton,” Orres replied. “The message said
that Lepkin was charging me with retrieving Nagar’s Secret from his study and
hiding it. Master Lepkin believed that the warlock’s assault may have been a
ploy to distract him from guarding the book.” Orres looked up at her with
determined eyes. “You and I both know how important Erik is to the salvation of
this realm. If he was lost, it would have proved as much a death sentence for
us all as if Nagar’s Secret itself had been taken and opened.” Orres cleared
his throat.


“So, what did
you do?” Dimwater pressed.


“I called upon
my three bodyguards to do the task. They could not find the book. They returned
to me empty-handed, so I sent them to look again. Shortly after I sent them the
second time I noticed a light coming from one of the library windows. Before I
could reach the room, I heard shouting and screaming. I could tell that there
was a battle going on. I reached the room too late. My three bodyguards were
dead. Books and papers were strewn about the place with blood slung all over.
After I saw that, I went to Janik’s room, fearing for his life.”


“Janik is not
put down so easily,” Dimwater put in.


“I know,” Orres
said with a sober nod. “That is the problem.” 


Dimwater leaned
forward, planting her elbows on the desk and lacing her fingers together. “That
is when you discovered that Janik had fled?”


“Exactly,” Orres
replied. “He had obviously been to his room. The door was open, and you and I
both know he never leaves his door open. A wardrobe was also left open and his
pack was missing.”


“That only
indicates that he fled, but not that he is working against us.”


“When I returned
to my room, I found some things missing from my safe box. My journal was taken.
It outlines not only personal details of my life, but also talks about many
secret things of the kingdom.” Orres slapped a hand to his forehead and leaned
forward. “I was a fool to write those things down, even in a book guarded by
magic. It is only a matter of time before someone of magical ability is able to
either undo the magical locks or decipher the password for it.”


Lady Dimwater
thought for a moment. She had known Master Orres for a very long time, most of
her life in fact. She knew when he was hiding something, and this time he
wasn’t. He was telling the truth. He was not a traitor, as Lepkin feared.
Dimwater had always known Orres to be too quick to react in some situations.
Often he overreacted to most situations, as was confirmed by Orres’ quick
readiness to draw swords against Lepkin just last week. Someone had abused
Orres’ trust and manipulated his overzealous sense of duty to try to find the
book, she knew. Whoever had sent the message had lied. She would have to
discover who that was. 


“There’s more,”
Master Orres said. “It isn’t just the journal that is missing.”


 


*****


 


“Mr. Stilwell, I
am at your service,” Lord Lokton said. The two clasped wrists in greeting, but
Lord Lokton could see that Mr. Stilwell was far from smiling. Dried tears and
caked dust stained the man’s cheeks. Sir Duvall was with him, looking as grave
as the face of death itself. “What is wrong?”


“Lord Lokton,”
Mr. Stilwell began with his head down. “I apologize for bringing more grief to
House Lokton than has already come this past weekend.”


“It’s alright.
Just tell me what has happened and we will put it right.”


“My cousin, the
magistrate, is dead.” Mr. Stilwell looked up to Lord Lokton’s wide eyes. “A
knife was found in his back.” Mr. Stilwell pulled a cloth from a leather bag
and held it out for Lord Lokton. “The knife of Lord Cedreau’s eldest son was
deep in my cousin’s back. There were many other stab
wounds as well, all made by the same knife as far as I could tell.”


Lord Lokton took
the cloth and slowly unrolled it until he saw the weapon. The hilt was black
with gold inlay fashioned to look like braids on the handle. The short
crossguard was silver, with a single ruby embedded in the center of the
crossguard on both sides of the dagger. The blade was crusted with blood. The
words For Eldrik were engraven at the base of the blade. Lord Lokton
knew for certain that it was the same dagger he had personally seen given to
Eldrik Cedreau during the youth’s Konn Deta several years ago. Lord Lokton ran
his thumb over the blade and discovered that the tip had been blunted, with
part of the blade chipped off. He held it up to Mr. Stilwell with a questioning
look.


“The dagger was
embedded in my cousin’s spine. The blade was damaged in the bone on the final
strike. I believe that is why Eldrik left the knife. It was too hard for him to
free it, so he fled the scene.”


“It seems odd
for one as cunning as any Cedreau is to leave evidence behind,” Lord Lokton
said.


“I was hunting
with Sir Duvall when we saw a column of smoke rising above the trees,” Mr.
Stilwell said. “We rushed to see what was going on and found my cousin’s house
aflame. I went in and was able to get my cousin out of the house before the
flames took him.” Mr. Stilwell choked on the lump in his throat and clenched
his jaw. It was obvious that he couldn’t speak of the event anymore.


“Sir Duvall,
tell me the rest,” Lord Lokton instructed. 


Sir Duvall
nodded grimly. “We had thought that the smoke had been the reason the
magistrate was slumped over on his table, but once we had him outside we saw
the truth of it. There were many stab wounds in the man’s back, and as Mr.
Stilwell has already said, the dagger was stuck in his spine. It is my belief
that when Eldrik realized he could not free his dagger he tried to cover his
tracks by torching the house. I believe the fire was started using one of the
oil lamps from the wall.”


Lord Lokton
nodded and stood quiet for a long time. He placed a hand on Mr. Stilwell and
squeezed the man’s shoulder. “I swear, by the honor of House Lokton, that I
will investigate this. The guilty will be found and punished.”


Mr. Stilwell’s
head jerked up suddenly. His eyes flashed with anger. “An investigation, what
do you mean you will investigate? I have brought the evidence to you. I have a
witness here. My word may not be good enough on its own, as I am not a lord or
a knight, but the word of Sir Duvall and the dagger should suffice to confirm
my claim.”


“I know this is
hard, but a dagger is not enough. Someone could have stolen it and used it in
the hopes of throwing us off of the real murderer’s trail.”


“Shut up!” Mr.
Stilwell roared. He wrenched free of Lord Lokton’s hand and pointed an accusing
finger at him. “This is your fault! I told you to pay heed to the omen at
Erik’s Konn Deta, we all did! Then, the warlock came with the prophecy, but you
didn’t heed that either.”


“Warlocks twist
the-”


“Enough,” Mr.
Stilwell raged. “You will see. When your son puts a dagger in your back then
maybe you will open your eyes. You had a chance to turn the prophecy, but it is
too late now!”


Lord Lokton
turned to Sir Duvall. “Where do your loyalties lie?” he asked the knight. Lord
Lokton noticed Braun stepping into view behind the two men, a sword in one hand
and an axe in the other.


“My loyalties
lie with House Lokton,” Sir Duvall assured with a nod.


“Then arrest Mr.
Stilwell,” Lokton ordered. Sir Duvall hesitated, but only for a moment before
grabbing Mr. Stilwell’s left arm.


“This is an
outrage!” Mr. Stilwell shouted. His right hand dropped to his sword belt but
Braun was there before the blade could be loosed. The massive man seized Mr.
Stilwell and held him completely still as Lord Lokton undid Mr. Stilwell’s
swordbelt and removed the weapon.


“I can not have
you going out to enact vengeance that may not be just upon Lord Cedreau’s son,”
Lord Lokton said. “Even if the accusation is true, it would start a bloodbath
between our houses. The kingdom is weak enough as it is. It does not need two
of its nobles waging a war of their own instead of guarding the king as they
should.”


Mr. Stilwell
spat in Lokton’s face. “A curse on you, and your
house.”


Braun’s fist
came in hard to Mr. Stilwell’s side and doubled the man over.


“No, Braun, that
is enough,” Lord Lokton commanded. “Just take him to the dungeon and put him in
a private cell. See that he is well fed and comfortable. I wish to regain his
friendship after we have finished our investigation of the magistrate’s
murder.”


“As you
command,” Braun said with a nod. He and Sir Duvall started to take Mr. Stilwell
away when Lord Lokton put a hand on Sir Duvall’s shoulder.


“Stay, Sir
Duvall,” Lord Lokton commanded. Sir Duvall turned and bowed and Braun took Mr.
Stilwell away. “I want you to go to Lord Cedreau and explain what has happened.
Inform him that a full investigation is underway, but that as a courtesy I
thought I would inform him first.”


“My lord, that
will only give him time to hide his son,” Sir Duvall countered.


“I will keep the
knife here,” Lord Lokton said. “I will also send a full report of your
testimonies to the senate. If Lord Cedreau hides his son, it will only prove
his guilt. Whatever happens, we must handle this by the letter of the law. One
misstep on our part would be a disaster for both houses.”


“I see,” Sir
Duvall said. “I shall go immediately.”


“No,” Lord
Lokton said. “It is already late in the day. If you go now you would arrive
during dinner. I know him well enough that he will refuse a private audience,
insisting that anything House Lokton has to say to him can be said in front of
his guests. If you were to give this message in front of guests it would be as
bad as if we had arrested his son. Go in the morning, so you will have a
greater chance of gaining a private audience with him.”


“As you
command,” Sir Duvall said with a bow.


 


*****


 


Mr. Stilwell sat
in his cell looking up through the small window near the ceiling that afforded
him a glimpse of the starry sky. The night was peaceful and cool. It should
have been easy for him to lie down, but he could not sleep. The anger still
raged within him. He had told Sir Duvall that they shouldn’t tell Lord Lokton.
They should have taken care of it themselves, but Sir Duvall had promised that
Lord Lokton would help. They had all betrayed him. The death of his cousin was
second in importance to the games of power that the nobles played. Mr. Stilwell
thought himself a fool. He sat in a cell for finding his cousin’s body while
the murderer wandered free enjoying a luxurious life as a noble’s son.


“It isn’t right,
is it?” a voice asked from the shadows of the dungeon hall.


Mr. Stilwell
turned to see Sir Duvall’s face emerge from the darkness into the starlight.
“What do you want?” Mr. Stilwell asked. “I want no more of your advice.”


“I have not come
to give advice,” Sir Duvall said sadly. “I have come to apologize. I judged
Lord Lokton to be a man of honor. I thought him above the trappings of political
games and positioning. That was why I entered into his service.”


“You were
wrong,” Mr. Stilwell growled.


“Indeed,” Sir
Duvall agreed. “But, I have come not only with words, but actions to rectify my
failing.” Sir Duvall held up a key and slipped it into the lock. The tumblers
clicked into place and the latch of the cell door came free. Sir Duvall quickly
grabbed the door and applied pressure to it as he opened it, trying to keep it
from squeaking. 


“What’re you
doing?”


“You and I shall
go to Cedreau Manor and punish the murderer ourselves. We will then come back
and I will put you back in the cell.”


“That won’t work, Lord Lokton will know it was me.”


“Ah,” Sir Duvall
held up a finger to his nose. “But, with you in the cell, and the guard
swearing that he saw you sleeping during each of his rounds tonight Lord Lokton
will have no proof. We will take that arrogant noble’s game and turn it on him.
Then, when the senate comes to investigate, the evidence will point to your
innocence and you will be free.”


“Why are you
doing this?” Mr. Stilwell asked.


“Because Lord
Lokton wants me to go in the morning and warn Lord Cedreau of the coming
investigation,” Sir Duvall replied. “I can not give the magistrate’s killer a
chance to get away.”


Mr. Stilwell
rose to his feet. The anger was fresh and hot in his eyes. “Let’s go.”


 


*****


 


Master Lepkin
dismounted and stood before the twin dwarfs. “I have come to speak with the
king.”


“We already have
a senator in audience with King Sit’marihu, how many more people is King Mathias
going to send?” one of the dwarves asked.


“A senator is
here already?” Lepkin asked with an arched brow. “Which one?”


“I dunno, all
you tall folk look the same to me,” the dwarf replied with a shrug.


“A senator is
noticeable, even among the dwarf folk,” Lepkin said. “I think the white robes
with purple stripes on the sleeves should be enough to set them apart. If not,
then there is always the gold talisman of the double-headed eagle that they
wear around their necks.”


“Alright, so a
senator might be different from the rest of you tall folk, but I’m not for
knowing the man’s name,” the dwarf gruffed. Lepkin could tell that the dwarf’s
patience was running extra thin. “I still don’t see why your presence is
necessary. Who are you to add anything to a senator’s message?”


“I am the Keeper
of Secrets,” Master Lepkin said evenly. “Now open the door or I shall do it
myself.” Lepkin’s hand went down to pull his cloak back. The dwarves both
jumped at the sight of the famed blade and hurried to open the door. Lepkin
walked inside without another look at either of the dwarves. 


He passed
through a long upward sloping tunnel. The walls were smooth, with small holes
in the low hanging ceiling every dozen yards or so. Normally the construction
of the tunnel would seem strange to any besides the dwarves, but Lepkin knew
the purpose behind its unique design. Roegudok Hall was built on the inside of
a great mountain. The sheer cliffs and impassable peak forced all guests, both
invited and uninvited, to use the main entrance, this tunnel, to gain access to
the inside of Roegudok Hall. According to the wisdom of the Ancients, the
dwarves had built this tunnel to slope in such a way that if an army intruded
into the tunnel, the army of Roegudok Hall could unleash molten metal, burning
oil, or any other deadly liquid they deemed appropriate to scourge the
invaders. The defense was so effective that no invader had even seen the gates
of Roegudok Hall itself. They had all died or fled before they could come half
way into the three mile long tunnel.


Even the height
of the ceiling was specially designed to aid in defending the great inner
palace. With the tunnel only six feet tall, it hindered soldiers yet allowed
for the almost comfortable passage of invited guests, so long as he walked.
Furthermore no man could ever ride a horse through the tunnel. This fact
rendered enemy cavalry useless against the dwarves. Master Lepkin marveled at
the wisdom of the design. Even if an army managed to fight its way through
hordes of dwarven ranks without cavalry, which is unlikely in the first place,
the dwarves could fall back and unleash the burning oil, and force the
intruders out or slay them all in the tunnel. There was no threat that could
get past this defense. Except for the power of Nagar’s Secret, Lepkin knew.


Lepkin quickened
his pace. He hoped the dwarf king would see the impending danger, but wondered
if Al was right. Maybe he was wasting his time. He shook the thought from his
head. It was his duty to warn the dwarves of the danger. As the Keeper he was
sworn to look after the chosen people of the Ancients. Even if the dwarves had
turned away from the ways of the Ancients, Lepkin could at least give them this
last warning.


The main gates
to the hall were mostly shut, but a wall of golden light emitted from the
slight opening in the extremely tall, arched doors of iron. Master Lepkin
didn’t wait for the doors to be opened completely. He slipped through the small
opening, sucking in his stomach and straightening as much as possible as he
slid through. On the other side he let out his breath and straightened his belt
before continuing. 


The main hall
was breathtaking. The vaulted ceilings almost disappeared well over two hundred
feet above Lepkin’s head. He might not have been able to see them if not for
the plated gold and platinum that reflected the light of the torches and oil
lamps below. Each supporting column had been hewn and smoothed to perfection.
The pink granite stone was smooth as silk and polished so much that one could
almost use it as a mirror. There were some small stone buildings nearby; a
guardhouse and a barracks for the Gate Patrol. Lepkin saw a pair of dwarves
sitting at a wooden table outside the guardhouse, eyeing him suspiciously.
Lepkin slid his cloak back to reveal his sword. The two dwarves nodded and
returned to their game of cards.


He walked
briskly past many more buildings of stone set against the wall of the western
side of the great entrance hall. He didn’t stop to notice the looks that were
cast his way or the dwarves that offered them. Counting the massive columns to
keep his bearing, he turned to the right and walked through the market. 
There were tables with trinkets of all shapes and sizes strewn over them. There
were also a few tables that offered vegetables, the kinds that grew inside the
mountain, and there were others that offered clothing, books, or weapons. He
didn’t even glance at the tables. He was too focused.


After crossing
the market he wound his way up a spiraling staircase cut right into the stone
of an irregularly large column. This wasn’t the staircase that important
visitors, like the senator, would use to get to the throne room. This staircase
was reserved for the Keeper only. It was a direct line from the entrance hall
to the throne room. It was a tight fit, too tight to use torches and allow a
man to pass through. Holes were cut into the sides of the column to provide a
little extra light from the entrance hall, but it was still very dark. The darkness
didn’t bother Lepkin though, he knew the way well enough. He was just happy
that it would shave a half hour off of the time it would take to reach the
king.  


When he reached
the top he pulled an old, white rope. A bell on the outside of the column rang
as the door to the exit slowly swung on its hinges to allow Master Lepkin to
enter the throne room. He saw only a few dwarves, mostly advisors, and a
handful of human escorts, presumably for the senator, in addition to the dwarf
king and the senator before him.


“I thought I
ordered for that door to be sealed shut,” the king bellowed.


One of the
advisors stepped forward. He wore a blue robe with the sigil of a dragon
engraven into the brooch he wore. “But, my king, that passage has been in use
for centuries.”


“I don’t care,”
the dwarf king said. His eyes locked Master Lepkin’s. “I am not as blind as my
father’s were. I do not see the intrusion of a self-empowered human to be a
good thing. I want that passageway sealed, and I want him escorted out.”


Lepkin stood
rigid. Even with what Al had said about the king, Lepkin had not expected this.
He watched as two palace guards approached. He put his hands on his hips,
taking care to keep the sword visible on his belt. “The Keeper of Secrets has
come to hold audience with the king of the dwarves, the chosen people of the
Ancients. I will not be moved until my message is delivered.”


The guards
stopped in their tracks and looked back to the king.


“I am not
interested in your superstitions, Keeper. The Ancients are nothing more than
fairy tales passed down through the ages to control the minds of the dwarf
folk. As long as I am king, I will not allow this control to persist.”


“I am here to
open your eyes,” Lepkin countered.


“The king of the
dwarves does not answer to the likes of you, knight errant,” the senator
shouted. “I am here to negotiate with his highness in these troubled times, and
your presence is not going to make this an easy task for me. Be gone!”


“I do not answer
to the senate, Senator Bracken,” Lepkin replied coolly. “As you are well aware,
the law grants me a position of authority that is autonomous from that of the
kingdom. If you have a problem with that, you may take it up with King Mathias,
but I have a hunch that he’ll agree with me.”


“King Mathias is
an old fool!” the dwarf king bellowed. He hopped down from his throne, war axe
in hand and marched over toward Master Lepkin. Senator Bracken bowed humbly and
backed away. The dwarf king stopped three paces away from Lepkin and glared at
him. His fierce, coal-black eyes were filled with indignation. The veins in his
forehead stuck out, pulsing with the rage that ran through his hot dwarven
blood. “King Mathias has not the power to hold this realm together. He relies
on old superstitions to do that for him, and look what it has brought him in
return.” The dwarf king pointed his axe at Lepkin. 


Lepkin stood
motionless. His lips were silent. Only his eyes moved as they shifted their
gaze around the room and then back to the king’s angry stare.


“The Ancients will
not protect us. The kingdom falls apart. Nobles are tearing at each other’s
throats as we speak, and that senator back there wants me to swear my armies to
the senate to ensure the peace.” The dwarf king turned back to Senator Bracken
and spat on the ground. “I will not march my armies out from Roegudok Hall. The
humans started this mess, let them finish it. That is my final decision on the
matter.”


Master Lepkin
could see Senator Bracken’s face redden, but the man kept silent. Yet, he did
not move to leave. The senator watched the drama unfold between Lepkin and the
king of the dwarves. Lepkin felt something then as he regarded the senator. He
wasn’t sure what it was. It was almost like a voice whispering to him that
something about Bracken was wrong, but the feeling faded as quickly as it came.
Lepkin turned back to the dwarf king as the head of the axe came wagging closer
to his face.


“I have another
decision,” the dwarf king said. “The Keeper is no longer to be allowed entry
into Roegudok Hall. He is to be regarded as a manipulative agent of King
Mathias.”


“But, my king,”
the advisor protested from behind.


“Be silent,” the
dwarf king roared. “I will not have my kind led astray anymore by the chains of
slavery that are known to us as the ways of the Ancients. Go back and tell that
to your king, Keeper! We dwarves will remain here. Let the armies of man come
to us for a fight if they wish. Roegudok Hall has never fallen, nor will we
ever again bow to the puppet masters back in the senate, or that false king
sitting on his throne in Drakai Glazei.”


“Then, for the
sake of your people, I pray that you do not live long as king,” Master Lepkin
said. His words were loud enough for all to hear.


The rage boiled
in the king’s black eyes. “Alferug Henezard, I no longer require advice in the
ways of the Ancients. You are dismissed. Leave your robes on the floor.”


Master Lepkin
painfully watched the old dwarf undo the dragon brooch and let the blue robes
fall to the floor. Then the dwarf was escorted out of the hall by two other
palace guards. “You are a fool,” Lepkin said. “There are forces now that search
for Nagar’s Secret. They seek to gain its power and take over the whole of the
realm. You must return to the ways of the Ancients.”


“Our halls will
not fall to any invaders,” the king said.


“Your halls have
held because the wisdom that was given to your people when they built this
place. The tunnel was designed by the Ancients, not by you.” Lepkin stepped
closer to the king and pushed the axe out of his face. “The dark magic of Nagar
the Black and Tu’luh will sweep through your halls faster than sleep overtakes
the night. I have come to ask that you renew your loyalty to the throne, and
pledge your swords in defense of the kingdom.”


“Ah, so you have
timed your visit to coincide with Senator Bracken’s.”


“No, my
assignment is independent of his, but apparently the senate also senses the
close danger. Will you honor your duties?”


“I do not bow to
the kingdom of men. We are the dwarves of Roegudok Hall. Guards, escort these
pathetic men out of my palace, and see to it that they do not even so much as
turn their heads back to look at me.” All of the palace guards moved, albeit
hesitantly, to fulfill the command.


“You have
condemned yourself to death,” Master Lepkin said. “I will let the shadows take
you in their grasp. But, if you happen to survive through this, I will find you
myself when this is all over and remove your stubborn head.” Master Lepkin
pushed the king back and then looked to the guards. “I will see my own way out.
If any of you lay a hand on me, I will see to it that you lose it.” With that,
Lepkin walked to Senator Bracken and left with him and his assistants through
the main halls to exit the palace.


The palace guard
followed them en masse. Spears and axes were at the ready, but they kept their
distance. They knew enough of Lepkin’s sword that they feared to test his
threat.


Once they were
all outside of the entrance tunnel a pair of palace guards spoke with the door
guards. The door to the tunnel was sealed and the twin dwarves did their best
to look menacing. Master Lepkin might have thought that it was funny, if not
for the extreme sorrow he felt inside. He knew that there was nothing he could
do to help the dwarf folk. 


“I appreciate
your attempt to save the negotiation,” Senator Bracken said as he climbed into
his coach. Master Lepkin was surprised he had not noticed the coach before, but
he figured that it had been put in one of the other stables that were around
the side of the hill the tunnel was in. “It is a shame that it didn’t work.”


“I agree,”
Master Lepkin said.


“Is it true that
there are forces seeking the book?”


“It is,” Lepkin
replied.


“I will have to
inform the senate about this after I return from Lokton Manor then.”


Lepkin’s eyebrow
shot up. “What business do you have there?”


“I have been
assigned to conduct an investigation into a pair of murders. I am sorry, but I
cannot divulge any more of the matter.”


Lepkin nodded knowingly
and then leapt atop his horse. “Then, may the Gods bless your travels,” Lepkin
offered.


“And may they
keep you safe also,” Senator Bracken said with a smile. 


Lepkin nodded
and turned his horse south. Things were fragile enough without this kind of
complication. He knew he needed to get to Erik before word of these murders
did. He rode his horse hard for almost three hours. Sweat built up into lather
on the animal, giving it a dark sheen as the sunlight struck it. Lepkin knew
that he would have to rest his horse. It had gone beyond breathing hard and now
little rivulets of blood were forming from its nostrils. In truth, he would be
lucky if the horse would recover from the hard ride at all.


Master Lepkin
halted his horse in a valley with rolling hills on three sides and a lush,
green forest on the other. When he jumped off he also removed the saddle and
let the horse wander to the nearby stream and drink the water there before
nibbling on some of the grass.


“Good idea,”
Lepkin said to his horse. He pulled some flat bread from one of the saddlebags
and ripped a piece off in his teeth. He chewed slowly as his fingers felt a
book in the bottom of the bag. He pulled it out and looked at it for a moment.
He glanced up to his horse before sitting cross legged on the ground. He set
the book in front of him on the grass and stared at it for a long time. The
cover was black leather. He ran his right index finger over it, feeling the
smoothness of the leather before he opened the book to the middle and stared at
the blank pages.


“What would you
use for a password, Orres?” Lepkin asked aloud. He placed his left hand on the
open pages. “Lady Dimwater,” he said. Nothing happened. He thought for a
moment. “Kyra,” he said. Still, nothing happened. “Kyra Dimwater,” he said
finally. The pages remained blank. He closed the book and pondered to himself.
He knew this type of magic, having seen it many times before. He knew it
consisted of a series of invisibility spells weaved over the book so that only
the one who knew the password could read the words. The magic could be undone,
but Master Lepkin didn’t have time to find a wizard skilled enough to dispel
the magic. In fact, he could only work with the book during times like this,
when he was forced to take a break from traveling or from his other duties.


He wondered why
Master Orres would betray him. He had known the man for most of his life, and
it didn’t seem to make any sense to him. Orres had always been faithful, a
little headstrong and overzealous at times, but faithful nonetheless. Perhaps
this was simply a misunderstanding. Maybe there was a reason why Orres was
searching for Nagar’s Secret. Lepkin shook his head even as he thought about
it. The keeping of the book was a sacred calling. It could not be taken up by any
man who felt like doing it. Only one called and chosen by the priests of the
Valtuu Temple had the right to protect the book. Lepkin drummed Orres’ journal
with his fingers. The answers he needed were just beyond him.


He spent the
next hour trying all of the possible passwords he could think of. He went
through the names of all of Orres’ relatives, living and deceased, that he knew
of. He tried every word about Lady Dimwater he could think of. He even tried
words about himself. Nothing worked. When he had exhausted every word he could
think of he stood up, holding the book in his left hand. He walked over to the
horse and inspected the animal. 


The horse’s legs
still shook and every once in a while it took in a large, slow breath. Lepkin
knew it was too early to ride the horse again, but he had to get moving. He
went back for the saddle. He could hear the horse’s grunting protest, but he
had no choice. He hefted the saddle off the ground and turned back toward the
horse.


Something
knocked into his chest, hard. Lepkin looked down to see the shaft of an arrow
protruding from the middle. He dropped the saddle and bent to a crouching
position, fighting the pain. A few silhouettes appeared on one of the hills. In
the late afternoon light Lepkin could just make out the black tattoos that
streaked across the attackers’ bodies. Blacktongues.


Another arrow
flew, silent and deadly, but Lepkin had seen this one before it took flight.
His sword was out in a flash and the magical fire consumed the arrow before it
could reach its target.


“You can’t beat
us all,” a voice called from behind.


Lepkin turned to
see a man in a black hooded robe emerge from the tree line of the forest. He
had twenty more Blacktongues flanking him on either side. Lepkin knew at once
that this was another warlock, of the same order as Tukai, though he knew not
this warlock’s name. Lepkin slowly rose to his feet, keeping an eye on both
groups.


More
Blacktongues appeared over another hill.


“You have wasted
your arrow,” Master Lepkin called out. “You will not get another chance to take
my life.”


“Ha!” the
warlock shouted. “Look around you! You can’t possibly defeat all of them. And
even if you could, there is no way you are escaping my magic.”


“I have dealt
with more than this at a time,” Master Lepkin replied. 


“When you were
younger, yes,” the warlock conceded. “But you are near fifty now, and you are
starting the battle with an arrow near your heart. You will die today.” The warlock
lifted his right hand and gave a shout. In one instant the entire world around
Lepkin came alive with movement. Blacktongues jumped up from the long grass on
the other side of the stream. The warriors on the hilltops nocked arrows and
let them fly. The Blacktongues flanking the warlock rushed toward him, and the
warlock was gathering a great fireball, encased with electrical energy that
coursed over the flames like snakes.


Lepkin felt his
innermost fears come alive. He knew what he had to do if he was to survive this
battle. Even though he feared the pain that would come, he knew that it was not
as bad as the effects of the old magic that would reach out to his mind. He
closed his eyes and released the magic that bound him to his human form. Fire swept
out from his sword, enveloping him in a cocoon of yellow and red flames. The
arrows of the Blacktongues were turned to ash long before they could reach him.
Many of the other warriors stopped and stared, dumbfounded. Even the warlock’s
spell wasn’t strong enough to penetrate the shield. 


A mighty roar
erupted from the fiery cocoon. Golden light burst through the top and coursed
straight into the clouds, like an arrow to the heavens. The light slowly burst
through the remainder of the sphere, washing the entire valley in its blinding
brilliance. Sounds like thunder and exploding rocks came from within the
shattering sphere and then all went quiet as the light retracted into the
perforated cocoon. The fire seemed to take over again, and then it expanded, exploding
through the valley with such force that many of the nearby Blacktongues turned
to ash. The heat wave rolled over the hills and into the forest as well,
turning the grass and trees it touched brown as dirt. The warriors that
remained alive were all thrown to the ground by its force. Even the warlock was
powerless to defend himself. 


The warlock
smacked the flames that licked his robe with his hand until they died out. He
rolled onto his knees and then, with grunting effort, pushed back up to his
feet. He looked to the spot where Lepkin had stood, expecting to see the man
exhausted from such an expenditure of magic. His mouth fell agape. Where Lepkin
had been, a dragon now stood. Its four legs the size of strong tree trunks,
tipped with talons on its toes. To say the body was massive would not even come
close to describing the beast’s sheer size. Scales of coppery brown shielded
the beast from the arrows that were sent toward it. They plinked off, glancing
away like pebbles cast at a granite wall. Even the arrow that had found its way
to Lepkin’s chest was not a threat now. The shape shift had melted the shaft
away. The beast’s head had many horns protruding from it, as though it was a
kind of mane for the dragon. The snout was long and filled with sharp fangs
that the lips could not conceal. Smoke swirled out of the nostrils like silvery
tendrils rising toward the clouds. The dragon waved its mighty spike tipped
tail.


The warlock
refocused and gathered the most powerful spell he could muster. The dragon roared
in anger. Flames engulfed most of the remaining Blacktongues before the warlock
could blink his eyes. He knew there was nothing he could do to defeat the
dragon. The last thing he saw was the great, gaping maw filled with teeth
closing around him from above.
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Erik stared out
the window of the bedchamber he had been given at the temple. He watched a
falcon fly in from the west and land on a perch near the temple’s front
entrance, almost directly below him. One of the temple guards untied something
from the falcon. It was a message, Erik knew, but he didn’t know what it was
about. Master Lepkin had not sent any messages of late, and if the falcons
brought news of House Lokton, no one told him. He sighed as the temple guard
disappeared into the doorway below. He couldn’t take it anymore. He had to know
what was going on.


He slipped his
soft soled leather boots onto his feet and left his room. He walked quickly,
yet quietly, to the stairs nearby. He descended as fast as he could without
making any noise and paused just before he reached the ground floor of the
temple. He listened for any sign of people nearby. Hearing no one, he poked his
head around the wall and looked around. He was alone. He scurried across the
room and placed an ear on the far wall. He could hear muffled talking, but he
couldn’t make out the words. 


Erik turned to
the nearby window and opened it. He took a quick peek around outside to ensure
that he would not get caught before he leaned out to see if the window to the
adjacent room was open. He knew it had been lent to Al as a personal study. He
smiled when he saw that the window to the room was indeed open.


Erik climbed
onto the window sill and reached out to catch a lip in the stone on the outside
of the wall. The ground floor of the temple was really about ten feet above the
actual ground. The fall was not so far down to worry Erik, but it would make it
nearly impossible to hear the conversation Al was having. So he clung to the
wall and inched toward the open window. The voices grew louder and clearer the
closer he came.


“What shall I
send as a reply?” a man asked.


“There is no
reply,” Al said resignedly. “I can not respond on Master Lepkin’s behalf. They
will just have to do the best they can until he arrives. Then, Master Lepkin
can send whatever reply he wishes.”


“As you wish,
master dwarf,” the man said.


Erik heard
footsteps followed by a door closing shut. “Snake eggs,” Erik mumbled. “I
missed it.” The conversation was over and there was no way of knowing what was
in the message, or even where it had come from. At least Erik knew by Al’s
words that the message had not come from Lepkin. That at least eliminated one
possibility, but it didn’t solve the puzzle. He started to inch back toward the
window he had used to access the outside wall, but then he heard footsteps
approaching that window. The guard must be coming to close it.


Erik had to
choose fast. He wasn’t sure what the guards would do if they caught him
snooping about, but he wasn’t in the mood to find out. He quickly scooted back
to Al’s study window and took a glance inside. He saw Al, standing near the
door, reading a paper in his hand. Erik looked back to the other window. The
footsteps were close now. He did the only thing he could think of. He leapt
down into Al’s study as quietly as he could and hunched low to the ground,
hoping that the desk would block him from Al’s view if the dwarf turned around.
He only needed a few moments. Just long enough for the guard to close the other
window and then Erik would jump out to the ground below after the guard had
gone away.


“It isn’t polite
to snoop, boy,” Al grumbled from across the room.


Erik’s breath
froze in his chest.


“Come on out
from behind the desk,” Al said. 


“How did you
know I was here?” Erik asked sheepishly.


“I may be
several hundred years old, but I ain’t deaf,” Al groused. “You were loud enough
to be heard from across a room twice the size of this one. Besides, I’ve seen
the way you keep eyeing these messages that come in. I figured it was only a
matter of time before you tried to swipe one off my desk.”


“I wasn’t going
to swipe anything, I promise,” Erik protested.


“Save it,” Al
said quickly. “I ain’t mad at you. I just don’t want you to snoop around
anymore. These messages are for Master Lepkin, not for you. When he gets here
he can decide whether he wants to tell you what they say. In the meantime,
you’ll have to trust my judgment, and I say you don’t need to know what the
messages say. Got it?”


“Yes sir,” Erik
said.


“Good. Now pick
up the piece of paper on the desk in front of you. It’s a list of chores that I
hope will help you remember that you shouldn’t be snooping around.”


Erik grabbed the
list and looked at it. There were many chores, but he knew there was no use
arguing with Al. That would only add more chores. Besides, cleaning the stables
wasn’t all that bad when compared to slogging through hundreds of pages in old
history books. “I’ll get right on these,” Erik said.


“See that you
finish the whole list before you go to bed tonight. I’ll meet you in the small
library tomorrow morning. Now go. I have things to tend to.”


 


*****


 


“You fool,” Lord
Lokton chided Mr. Stilwell.


“What?” Mr.
Stilwell asked in response. He concentrated hard not to let his satisfaction
show through the ruse.


“You have dashed
any hopes for peace between us and House Cedreau,” Lord Lokton declared. “They
have called their men to arms! Have you any idea what you have done?”


“But, my lord, I
have done nothing. I have been in this cell since yesterday. You put me here,
remember?” Mr. Stillwell had to fight back the urge to smile wide at seeing
Lord Lokton’s face redden.


“I’m not a
fool,” Lord Lokton growled. “I know it was you.”


“Do you have
proof?” Mr. Stilwell asked. “Because, if you don’t, the senator assigned to
this investigation will set me free and you will be punished for falsely
imprisoning me.”


“You know
nothing,” Lord Lokton boomed. “Lord Cedreau will march on us in force before
the senator ever gets here. You, along with everyone else will die unless we
call up our own men. You have started a blood feud!”


“No!” Mr.
Stilwell shouted back. “They started it. They killed my cousin.”


“I have matters
to tend to,” Lord Lokton said with sudden composure. “I will let you mull one
thing over in your mind though before I go.” Lord Lokton turned and narrowed
his eyes threateningly at Mr. Stilwell before he spoke. He wanted to make sure
he had the man’s attention. “You snuck into the wrong room. The boy you killed
was not Eldrik. You killed Timon. How does it sit with your sense of justice to
know that you killed an innocent boy?”


 


*****


 


Erik sat at the
table in the small library room, waiting for Al. He drummed his fingers on the
table, staring at the words on the pages before him, but not reading them. His
mind was overwhelmed by all of the new knowledge he had learned over the past
several days. It perturbed him that he still wasn’t sure what his part in all
of this was to be. Every time he asked Al about it, the dwarf would say that it
was for Master Lepkin to explain. But Master Lepkin had not sent word since his
arrival at Livany. 


The door to
Erik’s left opened and in walked a man that Erik had not seen before. He was
tall, roughly six and a half feet, and lean. His jaw was well defined, but
narrow. His nose was sort of hawkish, and seemed to accentuate the glazed over
orbs in his eye sockets. There were a few wrinkles of age on the man’s face,
but there were no other marks of any kind. His eyebrows and hair were white as
freshly fallen snow, matching the silken robes he wore. A single stripe of gold
silk ran vertically down the center of the front of the robes. The man stood in
front of Erik, with his hands folded into the opposite sleeve.


“Erik, this is
the Prelate, he is the head of this temple,” Al said as he stepped out from behind
the tall man in white. Behind him came another man, also in white. It was
Marlin, the man that had escorted Erik into the temple on the day he arrived.
Marlin walked in and stood beside the prelate.


“Erik, you will
be coming with us today,” Marlin said.


“What about my
history lessons?” Erik asked. It wasn’t that he desperately felt like reading
another five or six hundred pages today, but he was shocked at the sudden
change in his routine.


“You have
learned enough history for now, boy,” Al said. “Now you must begin a new kind
of training.”


“True,” Marlin
cut in. “Master Lepkin is training your body to fight, Al has been helping you
to expand your mind, and now we will see what shape your spirit is in.” 


The prelate
turned to Marlin and nodded slowly. “I believe he is ready,” he said simply.


Erik watched the
prelate leave the room. He was confused what the prelate had been talking
about. What was Erik ready for? He sure didn’t know. 


“Come with me,
I’ll explain,” Marlin said, as if he had heard Erik’s unasked questions.


“Go on boy, I
have other matters to tend to anyway,” Al gruffed. 


Erik rose to his
feet and followed Marlin. The two of them walked out of the small library and
turned up a set of stairs that switched back and forth as they climbed higher
and higher into the tower. Erik had never gone beyond the third level before,
but he knew now that he was near the top of the tower. Each time they passed a
new level of the tower a door stood closed, blocking Erik’s view of the other
floors. Each door was a different color. There was a green door, a red one, a
yellow one, a brown one, and even a black one. Marlin stopped before a gold
door and motioned for Erik to open it. 


He slowly walked
to the door and gripped the brass ring of the door. He pulled the door open and
then he backed away from the door, offering to let Marlin enter first. Marlin
smiled to him and then passed through.


“This is a
training floor,” Marlin explained. 


“It doesn’t look
like a training floor,” Erik replied. The first chamber was quite bare. The
floor was made of wood, the walls were painted light brown, and there was only
one padded stool in the center of the room. The stool was red, almost as tall
as a chair and twice as wide. “What is the stool for?”


“This is where
you will spend today,” Marlin said. “Go and sit cross-legged on that stool.”
Erik did as he was asked. “I will explain briefly some background information,
and then I will give you your instructions and your training will begin.”


“Alright,” Erik
replied. He shifted his right leg farther under him in an effort to get
comfortable.


“When we first
met you wondered at the fact that I could see the painting in the entrance
halls. You thought that I was blind.”


“You aren’t?”
Erik asked. Marlin held up his hand to silence him. Erik felt slightly
embarrassed.


“In the way you
think of the ability to see, I am completely blind. But, you have read about
the gift of True Sight. This is the type of sight I possess. True Sight is a
gift to members of our order. It was given to us by the Father of the Ancients,
and has since been passed on by the prelate of our order.”


Erik swallowed
hard. Was he to be given True Sight as well? Is that what the prelate meant?


“When a man begins
his service in the temple he has his natural sight. The neophytes, as new
members are called, spend several years at the temple. They clean the temple,
cook for the other members of our order, and purchase supplies from other
cities if need be. The neophytes are not allowed to sleep here though. They are
not yet ready to live at the temple full time. 


“Once a neophyte
is chosen to become an apprentice of our order, he spends six months in
training. He studies the history of the Ancients, martial arts, and meditation.
These studies prepare the apprentice for the test of Arophim. During this test,
the apprentice must show that he has the ability to judge truth from error. If
he passes the test, his natural sight is taken from him and replaced by the gift
of True Sight.


The gift of True
Sight enables fully initiated members of the order to see things as they truly
are. In other words, natural sight allows you to see the physical. You see my
body, you see the decorations on the wall as the work of a man’s hand, and you
see the forest as green because of the trees. To me, I see not your body. I see
the spirit within. I can judge your true intentions by this. I do not see the
forests as green. I see the spirit energy that flows through the trees and
other plants. I can spot animals as easily, if not easier, than any hawk
because I can distinguish their energy from that of the trees and shrubs they
hide behind. So, you see, in a way I can see better than you ever have
imagined.”


Erik thought
about that for a moment. It was a little difficult for him to comprehend it
fully, but he had been observing the others who worked at the temple. All of
them seemed to see him, despite being blind. He had also noticed many in
practice sessions in the yard. They fought with their weapons just as
ferociously and accurately as any warrior Erik had ever seen. Somehow, he knew
that Marlin was telling the truth.


“You wish to ask
a question,” Marlin said. Erik noticed that Marlin was stating the fact rather
than asking. 


“So, what happens
if an apprentice fails the test of Arophim?” Erik asked.


Marlin smiled
gently before speaking. “Then he loses his natural sight and is cast out from
the temple.”


“That doesn’t
seem fair,” Erik said.


“Fair or not,
that is how things are done. The decision to pass through the test of Arophim
is never forced on neophytes. It is something that should be carefully
considered. Though it may seem harsh punishment for failing, it was the Father
of the Ancients who designed the test, not us. It is designed as a test of a
man’s spirit and a test of whether he has the ability to seek out and follow
truth. Those who fail the test are found to have impure intentions. They would
seek to use the gift of True Sight as a way to gain power over others. Imagine
what would happen if this temple were run by a warmonger.”


“So, the
punishment is there as a safety measure. It ensures that only the right people
ever attain the gift of True Sight.”


Marlin nodded.
“And the punishment ensures that those with impure intentions pay dearly for
their covetous and evil desires.”


“May I ask
another question?” Erik asked.


“Of course,”
Marlin said.


“If the gift of
True Sight enables you to see my spirit, or the spirit
of others and discern their intentions, then why would you allow a man with
impure intentions into your order?”


“Ah, well, we do
not let evil men into the order, if that is what you are asking. We let men in
who appear to be mostly good. Over their time as a neophyte we try to test them
and discern their innermost desires and ambitions, but for us it is not always
that simple. Sometimes a man enters the temple and over time starts to become a
little more greedy, or taken by other vices. All men have vices, you know. If
their will to suppress these vices is not stronger than the temptation of the
vices, then they will fail the test of Arophim.” Marlin sighed. “It is hard to
explain in minutes things that take a lifetime to understand. Just know that
the test of Arophim opens your heart and searches it to see what kind of spirit
you have. If the courage and strength exists to seek out and pursue the path of
truth and righteousness, then you will do fine. If not, then you will fail the
test.”


“This time you
said ‘me’, am I to take the test?” Erik asked.


“Yes, you are to
take the test,” Marlin replied.


“I wish I
understood what it is I am to do,” Erik said aloud as he sighed. He didn’t want
to take the test. He didn’t want to give up his natural sight, even if he was
able to pass the test.


“I can not tell
you everything. That is for Master Lepkin to do,” Marlin replied. “But I can
tell you a couple things. Your test will not be the same. You have been brought
to take the Exalted Test of Arophim. This test has greater rewards, and greater
punishments.”


“What do you
mean?” Erik asked.


“The exalted
test has two levels of reward. The first is to grant you the gift of True
Sight. The second is to grant True Sight in addition to your natural sight. In
other words, you won’t be blind like me, but will have both natural and
spiritual sight.”


“And what of the
punishment, how is it worse than the regular test of Arophim?” Erik asked.


“The Exalted
Test of Arophim is only to be taken by a certain kind of person. If anyone else
takes the test they will not go blind as with the original test, they will be
destroyed by fire.” Marlin sighed heavily and watched Erik’s aura shrink and
ripple with dark blue colors through its normal yellow energy. Marlin knew that
his words had deeply disturbed Erik. Blue was the color of sadness, and darker
shades meant that there was a deep confusion in the boy. “I wish Master Lepkin
was here to explain it all. I think that would put a lot of your uneasiness at
rest.”


“I don’t know
what to think,” Erik said.


“Erik, you
should know that Master Lepkin has a mission as the Keeper of Secrets,” Marlin
said.


“I know, he is
to protect Nagar’s Secret,” Erik offered.


“That is true,
but it is not all,” Marlin replied. “He is also sent to seek out and prepare
candidates for the Exalted Test of Arophim. He is first bound to his duty to
protect the book, but know that he would not have sent you here if he did not
truly believe that you could pass the test.”


“But, you said
that neophytes study for years before they start preparing for the normal test,
and then they train heavily for six more months. How long am I to train?”


“I admit, time
is against us,” Marlin replied. “I will train you every day until Lepkin
arrives here at the temple. Once he is here, he will tell you the rest of what
you need to know.” Marlin watched Erik’s aura shrink more and become darker.
More blue energy flowed around the boy, but there was still the bright, egg
sized, white energy at the center of the aura. White was a good sign, Marlin
knew. White possessed the power of truth, and if that was at Erik’s core, then
he stood a good chance of passing the test.


“Has anyone ever
passed the exalted test before?” Erik asked.


“Two have
attained the gift of True Sight through the exalted test.”


“But no one has
ever achieved the gift of both sights?” Erik pressed.


“No, no one ever
has come close to that before.” Marlin crossed his arms and knelt down before
Erik. “I can promise you one thing, my young friend. This test shall not be
forced on you. You may choose to do it, or you may choose to reject it.”


“Master Lepkin
may not agree with you,” Erik said. A flash of red energy flowed through Erik’s
energy.


“I see that he
has forced you into pain before,” Marlin said. Red was the color of pain. “I
have known Master Lepkin for many years, Erik. Whatever he has put you through
has been for your good, and for the good of the kingdom. He has trained you
hard because you need to be strong. Not just strong enough to win the battles
ahead, but also strong enough to endure the pain that will come. I promise, if
you reject the test, Lepkin will allow you to walk away.”


“What if he
doesn’t?”


“Then I will
deal with that if it comes. Even the Prelate would face dire consequences if he
defiled the temple by compelling someone to unwillingly take the exalted test.”
Marlin watched as green energy swept through Erik’s aura. The color of healing,
growth, and hope; green was a good sign. The blue and red energy faded away
slowly. Marlin knew that Erik trusted him. “Erik, your role in the events to
come is critical. I ask that you train with me for the test. Even if you decide
not to take the test, the training will still help you in the battles to come.
Will you submit to my training?”


“Yes,” Erik said
resolutely.


“Good.” Marlin
stood up and backed away. “Watch me carefully, Erik. I told you that the
training is to grow your natural ability to discern truth from error. Your
first task is simple. I will create shadows of myself, false copies. Your task
is to decide which copy is real. Begin now.” 


Erik watched
carefully as three more personages, identical to Marlin stepped out from behind
the man as easily as cards stacked behind one another. They fanned out into a
single line and stood before Erik.


“May I get up
from the stool?” Erik asked.


“If you wish,”
all of the Marlins said in chorus.


Erik got up and
stretched his tingly legs. He eyed each one carefully, but he had already
chosen the true Marlin. He walked up to Marlin and poked the man in the chest.
“This was too easy,” Erik said. “You should have made me close my eyes. You
never moved from your spot.”


“You have chosen
well,” Marlin said. “For a fool,” he added. The image that Erik poked faded
into the air, vanishing from the room.


Erik’s mouth
dropped open. How could he have chosen wrong? He watched Marlin the entire
time, making sure not to lose the real one as the others had fanned out around
him.


“Forget your
natural eyes, Erik,” the rest of the Marlins scolded. “Your natural eyes lie to
you.”


Erik walked
slowly up and down the line of Marlins. None of them moved. They all stood
perfectly still, allowing him to inspect them all time and time again. Erik
looked for differences between them, but all of the Marlins were exactly
identical, even down to the small thread hanging from the hem of the left
sleeve. 


Erik took in a slow
breath and concentrated harder. How could he choose without using his eyes? He
stood staring at the Marlins for well over the space of an hour before finally
remembering something Master Lepkin had told him. Master Lepkin had once said
that Erik practiced sword-strikes when he walked so that others may judge him
for it. That experience was designed to give Erik wisdom when he judged others
so that he would seek to look beyond the physical.


Erik closed his
eyes and tried to use a power he wasn’t sure he even had. He tried to feel with
his heart which man was the true Marlin. He focused hard, thinking back to the
time he had broken the warlock’s spell. He knew he could do it, if he could
figure out how to harness the power within him. He opened his eyes and walked
up and down the line again. This time, he did not look at each Marlin closely
with his eyes. Instead, he stopped briefly in front of each one and tried to
feel the difference between the false Marlins and the true. He walked up and
down the line for more than an hour before stopping in front of one of the
Marlins. He couldn’t be sure, but his intuition told him that this was the real
Marlin. Erik pointed.


“You have chosen
truly,” Marlin said with a smile and a nod. All of the other Marlins melted away
and the two were alone again. “I have never seen anyone pass the first trial so
quickly.”


“That was
quick?” Erik asked. 


“It may have
seemed like it took a long time, but I have had students work on the first
trial for weeks at a time. No one has ever passed this trial on the first day,
let alone on the second try.” Marlin laid a hand on Erik’s shoulder and led him
back to the stool.


“What is next?”
Erik asked.


“Now we do it
again,” Marlin replied. “But this time you may not come so close. Sit on the stool
and wait for a moment.”


Erik did as he
was told and watched as Marlin disappeared into a closet and emerged with a
brown bucket. Marlin dipped his hand into the bucket and pulled a tin cup from
it. He carefully poured a white, chalky substance on the floor as he walked
around Erik. 


“I get it,” Erik
said. “You are making a ring and I will have to stay inside of it this time, is
that it?”


“That is
correct,” Marlin said. “I will make this ring for the second trial. After each
successful trial I will make a new, smaller ring, until you can pass the trial
without leaving the stool.”


Erik sighed and
ran his fingers through his hair. He was both excited and dismayed by the news.
He wasn’t sure if he could even repeat the success he had the first time, let
alone improve upon it. He wondered if he would still be working on this ring by
the time Master Lepkin arrived. Then he wouldn’t even be able to try to take
the test. 


“Have
confidence, Erik” Marlin said, as if reading his thoughts. “I will work with
you until we get it right.”


Once the ring
was complete, Marlin set the bucket down and nine more copies of him appeared.
Erik knew that the second trial had started. He jumped down from the stool and
walked around the ring. The white boundary kept him two yards away from the
Marlins. He tried to feel the differences between the false Marlins and the
real again, but he couldn’t feel anything. He walked around his ring for over
two hours before he became too frustrated with himself to focus.


“You,” Erik
said, pointing to one of the Marlins. Marlin smiled softly and then vanished
like a ghost. Erik turned to the Marlin to the left and pointed at him. “You,”
he said. Again, the image vanished.


“Focus, Erik,”
the Marlins said. “On the battlefield you will not have the option to guess.
You must know the truth, not discover it through a process of elimination. Feel
it, Erik.”


“I’m trying,”
Erik grumbled.


“Close your eyes
and walk around,” the Marlins said. “Feel the truth.”


Erik closed his
eyes resentfully and walked around, peeking at the floor every once in a while
to make sure he didn’t cross the line. He walked around with his arms out,
feeling the room around him. After a few minutes he felt a spot in the room
that was warmer than the others. Could this be it? Could truth be accompanied
by a physical sensation? Erik opened his eyes, hoping he was right. No one
stood before him. There was only a torch mounted on a nearby stand.


“You are
improving your abilities,” the Marlins said. “But unfortunately, you are still
relying on your physical skills. Feel with your heart Erik.”


Erik went and
sat on the stool. He was frustrated. He pulled his legs up under him and set
his elbows on his knees. His chin went down to rest in his waiting palms.


“You aren’t
giving up, are you Erik?” the Marlins asked.


Erik tilted his
head to the left to let his right hand escape and dismissed the question with a
wave. He was thinking. He thought about quitting, but he didn’t want a simple
magic trick to get the better of him. So he sat. He turned inside his own mind,
looking for the key to discovering truth. He couldn’t rely on how he had broken
the warlock’s hypnosis. He had seen through it only because the warlock
flinched at a wound. That was a physical tell. The wound! Erik thought to himself. He had somehow stabbed the
warlock when no one else was able too. How had he done that?


Erik thought
back over his training with Master Lepkin. He recalled the ghost and the wolf
that guarded Lady Dimwater’s study. He had defeated them too. How had he done
that? He had controlled his fear and replaced it with something stronger. With
the ghost and the wolf he had replaced the fear with courage, and the will to
live. Erik thought again about the warlock. He hadn’t been afraid to die then,
so the will to live had not been a factor, but courage had been, and so had
love. Erik realized that he broke through the warlock’s magical defenses with
courage born of the love for his adopted father. Could it be so easy? 


Erik looked up
to the Marlins. He tried to focus on the love he had for Lord Lokton, and
gather courage. He hoped it would banish the false images and leave only the
true. He focused on the thoughts for several minutes before giving up. Nothing
had happened. All of the Marlins still stood around him and he felt nothing
from them. Erik felt angry at his failure. If his role in the events to come
was half as important as he felt in his heart, then he needed to be better than
this. He knew that failure would let down not only Master Lepkin or House
Lokton, but the whole of the middle kingdom. His anger boiled inside him and he
longed for the ability to discern the truth. 


All of the
Marlins disappeared, save one.


“Why did you
stop?” Erik asked. “I wasn’t giving up. I was just-”


Marlin held a
hand up in the air. Erik noticed that the man’s mouth was hanging open. “In all
of my years, I have never heard of anything like this.”


“What?” Erik
asked.


“I did not stop
the trial,” Marlin said. “Erik, somehow you have harnessed a power so great
that all of my magic was not enough to sustain the false images in your
presence.”


Erik looked
around. “You mean, I did that?” he asked. He then
realized that he was still sitting on the stool.


Marlin nodded
slowly. “From the stool, you have torn through the false magic to discover the
truth. I have never even thought that such a thing was possible.” Marlin
crossed his arms and thought for a moment. “Return to the dwarf and assist him
with the chores he has been given. I need to go and speak with the prelate.”


 


*****


 


Lepkin bent over
the stream and scooped a couple handfuls of water into his mouth. He pushed
back and leaned against a boulder for support. The wound in his chest was
beyond agonizing. After he had defeated the warlock and the Blacktongues he had
changed back into his human form and pulled the arrowhead from his chest. The
tip had broken off in his sternum, but he had forced through the pain. Failure
was too steep a price for the Keeper to pay.


The wound was
hardly even noticeable in dragon form, but every moment he spent as a dragon he
became more susceptible to the evil of Nagar’s Secret, despite the fact that it
was far from him at the time. He was caught in an agonizing dilemma. He could
remain human and deal with the pain and possibility of infection, or remain as
the dragon and suffer the evils of the book. Ultimately he had chosen to remain
human. Death was a fate he was willing to accept if need be. But he could not
allow himself to become twisted by the evil of Nagar’s Secret. He knew it had
the power to turn him to the other side. That could not be allowed to happen.
Lepkin knew too much about the upcoming events, and he knew far too much about
Erik. No. He would rather die than allow any possibility of betrayal.


He pinched his
shirt between his forefinger and thumb, gently pulling the cloth back to look
at the poultice he had secured across his chest. With his other hand he pulled
the old poultice out from the wound. His chest burned, stinging as bits of him
clung to the poultice. He gritted his teeth and continued until he could see
the wound. The hole gaped back at him, a tiny rivulet
of fresh, bright blood running out from within. Master Lepkin knew he could not
stitch the wound closed. He had to let it heal from the inside first. His main
concern now was to avoid infection.


He turned back
to the tin cup of boiling water he had over a small campfire. Lepkin pulled a
cloth from the boiling water and sprinkled what little bit of salt he had left
onto the cloth. He wrapped it around his little finger and gently wormed it
inside his chest. He groaned with the pain, taking care to be as gentle as
possible. Once he had finished cleaning the wound out he discarded the cloth
and reach for a small vial of green liquid. He poured half of the contents over
his wound. It stung almost as badly as the salt, but he knew it would help. It
was a mixture taught to him long ago, consisting of herbs that accelerated the
healing process in addition to keeping the wound sterile. When he was finished
with the vial, he set it down and picked up a fresh poultice. It contained many
of the same herbs as the vial, but these were the leaves of the herbs, in
addition to leaves and roots of other herbs, instead of the juices. He fastened
the poultice to his chest and wiggled it a bit to make sure it wouldn’t come
undone while he walked.


Once Lepkin was
satisfied he let his shirt down and cleaned up around him. He didn’t want to
leave any sign of his passing. He had no way of knowing how many more
Blacktongues might be after him. Since his horse had died during the encounter
with the warlock, Lepkin was forced to make the already long journey to Valtuu
Temple by foot. That would take a lot more time than he had originally planned
on. Time, Lepkin knew, that he did not have.
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“Come, do it
again,” Marlin said.


Erik sat on the
stool in the training hall and waited for Marlin to prepare the next trial. The
prelate was standing off to the side, as he had the past two days, watching.
Marlin created twenty replicas of himself and all of them moved, walking around
Erik quickly, to confuse him. Erik watched the Marlins pass by for a few
moments and then he closed his eyes and fell within himself again. He went deep
into his soul and found his power. It was not an emotion, as he had thought
when he began this training that gave him the power to discern truth. It was
the reason he trained, the fact that he felt others were in danger and counting
on him to succeed, that gave him the power he needed. He opened his eyes and all
of the false Marlins were gone.


The real Marlin
turned to the prelate. “Do you see?” Marlin asked.


“Quite
remarkable,” the prelate said. “I have not heard or read of anything of this
nature.” The prelate walked forward and nodded to Marlin. “Let us see what he
can do with both of us combined.” An instant later there were over one hundred
people in the training room. Half of them were in the image of the prelate, and
the other half looked like Marlin. 


Erik didn’t have
to close his eyes this time. He had already tapped into his power, and so he
was warmed up and ready to go. He waved his hand and all of the false images
vanished. He was again alone with just the real prelate and Marlin looking at
him.


“Remarkable,”
the prelate said again. “Move on to the last three trials, he is ready.” The
prelate began to walk away and then he turned back to face Marlin. “He is more
than ready,” the prelate added.


“What are the
last three trials?” Erik asked after the prelate left.


“They are
designed to help the trainee fuse combat skills with the ability to discern
truth,” Marlin replied. “Follow me into the next chamber.”


Erik rose from
the stool and walked behind Marlin. The two of them passed through another
golden door to stand in a room filled with strange machines. Erik puzzled at
them as he stepped into the room. Large, wooden maces dangled from ropes
attached to poles. Erik quickly realized that this was a type of gauntlet, an
obstacle course for him to cross.


“Stand where you
are, and don’t move until I tell you too,” Marlin said. Marlin then walked
across the room and pulled a lever on the far wall. The poles began to spin,
swinging the wooden maces out. Erik quickly realized that there was no clear
path between the contraptions. No matter where he went, he would be hit by the
maces. “Now, you must learn to use both your natural eyes, and your spiritual
eyes,” Marlin said. “This trial is completed once you reach me and shut the
machines off with the lever.”


Erik looked
through the blur of twirling weapons to see the lever that Marlin had pulled to
start the test. “Do I get a shield or anything?” Erik asked over the whirr of
the machines.


“No,” Marlin
said.


“Great,” Erik
muttered to himself. He suddenly found himself wishing that he was back at
Kuldiga Academy dueling with the other apprentices. He slowly inched forward,
trying to discern which maces were real. His hair whipped to the side as a mace
grazed his head. Erik jumped back with a yelp. This was not a child’s game, he
thought. He focused on his power and waved his hand. All of the maces remained.
If these weapons were illusions, the magic that made them was much stronger
than the magic used in the previous challenge.


Erik focused all
of his mental strength on his inner power. He knew that he had to clear out the
illusions in order to see the correct path to take. He mentally held onto his
reason for training and then loosed his power on the machines in the room. All
of them remained. There was no path cut out for him. He didn’t know what to do.
He could try to wield his power as he ran through the gauntlet, hoping not to
get slammed by one of the swinging weapons, or he could wait for the answer to
come to him.


“Come, Erik,”
Marlin called out over the din of the machines.


Erik looked to
his left, then to his right. He burst into action, running straight into the
fray. He unleashed his power with every step, but none of the maces or poles
disappeared. He ducked under the heavy sweep of one mace and then sidestepped
just in time to dodge another. He jumped straight up, grabbing one of the ropes
and swung with it around the pole. He looked ahead and realized that the poles
were all placed in such a way that the maces of nearby poles meshed with each
other like giant cogs of death. Erik held his breath. He was about to enter the
range of a nearby pole.


A mace came
soaring at him, but he dropped from the rope just in time to avoid it. He rose
to his feet and dashed in a zigzag pattern. He allowed some of the maces to
glance off of him, knowing that he couldn’t dodge them all. One of the maces
caught his leg and flung him to the floor. He slammed hard onto the wooden
planks, but he kept rolling, using the momentum to propel forward through the
room. 


He flopped to
his stomach and used his elbows to crawl forward, just under the reach of some
of the maces. Erik heard the things whizzing by his head as the machines
twirled above him. He was almost there. He took heart, gathered his courage,
and unleashed his power again. Still, none of the maces disappeared. Erik
rolled to his back, taking a glancing hit on his shoulder as he did so, and
watched the two poles nearest him. He mentally timed their rotation speed. He
had to time his move exactly right. He waited for two more cycles before he
jumped to his feet.


Up he went. He
sprang left, then right, then somersaulted forward. His movements were quick as
lightning. The maces spun furiously around him, but none touched him. Finally
he was across. He stood next to Marlin, panting heavily. 


“Thought you
could outsmart me eh?” Erik quipped. Marlin smiled and nodded. Erik reached up
and pushed the lever back into place. A clicking sound echoed over the roar of
the twirling poles. Erik smiled and turned back to Marlin. “None of the maces
are fake. They are all real.”


“Very good,”
Marlin replied. “But not good enough.”


Erik looked out
to the poles. They were still spinning. Slots opened up in the floor and bamboo
poles shot out from below, as though an army of spearmen had come alive under
the wooden planks. Erik looked back to Marlin and felt his face flush when he
realized his mistake. He used his power and the false Marlin vanished. Erik
searched through the blur of spinning weapons and saw another Marlin standing
on the side of the room, next to another lever. 


Erik started to
walk forward, but then he thought better of it. He used his power and again
Marlin disappeared. No one was in the room with him. Erik looked up and all
around, but no one was there. He unleashed his power a final time and then
Marlin came into view. The man was standing in the doorway that they had
entered through. Erik realized that Marlin had never left his side.


“Sometimes you
must be able to discern when others are leading you into a trap,” Marlin called
out. “You must be able to tell the truth from all lies. You let your guard
down, and because of this, you believed what your
natural eyes showed you. You believed that I had crossed the room, but I never
did.”


“I know,” Erik
shouted angrily. “I get it. But it’s over now right? I know that you are the
real Marlin, so how do I make this contraption stop so I can get back to you?”


“I’m sorry
Erik,” Marlin said with a shake of his head. “I told you that this trial would
only be successfully completed once you reached me and pulled the lever.”


Erik couldn’t
believe it. Somehow he had to find a way back through this mess; that now
included the bamboo poles coming out of the floor. This was going to hurt, a
lot.


 


*****


 


Lady Dimwater
stepped through the magical portal and stood in front of the gates of Kuressar.
Before she could announce who she was an angry guard shouted a warning to her.
She dismissed it and approached the gate. She was not in the mood for games
this day. 


“Open the gate
and tell Lord Hischurn that I have returned, as promised,” Lady Dimwater
announced.


“I ain’t gonna
open the gate for you, miss puppet of the kingdom. Lord Hischurn gave us orders
to turn you away,” the guard shouted back down.


Lady Dimwater
looked up at the gatehouse and saw that this guard was not the same she had
seen previously when she had Erik along. This man was different. “I will give
one warning to you, and then I will open the gates myself,” Dimwater
threatened.


The man held his
arm up and shouted orders to his men. “Kill the witch!”


“Wrong answer,”
Lady Dimwater said under her breath. A hailstorm of arrows flew down at her.
She waved her hand and they all turned away from her, carried on magical wind
to places far away from her. She muttered an ancient spell and the gates burst
open in front of her. Wood and iron split and creaked against the strain of the
spell, but there was nothing the guards inside could do to shut the gates
again.


Men charged out
from the inside with swords. Lady Dimwater shook her head and blew a kiss at
them. A gust of wind knocked each soldier to the ground. The men rolled across
the dirt. Their armor clanked and fell apart and their swords slid away from
them.


A cloud gathered
at Dimwater’s feet and lifted her up into the air. Arrows continued to fly at
her, but none of them ever got close. She scanned the battlements of the wall
and then summoned forth a gale so powerful that all of the archers were swept
from the wall. Only the captain remained in place in the gatehouse, but that
was what she had intended.


Lady Dimwater
floated down beside the hard faced man and smiled slyly. “I am an agent of King
Mathias,” she said. “I gave you a proper warning.”


“Do your worst,
witch,” the captain hissed. “Not even you can defeat what is inside this
castle.”


Lady Dimwater arched
an eyebrow. There was something in the man’s tone that unnerved her. She
snapped her fingers and all of the wind stopped. Every soldier and archer froze
in place, as if turned to stone. She knew the paralysis spell wouldn’t hurt the
men, but it would buy her time to interrogate this captain. “Pray tell,
captain, what is inside this castle that I should worry about?”


“It’s too late,”
the captain said with a grin. “You can’t escape now. Jerutho already knows you
are here.”


“Jerutho,”
Dimwater repeated the name. Suddenly she realized that the name belonged to a
powerful warlock. Jerutho was an associate of Tukai. “All the
better,” Lady Dimwater said confidently. “I shall have the pleasure of
disposing of two traitors today instead of one.” She winked at the captain and
he fell lifeless to the ground.


Lady Dimwater
walked to the back of the gatehouse and looked down into the courtyard. Her
paralysis spell had affected not only the soldiers and archers, but also
chickens, street vendors, and even a bard in the middle of his song. She
gathered her cloud again and floated out above the scene. 


The castle keep
was made of gray granite. Its single tower rose fifty feet into the air,
affording a grand view of the valley below to anyone who looked out the top
window. Down below her a grand, sweeping staircase led up from the courtyard to
the front entrance. The door was made of wood with iron plating for added
strength. As she looked down at the door, it opened and out walked a man in
black robes.


“Ah, Lady
Dimwater,” the man said. “Nice to see you.”


“Take a good
look, warlock, for I will be the last thing you see on this plane.”


“Oh, I think
not,” the warlock said. “Tukai may have fallen by your hand, but he was not the
strongest member of our order. In fact, the others are in play right now. We
have had our eyes on you for a long time. You, and Master
Lepkin too.”


“Enough talk,”
Lady Dimwater said. She sent a spiraling tornado of flame down to consume the
warlock. The flames roared through the air and engulfed the man, and part of
the entrance as well.


Suddenly the
flames died out. Smoke rose from the stairs, but the warlock stood tall. “That
is a nice trick. I’ll have to use that the next time I attend a feast and the
boar is undercooked.”


Lady Dimwater
sent a bolt of lightning from her left hand. The magical energy slammed into
the warlock and knocked him back into the wall next to the door. “How is that?”
Dimwater asked slyly.


“Good,” Jerutho
said. “That one actually tickled.” The warlock rose back to his feet and waved
his hand. A wave of energy slammed into Lady Dimwater and her cloud. She was
flung back into the top of the gatehouse. “Perhaps it is time for you to stop
looking down on people,” Jerutho called out. A magical force wrapped around
Lady Dimwater and brought her down to the courtyard. “There, that’s better.”


Lady Dimwater
dispelled the magic with a snap of her fingers and sent a psionic blast at
Jerutho. He held out his left hand, palm facing her, and the spell reversed
course and struck her with its force. Lady Dimwater fell to the ground on her
back.


“I expected more
from the legendary Lady Dimwater,” Jerutho scolded. He clapped his hands twice
and all of the soldiers and archers were freed from the paralysis spell. “How
will you deal with this?” The soldiers all quickly rearmed themselves and
prepared to strike.


The men raced
toward her. She clambered to her knees and uttered the words of a charm spell.
As she finished the words all of the men within a forty foot radius of her
stopped in their tracks and turned on the other soldiers that were still
charging. Steel rang against steel. Bloodcurdling screams erupted as some of
the soldiers felt the sting of death.


Lady Dimwater
stood once again and regained her composure. “I underestimated you, Jerutho,” she
said. “But you will not walk away from this battle.”


“No, Lady
Dimwater, I won’t. I already know that,” Jerutho said. “I accepted that fact
long before you stepped through that magical mirror of yours. But, I promise
you that you will not leave this courtyard alive.” Jerutho clapped his hands
again and a slew of Blacktongues poured into the courtyard. There were well
over two hundred of them. “Blacktongues are immune to charm spells, witch,”
Jerutho said.


Lady Dimwater
steeled her nerves. She knew that there was likely no way out of this. Still,
she kept a few tricks up her sleeve. She clapped her hands and all of the air
around her erupted in an invisible fire. The magic flames leapt out, following
her outstretched hands and taking down men by the dozens. The souls of the men
were ripped from their bodies, adding strength to the invisible magic flames.


Lady Dimwater
snapped her fingers and Silverfang appeared at her side. She whispered a
command to him and the wolf bounded off, ripping at enemies as he tore through
the throng. The wolf and the fire took down three score men before Jerutho
could react. Finally the warlock moved to counter the fire spell by summoning
forth a torrential downpour from the previously clear skies. 


Water fell down
in heavy sheets, drenching everything in the courtyard. Lady Dimwater’s dress
clung to her skin as she walked toward Jerutho. Her magical fire roared around
her, cremating any soldier or Blacktongue that got too close. “Foolish
warlock,” she chided. “Water does nothing to the Flame of Souls.”


Jerutho’s face
turned red. “You can’t possibly control such a spell! It is beyond your grasp.”


Lady Dimwater
flicked her finger at Jerutho and one of the invisible flames licked his face,
making the skin burn intensely. “What is your opinion now?” she asked. “Does
the spell seem to be beyond my grasp?”


“But, that spell
can only be cast by a Shadowfiend!” Jerutho howled as he clutched his face.


“So they tell
me,” Lady Dimwater said with a sly smile. She finished Jerutho with another flick
of her finger. Then she turned her attention on the rest of the courtyard. 


Blacktongues had
overtaken all but a handful of the men she had charmed. She worked fast,
sending the flames around the charmed men, protecting them from the
Blacktongues. The fire grew more intense with each new victim it claimed. Soon
it swallowed the rest of the Blacktongues and only the few charmed soldiers
remained. The fire extinguished itself, as it had no more fuel to use.


Lady Dimwater
slowly sank to her knees, breathing heavily. She called the charmed soldiers
over to her. She could hear the clanking of armor coming toward her as the
soldiers rushed to obey.


“What can we do,
milady?” one of the soldiers asked.


“Carry me back
to the front gate, where my magical portal stands. I must flee.”


“Yes My lady,”
the soldier said as he hefted her into his thick, muscular arms. The other
soldiers formed a protective ring around Dimwater as shouts erupted from inside
the castle keep. A howl drowned out the shouting for a moment, and then died
down. Lady Dimwater perked up and looked around the man carrying her to see the
door. She exhaled only when Silverfang leapt through the doorway. Blood
streaked across the animal, some was undoubtedly its own, she knew. The beast
bounded up and placed an amulet in her waiting hand. 


Lady Dimwater
pulled the amulet up and smiled weakly at the sight of Lord Hischurn’s blood on
the golden image of a ram. “The traitor is dead,” she said to no one in
particular. She waved her hand and Silverfang was dismissed back to his home
plane.


An arrow took
one of the soldiers in her escort down to the ground. The shaft protruded from
the man’s back. A hail of arrows assailed them as archers poured out of the
keep. Lady Dimwater was too weak to stop the arrows. She reached up and grabbed
the face of the man that carried her. 


“I need to get
home,” she pleaded. “Don’t stop running, even if you are hit with an arrow.”


“I won’t stop
milady,” the man promised. At that instant another man in the escort turned and
leapt behind the man carrying Dimwater, taking an arrow in the chest and buying
Dimwater a few additional precious seconds.


As they passed
through the gateway two more men fell out of the escort. Lady Dimwater felt a
sudden jolt and the man carrying her lurched forward a bit. She could tell by
the look in his eyes that he had been struck. She thought it was over, but true
to his word, the man didn’t stop running. He reached the magical portal and shoved
Dimwater inside. He then turned around and spread himself over the portal,
ensuring that no arrows could follow Dimwater through it. 


The blinding
light of the portal passed in seconds and Dimwater found herself lying on the
floor of her study. She hoped she would be safe enough to rest and recover. She
barely managed to summon Silverfang before darkness clouded her vision and she
slipped into unconsciousness.


 


*****


 


“Why have you
asked to speak with me, Marlin?” the prelate asked. 


Marlin regarded
his superior with respect. The energy of the man’s aura was intense, almost
blinding in fact, as the prelate had just finished meditating in his private
chamber. “Forgive me for disturbing you, but I must speak with you about Erik.”


“I heard he
actually made it through the gauntlet,” the prelate said evenly. 


“Yes, he did. He
also made it back through in order to shut off the gauntlet,” Marlin replied.


“Most
impressive,” the prelate commented. “I have not seen nor heard of the likes of
his power in all my years at the temple.”


“That is why I
must speak with you,” Marlin persisted. “We can not allow Erik to take the
Exalted Test of Arophim.”


“Good heavens,
Marlin, why not?” the prelate demanded. “Do you have any idea what gathers
against us right now outside these temple walls? Do you understand that Nagar’s
Secret is being sought after by our enemies?”


“With respect,”
Marlin began. “The boy is indeed powerful, but he has no control over it. The
exalted test will rip him apart.”


“Nonsense,” the
prelate countered. “The boy has a pure enough spirit, I’ve seen it. The test
will find him worthy of the gift.”


“I must remind
you that the test does not simply look inside and find a person pure or impure.
It also tests the limits of that person’s natural powers. Erik has a great
gift. In time he may learn to control it, but if we rush him into this his
power will be unleashed in full. It would be a miracle if the experience only
made him mad, but I fear it will tear him apart.”


“Your fears are
irrelevant, Marlin,” the prelate replied. “The boy must take the test. There is
no other way for him to become the Champion of Truth. You know this, Marlin.
Use your head.” The prelate walked forward and poked Marlin in the chest, hard.
“I am sorry that you have grown fond of this boy, but he has a destiny of his
own. He must be allowed to fulfill it or we will all die.”


“What if he
dies?” Marlin asked.


“Then he is not
the right one,” the prelate replied soberly. “Men have come before who have
failed the exalted test. They were also killed. Why do you think I allow this?”
the prelate demanded. Marlin said nothing. “I allow it because small sacrifices
must be made in order to save the whole of the kingdom. This boy must take the
test. If he has power as great as you say and he dies, then maybe it is just as
well that he is not alive when the power of the book is unleashed on us all.”


“He is just a
boy,” Marlin replied. “He doesn’t understand the things that are happening.”


“Alright
Marlin,” the prelate said quietly. “If you don’t want the boy to pass through
the exalted test, find me another candidate. You and I both know that the
Champion of Truth must be named in order for us to have any chance of
overcoming the forces of darkness that are massing against us. The boy is our
best hope right now. He will take the test, even if he doesn’t want to.”


“Forgive me, but
I can not allow this to happen,” Marlin said. The prelate turned away for a
moment. His energy coursed yellow and orange. Marlin knew the prelate was
becoming very angry. Orange was the color of anger. “I gave my word that I
would not allow him to be tested unless he chose the test of his own free
will,” Marlin explained. “I must act in accordance with temple laws.”


“That was a
promise you had no right to give,” the prelate said. The orange energy grew
brighter.


“The Ancients
commanded us to never subject any to the test unless the candidate willingly
chose to go through it and was prepared. I am afraid that Erik will not choose
to go through the test, and even if he did choose it there is
no way I can prepare him for it in days. His power will consume him.”


“You will do as
I tell you to do,” the prelate replied. “The boy will go through the test. That
is final. I am willing to accept the risks to him because the risk to us all is
much greater. The commandments of the Ancients must bend from time to time.”


“I can not let
that stand,” Marlin replied evenly.


“Watch yourself
Marlin, I am still Prelate here. I will not tolerate dissent.”


 


*****



 


“Is something
wrong?” Erik asked Marlin when he entered the training room. Erik could see the
tired expression on Marlin’s face. He knew there was something nagging at him.


“Nothing I can’t
figure out for myself,” Marlin replied. “Don’t worry about me right now. We
have another challenge for you today.”


Erik nodded. He
was tired of the challenges. The past week and a half had been more grueling
and taxing than any one month he had spent with Master Lepkin at Kuldiga
Academy. Erik waited on the stool as a slew of temple guards filtered into the
room. Each of them carried rattan swords.


“What is this?”
Erik asked.


“There is one
last task that you must learn before the test,” Marlin said. “I will explain
this one plainly. There are twenty temple guards. All of them are armed with
rattan swords. You must select fifteen of them. Once you have made the
selection, the fifteen chosen guards will leave the room. The other five will
remain in this room with you.”


“What is the
catch?” Erik asked.


“Fifteen of them
have been instructed to attack you, and the other five have been instructed not
to attack you. After you have chosen and dismissed fifteen guards, the five
remaining guards will reveal themselves. If the five that remain are the
correct guards, the ones who have not been instructed to attack you, then you
pass the trial. But if even one of the five remaining guards has been
instructed to attack you, you fail that trial.”


“Is that it?”
Erik asked. He sensed that there was more.


“If any of the
five remaining guards are the wrong guards, they will attack you with their
rattan swords. You are not wearing any protective armor, and you have no sword,
so this would be a grave mistake on your part. You may defeat the guard in
combat only by making him fall to his back or stomach.”


“If one of the
remaining guards is the correct guard, may he help defend me?” Erik asked.


“No, but he may
give his sword to you.” Marlin walked toward the door and folded his arms.
“Remember, if you choose wrong, the guards will attack you with full force.
They will stop only once you are on your back. Choose wisely. You may begin
when you are ready, and take your time. No guard will attack until after the
fifteen have been dismissed.”


Erik sighed. He
tried to harness his power and search out the room around him. First he checked
to see if all of the guards were real. They were. Then he checked to see if
Marlin was really telling the truth and standing by the door. He was. There was
no lie in the instructions. There was no trick with the number of soldiers. The
trial was as straightforward as Marlin had promised. There was no magic to
defeat here. Erik had only to look into the hearts of the guards.


Erik
concentrated his mental energy, trying to discern the intent of each guard. He
looked in their glazed eyes. He tried to feel their intent with his mind, but
nothing worked. He studied all of the guards for more than three hours before
he made his first selection. The selected guard bowed his head and rushed out
of the room. Erik hoped he hadn’t just made a mistake.


The process
continued painfully slowly. It took Erik six hours to select the fifteen guards
he wanted to dismiss. Once he had each of them selected five stood before him.
He prepared his body for a fight if need be, all the while praying to the Gods
that he had chosen right. Rattan swords were made to be non-lethal, but they
could easily pound him into oblivion in the hands of these guards, he knew. 


One guard fell
to his knees, dropping his rattan sword on the ground in front of him. Erik let
out a sigh of relief, but it was short lived. The other four suddenly rushed
forward, hacking and slashing their rattan swords at him.


“Sword!” Erik shouted as he somersaulted away from the four
attacking him. The kneeling guard slid his sword to Erik. Erik jumped to his
feet and launched the best defense he could. He never connected with any of the
other guards. He was on his back in less than ten seconds, squirming around on
the floor. Welts and bruises were already forming where he had been struck by
the guards.


“Enough,” Marlin
shouted to the guards. They all instantly backed away from the boy and the
other fifteen returned to the room. “Erik, I am sorry to do this to you, but
there are still two hours left in today’s training session. We will repeat this
trial as soon as you can stand.”


Marlin walked
over to Erik and located the areas of the boy’s aura that glowed red. The
priest hovered his hand over the red spots and sent
his own energy, green energy, into the boy’s aura. The green slowly pushed the
red away and healed the boy’s hurts. When Erik’s aura had been repaired, Marlin
stood up and pulled Erik to his feet.


“How did you do
that?” Erik asked.


“It is a healing
method that can only be taught to those with the gift of True Sight,” Marlin replied.
“Perhaps if you take the test I can teach it to you.” Erik nodded his head.
Marlin took the rattan sword away from Erik. “I will need to give this back.
Also, you should know that the guards have different assignments based on the
trial attempt. In other words, a different five will be friendly to you this
round.”


“This is going
to be a long night,” Erik muttered softly. 
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An ear-splitting
shriek ripped Lady Dimwater’s eyes open. Her vision was fuzzy, but she sensed that
Silverfang was standing guard over her. The shriek came again. She rubbed her
eyes and struggled to get to her knees. She was still lying on the floor of her
study, where she had lost consciousness after battling Jerutho. 


“Silverfang,
what is it?” she asked. The wolf didn’t answer. It stood calmly next to her. It
nuzzled her side, as if to comfort her. She pet the wolf reassuringly and
clumsily stood on her feet. She snapped her fingers and a crevasse of water
appeared in the air before her, along with a simple glass. She took the items
and filled the glass. She drained it quickly and repeated the process until the
crevasse was empty. The shriek came again. She put a hand to her head and
moaned.


It was the call
of the nighthawk, she realized. Her vision became clear and she forced through
her weariness, running to the window. She looked up to the sky and saw the
magical bird. It was almost the size of a dragon, with wings of gold and purple
feathers. Its beak was turquoise, and even from her window she could see the
golden eyes looking straight back at her. As the bird circled her tower it left
a trail of dazzling colors, sparkling as glitter in the afternoon sunlight.


She looked down
to the courtyard and saw many apprentices out for their afternoon lunch. None
of them noticed the bird, but then that was to be expected. The nighthawk was
only visible to the recipient of its call. No one else could see or hear it,
not even the other wizard-professors in Kuldiga Academy. 


Months ago, Lady
Dimwater suggested to Lepkin that he should take the spell with him, in case he
ever had need of her. He had laughed aloud when she had offered him the spell,
she remembered. But she had made him promise to take the parchment with the
instructions for casting the spell. She was relieved that he had apparently
listened to her, but she shuddered to think what danger may have forced him to
use it. She hoped that she would be able to help, despite her weakened state.


She quickly
weaved a spell in front of her and called the nighthawk down to her window. As
the bird lighted on the stone window sill, it shrank to the size of a normal
hawk. It looked at her strangely for a moment and then relayed its message to
her. Mental images of an arrow piercing Lepkin’s chest appeared in Lady Dimwater’s
mind. She felt her heart break at that moment. She fell to her knees, overcome
with grief. The next image brought with it the pain that Lepkin felt as he
forced himself to concentrate through the pain of the arrow. Dimwater placed a
hand to her chest and shed a tear, as though she had been the one struck.


She almost
feared the rest of the nighthawk’s message, but it came anyway. Lady Dimwater
saw visions of light and fire as Lepkin turned into a fierce dragon and battled
a warlock and a horde of Blacktongues. She was shocked. She had not known that
Lepkin was Dragon-born.


Lady Dimwater
pushed that revelation aside and focused on the message. She didn’t want to
miss anything. She was relieved to see that he was alive. Her heart danced at
his victory, but her happiness was short lived. The next images came of the
wound in his chest. She saw soiled bandages and the signs of infection. Lepkin
was changing poultices on the wound, but he was losing the strength to walk.
She saw images of the surrounding area, and then Lepkin closed his eyes. He lay
feverishly on the ground, shaking and sweating. He needed healing, but he was
far from help.


Lady Dimwater
turned to the magical messenger once the images stopped. “I need to know where
he is,” she said. “The images were not enough. You must show me.”


The bird bowed
its head and leapt from the window sill. Up into the air it soared with a
shrill cry. It grew back to its normal size, almost as big as a dragon. It gave
another cry and then dove down for the tower window. She knew this was going to
be a treacherous journey. The nighthawk was not meant as a means of transport.
It was purely a messenger. Only the best of wizards could ever learn to ride
them, as they were not made of solid bodies, but she knew there was no other
choice. She couldn’t waste time by guessing where Lepkin was. He needed her
now. 


Lady Dimwater
climbed onto the windowsill and leapt onto the magical bird’s back.


She sank into
the bird slightly, but managed to stay on it as it soared over the courtyard
and away from Kuldiga Academy. Dimwater squinted against the wind and clung
tight to the fistfuls of feathers in her hand. She kept her head low and
focused on riding the bird. She felt as though her stomach turned to lead as
the bird ascended through the sky, gaining altitude faster and faster. The
ground below her spun and became smaller. She clenched her jaw tightly and shut
her eyes. She was accustomed to riding the wind on clouds of her own magical
design, but she hated flying on the backs of nighthawks. 


Every few
minutes she would peek over the purple and gold wings to the ground below. The
two of them flew high enough that she couldn’t make out any specific landmarks
except for the mountains and dark green patches of ground she assumed were
forests. At least they were going fast, she thought. In truth, the flight of
the nighthawk was only marginally slower than using her magical portal device.
Still, the trip seemed long enough as her stomach flipped and changed from
feeling like lead to weightlessness and then back to being like lead. Dimwater
was only all too happy to hear the bird shriek, signaling that they were going
to descend.


She looked over
the bird and saw the ground advancing toward her with blinding speed. For a
moment she thought that the hills and valleys were going to jump up and swallow
her like a great, earthen mouth. Then the nighthawk tilted its wings up,
catching the wind and ripping them both out of the dive. Lady Dimwater almost
fell through the bird as she momentarily lessened her focus, but she was quick
to right herself and hold on.


At last, the
nighthawk lighted on the ground and tilted down for Dimwater. She gladly left
the bird and ran over to Lepkin. He lay near a dying fire, unconscious, but
still alive. She knelt beside him and put the back of her left hand to Lepkin’s
forehead. His fever was high. She could see the sweat building across his brow
and upper lip. She gently wiped it away.


“I’m here,” she
said softly. “Everything will be alright now.”


 


*****


 


Erik lay in his
bed. He was careful not to make any noise, but he was far from sleep. There was
much on his mind. The messenger falcons were coming in more frequently now, but
Al never shared the news they brought. Even Marlin was acting strangely now during
training sessions. The prelate would often come down and watch as well. There
was something about the prelate that unnerved Erik. The prelate seemed hard and
colder than before. He knew that it was probably all in his head, but he didn’t
trust that man.


The midnight
bell chimed. Erik slipped from his covers, dressed not in his bedclothes, but
in a suit of black silk and soft leather shoes. Tonight, he was going to find
out what message the falcons brought.


He crept to his
door and put an ear to it. Satisfied that no one was outside he cracked the
door open and looked around. He slipped out and started for the stairway. A
thought came to him. What if the guards in the temple were able to hide
themselves? Could they make themselves invisible? Erik figured that if Marlin
could summon clones of himself then they might be able to hide themselves as
well. In fact, Marlin had hidden himself before, and only allowed Erik to see a
false Marlin back in the room with the gauntlet. Erik harnessed his power and
then scanned the room again. Still, no one was there.


Erik nodded to
himself and went to the stairs. He descended down quiet as a mouse, stopping
only at the bottom to listen for any sign of activity. He held his breath and
strained his ears against the night. He could hear two men talking. He focused
his mind on the men’s voices, trying to locate them. After a moment he realized
that they were outside. He poked his head around the wall and noticed that one
of the windows in this room was open slightly, allowing the men’s voices to be
heard.


He slipped off
in the other direction, toward the window he had used before to access Al’s
study. He peered out through the glass, but was dismayed to see a pair of
guards walking the wall outside. He knew that it would be easy for them to see
him, despite the darkness, if he tried to go through the window as he had
before. He ducked down and crept back toward the main hall. He stopped at the
corner and slowly knelt down, getting his head low to the floor before poking
it around the corner of the wall. No one was in the hall.


He scurried over
to the door of Al’s study, careful not to make any noise on the hard floor. He
cautiously tried the door, but it was locked. He sighed. He hadn’t wanted to do
this, but he had prepared for it, just in case. He pulled a slim piece of metal
from the inside of his left shoe, and then he grabbed another tool like it,
except that it was hooked at the end, from his right shoe. A twinge of guilt
came over him as he slipped the tools into the keyhole. He had promised Master
Fink, one of the staff members at his old orphanage, that he would never pick
locks anymore. 


“It isn’t
proper,” Master Fink had said. 


Erik had given
the man his word that day. He promised never to pick locks or steal any more.
It was one of the conditions of being allowed to stay in the orphanage after
Erik had been caught stealing from the kitchen. Erik knew that without Master
Fink’s help, he never would have been adopted at all, much less by a nobleman.
Erik paused, hesitating to use his lockpick set. No, Erik thought. His adopted
father was in trouble, and those messages might give Erik information he needed
to help him. So, despite his guilt he twisted and turned his tools in the lock.
It was necessary to break his promise.


The lock clicked
and Erik knew the door would open now. He slipped his left hand to the doorknob
and twisted, keeping his right hand on the tools still in the keyhole. The door
opened silently. Erik removed his tools and snuck inside, closing the door
behind him. He checked all around, making sure Al had not decided to spend the
night in the study to keep Erik from finding the messages. Next he looked to
the big window at the back of the room. The curtains were drawn over the glass,
making the room extra dark. Erik didn’t care. He knew where he was going. There
was a small letter box on the desk near the window. That was where Al kept the
messages. 


Erik turned and
locked the door to the study, just in case anyone walked by to check locks at
night, and then made his way to the desk. He walked slowly so as not to bump
anything. He had only been in the room three times, and only one of those times
was he actually invited in. His other two attempts to gain information had
failed. He was caught going through the window by Al, and one of the guards had
caught him snooping around a couple days after that. He wouldn’t be caught this
time, he knew. The third time’s the charm. 


He bumped the
desk lightly with his leg and then started feeling around for the letterbox.
His hand felt the metal box after a few swipes over the desk. He seized it and
brought it to his chest. He knelt down, with his back resting on the desk and
went to work on the lock. It was a little more difficult than the door, but he
got it in a couple of minutes. The latch popped open and the box creaked as
Erik lifted the lid. He reached his hand in and found only a single piece of
paper. Maybe Al had disposed of the other messages? Erik wasn’t sure what was
going on. His curiosity overrode his sense of caution. He struck a match and
held it close to the paper. 


The flare
blinded him for a moment. He squinted against the sudden light until his eyes
adjusted, and then he read the words on the paper aloud to himself. “Nice try,
Erik,” he read. He crumpled the paper and shoved it into the box. He blew the
match out and set the box back on the desk. He almost lost control completely,
but he stuffed down the urge to yell when the doorknob across the room rattled.
Erik sucked in a breath and crawled around the desk. He hid in the cavity
underneath and waited. The rattling stopped and then he heard footsteps walking
away from the door.


“Just checking
the lock,” Erik told himself. He moved to slide out from under the desk but his
head struck something hard and sharp. He sucked on his tongue to keep from
crying out. He gently stuck his hand up and felt around for what had hit him.
His fingers found a metal corner protruding from above him. “That’s strange,” Erik
mused. He knew the desk was made purely of wood. So what was this? 


He cupped his
left hand around a new match, trying to dim the flare as he struck it. His eyes
widened with glee when he saw another letterbox, attached to the underside of
the desk. He blew out the match and set to work on the lock. Within a minute he
had the thing open and a flurry of papers assaulted him from above as they fell
out over him. He chuckled softly to himself and gathered the papers up. He
needed to light another match to read with, but he didn’t want to risk the
flare being seen through the window. He crawled back around the desk and put
his back against it. 


The match hissed
as it brought forth its flame and bathed the papers in its yellowy light. His
eyes scoured the messages hungrily. The first few were simple updates about
Master Lepkin. Al had already told Erik about the meeting with the Lievonian
Order, so Erik tossed those messages aside. He saw a few messages from Al’s
apprentice, back in Buktah. The man complained about having been charged more
than usual when buying supplies and being paid less than usual when customers
picked up their orders from him. Erik wondered if the man ever stopped
complaining to Al.


Then he found a
most disturbing letter. The broken seal was that of House Lokton. It spoke of
the magistrate’s murder, and warned that Erik should stay away from the area.
The next letter spoke of Timon Cedreau’s murder, and that a blood feud had
started between the two houses. This one also warned that Erik should stay
away. Erik let his head thump back against the desk with an exasperated sigh.


Slowly he sifted
through the remaining letters. The rest were all different from the first two
from House Lokton. They all declared that House Lokton and House Cedreau were
going to war with each other, and beckoned for Erik to return and help his
father, as was his duty. They also implored Master Lepkin to return with Erik,
and help in the fight. 


Erik was
confused. None of the letters said explicitly who had murdered the magistrate
or Timon. They had only implied certain people. The magistrate was killed with
a dagger belonging to Eldrik Cedreau, and Timon was killed by an arrow that
belonged to Mr. Stilwell. Erik remembered Lord Cedreau’s intrusion during his
Konn Deta. He then thought about the serious threat Lord Cedreau had given
after Erik had chosen Goliath to be his horse. He knew full well the
consequences that Timon’s death was going to create. Lord Cedreau would not
back down now until Lord Lokton was dead.


“Oh no,” Erik
gasped. Now he knew what Tukai’s prophecy meant. Lord Lokton was going to die
in this blood feud with House Cedreau. It was not exactly what he had
envisioned when he first heard the warlock say that he would kill his father.
He had thought that the prophecy claimed he would do it with his own hand. But
then again, it may as well have been a blow of his own
hand. Erik had broken Timon’s hand. It was this injury that caused Lord Cedreau
to intrude upon Erik’s Konn Deta. It was there that the magistrate stepped in
and further humiliated Lord Cedreau by awarding one of House Cedreau’s prized
war horses to Erik. And it was Erik who had sealed his father’s fate by taking
the horse that Lord Cedreau had intended for one of his own sons.


 Erik’s
head was spinning. His stomach twisted into knots of guilt and pain. His eyes
welled with tears. He couldn’t let this happen. Not because of him. He got to
his feet and wiped his eyes on his sleeve. He walked toward the door,
determined to escape into the night and save his father.


 


*****


 


“The boy is
running away,” one of the temple guards said.


“I can see for
myself,” Marlin replied. “We will let him go.”


“What do you
mean?” the guard asked. “The prelate has given orders that the boy is never to
leave the grounds. He is not allowed out until after he has taken the Exalted
Test of Arophim.”


Marlin looked
down from the wall at Erik. The boy was creeping along the outside of the wall
toward the stable. His aura was far too bright for the boy to be able to sneak
away undetected. Marlin could see many emotions swirling through Erik’s energy.
He saw pain, anger, hurt, feelings of betrayal, guilt, and shame. Yet, deep in
the center of the aura was the same bright, white light. It was bigger than
before. It now seemed to burn within the whole area of the boy’s chest. This
gave Marlin hope. “The prelate is not here, and you will defer to me,” Marlin
told the guard.


“The prelate
will hear of this,” the guard replied. “I can not allow you to disobey him. You
put all of us at risk. That boy is to be-” the guard’s words caught in his
throat.


Marlin gripped
the man’s shoulder tighter than a snake coiling around a prized mouse. A stream
of energy flowed from Marlin’s hand into the guard’s aura. The guard slumped
down to the stone floor of the battlement. Marlin released his grip on the
guard after he was sure the man was completely unconscious. “No one shall be
forced to undergo the Test of Arophim,” Marlin quoted the commandment of the
Father of the Ancients through gritted teeth.


Marlin looked
back down to the stable and saw a pair of auras, bright and strong, approaching
Erik. “Erik shall not be kept here as a prisoner,” Marlin muttered. He sprang
down from the battlement and soared down toward the ground. A couple of seconds
before impact, Marlin called upon the energy of the grass and dirt below. The
ground itself answered Marlin’s call and sent a cushion of energy up to meet
him, catching him softly and allowing him to land without injury. Marlin
thanked the grasses and then ran to Erik.


“Erik,” Marlin
whispered quickly. “Come with me.”


Erik turned
around and anger flashed through his aura. “I will not go back,” Erik hissed.
“Not for you or anyone else.”


“No, Erik, I know
that,” Marlin said with his empty hands out to his sides. “I have come to help
you escape. Those two guards have orders not to let you out. Follow my lead and
play along, if you wish to leave.”


The anger in
Erik’s aura held strong, but peace and hope ran through it. Finally Erik nodded
and stood away from the wall. “As you say,” Erik relented.


The two guards
were upon them an instant later. “Erik is not allowed to leave the grounds,”
one of them said.


“Yes, I know the
prelate’s orders,” Marlin replied, keeping his voice calm and authoritative. “I
have just barely found him, and was about to take him back inside. Al is
waiting to give the boy a good tongue lashing.”


“He needs more
than that,” the first guard replied. “The boy should learn some discipline. This
is not a game.”


“No, it isn’t,”
Marlin said. “This is very serious.” Marlin stepped closer to Erik and placed a
hand on the boy’s shoulder. For a moment, he thought to transfer some of his
energy to Erik, to strengthen the boy, but he knew that the guards would be
able to see the changes in their auras. “I suppose we could discipline him a
little ourselves,” Marlin said. 


“What did you
have in mind?” the first guard asked. Marlin could see a tinge of delight
ripple through the guard’s aura. The second guard stood quiet. His aura did not
show any sign of delight at the prospect of punishing Erik. In fact, it showed
a slight hint of compassion for the boy. Marlin seized upon it.


“Do you
disagree?” Marlin asked, pointing to the second guard.


“With respect,”
the second guard started. “I do not think it is right for him to be held here
like some criminal. This is a temple, not a prison.”


“Ah,” Marlin
said with a mocking tone. “What is your name?”


“I am Tegeruk,”
the second guard replied.


“Tell me
Tegeruk, have you been with the order long? I do not know you.”


“I have been on
night watch for three years now,” Tegeruk said with a bow of his head.


“And you think
that you understand the ways of our order better than the prelate?”


Tegeruk’s aura
showed signs of fear and caution for just a moment. Then a flash of hope and
courage ran through the man’s energy. “I may be wrong, but I believe that the
words of the Ancients are to be heeded, and I have not heard anything that says
we have the right to force someone into service.”


“You would
disobey the prelate?” the first guard hissed menacingly.


“What is your
name?” Marlin asked, turning to the first guard.


“I am Mageddi,”
the first guard said with a bow. “I stand ready to follow all orders of the
prelate, without question.”


“I see.” Marlin
rubbed his chin with his left hand and looked back to Erik. He could see the
confusion running through Erik’s energy. Marlin knew he had to act now, or else
Erik’s aura might give them away. “Tegeruk,” Marlin began authoritatively. “I am
ordering you now, in the name of the Ancients, to help Erik escape.”


Tegeruk and
Mageddi stood motionless for a moment. Marlin could tell by their auras that
neither had expected this. Marlin didn’t wait. He seized the moment, rushing
forward and striking out with his right foot to Mageddi’s abdomen. 


“Run, Erik!”
Marlin ordered. Erik sprinted off toward the stable.


Mageddi came
around with his fist, connecting with Marlin’s forearm as the more experienced
man blocked the guard’s blow. Tegeruk joined in at that moment and slammed his
fists into Mageddi’s side. Each punch held with it a ball of Tegeruk’s energy.
The energy rippled through Mageddi’s aura and knocked him to the side several
feet away. Marlin relentlessly came at Mageddi and seized the man. He clapped
his hands to either temple and sent a wave of energy through Mageddi that
paralyzed the guard. 


Tegeruk came up
fast to finish Mageddi off, but Marlin held up a hand. “No, we will not kill
our own brothers,” Marlin said. “It is enough now. He can no longer threaten
Erik.”


“As you wish,”
Tegeruk said with a bow. “Shall we go with the boy?”


“You will,”
Marlin said solemnly. “I will stay here and wait for the prelate. He will not
be pleased.”


“I will stay
with you,” Tegeruk offered.


Marlin shook his
head. “No, you will not. The punishment for you would be death.”


“What will
happen to you?” Tegeruk asked.


“If I had
followed the prelate’s orders, I would already be dead,” Marlin replied. “At
least now my spirit shall soar to the Halls of the Ancients, and I shall not be
ashamed.”


“Fools,” Mageddi
growled. “Without the Champion of Truth, we are all doomed to
death.”          


Marlin reached
down and sent another wave of power through Mageddi. “Be silent, brother.”
Mageddi went completely rigid and said no more. “Go with Erik. Protect him on
his journey home. He has decided not to take the Test of Arophim, and that wish
must be granted to him, whatever the cost.”


“As you say,”
Tegeruk replied.


Marlin watched
the temple guard rush to the stable. A few moments later he saw Erik and
Tegeruk riding away. He smiled to himself when he saw that Erik’s aura was
growing more intense. The boy truly had a gift. Marlin hoped that Erik would
learn to master it in time to save the rest of them. Marlin turned back to
regard the paralyzed guard at his feet. His mind told him that Mageddi was
right. Without the test, Erik could not become the Champion of Truth and they
would all be lost to the darkness that was to come. Marlin sighed. He knew that
Erik would have perished if he had taken the test. The gift in him was too
strong, and still too wild. Either way, they would be left without the Champion
of Truth. Marlin’s heart told him he had done right in letting Erik go, but his
mind whispered that he had just doomed the entire realm to the service of the
shadows.


 


*****


 


Lady Dimwater
and Master Lepkin stepped through the magic portal. “Can you stand?” she asked.


“I am good,”
Master Lepkin replied weakly. Dimwater nodded. She had spent the rest of
yesterday afternoon and all of the night weaving spells to heal Lepkin. Because
she was weakened by her recent encounter with Jerutho, she was unable to heal
him completely, but she restored enough of his energy to bring him out of his
sleep, and to be strong enough to travel through the magical portal. 


“We are here, at
Valtuu Temple,” Lady Dimwater said. “The healers will help you.” The two of
them walked up to the main door of the wall and it opened slightly.


“We have been
expecting you,” a guard said. He held a large shaft with a curved, wide blade
on top with a steel point on the bottom of the shaft. “I can see to him, but
you can not come in.” 


Lady Dimwater
regarded the man curiously. “You mean, because I am a woman?” she asked.


The guard shook
his head. “You and I both know the answer. I’m sorry, but I cannot allow you
in.”


“This time, you
will make an exception,” Master Lepkin said hoarsely. 


“Sir, she will
defile the temple. I cannot allow it.”


“Those who seek
the book will defile and destroy not only the temple, but also the rest of this
realm. I am the Keeper of Secrets, my word is law. I stand even above the
prelate of your order. You will let her in or I will take your head.” Master
Lepkin stood as erect as he could, trying to appear
able to make good on his threat. He reached to the hilt of his sword and
paused, looking at the guard.


“As you say,”
the guard replied through his teeth. 


Master Lepkin
and Lady Dimwater walked through the gate. The guard walked behind them slowly,
waving other guards off as they tried to bar Dimwater from entering. Lepkin
made doubly sure that they all understood by keeping his hand on the hilt of
his sword.


They entered the
front door of the temple and a man in white, silken robes greeted them. He
smiled to Lepkin, but when he saw Dimwater his mouth fell agape and his
expression turned most sour. “What is this?” he hissed.


“She is here at
my command,” Lepkin coughed. “I trust no other to help me.” The man nodded
slowly, but his scowl didn’t disappear. “Where is Marlin?” Lepkin asked.


“He is in the
council chamber, on trial for heresy,” the man replied with a shrug. 


“What?” Lepkin
asked. Some of his strength returned to him at the news.


“There is much
to explain. Follow me, I will take you to our healers and then you may speak
with the prelate after the hearing is concluded.”


“No, I will
attend the hearing,” Lepkin said. The man turned to protest, but Lepkin slid
his sword free a few inches. “You will take us there now,” Lepkin threatened.
The man was visibly shaken at the threat. He nodded quickly and led them to the
chamber.


Lepkin didn’t
look at any of the murals or decorations. He had only one thing on his mind.
Whatever Marlin was being accused of, he had to save the man. Dimwater seemed to
understand the severity of the situation as well. She walked rigidly, her head
on a swivel at all times, looking for any threat as they passed through the
halls. At the end of the hall the man in white shooed away two guards and
pushed open the door to the council chamber.


They entered the
chamber amidst gasps of horror and murmurs of defilement. “May I present Master
Lepkin, Keeper of Secrets,” the man said. Lepkin didn’t miss the fact that the man
refused to announce Lady Dimwater’s presence. He would tend to that insult
later. He took in the room quickly and noticed that Al and Erik were also
present, as well as another guard that he didn’t recognize who stood next to
Marlin.


The room was
circular, with the main floor, the space for the accused to stand, being the
lowest point in the room. The prelate sat upon a raised bench that overlooked
the entire room and ten other seats flanked him, also set up on a dais. These
seats were filled with higher ranking members of the order, but one seat
remained empty. The seat for the bishop, second only to the prelate, was empty.
It was Marlin’s seat, Lepkin knew. Behind the main floor was a slightly raised
dais, though not nearly so high as the prelate’s seat or even the other ten
seats for the tribunal members. This is where the common members of the order
were allowed to stand and watch the trial.


Lepkin pointed
to the floor. “We will go and stand there,” he said to Dimwater.


“As you wish,”
she said with a nod.


The murmuring
grew louder as the two of them pushed through the spectators and walked out
onto the floor. The members of the tribunal all glanced to each other worriedly
at the sight of Lepkin and Dimwater.


“How dare you
defile the temple?” the prelate shouted from his seat at Lepkin. “This is a
holy site. It is dedicated to the Ancients and those who serve them. You can
not simply walk in here with trash from the street. I don’t care if you have
feelings for her or not.”


Master Lepkin
took the prelate’s words silently. He looked to each of the others on the
floor, without even acknowledging that the prelate had spoken to him. He could
see that Marlin had been beaten. His face was puffy, and the rope that bound
his wrists made his forearms bulge. The guard next to him seemed in worse
shape. Erik had dried tears on his cheeks, and was also restrained, though
Lepkin could see that his wrists were not tied so tightly. Al stood next to
them, unbound, but apparently on the defense with the rest of them. 


Lepkin drew his
sword, slowly. He wanted all eyes on him. The murmuring stopped. Lepkin stepped
toward Marlin and cut the man’s bindings. Marlin nodded his thanks and rubbed
his arms. Lepkin then cut Erik free and turned the boy around. “Is this other
guard a friend?” Lepkin asked, motioning with his chin to Tegeruk. Erik nodded.
Master Lepkin set him free as well.


“Who do you
think you are?” the prelate roared. “You have no right to defile the temple and
then set loose others who would have sealed our doom if left to their own
devices.”


“I am the Keeper
of Secrets,” Master Lepkin boomed. His strength buoyed by his anger. In
Lepkin’s mind there were no better men than Marlin and Al, and Erik had never
let him down before, no matter how hard he had pushed the boy. “I will ask the
questions, and you will answer me,” Lepkin said to the prelate and others
sitting around him.


“You forget,
Keeper,” the prelate replied, his words dripping with malice. “We are appointed
by the Ancients to appoint the Keepers. That makes you subordinate to us. I
will decide the fate of these men, your boy included.”


“You twist the
words of the Ancients, and their intentions,” Lepkin replied. “They appointed
this order to find and appoint the Keepers that much is true. But the Keeper is
set above this order. The Keeper is the agent of the Ancients themselves. My
word, though uttered from a human mouth, is to be heeded as the law of the
Father of the Ancients.”


The prelate
straightened in his chair, scowling all the while at Lepkin. “Your candidate
has tried to flee from this temple,” the prelate said. “He shirked his duty,
his obligation to take the Exalted Test of Arophim. He willingly doomed us all
to death. Marlin, ex-bishop of our order, and Tegeruk helped him escape. It
took many of my guards to bring them back.”


“How did you
discover they were missing?” Master Lepkin asked.


“Your dwarf
noticed that Erik was not in his bed, and he sounded the alarm.”


“Master Lepkin,
I only tried to-”


“Be silent!” the
prelate ordered. “You will not speak unless I authorize it.


Master Lepkin
turned to Al and nodded his head. “I will hear you speak, good dwarf,” Lepkin
said. He noticed that the prelate opened his mouth to speak, but Lepkin let his
sword ignite. The flames lent an eery quality to Lepkin’s angry face. The
display of power was enough to stay the prelate’s protests.


“To explain in
as few words as possible,” Al began. “I have been receiving messages from House
Lokton lately. The nature of the messages was grim. House Lokton and House
Cedreau have fallen into a blood feud. I have tried to keep the letters away
from Erik, but last night he found them. I worried only for his safety, and
that is why I sounded the alarm, I had nothing to do with the prelate’s order
to keep Erik here.”


“Thank you, Al,”
Master Lepkin said with a nod. He mulled the words over in his head. For a
moment he found it hard to concentrate. He felt a sweat break out on his
forehead, but he knew he had to press on. He could not show any sign of
weakness, or the prelate would control this trial. Lepkin turned to Marlin
next. “Tell me of the prelate’s order to keep Erik here,” Lepkin said.


“I have been
training Erik in preparation for the Exalted Test of Arophim,” Marlin began.
“He shows great promise. He is the best I have ever seen, or even heard of.
But, I am afraid that his power is too strong. Without the proper amount of
training, the test will kill him.”


“The test only
kills those who are evil,” the prelate interrupted.


Master Lepkin
turned and pointed his fiery blade at the prelate. “You will be silent.” The
prelate paled and sat back in his chair. Lepkin held his threatening gaze on
the prelate for a moment before letting Marlin continue.


“Normally, the
test punishes only those with evil in their hearts. Sometimes, however, the
test can kill without finding wickedness in the heart of the one tested. The
test awakens the full ability of the individual. It is something that has to be
done in order to search the individual’s heart. In Erik’s case, the gift is so
strong that awakening it fully will literally rip him apart. If I had a few
more years to train him, I think he could master it and take the test with
minimal risk, but there would still be a significant danger even then. I could
not, in good conscience, force him to undertake the test while he is still raw.
The time we have spent together has not been even a fraction of the time
required for him to be properly trained.” Marlin’s glossy eyes filled with
tears. 


“Did you inform
the prelate of this?” Lepkin asked.


“I did, but he
said that should Erik refuse to take the test, he would be forced against his
will,” Marlin replied. “Even if I could go against the laws of the Ancients and
compel someone to take the test, I could not resign Erik to death.”


“I have heard
enough,” Master Lepkin said with a nod. The fire around his sword roared and
crackled, dripping liquid fire onto the floor, scorching the marble with a
hiss. “I am Dragon-born, as all Keepers have been. As such, I wield the power
to remove the head of the order when I see fit to do so. Now is such a time. I
command the prelate to step down from his bench.”


“This has never
been done before,” one of the high priests of the tribunal called out. “This is
not something that can be done out of spite, Keeper.”


“It is not spite
that I hold in my heart,” Master Lepkin said. “There is a war coming. The
armies of righteousness will need competent generals. Therefore, I am making a
change. You may also step down, high-priest. I have no need of you either.”
Murmuring rippled through the entire room.  


“I will remind
you that in order to win this war you speak of, we need the Champion of Truth,”
the prelate growled. “Even the Keeper will fall to the powers of the book. You
know this.”


Lepkin nodded
soberly. “No one can be forced to become the Champion, just as no one can be
forced to become the Keeper.” Lepkin looked to Erik and smiled faintly. “Many
years ago, I was stationed at Gelleirt monastery. My duty was to guard the trio
of elderly monks that lived there, and above all, a collection of books that
they had been translating for more than half a decade. It was a boring
assignment. Nothing like the missions I had been given before. Still, I
remained because of my sense of duty. Because I chose to
stay.


“One day, I received
a written notice of challenge. Master Orres had challenged me for the right to
Lady Dimwater’s hand in marriage. If there was ever a reason to pull me away
from my duty, this was it. I gathered my belongings and rode away from Gelleirt
monastery. The monks pleaded with me to stay. They said their work was most
important. I did not listen to them. I was almost a mile away before I stopped
on a tall hill to ponder my actions. For some reason, I couldn’t shake the
guilt that nagged at me for leaving. As I looked back to the monastery, I saw a
horde of Tarthun horsemen galloping straight for it.


“I had two
choices. I could go on as though I had not seen the horde. After all, there
were far too many for me to defeat, and I was too far away to help the monks
escape. They would likely be slain before I could return to warn them.” Master
Lepkin turned to Lady Dimwater and saw the tears in her eyes. “I desperately
wanted to continue on my way to meet Master Orres. Lady Dimwater and I had
fallen in love previous to my assignment at Gelleirt monastery. We had
discussed marriage many times, but she had been promised to Orres by her
father.  I pleaded with Orres to call off
the engagement, but he would not.  He
claimed I had insulted his honor.  After
a heated argument, he accepted my offer to duel for her hand, but he said that
he would choose the time and place. Master Orres had no way of knowing that
Gelleirt monastery would be attacked when he issued the challenge.


“My decision to
return and fight the horde has been one that I have secretly regretted all of
my life. Yes, I saved the monks and the monastery. I slew all three hundred men
by my sword. My deeds at Gelleirt monastery earned me both fame, and ultimately
the invitation to become the next Keeper of Secrets after my predecessor had
grown old. Though these should be things to be proud of, I am not. My battle at
Gelleirt monastery robbed me of the right to fight for my love’s hand. Because
I failed to show for Orres’ challenge, I lost all right to court Lady Dimwater.



“As I trained to
become the next Keeper I learned all of the rights and responsibilities that
that office would entail. One of the things I found most interesting was that I
would become Dragon-born. I was to be imbued with the ability to shift into a
dragon, if need be. This granted me not only physical strength to fight the
forces of evil, but also the right to preside over all matters of this order.
The Keeper who trained me explained that I should never again shirk my duties,
as I almost had at the monastery. I would forever be in a position that
required the highest standards of honor. I wanted to say no, but because I had
already lost all claim to Lady Dimwater, and because my predecessor was near
unto death, I agreed to become the next Keeper. 


“I forced the
grief of losing Dimwater out of my mind by devoting myself to my duties. My
life since then has been one of total dedication.” Lepkin turned to look at the
prelate. “Now that I am the Keeper, it is my responsibility to ensure that this
order is run properly. You claim that I defile the temple by bringing Lady
Dimwater inside, but it is you who have defiled the temple. You have twisted
the laws!


“I will not
allow Erik to undergo the Exalted Test of Arophim. The law of the Ancients is
clear on this matter. No candidate shall ever be forced into the test. To
compel someone would pervert the test. What you fail to understand is that even
if he succeeded, his heart would not be pure unless he chose to take the test
of his own free will. So, even if he lived through it, he would not pass, and
we would still be without a champion.” Master Lepkin’s eyes turned cold and he
leapt up to grab the prelate by the collar, pulling him over the front of the
bench and glaring into the man’s darkened eyes. He leaned in close so that only
the prelate would hear his next words. “And I will not let you take his family
from him, as my love was taken from me, by forcing duty upon him without regard
for his desires. You will step down.” Master Lepkin yanked the prelate over and
flung the man to the floor. The prelate landed hard, flailing about in his
robes like an overturned beetle.


“This is an
outrage!” the prelate roared. “You have gone mad!”


Lepkin pointed
to Marlin. “This is the new prelate of the order. Marlin is now the head of
Valtuu Temple. His wisdom and strict sense of morality is an example for all of
you to follow.” Lepkin turned to the guard next to Marlin. “You also helped
Erik and Marlin. That means that you also honor the laws of the Ancients. You
are the new bishop. Both of you take your places.”


“This cannot be
done!” the prelate shouted. He reached forward and grabbed the back of Master
Lepkin’s neck. Lepkin felt a rush of pain in his head, threatening to cripple
him. Then, as suddenly as it had come, it disappeared. The prelate wailed in
agony, grabbing his own head.


“I warned you,”
Lepkin said. “My word is supreme in this temple.” Lepkin turned to the others
watching. “Let this be a warning to any who would seek to pervert the ways of
the Ancients.” Lepkin pointed to the prelate. “I pray that the new prelate will
see to it that the laws are always honored.”


“I will,” Marlin
replied with a humble bow of his head. “This order recognizes the Keeper of
Secrets as the agent of the Ancients. We will heed your counsel always.”


Master Lepkin
nodded. “There is still a vacancy in the tribunal,” Lepkin said as he pointed
back to the high-priest he had also told to step down. The high priest
immediately scrambled out of his chair and knelt before Lepkin. “The new
prelate shall pick a replacement that is honorable.”


Marlin nodded
and bowed again.


“I will step
down, as you have asked, but allow me to stay in the temple?” the high-priest
pleaded.


“I will let the
new prelate decide your fate,” Lepkin replied. Lepkin pointed to the ex-prelate
with his flaming sword. “I want this man cut off from the temple. Get him out
of my sight.” A pair of guards rushed in and swept the ex-prelate away. He was
still moaning and grabbing his head as he was taken out.


“What has the
Keeper decided about the test, and of Erik’s family?” Marlin asked.


“The test will
have to wait,” Lepkin decided. 
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“That was some
display,” Al said after they had all gone into a bed chamber to allow Lepkin to
rest. Erik nodded silently.


“Erik,” Lepkin
said softly. “No one can force you to take the test. If you decline to take it
then your decision must be respected. Know that neither I nor Al will ever
force you into this.”


“I know,” Erik
said. “I’m sorry I broke into Al’s study.”


Master Lepkin
chuckled softly. “Yes, I thought you had promised not to do that sort of thing
anymore after you were caught in Lady Dimwater’s study.” Lepkin lay down on his
back and placed a wrist over his eyes. “Are the healers on their way?”


“Yes,” Dimwater
said softly. “They are coming.”


“Why can’t you
help?” Erik asked innocently.


“I was in a
great battle recently. Most of my energy was expended. It will take me several
days to recover.”


“So, will either
of you be coming with me?” Erik asked.


“I am afraid we
will have to wait,” Dimwater replied. “I am too weak, and Lepkin must have time
to recover from his wounds.”


“It sounds like
the two of you ran into some warlocks,” Al guessed.


“Yes,” Dimwater
replied. “They were of the same order as Tukai. The one I met was much more
powerful though. I think he had been using a Shadowfiend’s help to supplement
his magical abilities.”


“Could it have
been the work of Be’alt the Black?” Lepkin asked.


“It’s possible,
but it could have been another.” Dimwater sat on the bed next to Lepkin and
gently wiped the man’s forehead with her sleeve. “Why didn’t you tell me that
you tried to leave the monastery?”


“You knew why I
couldn’t come. The horde was there,” Lepkin replied.


“But I never
knew that you had tried to come before you saw the horde,” Dimwater said with a
tear sliding down her cheek. “That makes a world of difference to me.”


Lepkin peered at
her from under his wrist and smiled faintly for her.


The door opened
and in walked Marlin, the new prelate, flanked by six other men in white robes.
“I have brought the healers.”


“Shouldn’t you
be in the council chamber,” Al scolded playfully.


“The new bishop
is very quick to take to his position. He is whipping everyone into shape as we
speak.”


“Good,” Lepkin
said with a chuckle. “I am sure he will do well.”


“I must ask
everyone to leave. Lady Dimwater, three of these healers have come for your aid
if you would like.”


“Does the new
prelate not see me in the same light as the last?” Lady Dimwater asked.


“Even when
judging by auras, some are too blinded by the first colors they see to notice
the heart within. Forgive the others.”


“It is
forgotten,” Dimwater said. 


“As for me,”
Marlin continued. “I see only an ally to the cause. I am honored to have one
who engenders the love of the Keeper in the temple. Perhaps I could be so bold
as to ask for the honor of officiating at the wedding, if there is to be one.”
Both Lepkin and Dimwater turned red in the face. “Forgive me,” Marlin said. “I
see the love each of you carries for the other. I just assumed that it might be
a desire for you both.”


“The only way I
can earn the right to Dimwater’s hand is if Master Orres draws his sword
against me. As I failed to show up for the duel, I have lost the right to
initiate any challenge for her hand.”


“And Master
Orres did not want your hand after he won it?” Marlin asked puzzled.


“For the same
reason your order thinks I defile the temple, Master Orres holds the right to
my hand but refuses to either marry me, or let Lepkin marry me,” Dimwater said
quietly.


“Ah, forgive
me,” Marlin said. “Is there any other way?”


Lepkin sat up
and propped his elbow underneath to hold himself up. “Would everyone excuse
us?” he asked. Dimwater and Al gave Lepkin questioning looks but they both
nodded their heads. The healers all stepped out first, then Lady Dimwater. Al
grabbed Erik’s shoulder and started to lead the boy out but Lepkin protested.
“Erik can stay.” 


Al glanced
between the two and then shrugged as he walked out.


“What can I do
for you?” Erik asked.


“We shall see,”
Lepkin said with a smile. “Forgive me for not telling you about Gelleirt
monastery before. I did not want you to find out about it like this.”


“It is alright,
Master Lepkin,” Erik said with a smile.


“There is a
journal in the saddlebag sitting on the floor by the wall. The pages are blank
on the inside. Can you go and get it, Erik?” Erik nodded and rushed to get the
journal.


“Is this it?”


“Anecdotes of
the Forgotten Traveler,” Marlin said as he caught a glimpse of the title.
“Might I ask whose journal it is?


“First I must
ask something,” Lepkin said. “How good is Erik? Can he discern between truth
and error?”


“Most of the
time,” Marlin said.


“Could he tell
if you were lying, or trying to hide something?” Lepkin asked. Marlin frowned,
but nodded that Erik would know.


“I have been
training with Marlin, er I mean the prelate,” Erik said.


“You may call me
Marlin,” Marlin said with a smile. “We are first and foremost, friends, never
to be separated by titles and offices.” Marlin roughed Erik’s hair and then
looked back to Lepkin. “Erik would know if I tried to lie. What is it you ask
of me?”


“There is one
way that I can win back the right to Lady Dimwater’s hand,” Lepkin said. Hope
glinted in his eyes as he held up the book. “If I find proof of misdeeds by
Orres, or if I can find anything that disputes his honor, I will have the right
to challenge him again.”


“Ah, so this is
Orres’ journal then?” Marlin asked.


“It is locked
with a spell. The words are invisible. I can not unlock it, but I can’t have
someone else unlock it either unless I am certain that the person doesn’t
tamper with it.”


“Ah, so you
would have me unlock the journal for you, with Erik here to verify that I have
not tampered with it. Is that it?” Marlin asked.


“That is what I
want. Can it be done?” 


Marlin looked
back to Erik. “I must explain that if we do this, and Orres proves to be in
fault, he and your master will duel to the death. If you help me unlock this
journal, you will be partly responsible.”


Erik mulled that
over in his head for a moment. “I will do it on one condition,” he said. “After
this, I am allowed to return to my house and help my father. I think I know
what the prophecy means, and I think I can beat it.”


“Erik, the
prophecies of warlocks cannot be beaten, they will always come true. Perhaps
not in the way we expect, but they’re always fulfilled,” Master Lepkin replied.
His smile was kind and gentle, helping a little to take the edge off of his
words. “But, if that is your wish, then I grant it. However, I ask that you
allow Al to accompany you. He is a fine warrior, and will put your life above
his own if need be.”


“I could send
some members of the temple guards as well,” Marlin offered.


“The temple
guards are not looked upon well by most citizens of the realm,” Lepkin
countered. “Besides, two horses are quieter than six or eight. And, I will need
the guard here.”


“I understand,”
Marlin said quickly.


“So, I can go
right after this journal is unlocked?” Erik asked.


“As long as Al
goes with you,” Lepkin said with a nod.


“So, what do we
do to unlock the book?” Erik asked.


 


*****


 


Janik stretched
his left leg and rubbed behind the knee with his right hand. Senator Bracken
sat across the table from him, with his attendants sitting well out of earshot
at another table in the back of the little inn. 


“The pain is
still there?” Senator Bracken asked.


“Demons inflict
wounds that have ways of sticking with you,” Janik replied with a crooked grin.
“But you know all about that, don’t you?” Senator Bracken smiled back and
nodded as he sipped some of his ale from the dark ceramic mug before him. “How
did your meeting with King Threntonsirai go?”


“Better than I
had hoped,” Senator Bracken said. “As you know, the dwarf king has turned away
from the ways of the Ancients. He has also vowed to stay in Roegudok Hall, no
matter what kind of enemy attacks King Mathias.”


“He said that?”
Janik’s eyebrows shot up and he leaned back in his chair with a pleased smile
on his face. 


“Well, he said
it in so many words,” Senator Bracken replied. “Your friend Lepkin showed up
too. He can vouch for my story, if he’s still alive that is.”


“I wouldn’t
underestimate him,” Janik said. “He’s harder to kill than a cockroach made of
stone.”


“So I have
heard. Either way, if he is not dead, he is certainly not in good shape. How
are things going on your end?”


“I was able to
get the knife from Orres’ safe. He had confiscated it from Eldrik only the week
before for wearing it at Kuldiga Academy. I gave it to Sir Duvall, who promptly
stuck it in the magistrate’s back.”


“I bet that did
not sit well with Mr. Stilwell,” Senator Bracken chuckled.


“No,” Janik
replied as a barmaid came over and refilled his mug. “They certainly keep good
help around this inn,” Janik said, looking over the woman’s figure.


“Yes, they do,”
Senator Bracken agreed. He eyed the short, blonde woman from head to toe with
thirsty eyes. “I shall have to make a point of returning here after our
business with House Lokton is concluded.” The barmaid blushed shyly and
skittered away quickly once she was done filling their mugs. “Back to the topic
at hand,” Senator Bracken said after watching the barmaid leave. “What do we do
about Erik?”


“Ah, yes the boy
still walks among the living,” Janik said. “We can’t have that.”


“No, we can’t,”
Senator Bracken replied wickedly.


“Not to worry my
friend. I have Sir Duvall bombarding Valtuu Temple with pleas for Erik to
return home and defend House Lokton’s honor. The boy did go through the Konn
Deta after all, so he is bound by honor to answer the call.”


“You forget,”
Senator Bracken interjected, raising a finger in the air. “Lepkin will never
let Erik see those messages. He knows the boy would run back. Lepkin is not
that foolish.”


“Perhaps not,”
Janik replied with a nod. “But I know Erik very well. I have befriended the boy
over many months. I know that sooner or later his curiosity will get the better
of him. He will get his hands on one of those letters, and then it is game
over. Not even Lepkin will be able to talk sense into the boy. Erik will go
back in hopes of stopping that prophecy, if nothing else.”


“You would know
better than I what will work on the boy,” Senator Bracken said with a shrug.


“Yes, I would,”
Janik agreed. “And then, once Erik, and Lepkin if he is alive, walk into our trap I will dispose of them.”


“Erik first of
course,” Senator Bracken put in.


“Of course,”
Janik said. “And you will be there too, to pick up the pieces of the two houses
after they clash. After all, a senator must keep order in the kingdom.”


“Indeed,”
Senator Bracken chuckled devilishly. “And all the while, Wizard Erthor will be
marching on Valtuu Temple to retrieve Nagar’s Secret. Without Lepkin or Erik
there to stop him, it will be like taking candy from a baby.”


“Especially with
that overzealous prelate in charge of the place,” Janik put in. “Perhaps if we
are lucky, the prelate will already have sent Erik through the Test of Arophim
and the boy will be dead. No matter though, for if Erik is alive, the prophecy
of Tukai will nag at his core until he finally returns.”


“Mmm, I suppose
that might work,” Senator Bracken replied. “Let us drink to the memory of
Tukai.” Senator Bracken raised his mug into the air. “His sacrifice will not be
in vain.”


“Truly, he will
receive his reward when the book is found and opened.” Janik clicked his mug to
Senator Bracken’s and then the two drank deeply. The door to the inn opened
then. The night air swept in like flooding water. The two looked up and smiled
at the sight of Sir Duvall.


“Greetings,
gentlemen,” Sir Duvall said quietly as he removed his cloak. 


“You are late,”
Janik said as Sir Duvall sat in a chair next to him.


“It is harder to
get away with all of House Lokton running patrols and drills all day long. You
wouldn’t believe what I had to say to get out of drills for this meeting.”


“No matter, we
will be finished with House Lokton soon.” Janik motioned with his hand toward
Senator Bracken. “Have you been introduced?” Janik asked Sir Duvall.


“I know of Senator
Bracken, though I have not had the pleasure of meeting him.” Sir Duvall
extended his hand in greeting, but Senator Bracken did not take it.


“The senator
has, regretfully, been dead for months now. I only take the form of his body.”


“Then, who are you?”
Sir Duvall asked.


“His name is
Gondok’hr,” Janik said. “He is a member of the Order of the All Seeing Eye. He
was well acquainted with Tukai, who came to Erik’s Konn Deta feast.”


“I did not know
we were keeping company with warlocks,” Sir Duvall grumbled.


“It does not
matter who we work with,” Janik said. “It matters only that we win, and that
our allies have goals that are in line with our own.” Janik finished his ale
and smiled as he clapped Sir Duvall on the back. “Gondok’hr has been working
the senate over the last few months, and the king of the dwarves as well. We
are almost perfectly poised to make our move.”


“Except for
House Lokton and House Cedreau, that is,” Gondok’hr added with a wicked grin.
“Tell me, Sir Duvall, will the two houses fight each other?”


Sir Duvall
looked from Janik to Gondok’hr with a somber expression. He leaned forward on
the table, resting on his elbows and looking at the table for a moment before
he began speaking. “As I have sworn, I have done all that has been asked of me.
I spread the rumor of the prophecy-”


“The prophecy is
not a rumor,” Gondok’hr cut in. “You should not insult warlocks so. The
prophecy will come to pass.”


“Yes,” Sir
Duvall said. “I meant only that I created dissent among House Lokton by
spreading it around. It has definitely affected the morale of the men Lord
Lokton commands, I can tell you that. It has gone around so much that I didn’t
even have to imply that the prophecy was behind the Magistrate’s murder. I
killed the magistrate and planted the knife of Cedreau’s eldest boy in the
man’s back and when I led Mr. Stilwell to it, Stilwell himself swore that it
was the beginning of the prophecy. The night after we spoke with Lord Lokton, I
arranged to set Mr. Stilwell free. I led him to House Cedreau and Mr. Stilwell
fired an arrow through Eldrik’s bedroom window.” Sir Duvall dug his thumbnail
into the wood of the table nervously. “Only, we didn’t kill Eldrik. Mr.
Stilwell slew Timon, Lord Cedreau’s youngest son.”


“Mmm, the irony
is delicious,” Gondok’hr said with a sneer. “I am sure the death of the
youngest son was enough to call up the armies of House Cedreau.”


“And Lord Lokton
has called his up in defense. They are to meet on the field tomorrow for a
parlay, but I will make sure that the two houses fight.” Sir Duvall stopped
digging the wood with his thumbnail and looked up with a grin of his own. “When
Lokton and I ride out to parlay with Lord Cedreau and his eldest son, I will
have Mr. Stilwell hiding in the trees nearby. He has instructions to fire his
arrow and kill Eldrik.” Sir Duvall sat back and folded his arms proudly.


“And what if
Eldrik is not involved with the parlay?” Gondok’hr asked.


“No problem,”
Sir Duvall said with a wave of his right hand. “Mr. Stilwell will kill Lord
Cedreau instead, and if neither of them show up for the parlay, then Mr.
Stilwell will slay Lord Lokton with the arrow. Any way it goes down, it will
look as though one house has betrayed the other. The knights will not stand for
it. There will be blood tomorrow, a lot of it.”


 


*****


 


Erik and Al rode
hard and fast, skirting the southern border of Lord Cedreau’s land and heading
for Lokton Manor as fast as they could. Both of their horses were lathered with
sweat, but neither steed showed signs of slowing. Goliath led the way, with
Erik on his back. Al was two horse lengths behind, but keeping up pretty well.
Since leaving the temple they had not stopped, except to sleep for just a
couple of hours and rest their horses. They either ate their meals while
riding, or skipped the meals altogether.


They arrived at
the border between House Lokton’s holdings and House Cedreau’s just before
noon. They rode to the top of a fairly large foothill, covered with green and
brown grasses, to afford them a look around. Erik stood in his stirrups and
looked out beyond the forest on the other side of the hill. His heart almost
stopped in his chest when he saw the two armies facing each other. He hoped he
wasn’t too late.


The two armies
consisted of several hundred men, most carrying spears, led by a score or so
men on horseback. Lord Lokton rode in front of House Lokton’s army. Erik could
tell because he could see the green cape flowing in the wind behind as Lord
Lokton trotted his horse proudly toward the center of the field. Another knight
rode with him, though Erik could not tell who it was. None of the knights in
Lord Lokton’s service wore distinguished capes or carried flags. Their armor
was all made by Demetrius, so there was no telling them apart, except for the
family crests they would display on their shields, and Erik was too far away to
see the knight’s shield.


Two men rode out
in front of House Cedreau’s army. Erik guessed that the one was Lord Cedreau,
as he also wore a flowing cape with the colors of his house. The other man next
to him looked to be one of the knights in his service, but Erik couldn’t tell
for sure.


“They are going
to parlay,” Al said.


Erik nodded. “I
know.”


“If that
prophecy is true, it could be that you get your father killed by riding down
there to help. The other army might see it as a sign of aggression,” Al said.


“I should ride
at my father’s side,” Erik said. “Perhaps if we come toward the back, from that
side of the forest over there we won’t look like a threat.” Erik pointed to a
far of section of the forest.


“Perhaps,” Al
said noncommittally. 


Erik turned and
was about to say something when shouting erupted from the field. He snapped his
head back around to see what had happened. Lord Cedreau was on the ground. “Did
he fall from his horse?” Erik asked.


“No boy, he
didn’t. I think someone struck him with an arrow, but I can’t be certain from
this distance.” The two armies started sprinting across the field at each
other.


Erik’s mouth
fell open in horror as he watched Lord Lokton and the knight at his side flee
the scene. They were galloping back to the safety of the army. “Come on,” Erik
said. He urged Goliath onward. Al grunted and offered a quick prayer to the
Gods while trying to keep up.


“Erik, your
blade will not make a difference in this battle, we should sit it out,” Al said
as the two loped toward the tree line on their horses. Erik shot him a sour
look and clenched his jaw. He spurred his horse faster. Al’s horse stumbled as
its right foreleg went straight into a prairie dog hole. The dwarf launched
into the air and slammed into a half grown pine tree. He would have called out
to Erik, but the wind had been knocked out of him. At the pace Erik was riding,
Al wasn’t sure the boy would have heard him anyway. Mentally he berated the boy
and fumed about the impatience of the tall folk.


By the time Erik
entered the forest, sounds of battle had overtaken the entire area. Metal rang
out like thunder and the shouting and wailing of men rose and fell like great
waves of the sea. He hoped his father would be alright. Grudgingly, he slowed
Goliath down to a quick trot. The forest was too dense for galloping at full
speed.


He wound through
the trees as fast as he dared. He didn’t want his horse to stumble or lose its
footing on the thick underbrush or the dead tree limbs that cracked and snapped
below its hooves. Erik turned back to say something to Al, and then realized
that the dwarf was not with him. Erik looked all around, scared that perhaps Al
had been taken down by unseen enemies that had hid in the forest. Finally he
saw the dwarf standing near his fallen horse. The horse was obviously hurt.


“Can’t stop now,
Al,” Erik apologized in a whisper. Erik turned away from Al and went on with
Goliath. He made it about half way through the thick mass of trees when Goliath
stopped suddenly. Erik tapped the horse with his heels, but the animal did not
move. “Come on, boy, we can’t stop now,” Erik pleaded. “We are too close.”


A twig snapped
to Erik’s right. Erik drew his sword before his mind had even wrapped itself
around the noise. He was not alone.


 


*****


 


“It is done,”
Mr. Stilwell said with a smile on his face. 


Sir Duvall
smiled. “That was a good shot, my friend,” Sir Duvall said. “An inch to the
right or left would not have been fatal, but then again, you always were the
best shot I knew.” Sir Duvall dismounted and motioned for Mr. Stilwell to
follow him to a small grove of trees. “There is someone I want you to meet.”


“Who?” Mr. Stilwell asked. Sir Duvall just nodded toward
that grove. The two entered the grove and inside stood a man with senatorial
robes. “What is this?” Mr. Stilwell asked. His hand went down to his sword. Sir
Duvall took a few steps back and patted the air with his hands.


“Steady, my
young friend,” Gondok’hr, still in the form of Senator Bracken, said. “I have
asked to meet you only because I admire your courage.” Mr. Stilwell looked from
the senator to Sir Duvall. His face showed his distrust. “I understand your
trepidation, Mr. Stilwell, but it is unwarranted.”


“Mr. Stilwell,
this is Senator Bracken,” Sir Duvall said, for that was how he was told to
introduce Gondok’hr.


“What do you
want with me?” Mr. Stilwell asked.


“I understand
that you were able to take justice into your own hands, is this so?” Senator
Bracken asked.


Mr. Stilwell
looked back to Sir Duvall. Sir Duvall nodded and smiled, showing that Senator
Bracken could be trusted. “It is true. Lord Lokton would not enact justice, so
I did.”


“That is very
impressive,” Senator Bracken commented. “Have you told anyone else about this?”


“No, senator, I
am not a fool,” Mr. Stilwell said proudly.


Senator Bracken
looked into Mr. Stilwell’s eyes for a moment, as if searching for the truth of
the man’s words. Finally he nodded his head and smiled. “He hasn’t told anyone.
That is good.” Senator Bracken looked up to Sir Duvall. “And I trust you were
also equally discreet?”


“Of course,
senator,” Sir Duvall said. “I would not dare jeopardize my assignment.”


“Good, I am glad
to hear it.” Senator Bracken turned back to Mr. Stilwell and smiled warmly.
“Sir Duvall has struck a deal with an associate of mine. In return for causing
disharmony between the two houses, he has been promised a grand estate, with
vast holdings. What has Sir Duvall promised you, Mr. Stilwell?”


“What is he
talking about, Sir Duvall?” Mr. Stilwell asked. His hand hovered back over his
sword.


“What are you
doing?” Sir Duvall asked Senator Bracken.


“Ah, so Sir
Duvall hasn’t told you that it was really he who killed your cousin, the
magistrate?” Senator Bracken pressed. The warlock could feel the rage rising
within Mr. Stilwell. To Gondok’hr, the smell of a man’s rage was better than
the smells of a feast. He enjoyed toying with people in such ways.


“That is crazy, I
would never do anything like that,” Sir Duvall lied. Mr. Stilwell loosened his
sword from its scabbard and took two steps toward Sir Duvall. The knight pulled
his own sword free and held it at the ready.


“I trusted you,”
Mr. Stilwell shouted. “I killed those people.”


“Ah yes, Lord
Cedreau and his young son,” Senator Bracken cut in with a laugh. “They were
completely innocent, I can tell you that for sure. I’m sorry Mr. Stilwell, but
it looks like you are very much the fool.”


“Enough,” Sir
Duvall yelled at the false senator. 


Mr. Stilwell
lunged forward and swung blindly with his sword. Sir Duvall blocked the wild
swings and came in low with a stab to Mr. Stilwell’s midsection.


Gondok’hr
watched the scene unfold with delight. His elation peaked when Mr. Stilwell
fell on his back, clutching the mortal wound in his stomach. The man tried to
curse Sir Duvall, but there was not strength enough left in him for it.


“That was
lovely,” Senator Bracken said after Mr. Stilwell’s life had seeped from him.


“Why did you do
that?” Sir Duvall asked. “We could have used him. That was completely
unnecessary. Besides, you put me in danger with that stunt of yours.”


“My, my, Sir
Duvall, quite the temper you have there. But I am afraid that this man was no
more than a loose end that needed tying off. As for the danger, let me ask you
something. Which man in this grove is the most powerful?”


Sir Duvall
scrunched his eyebrows into a knot above the bridge of his nose. Then, as if
realization had dawned on him his mouth opened wide and he dropped his sword to
the ground. “Wait, I’m not a loose end. I can still be of use. Don’t do this, I
beg of you.”


“I like it when
men beg for their lives,” Gondok’hr said with a smile. “Though, it is not as
pleasing to me as when they become angry enough to fight for their lives. That
is a much sweeter entertainment for me. But I shall make do with what I have
before me.”


“No, please, I
won’t tell anybody. I can still help.”


“That won’t be
necessary anymore,” Gondok’hr replied with a wicked grin. The warlock stretched
out a bony finger and pointed at Sir Duvall. The knight turned and fled. The
last sound he heard was the cackle of lightning.


 


*****


 


“Erik, is that
you?” a familiar voice called out from the nearby brush. “It’s me, Janik,” the
man said.


“Janik?” Erik asked, lowering his sword just a bit. A smile
creased his face when his crippled friend limped out from the bushes. Erik
wondered why he was here, and how he had gotten here. Janik’s forest garb and
sword attested that this was no chance journey. “What are you doing here?” Erik
asked as he jumped down from Goliath.


“I came to check
on you and your father. I heard you were sent away from Kuldiga Academy, so I
thought you might be here. It looks like I came in the nick of time.”


“You did,” Erik
replied. “Come on, we have to get to my father, he is in the battle.”


“I’m afraid I
can’t let you do that,” Janik said with a frown. “I have heard about the
prophecy that Tukai gave at your Konn Deta feast. I don’t want to risk it
coming true.”


“But my father might
die out there right now. We have to go to him.”


“Don’t worry, my
friend,” Janik said with a big wave of his sword. “Lady Dimwater is here, and
she has woven a protection spell around your father.”


Erik’s heart
skipped a beat. Could it be true? Could Lady Dimwater be here already? She had
said she needed to rest. But, then again, if she had been able to rest a little
bit she could have used her magic mirror to get here even before he and Al
arrived. He was about to ask about it when Janik spoke first.


“Is Master
Lepkin with you?” Janik asked.


Erik shook his
head slowly. If Lady Dimwater had come, surely she would have told Janik about
Lepkin’s condition. Something wasn’t right. “No, Lepkin is not with me.”


“Where is he,
Erik, is he alright?” Janik pressed.


Erik didn’t know
what to say. He wasn’t sure what was going on. He summoned his power, testing
to see if the real Janik stood before him. After he had used his power, Janik
still stood there, smiling patiently and waiting for the answer. “He is back at
the temple,” Erik answered finally.


“Ah, I see,”
Janik said. Erik caught the smallest hint of a frown.


“Is something
wrong?” Erik asked.


“No, my boy, I
just wish he was here to help, that’s all.”


“When did Lady
Dimwater arrive?” Erik asked. 


“She came with
me just a few hours ago,” Janik said. “We used her magic portal.”


Erik felt
something stir inside of him. He knew without a doubt that Janik was lying. The
thought went through Erik’s mind that maybe some other warlock had tricked
Janik into thinking that he was with Lady Dimwater, but his intuition told him
the truth of the matter. Erik’s heart burned. He could feel Janik’s ill
intentions for him. He had to think, and think quickly. 


“Janik, I should
go back to the edge of the forest, I brought something that might help us,”
Erik lied.


“What is it
boy?” Janik asked in return.


“Just wait here,
I’ll go get it,” Erik said. He turned Goliath and put his heels hard into the
horse’s side. The horse galloped off the way they had come in, but Erik didn’t
get far. An invisible force knocked him from Goliath’s back and dropped him on
the ground like a sack of manure. He landed hard on his back and the wind
rushed out from him. His lungs stuck together and he couldn’t draw any new air
in. He clutched at his chest and squirmed on the ground as his eyes teared up.


“Erik,” Janik
called out. Erik could hear Janik’s left leg dragging through the dirt and
twigs as Janik approached. “I can tell when you’re lying.” Erik heard the sound
of metal slicing through wood. The dull ring of Janik’s sword frightened him.
He recalled the words Lady Dimwater had said back in her study. Erik now knew
that she had been right. Janik was no weak opponent, despite his deformity. 


Erik finally was
able to draw a breath into his lungs. He jumped to his feet and sprinted away.
If he couldn’t fight Janik, then perhaps he could outrun him. He slammed into
another invisible wall and fell back to the ground. His nose started bleeding
and his lip stung where his bottom teeth had split the skin on impact with the
wall.


“Erik, my boy, I
am disappointed.” Janik limped closer, now dragging the tip of the sword
through the dirt. “The apprentice who dueled so many in a single day is now
afraid to fight a cripple. What will your father think when I tell him?”


Erik rose to his
feet. “Alright,” he said as he wiped the blood from his face. He gripped his
sword tight and slowly stepped forward. He knew he couldn’t run, so he prepared
to fight to the last. He harnessed the image of his father in his mind. He saw
Lord Lokton peeling oranges in the solarium. Then his mind turned to Raisa, and
then to Braun. Soon he pictured every member of House Lokton and the
surrounding villages. He focused on these people. He would fight for them. Erik
let out a yell and came forward, sweeping his sword at Janik’s side.


Janik laughed
and clapped a nearby tree with the flat of his blade. A shockwave ripped
through the area, sending Erik to his back again. “Shame, Erik,” Janik teased.
“We could have been friends in another life.” Janik stuck his sword into the
dirt and then stretched his hand toward Erik. His pointer finger aimed directly
at Erik’s chest. 


Erik blinked
through bleary eyes and concentrated his power again on Janik. His mind focused
on something that his natural eyes could not see. Again he thought of his loved
ones, and then he thought of all that he had learned at Valtuu Temple. If he
died now, the realm was doomed. He hoped that somehow his power and his recent
training would rescue him. A blinding white light burst out around Erik like a
flaming shell. Janik’s lightning spell reflected off of the white shell and
shot up through the trees into the sky.


“What is this?”
Janik cried. He let another bolt of lightning loose, but again it bounced off
of the shell harmlessly.


Erik seized the
moment. He rose back to his feet and charged Janik, the shell moved with him.
Janik loosed a flurry of magical bolts, but none of them pierced the shell.
Janik then turned to pull his sword from the ground, but it was too late for
him. Erik thrust his sword through Janik’s chest and twisted it with a quick
jerk of his wrists.


Janik cried out
in pain and fell backward over a rotting log. “You haven’t won,” Janik said
weakly. “Tukai’s prophecy will still come to pass.”


“I will not slay
my father,” Erik said defiantly.  “You can take that prophecy of yours
down to hell.”


“No, you won’t,”
Janik said as blood trickled out the corner of his mouth. “But Lord Lokton’s
real son will.”


“What do you
mean?” Erik cried out. “Tell me what you mean, who is the real son?”


Janik’s head
turned and his body relaxed as life left him. An amulet slipped out from under
his tunic to rest on the ground beside him. Erik walked over and knelt down,
looking at the gold amulet. The white shell dissolved around him as he bent
down to turn the amulet over. It held the same engraved symbol on it as the
amulet Tukai had worn.


“So, he was a
warlock too,” Al said as he emerged from the bushes.


Erik looked up,
startled at first, but then sighed with relief when he saw Al. But, something
was different. The dwarf walked a little slower, and his beard had faded and
turned almost gray, as had his hair. “What happened to you?” Erik asked.


Al smiled and
nodded. “It will take some getting used too,” he said as he cupped the beard in
his hand and examined it. “I never really like gray beards myself. But, then again
I guess it just matches the stone of the mountains I love better than red eh?”


“What caused
it?” Erik asked.


“You don’t
know?” Al asked with a perturbed look on his face. “It talks all about it on
page three hundred and six of…” Al paused for a moment. “Sorry, I didn’t get to
that book before Marlin started training with you.” Al waved his hand as if to
dismiss the matter, but Erik wasn’t about to let it go.


“What is it?”
Erik pressed.


“It is the
effect of a powerful magic spell called Stone Shell. In case you were sleeping,
it was the bright white thing that wrapped around you,” Al said with a slight
smile.


“Oh, I thought I
created that,” Erik admitted.


“Sorry to hurt
your ego,” Al said with a shrug. “But it was me. It is a special power that
dwarves have. We only use the spell in times of extreme need. This was one of
those times though.” Al smiled and sat down on the rotten log. 


“Why does it
turn your hair gray?” Erik asked.


“It just puts a
dwarf under a lot of stress,” Al lied. He didn’t want to tell Erik that casting
Stone Shell had cost him half of his natural life. Even if he hadn’t been too
proud to admit that he was now an old dwarf, he cared for Erik too much to let
the matter weigh on his mind. The boy didn’t deserve that kind of guilt.
Besides, by Al’s reasoning half of a life was a fair price to pay to save the
one who could rescue the whole realm. “I am afraid I won’t be much use for a
day or two, Erik. I will have to sleep to regain my strength.”


Erik nodded. “I
will take you to my father’s house. You will be safe there.” Erik again heard
the din of battle and hoped his father was alright. For now he had to forego
aiding his father. Al was already sleeping, and Erik knew how vulnerable the
dwarf really was. He had seen through the lie that Al had given him. Erik
smiled at Al. He was indeed a very good friend, and as Lepkin had said, would
lay down his life to protect Erik.
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Lepkin sat on
the edge of his bed. His elbows rested on his knees and his hands, curled into
fists, propped up his forehead. He rocked slowly back and forth as the rage
swirled through him. He knew he had to calm down. He had duties to attend too,
but he couldn’t force his mind to shut away the temptation of revenge. Orres’
journal lay at his side, open to a specific page.


Someone knocked
at his door. He didn’t answer. The door opened slowly and Lady Dimwater leaned
in through the opening. She smiled at him and slipped the rest of the way
inside the room. She waited for a moment, to see if Lepkin would ask her to
leave, but when he said nothing she closed the door behind her and came to sit
next to him.


“We haven’t had
a chance to talk yet,” she said. “I have been so tired the last few days, and
you were not well either.” She reached up and gently pulled the collar of
Lepkin’s shirt out, affording a view of the wound. “How is your chest?”


“It is but a
scar now,” Lepkin replied. “The healers have worked wonders. It won’t be long
before I have regained all of my strength, I am sure.” Lepkin sighed and arched
an eyebrow. “Then I am going to deal with Orres.”


“That’s what I
wanted to talk about,” Lady Dimwater said. “He isn’t the traitor, it was Janik.
Janik manipulated all of us.” Lepkin shook his head, but Dimwater put her hand
to Lepkin’s mouth and continued. “Janik is the traitor, Orres is not.”


“No,” Lepkin
corrected her. He grabbed the journal and laid it in her lap. “It was Orres who
has betrayed us. Read this page.” Lepkin pointed to the page on the left and
Dimwater silently read. Lepkin watched her eyes go wide, and then well with
tears. Her bottom lip quivered. She closed the book and handed it back as she
looked away.


“This is his
journal?” she asked.


“Marlin helped
me unlock the magic that sealed the words away, and Erik verified that Marlin
did not tamper with it. I know from reading the journal that Orres sought only
to protect Nagar’s Secret, and so in a way he has not betrayed us. But, the
passage I just showed you…” Lepkin’s words caught in his throat. 


Lady Dimwater
rose to her feet and walked to the middle of the room. She rubbed her arms as
she walked with her head hung low. “What will you do?”


“I will
challenge him,” Lepkin said.


“What of your
current duties? You can not abandon them.” Dimwater kept her back to Lepkin so
he could not see her face, or the tears that fell.


“I will pick up
Erik on my way to Kuldiga Academy. After I have dealt with Orres, I will resume
Erik’s training.”


“And what of us?” Dimwater asked.


Lepkin sighed
heavily. “After I have dealt with Orres, I will ask your hand.” Lepkin heard
Dimwater sob. She turned and put a hand to her mouth and shook her head. “I
know we have lost much time already, but if you would accept me-”


“Don’t be a
fool, Lepkin,” Dimwater said in a cracky voice. “What else have I ever wanted?”


Lepkin nodded. A
slight smile came over his face. “Marlin offered to officiate for us,” he said.


Dimwater laughed
and came to sit next to Lepkin again. She snuggled in close to him and laid her
head on his shoulder as she brought her legs up under herself on the bed. “I
don’t imagine that the other members of the order would like that very much,
considering they think I defile their temple and all.”


“Well, you are
the daughter of a Shadowfiend, you know,” Lepkin said. 


“What a pair we
make,” Dimwater said with a smile. “You are half dragon and I am half demon.”


The two of them
laughed for quite a while. They let the morning slip away from them as they
enjoyed each other’s company. They ignored the bells for breakfast, and would
have ignored lunch as well, if not for Marlin coming to Lepkin’s room to get
them.


Marlin looked at
them both with sad eyes and a long, hanging frown on his face. His eyebrows
were set in closer to his nose than normal, and he walked stiffly into the
room. Lepkin thought at first that maybe Marlin was worried about the two of
them in a room alone within the temple, but he realized very quickly that
something else weighed on the new prelate’s mind. 


“What is it?”
Lepkin asked. Dimwater pulled herself away from Lepkin and let her feet find
the floor again. The two of them waited silently for Marlin’s answer.


“Today, a red
star rose in the east along with the sun,” Marlin said. Lepkin knew the sign to
be an ill omen. “I saw a pair of visions as I meditated upon the meaning of the
star. The first showed Erik slain at the hands of a crippled man. The man had a
lame leg and a bent left hand.”


“Janik,”
Dimwater gasped.


“What else did
you see?” Lepkin asked.


“I saw death
riding upon a dark cloud. I saw this temple and all people in it, burned to
ash.” Marlin drew his lips tight and frowned deeper. “The dark cloud of the
vision flew away, carrying Nagar’s Secret within it. A great darkness fell upon
the land and the sun no longer gave its light to our world.”


“I have to go to
Erik,” Lady Dimwater said. “Perhaps I can help him.”


“Wait for the
other vision,” Lepkin said, placing his right hand on Dimwater’s knee. She
nodded and the two looked back to Marlin.


“The other
vision showed Erik alive. I saw the dwarf with him, though he looked old and
gray. The two of them safely returned to Lokton Manor.” A tear slid down
Marlin’s face. “The rest of the vision was the same as the first. I am afraid
that death rides toward us this very hour.”


“Then we have no
time to spare,” Lepkin said. “We must protect the book.”


 


*****


 


Erik brought
Goliath to the front of the manor. Al limply hung over the saddle, with Erik’s
hand keeping him aright on the horse. As soon as the two stopped a pair of
guards rushed out from the entryway, armed with halberds and fully dressed in
armor. Erik could not see their faces, for their helmets covered them. He let
his sword hand slide down to the hilt of his sword and he called upon his power
to discern the intent of the two men. After Janik’s betrayal, Erik was not
going to take any chances. He was relieved when his power confirmed that the
two men intended only to help him.


“Master Erik,”
one of them called out. “We are glad you are alive. What news from the
battlefield?”


Erik shook his
head. “I was unable to reach the battlefield,” he replied. “We were ambushed in
the forest. If not for my friend, I would have died.” Erik motioned toward Al
with a nod of his head. The two guards bowed their heads and lifted their visors
to get a better look at the dwarf.


“Is he hurt?”
one of them asked.


“He needs only
rest,” Erik answered. “Please, be gentle with him, he is one of my truest
friends.”


The guards
slapped a fist to their chests in salute and gently pulled the dwarf from the
saddle. “He’s heavier than he looks,” the second guard grunted.


“He is a dwarf,”
the first guard replied. “He is hewn from the stone of the mountains, like the
rest of his folk.” Erik smiled and followed them into the manor. Goliath pawed
at the ground and gave a snort. Erik turned back to look at his horse.


“I will send one
of the others to take care of your horse, Master Erik,” the second guard said. 


Erik nodded and
continued after them. The inside of the manor was cool. The morning breeze
still lingered in the halls. Normally that would have been a comfort to Erik,
but today it only accentuated the silence of the manor. Most of the people were
gone, on the battlefield. Those who remained broke their silence only if
necessary to complete their duties. 


Erik followed
the guards to a guest chamber and watched as they removed Al’s armor and set it
on a chair next to a grand, plush bed covered with ornate pillows. They
inspected Al, probably looking to make sure there were no physical wounds on
the dwarf, and then laid a blanket over him.


“I will inform
Braun that you are here, Master Erik,” the first guard said. “Hotak here,” the
first guard pointed to the second guard, “will stand watch outside the door. If
you need anything, anything at all, you just shout his name.”


“Thank you,”
Erik said with a nod of thanks to both of them. “I could use a messenger
falcon,” Erik said. “I have urgent need to send word to Master Lepkin.” 


“As you
command,” the first guard said, clapping his fist to his chest. They left
quickly and Erik sat in his chair, looking at Al. He was only alone for a short
while though, before Braun burst through the door.


Erik smiled at
the sight of his father’s most trusted man-at-arms. “Hello, Braun,” Erik
greeted.


“Gods be praised, I am happy to see you alive and well, Master
Erik,” Braun said with a great smile.


“Why are you not
with my father?” Erik asked.


Braun frowned
bitterly. “Your father gave me strict instructions to stay behind, with Lady
Lokton. He said if I let a hair of her head fall to the ground without chopping
off some enemy’s head that I would be flayed twice as punishment.” Braun
flashed a toothy grin. “He’ll be happy to see you though.”


Erik laughed at
the threat his father had given Braun. He remembered the threat his father had
made when he charged Braun with helping him escape with Tukai attacked the
manor. “I hope my father returns,” Erik said.


“He will, Master
Erik, he will,” Braun promised. Braun approached and his shoulders slumped
noticeably. He knelt before Erik and bent his head low to the floor. “I want to
apologize, for failing you that night. I did not know that it was Tukai, and
not Master Lepkin, who had found us in the briar patch.”


Erik stood up
quick and placed his hand on Braun’s shoulder. “You have nothing to be ashamed
of. You fought valiantly. I will hear no more of this.” Erik patted Braun and
then sat back down. Braun nodded silently and stood back to his feet. Erik
could tell that Braun was still troubled by his self-perceived failing though.
He knew that Braun would likely never forgive himself for it. All the better,
Erik thought. It would make Braun more protective of House Lokton and Erik knew
that now was the time to surround himself and his family with trustworthy
friends.


The door opened
again and Hotak came in with a quill and paper in one hand, and a falcon on his
other arm. “I have brought Master Erik the falcon he requested,” Hotak told
Braun. Braun nodded.


Erik took the
quill and quickly wrote an update for Master Lepkin. He told him of the battle
between the two houses, and he explained about Janik. He was sure to add that
if not for Al’s sacrifice, he would surely have died. When he was done he
sealed the message and tied it to the falcon’s leg. 


“Does this bird
know the way to Valtuu Temple?” Erik asked. He wasn’t sure exactly how
messenger birds worked or found their destinations.


“He does, that
is the same bird that your father and Sir Duvall have been sending for the past
little while,” Braun replied with a nod. Erik felt a pang of guilt for being distrustful,
but he had to be sure. He used his power to detect any lies. His power
confirmed that Braun had told the truth. Erik smiled.


“Hotak, send the
falcon from this window here. I want to see it off with my own eyes,” Erik
instructed.


“As you command,”
Hotak replied with a nod. Hotak took the bird to the window. He threw the latch
open and pushed the glass pane out. As soon as his arm rose through the open
window the falcon took flight, soaring high into the air. Hotak then turned and
bowed to them before leaving the room.


Erik walked over
to the window. He watched the falcon cruise through the sky until the bird
faded from his sight. He pondered all that he had learned in the past few
weeks. Events had moved so quickly for him. It was difficult to wrap his head
around any of it. It was especially hard to believe that he was the one man in
the entire realm that could save the people from the power of Nagar’s Secret.
He wasn't ready for this. He wasn’t even old enough to graduate from Kuldiga
Academy, and yet all hope rested on him. He turned back and glanced over his
shoulder at Al. It pained him that the dwarf had sacrificed so much to save
him. He knew what he had to do. He had to go back to Valtuu Temple. It was time
for him to train for the test. He owed at least that much to the people who had
given so much to protect him. “I shall be leaving soon,” he told Braun.


“But your father
has not seen you yet,” Braun protested. “He will want to speak with you.”


Erik nodded
knowingly. “If the Gods deem it necessary for us to speak before I depart, then
so be it. If I am unable to see him, you will tell him to take good care of Al
for me?” Erik nodded toward the dwarf on the bed.


“I will be sure
that Al receives the honor he has earned,” Braun said. Erik nodded.


Erik’s mind
recalled Janik’s dying words. “I will solve the riddle of Tukai’s prophecy,”
Erik vowed to himself in a whisper. “But, I will have to put that off for now.”
He loved his father very much, but he now realized that he had to keep the
proper perspective. The life of one, though it was his father, would have to
wait until the lives of all were safe.


 


*****


 


Master Lepkin
walked out onto the temple’s seventh floor balcony. It was the tallest lookout
point for miles around. Marlin and Lady Dimwater accompanied him and also
scanned the area. Marlin would likely be the first to spot the threat, Lepkin
figured, as the prelate had the gift of True Sight. Lepkin looked to Dimwater
and smiled longingly. He had wanted to set out this afternoon for Kuldiga
Academy to deal with Orres. But that would have to wait for another day. 


Lepkin walked
over and took Lady Dimwater’s hand in his own. “If we live through this,” he
whispered. “I will go back to challenge Orres.” She squeezed his hand and gave
him a reassuring smile. 


Marlin pointed
out to the north. A dark cloud appeared on the horizon. It was sweeping in
faster than any storm Lepkin had ever seen before in his life. Master Lepkin
reached down for his sword, but Marlin turned, shaking his head.


“It is not a
cloud, as my vision showed me,” he said. “It is a nightwing.”


Lepkin’s mouth
dropped open. Dimwater paled and sucked in a gasp. “Are you certain?” Dimwater
asked. Marlin nodded. They all knew that Marlin’s gift of True Sight would not
make a mistake. It could only be a nightwing. 


Master Lepkin
held his sword out to Marlin. “For whatever use it may be, I bequeath my sword
to you.”


“Lepkin, you
can’t fight the nightwing,” Marlin warned. “The longer you take the form of a dragon,
the more Nagar’s Secret will assault your mind. You could be turned.”


“Then, watch me,
dear friend, and if my aura shows that I am turning, slay me.” Lepkin let go of
Dimwater’s hand and went to the railing of the balcony. He knew he would have
to wait until the nightwing came closer. He didn’t want to be in dragon form
any longer than was absolutely necessary.


A bird’s fierce
call turned their attentions. Marlin held out his hand and a falcon swooped
down from the west, lighting on his outstretched arm. Marlin took the message
and broke the seal. “It bears the seal of House Lokton,” he said as he unrolled
the message. Lepkin and Dimwater both took in a deep breath and held it. “Erik
is alive,” Marlin said with a smile.


“That’s my boy,”
Lepkin praised with a smile. “As long as he lives, there is a chance that we
will yet win this.”


“He wishes to
return,” Marlin added. “He says he is ready for his training and will take the
Exalted Test of Arophim as soon as Master Lepkin and I think he is ready.”


Lepkin nodded
and turned to Dimwater. She was already summoning her magic mirror. She looked
back to Marlin. “Where is he?” she asked.


“In Lokton
Manor,” Marlin said with a smile. “He has given an explicit invitation for you
to come straight into the main hall. He is waiting for you there with Braun,
the captain of his father’s guard.”


“What of Al?”
Lepkin asked.


“Al is well, but
he had to cast the Stone Shell in order to save Erik from Janik,” Marlin
replied. Dimwater nodded and went through the portal without waiting for the
explanation. 


“Hold off the
nightwing as long as you can,” she called from inside the portal.


“Janik was a
warlock,” Marlin told Lepkin. “Of the same order as Tukai.”


Lepkin’s face
grew sour. He held his sword out for Marlin. “Take it,” he said. Marlin
reluctantly grabbed the hilt of the magical sword. “Does the nightwing come
alone?” 


Marlin turned
back to the north. He squinted a bit. His eyes scanned the skyline and the
ground. Finally he shook his head.


“No,” Marlin
said. “There are shadows moving along the ground, I can only faintly see their
auras; maybe a hundred or so of them.”


“Blacktongues,”
Lepkin guessed grimly. “Put your men on alert. Tell them to stay within the
protection of the wall and the temple itself, if they can. Let the Blacktongues
come to us.”


“Walls will not
shelter them from the nightwing’s wrath,” Marlin said.


“No, but it may
buy them some time, as a nightwing cannot see through solid objects. Its sight
is no better than mine is while I am in dragon form. If the men can hide from
it, they will stand a better chance. The nightwing will come for me, and the
Blacktongues will surely be after the book. When Erik gets here, take him into
your chamber and give him Nagar’s Secret. If the battle turns badly for us,
then you and Erik should run and take the book with you.”


Marlin nodded.
He still looked out to the oncoming beast, and the warriors that followed on
foot. “I can see someone riding atop the nightwing,” Marlin said. “It looks to
be a wizard. We only have a minute or two before they will arrive.”


“Then pray that
the Gods will be merciful to us, and that we will be blessed with the strength
of the Ancients,” Lepkin replied. He climbed onto the railing, waiting for the
correct moment to take the dragon form. Marlin ran inside and within a few
moments gongs and bells sounded through the temple. Lepkin could see guards
rushing out from below like ants coming out to attack an animal that had
stepped in their hill.


The nightwing
was coming well into view now. Its dark, black wings left a trail of shadows
behind as it coursed through the sky. It screeched loudly and let out a puff of
fire and smoke. Lepkin could see a horde of men jumping up from hiding
positions in the fields around the temple. The battle had begun.


Master Lepkin
closed his eyes and leapt from the balcony. He stretched his arms out to his
sides and kept his legs close together as he fell. The wind rushed up to
envelope him and the flaming sphere wrapped around him, as it had before. He
managed to fully transform before he was halfway to the ground. He let out a
mighty roar and dove for the field beyond the north wall. He spewed a stream of
liquid fire that engulfed the oncoming Blacktongues. Their screams assaulted
Lepkin’s ears, but they were drowned out by cheering from the temple guards
along the wall.


Upward he
soared. He wanted to take the nightwing from below, but he was not fast enough.
The wizard riding the great, black beast sent lightning down from the sky.
Lepkin dodged the magical bolts, spinning and dashing through the air with the
grace of a swallow. Lepkin launched a fireball that connected with the
nightwing’s underbelly. He knew it wouldn’t take the beast down. It was as
impervious to flame as he was in his dragon form, but it would at least
distract the thing from reaching the temple.


The nightwing
screeched again and its eyes narrowed on Lepkin. The mighty beast was half
again as big as he was, with a tail that ended in a mass of long, barbed
spikes. Its fangs were dull in color, but sharp enough that they could tear
right through bone. The beast turned in midflight and snapped its maw at
Lepkin’s tail. 


The wizard
launched an array of magical arrows that followed Lepkin upward. Lepkin looped
over the nightwing and dove directly behind it. The magical arrows followed him
at first, but they lost track of him as he turned to fly beneath the nightwing.


Lepkin rolled to
an inverted position, reached up with a taloned hand and scratched at the
beast’s underbelly. The nightwing flapped and tilted its wings a bit to catch
an updraft, pulling away from Lepkin’s reach. Then it swung at Lepkin with its
massive tail. Lepkin spiraled down toward the ground just in time to miss the
spikes. He felt a sting in his left hind leg. He craned his neck around and
noticed that the wizard had sent another flurry of magical arrows down at him,
and one had hit.


Lepkin clenched
his jaw and turned to fly straight up at the nightwing’s belly again. The
nightwing’s tail swished at him, but Lepkin had been prepared for that. He
blocked it with his forearms and then straightened his neck like a battering
ram. He slammed into the beast’s belly, jolting the nightwing to the side. The
two flying behemoths roared angrily as they grappled with their claws and bit
at each other. Over and over they spun through the air. Blood streaked across
the sky as their talons each found soft tissue and sliced through it.


Lepkin sneered
as wickedly as his dragon snout would let him when he saw the wizard flung from
the nightwing’s back. Lepkin struck out with his tail, clipping the wizard’s
chest and head. It wasn’t a direct hit though. Lepkin had hoped to run the
wizard through with one of his tail-spikes, but he only managed to hit with the
side of his tail. Still, the blow was enough to knock the wizard unconscious.
The man spiraled limply through the air toward the ground.


The nightwing
dove to retrieve its master, but Lepkin grabbed its left forearm in his claws
and bit down on the shoulder joint with all of his might. The nightwing snarled
and turned its attention back to Lepkin. It clawed and bit at him. The two
beasts flapped their wings crazily, struggling to stay aloft in the sky as they
tore at each other. 


The two beasts
rose into the clouds, fighting and slashing all the way up. Then, they became
entangled. All of their limbs were locked in battle as they desperately clung
to each other in a grip of death. Lepkin felt a searing pain rip through one of
his legs. The nightwing’s barbed tail had found its mark. Lepkin returned the
blow by sinking the spikes of his own tail into the nightwing’s back, just
between its wings. The move was enough to almost paralyze the nightwing, but
now there were other things Lepkin had to worry about.


They had become
so entangled that not even their combined efforts could keep them aloft. Now,
with the nightwing being semi-paralyzed there was no way to escape the plunge
of death. The two of them were careening end over end toward the jagged, rocky
ground below. Lepkin knew for certain that at least one of them would be killed
by the fall, if not both. And even if he managed to survive, the dark call of
Nagar’s Secret was assaulting his mind. He would not be able to hold back the
evil power for long.


 


*****


 


“Marlin,” Erik
called out as he rushed through the magic portal. Lady Dimwater emerged behind
him. A mighty roar, followed by a whooshing sound, caught their attention. Erik
looked to the north and saw a mighty dragon torching men in the field beyond
the wall. “What is that?” Erik asked.


“It is Lepkin,”
Marlin replied solemnly. Lady Dimwater ran to the edge of the balcony as Lepkin
rose up through the air to meet the nightwing.


“Who is the
other dragon?” Erik asked.


“That is no
dragon, Erik,” Marlin replied. “It may look like one, and perhaps it was one
once, a long time ago, but that thing is now known as a nightwing.” Marlin
could see the unasked question in Erik’s eyes. “A nightwing is a dragon that
has been twisted by the power of the book.”


Erik nodded his
understanding and went to the railing to watch. Bolts of lightning swirled
around the two beasts. Erik looked to Lady Dimwater, but saw that she was busy
muttering words he didn’t understand, with her arm outstretched toward Lepkin.


“She is
shielding him,” Marlin whispered. “There is a wizard that rides the nightwing.”



Erik watched in
horror as the beasts swirled around each other, and then finally collided
powerfully. The sound of their collision was almost like thunder. They wrestled
and fought ferociously until the wizard fell from the nightwing and Lepkin
managed to strike the man with his tail.


“There, the
wizard,” Erik shouted as he pointed him out for Dimwater. She nodded her head
and a silvery cloud formed in front of the balcony. Lady Dimwater climbed onto
the cloud. Erik turned to Marlin and reached for Lepkin’s sword. Marlin shot
him a puzzled look at first, but then released his grip on the sword.


Erik climbed
over the rails and jumped onto the back of Dimwater’s cloud as it started away
from the balcony. He sank through the cloud, up to his chest before Dimwater
caught him by his collar and pulled him up.


“What are you
doing, get back with Marlin,” Dimwater scolded.


“I want to
help,” Erik pleaded. “Please, can’t I help?” 


Dimwater could
see the earnestness in the boy’s eyes. She smiled softly and looked to the
magical sword in Erik’s hand. The blade started to glow. “I think you mean may
I help,” Dimwater corrected. The cloud jerked forward again. “Hang on to my
cloak, or you will fall through the cloud,” she said.


Erik grabbed her
cloak with his left hand and spread his feet a little wider than shoulder width
apart for extra balance. The wind licked his face as they soared to meet the
wizard. Erik looked back and saw the temple guardians cutting through ranks of
Blacktongues with their long, bladed weapons. The fight was going in their
favor, Erik thought.


Erik then looked
up and noticed that Lepkin and the nightwing had disappeared into the clouds
above. He hoped that Lepkin would be alright. Something slammed into the cloud
and jarred it in mid-flight. Erik tried to look around Dimwater, but she held
him behind her with her left hand. 


“The wizard has
righted himself,” she said. “Stay behind me and hold on tight. Lady Dimwater
stuck her right palm out and sent a multitude of shockwaves at the wizard, who
was riding his own cloud now. The wizard held his left forearm out and took the
shockwaves. The force of the blows ruffled the man’s beard and hair, but caused
no serious harm.


The wizard
produced a staff from thin air and then pointed it at Dimwater. Dimwater
similarly summoned her staff with the golden lion’s head and created her
magical shield. The wizard’s magical arrows bounced harmlessly off the shield, sounding
like rain against a tile roof. Dimwater smiled and summoned a gale from the
east.


The wizard waved
his staff in a circular motion and then pointed his free hand back at Dimwater.
The gale turned dark and swirled in upon itself until the shape of a cyclone
formed. The twister zigzagged around a few times and then came at Dimwater from
the side. The force of the impact tilted her cloud. Erik fell to his knees, but
he did not let go of Dimwater’s cloak.


“Have you ever
jousted?” Dimwater asked Erik.


“No,” Erik said.
“But I am always willing to try new things.”


Dimwater smiled
at the boy’s courage. “Stay hidden until I say.”


“Lady Dimwater,
look up,” Erik said from behind. 


She looked up
and saw Lepkin and the nightwing falling out of the clouds in a tangled mass of
spikes and claws. “We don’t have much time,” she said. “Let’s finish this wizard.”
She sent the cloud lurching forward with great speed. She summoned winds from
the south to propel them faster. The wizard readied himself and pointed his
staff at Dimwater. He too summoned winds to boost his cloud forward. Magical
arrows flew out from his other hand, pelting Dimwater’s shield as they closed
in on each other. 


Dimwater focused
her energy. The golden head of her staff glowed as it prepared to let loose a
powerful ball of magical fire. Small, snaking electrical bolts writhed along
the growing sphere of green and white flames. She could see that the wizard was
preparing his staff as well. She knew she would have to time everything
perfectly; otherwise this would be Erik’s first and final joust.


The two clouds
closed in on each other. Erik prepared to jump on Dimwater’s command. He
focused in on the reason he needed to win this battle. The wizard was after the
book, he knew. The book would consume everyone in the realm that he cared
about. Lepkin, Dimwater and Marlin were powerless against the book. They would
be the first victims to fall to its power. Then, it would take the whole land.
His mother and father would be turned into demons and forced into serving the
underworld. Erik’s rage boiled up inside of him. He could feel power coursing
through him. He would not lose this fight.


“Now,” Dimwater
shouted. 


Erik came out
from behind her. It took only a few seconds, but it all seemed to move in
ultra-slow motion. Erik saw the wizards growling face. He was only a few yards
away on his cloud, and they were sailing closer with every passing instant. A
blinding ball of white and green flame shot forward from Dimwater’s staff. A
ball of orange and red jumped from the wizard’s staff to meet Dimwater’s fire.
Erik ran forward, holding on to Dimwater’s cloak until he leapt from the cloud.


He held the
sword high with his right hand. As he began to swing the mighty blade, fire
seemed to leap from Erik’s hand and cover the Telarian steel. The white flames
dwarfed the two magical fireballs in magnificence, and felt as hot as any kiln
Erik had ever been near. The wizard lifted his staff to block Erik’s chopping
attack, but it availed him nothing. Dimwater swung in low with her staff,
catching the wizard in the groin. The wizard stumbled forward on his cloud.
Erik’s sword cut through the upraised staff as a knife through a bowl of cream.
The white flames of the sword engulfed the wizard as Erik brought the weapon
down to finish the swing. The wizard turned to a pile of ash on the cloud.


Erik landed on
the cloud, but quickly fell through it as it dissipated. He fell down toward
the ground, flailing his free hand up to Lady Dimwater. He looked to his left
and noticed that Lepkin and the nightwing were almost parallel with him as they
also descended. The beasts tumbled and turned until Erik caught Lepkin’s eyes.
Erik noted that the eyes looked sad. He knew that Lepkin didn’t expect to live
through this. 


Erik looked up
and saw Dimwater diving down on her cloud for him. “Save Lepkin,” Erik shouted.
“The book is safe, save him!” But she did not heed his words. She maneuvered
her cloud under Erik and caught him in its pillow like substance and then
reached down fast as a snake to grab him by the wrist.


Erik watched,
horrified as Lepkin and the nightwing closed the distance to the ground below.
The earth shook and rumbled as the beasts collided into it. Lepkin and the
nightwing both roared and snarled as a cloud of dust erupted around them.


“Come,” Dimwater
said. “We must be sure the nightwing is dead.” The two of them flew over to the
downed beasts. Both forms stirred. They wrestled with each other, wriggling and
clawing free of each other. 


“They survived,”
Erik said breathlessly. His joy quickly turned to fear though. Lepkin’s left
wing was broken and hanging limp at his side. The nightwing was almost free.
Erik knew that if it was allowed off the ground, there would be no chance of
stopping it. “Take me above it, and keep it down if you can,” Erik shouted.


Dimwater nodded
and concentrated her energy. The nightwing slammed the side of its tail into
Lepkin’s head, knocking Lepkin back. It then jumped up and flapped its wings.
Dimwater thrust her left hand forward, casting the most powerful psionic blast
she could muster. The force of the blow knocked the nightwing back to the
ground, and tore a gash in its chest. It hissed at her, and fixed its eyes on
the cloud. It recoiled and blew a stream of fire just as the cloud came over
it.


Erik jumped
before Dimwater could warn him. His magical sword was still covered in white fire.
Dimwater quickly chanted a protection spell and encircled Erik in it as she
maneuvered the cloud out of harm’s way.


Erik felt the
heat licking and swiping at him. Sweat poured all over his body. He had never
felt like this before. His head was dizzy and his vision was quickly shrinking
in a field of blackness. He focused his mind on his reason for fighting. He
used his power to keep his senses about him. He couldn’t fail now.


Suddenly the
flames stopped and Erik could only see a gaping maw gnashing fangs as long as
his sword. The nightwing was leaping up for him. Erik’s eyes went wide. There
was no way out. He flipped the sword upside down. He decided that if he was to
go down this beast’s gullet, he would go down sword-first. He would be the last
thing the nightwing ever ate.


The nightwing
jolted and the gaping maw turned away from Erik. Erik could see Lepkin down on
the ground, clawing at the nightwing’s exposed belly. The nightwing went to
make a strike for Lepkin’s neck, but in doing so it exposed the back of its own
neck to Erik. Erik gripped the sword as tightly as he could and let out a
mighty yell as he came down hard. He drove the sword through the nightwing’s
neck, where the bone connected with the skull. The intense, white fire burned
through the hard scales and bone as though the nightwing was made of cloth. The
beast let out a final half screech before slumping to the side.


The force of the
nightwing’s fall flung Erik from the beast to land on the ground with a hard
thump. Erik heard a crack and felt a horribly sharp, fire-like pain rip through
his left leg as he tumbled across the ground. He cried out in pain and darkness
threatened to close in on him again.


Dimwater set her
cloud down next to Erik and knelt by him. “I am here, Erik,” she said. She
waved her hands over the boy’s leg. “It is a bad break, but I can lessen the
pain.” She weaved her magic and blocked the pain away from Erik. Erik nodded
through teary eyes and whispered something that almost sounded like “thank
you.”


A mighty roar
startled them both and they looked back to the nightwing. The black beast was
dead. Lepkin’s sword was still stuck inside of it, and Lepkin was standing on
top of the beast with his head arched back to the sky in a mighty victory cry.


“It’s over,”
Dimwater said reassuringly. She looked to the wall of the temple. There were
flames along part of the wall, but the temple guards were already finishing off
the last of the Blacktongues and rushing to put out the fires. “It’s all over.”


Erik propped
himself up on his elbows and smiled weakly. “That wasn’t so hard,” he said
garishly. Lady Dimwater flicked his nose and then stood to her feet. Heavy
footsteps approached from behind. “Why hasn’t he turned human again yet?” Erik
asked.


Lady Dimwater’s
face went pale. Lepkin should have changed his form back immediately after it
was all over. She knew him well enough to know that he wouldn’t risk the power
of the book twisting him. Had it already been too long? Was it too late to save
him? She turned to face Lepkin. “Come out of your dragon form, Lepkin.”


The dragon
hissed and shot out a forked tongue. The appendage stopped just short of raking
Dimwater’s face. Its eyes looked her all over and then moved on to look at
Erik. Dimwater stepped between them. The dragon hissed. Swirls of smoke snaked
out of its nostrils along with bright yellow sparks.


“Erik, he has
been turned by the power of the book,” Dimwater said. “He must be put down.”


“No,” Erik said
horrified. “I can not do that.”


“Erik, we must,”
Dimwater said. “I will use what energy I have left to buy you time. Get to the
sword, if you can.” She knew it wasn’t going to work. Erik’s leg was broken and
she was exhausted. All she could hope for was that she could wound the twisted
Lepkin before it finished with them and turned its fury on the temple.


The dragon
roared and shot a fireball at Dimwater. She held her left hand out, the hand
that another dragon had burned the thumb off of, and gathered all of the
magical energy she could. The flames seared her hand and coursed around her
magic, touching and grazing her sides. The heat was so painful that she cried
out and wept. She fell to her knees, trying her best to maintain the spell that
protected her.


Then the flames
stopped.  She looked up and saw Erik standing between her and the dragon.
His hands were empty and all of his weight was on his right leg. He stared at
the dragon and hopped closer to it, almost falling to the ground more than
once. Dimwater felt horror grip her stomach. She couldn’t let this happen. She
tried to weave a magical attack but Erik turned back to her with his hand out.
His eyes were no longer blue, but white. They emitted a burning light, similar
to the flame that had engulfed the sword when he wielded it.


“Stay your hand,
Lady Dimwater,” Erik said. “I can see Lepkin inside the dark energy that binds
him. I can free him.”


Lady Dimwater
watched in awe as Erik hopped on his one good leg to the dragon. The beast
hissed and recoiled from Erik, but it did not try to attack him. Erik put out
his hand fearlessly and reached for the dragon’s snout.


“Master Lepkin,”
Erik whispered. “I know you can hear me. Focus on the reason you fight. Think
of Lady Dimwater, think of Marlin, and think of all the other people of the
realm. They are depending on me to save them from the darkness that threatens
to take you now.” Erik leaned in and stared directly into one of the dragon’s
eyes. “I depend on you, Master Lepkin.”


The dragon
jerked its head, knocking Erik to the ground. Erik cried out as pain shot
through his body from his broken leg again. The dragon sprang atop Erik and
pinned the boy down with a claw on either side of Erik’s neck.


“Master Lepkin,
fight it,” Erik shouted through the tears of pain. The dragon breath was so hot
on Erik’s skin that it felt as though he was burning. The dragon brought its
snout closer and snapped its teeth together twice. Erik wriggled an arm free
and placed his hand on the dragon’s snout, right between the flaring nostrils.


Blinding white
light erupted from behind and washed the dragon and Erik in its brilliance.
Erik focused on his power, harnessing it as best as he could. The pain in his
leg grew more intense, threatening to break his concentration, but Erik pushed
it out of his mind. He focused only on Lepkin. He could see his master inside
the darkness that wrapped itself around the dragon form. Erik knew he could
banish the dark power. Something in his gut told him that it was possible. 


Erik screamed in
pain as the light grew more intense. The white light took in all of the
dragon’s body and extended out for several yards beyond. Finally, Erik heard
the dragon’s breathing slow down. A rumbling started in the beast’s belly and
then the beast shrank away. Erik let his hand fall to the ground and the white
light disappeared. His body was limp and ragged. He had not the strength to
even move his head. His eyelids fell shut.


 


Lady Dimwater
covered her mouth with her hand as the light vanished. She couldn’t believe her
eyes. Lepkin lay next to Erik in the field. He was no longer in his dragon
form, but his human form. They both lay motionless. She jumped to her feet and
rushed to their sides.


“Don’t touch
them!” Marlin yelled from a ways off in the field. Dimwater looked up to see
the new prelate running at a dead sprint, followed by scores of temple guards.
“Back away!” he shouted.


Confused she
stood on her feet and went to meet Marlin. She didn’t know what to say to the
man, but the look on his face told Dimwater that he knew what had happened.
“What did Erik do?” Dimwater asked.


Marlin looked at
her and smiled gently. “He has saved Lepkin’s soul.” Marlin motioned for a few
guards to tend to Erik. “He needs to be taken straight to the healers.”


“Will they
live?” Dimwater asked. 


Marlin glanced
at her and then looked back to Lepkin. “Erik will live, though it will be a
couple weeks before he will recover from the strain of what he just did.”


“And Lepkin?” Dimwater was scared to hope. “Will he live?”


“Not only will
he live,” Marlin said as he finished scanning Lepkin’s aura. “But Nagar’s
Secret no longer has any claim on him. When he wakes, he will be as before. I
can see no taint in him. The boy has managed to banish every bit of it.”


“How is that
possible?” Dimwater asked.


Marlin shook his
head. “I knew the boy was strong, but even I am not sure how he managed this.”
Marlin placed a hand on Dimwater’s shoulder and smiled warmly at her. “I think
we have found the Champion of Truth,” he said.


“It is not over,
though,” Dimwater said, suddenly looking off to the west. “Only four warlocks
of the Order of the All Seeing Eye have been slain. The wizard was a member of
the Wyrms of Khaltoun, but he was only a low ranking member.” Dimwater looked
back to Lepkin, who was now being picked up by a group of temple guards. “We have
only managed to slow down the enemy,” she said.


“Then hopefully
we have slowed them enough to give Erik a chance to better prepare for the
fight to come,” Marlin added.


Dimwater
frowned. “I am afraid that this was easy compared to what is coming.” She
looked to Marlin’s cloudy eyes and smiled gently. “But you are right. Let us
hope that we have enough time to prepare. Perhaps the Gods will bless us. We
will need to find the other book,” Dimwater noted


Marlin nodded
hopefully. “For now we will rest, and then we will see if we can’t track down
the last warlock of Tukai’s order. Perhaps we can yet turn the tide of darkness
that threatens the realm. I have been doing some studies about Allun’rha. 
I think I may have an idea where to look for The Illumination.” The two of them
hugged briefly and then Marlin led Lady Dimwater back to the temple. There was
much work yet to be done.
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